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ORGANIZED CRIMINAL ACTIVITIES

South Florida and U.S. Penitentiary, Atlanta, Ga.

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 24, 1978

TU.S. SENAYE,

PERMANENT SUBCOMMITTEE 01 INVESTIHATIONS

or THE CoMMITTEB ON GGOVERNMENYAL AFFAIRS,

/ Miami, Fla.

The subcommittes met at 10 a.m., pursuw.{t to call, in Central
Courtroom, U.S. Courthouse, 200 Northeast /First Avenue, Miami,
Fla., under the anthority of Senate Resolution 870, agreed to March 6,
1978, Hom. $am Nunn (vice chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Members of the subcommittee resent: Senator Sam Nunn, Demo-
crat, Georgia; and Senstor Lawton Chiles, Democrat, Florida.

Members of the professional staff present: Qwen J. Malone, chief
counsel; F. Keith Adkinson, assistent counsel; Stuart M. Statler,
chief counsel to the minority; Jerry Block, general counsel tc the
minority; David P. Vienna, investigator; William B. Gallinaro, in-
vestigator; Peter Roman, investigator. Federal Spending Subcom-
mittee; Larry L. Finks, captain, U.S. Park Police; Mary B. Donohue,
assistant clerk; and Kathy C. Bidden, assistant clerk.

Senator Nunn. The subcommittee will come to order.

[Members of the subcommittee present at time of reconvening:
Senators Nunn and Chiles.] i

OPENING STATEMEN’.Q,!'"QF SENATOR SAM NUNN

Senator Nuny. Today we begin 2 days of hearings, continuing the
review by the Permapent Subcommittee on Investigations, of orga-
nized crime activities in south Florida.

These hearings originated in Washington, D.C., in August. A year
before, which would have been in 1977, Senator Lawton Chiles, as a
member of this subcomuniittee, told the subcommittes of the grave
concerns he and many cjtizens of south Florida had with the presence
of organized crime fignles and numerous criminal activities in this
region. /

gSensLtor Chiles askéd that the subcommittes begin an inquiry into
organized crime in south Florida.

From the summér of 1977 until now, the subcommittee staff has
developed information on its own and with the assistance of Federal,
State, and local law enforcement officials in this State.

These hearings represent the second series of sessions at which
testimony and evidence will be received about organized crime in
south Florida. There will be further hearings next year,

(615)
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The August hearings spanned 5 days. We received testimor.y {rom
law enforcement officials and a self-confessed Miami loan shalz named
Gary Bowdach. He testified to contract murders. arsons, witness in-
timidations, and bombings. He testified about his activitier with the
notorious Cravero narcotics gang.

He testified as a former criminal who had turned, giving his views
about law enforcement and problems that law enforcersent faces in
Florida, and really throughout the Nation.

Gary Bowdach said in south Florida, the criminals arve organized
and law enforcement is not. He said that Federal, State, and local law
enforcement efforts are not coordinated.

He said that the criminals are better armed and equipped. Bowdach
testified to highly sophisticated communications equipment on boats
ﬁgd to transport narcotics from ships to shore poirts in and around

iami,

He said that he and other criminals used the Freeciom of Information
Act in an effort to identify the informants against them. Bowdach
testified that while he was in jail he obtained information under the
Freedom of Information Act that he should not have received.

More importantly, he said that had he been firee when he obtained
these privileged documents, he would have taken action against the
prosecutor.

The Permanent Subcommitiee on Investigaiions is charged by the
Senate with the responsibility to review the appropriateness of our
laws and Federal, State, and local law enforcements efforts aimed at
combating organized crime,

T'he purpose of the hearings in August and the heavings we begin
today 15 an exercise of those responsibilities imposed by the U.S,
.Senate on this subcommittee.

As a result of the August hearings, we obtained a number of answers
to questions we had. We learned of the te:ror of organized crime, of
the hopelessness of those involved, and o1 the large amounts of money
that is the ultimate goal of organized crime.

My, Bowdach and the law enforcement officials told us that south
Floridais an open territory, meaning thatino one organized crime group
is recognized by others as controlling criminal activities in this region.,
But that does not mean it is free from criminal activities.

To the contrary, it means that south Florida is an area, according
to the testimony we have received thus far, where any organized crime
family can operate freely and without fear of recrimination from other
families.

This places a very special burden on the law enforcement efforts of
Tederal, State, and local authorities. It means that because of its
beautiful setting, its wonderful climate, and an understanding by crim-
inals to keep it open, Miami and south Florida have become really a
haven for some of the worst elernents of our society.

Therefore, it is o reasonable area to be the subject of this focus by
the Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations. Though we come
here after receiving many hours of testimony in August in Washington
in which. we obtained some answers, we come here with questions—
serious questions: ‘ .

One: What is the nature and scope of organized crime activities in
south Florida?

«¥ 4=
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Two: Are the people engaged in these activities exporting crime to
the rest of the Nation from a Florida base? :

Three: Are Federal, State, and locul law enforcement agencies co-
operating with each other and coordinating their efforts?

Four: Hvern if law enforcement is organized, are the various govern-
mental efforts equipped properly, manned properly, and funded to the
levels necessary to successfully meet the challenge of the criminal
activities taking place here?

Five; Finally, what about the laws that have been passed by Con-
gress? Hava we passed laws, in all good faith and for ait good purposes,
that are being used to the advantage of criminals?

Six: Ultimately, we want to know whether vur laws and our court
decisions in some cases are handeuffing our police in this country, and
I know of no better place to examine that than here.

We will take testimony today about & new type of organized crime
group. The new mobsters are not the publicity shy, backroom, behind-
the-scene criminal operators. They are young, hard-charging business-
men who see crime as a career opportunity. In crime they see high
profits and low risks.

They do not compete with the traditional hoodlums who are still
with us. Rather, thay work, with them, beside them but not for them.
In the underworid, at least, organized crime has bridged the generation
gap.
This morning, we will hear from two pilots who flew narcotics for
this group. In addition, one of the group’s lieutenants will testify.

Tinally, we will receive testimony {rom Joseph P. D’ Alessandro, the
Florida State attorney from Fort Meyers.

Tomorrow, we will receive the testimony of T Austin, the Florida
State attorney from dJacksonville and chairman of the Governor's
Council on Organized Crime; Maj. Steve Bertucelli, the head of the
Organized Crime Bureau of the Dade County Public Safety Depart-
ment; Federal Circuit Court Judge Peter T. Fay; Federal District
Court Judge James Lawrence King; and Leo Callahan, chief of the
Fort Lauderdale Police Department.

Senator Chiles, I am honored to be here with you und we appreciate
very inuch your fine work on this subcommittee. You have taken a
leacl not only in this but in many others, and I am delighted to have a
chance to join you here in Florida and I hope our hearings will be
productive, _

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR LAWION CHILES

Senator CurLes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

During the spring and summer of 1977, I started getting a lot of
letters and visits from people in south Florida. Some were individuals
and some were officials, but all were complaining that the presence of
organized crime in south Tlovida had reached such o point that they
felt they were in the middle of a movie set. .

They said that offshore smugglers sometimes threw their cargo
overboard when the patrol boats would come close and that bales of
bmm'ilhuana were floating up on the moring tide and littering the

each.
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There were people shooting people in the streets, and the papers
were full of stories of legitimate businesses being infiltrated ;and
looted by the mob, and the scum that always comes with a large
criminal presence: Prostitution, loan sharking, gambling, shakedowns,
and threats, and they were all seeking help.

Last fall, approximately 1 year ago, I came down here during a
congressional recess and spent & number of days talking with all of
the major law enforcement groups in south Florida: The city and
‘county police, as well as the Federal narcotics agencies, the FBI,
and the Strike Forces. ‘

What they told me was most disturbing. In essence, they said
that the crgenized criminals were running wild in Florida, that law
enforcement authorities were outmanned and outgunned. Laws which
}ﬁxlrfre n_riesmt to protect civil liberties have been construed. to protect

e guilty.

Jall sentences were very short, or suspended. The people were
totally frustrated and intimidated. ;

This isn't some general problem that we are talking about that
might happen to somebody else somewhere else at some other time,
The problem we are talking about is happening here, happening to
Floridians in our State right now.

As 2 boy being raised in Florida, it was a different atmosphere.
It was more of a frontier State at the time. We were less sophisticated
at that time, but we have learned to enjoy our climate and our way
of life, and there is no reason we should allow anybody to take that
away from us,

Mpr. Chairman, I want to express my particular thanks to you for
arranging first hearings into this entire subject and the work that
you have done with the subcommittee in going into the entire area
of organized crime, and also for the particuTtu' attention that you are
paying with the subcommittee to the problems that we are having
n south Florida.

Bowdach was a south Florvida figure. He operated here and his
testimony began to give us some insight of what was going on and
how the organized crime operates.

I wish today we could say that things are getting better but they
aren’t and I think you and I both know that. We are at least starting
to find out exactly what is wrong and we are starting to get the first
substantive ideas of how we can go about recapturing our State from
its invaders. ‘ i

Today’s hearings and tomorrow and the ones that we have held
this spring and summer are designed to do a number of things: Identify
the criminals; see how they go about their business; and get an idea
of the risks and profits that are involved.

We ars beginning to get a clearer picture of how they operate, who
their customers and victims are, and how we, the public and the
institutions that we have developed, how we have become so
vuinerable.

Obviously, our present methods of going about combating organized
crime haven’t been working. In large measure, we have not been able
to know who the people at the tep are. Of those who we have identified,
o}rlﬂy a very few get caught. Most of them are out on the street in a
short time.

TRY
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They are free to rob and steal even while swaiting trial and, often,
there i3 no prosecution or very little punishment,

The rawards are enormous and the risks have been very few. We
have to reverse that equation if we are to have any sort of heritage
to pass on to our children.

o the next 2 days, we will continue our efforts to identify crganized
crime figures and how they operate, We will als» hear of some recent,
and thenkfully, successful efforts at the State and local law enferce-
ment level.

We need to bring these people out in the sundight and expose them
for what they are: they are thieves; they are murdersrs; they are
eriminals, We need to examine our law enforcement structure. It
isn’t working and we have got to find out why.

We need to examine how our laws and cur judicial proceedings,
xxlrlhich are not equal to their current tosk, and how we can strengthen
them.

‘Then armed with the public kncwledge ard public indignation,
I think we will have the power to mandate and o mandate from the
people to make the changes thsb we need to mske, and to make them
quickly when we have established that record.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

- Senator Nounn., Thank you, Senator Chiles, :

Our ranking minority member is Senator Cherles Percy from Tlinois,

Senator Percy has taken a vital interest in these hearings. He played
: ) ol >

a key role in all of the testimony we hed in August. His staff works

hand-in-hand with the majority staff in o bipartisen way.

Senator Percy cannot be here because he has other previous com-
mitments that were longstanding, but he is represented here by
Mr., Stuart Statler, who is the chief counsel to the minority, and also
by Jerry Block, general counsel to the minority.

Mr. Statler, we would certainly invite you, as_we always do, to
participate in these hearings representing Senator Percy. We wish he
could have been here. Senator Percy has net only participated in these
organized erime hearings, he has fed the wsy in opening up a tre-
mendous emphasis at the Federal level to the problem of srson and
the problems relating to arson which also overlap, of course, inte the
organized crime avea.

-So, Mr. Statler, if you have any remarks you would like to make
on behalf of Senator Percy belore we call our witnesses we would be
delighted to have them.

Mr, Srarver. I would like to say briefly, Mr. Chairman und Sen-
ator Chiles, that Senator Percy regrsts very much that he can't be
here today. He has a prior engagemont in IHinois. He did ask me to
convey to both of you that he is fully supportive of these hearings,
which he regards as vital and imporiant. He recalled when I spoke
to him that just over a year ago Senator Chiles brought the severe

roblem in south Florida to the attention of the subcommittee. This
has led to a realm of investigations in Atlanta, in Washington, in
Chicago, and here in south Florida. We expect that in the future there
will be others concucted elsewhere. )

What the two of you are doing this morning and have done through-
out the year is eritical to bringing this kind of problem to public
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attention. Hopelully, by uncovering some of the gross criminal acts
which have occurred, we can upgrade the law enforcement efforts
across the country.

I also want to express our sincere appreciation for the cooperation
that we have had from south Florida law enforcement agencies. They
have been most cooperative with the subcommittee, majority and
minority, throughout this investigation. We are thankful for that.

Thank you, Senator Chiles. Senator Percy is most grateful because
of your dedication to this effort and he wishes you every success in
these hearings and in uncovering what we now know to be a very,
very severe problem in this part of the country.

Thank you.

Senator Nunn. Thank you very much, Mr. Statler.

Before we get started with our first witnesses I want to thank
Marshal Donald Forrest and his entire staff for not just days, but
weeks of cooperation. We appreciate so much all that the Marshals
Service has done for us here. Without their help we would not have
been able to put on these hearings.

Before we call out first two witnesses, I think we ought to make it
clear for the record that the witnesses who are about to testify, Mr.
Robert Ellrich and Mr. Joseph Fluet, have both made a request
};hat no photographic or motion picture cameras be directed at their

aces.

Furthermore, they have requested that no pictures of any kind
be taken of their profile. The rules of procedure of our subcommittee,
the Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations, provide that, and
I quote:

A witness may request on grounds of distraction, harassment, or physical
discomfort that during his testimony television, motion picture and other cameras

and lights shall not be directed at him, such request to be ruled on by the sub-
committee members present at the hearing.

In my view, as acting chairman, this request is a reasonable ones
The witnesses are concerned about the widespread dissemination of
their pictures ‘which increase their overall probability and possibility
of harassment.

I think that is a reasonable vequest and I would ask that the sub-
committee go on record as approving the request.

Is there objection? Without objecticn, the request is approved.
Members having approved under the rules of cur subcommittee, T
would ask and direct that the cameras not operate while the witnesses
are entering the room, and not take any pictures of the witness in
terms of their profile or frontal pictures.

After the witness is seated, we can turn the cameras back on and
you will be able to take pictures of the testimony as it proceeds
from the back without showing the face.

Do any members of the media have any particular questions about
this procedure? I want to make sure you understand it. We have had
to do this in Washington several times. It causes some inconvenience,
but I think it is a right of a witness to make this request, and we
have just learned that these first two witnesses have made this
request. If there are no questions, I certainly want to thank, in
advance, the media for your cooperation and understanding.

W)
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Who is going to be the chief marshal here? Could you give me
your name? I will ask you to make sure before witnesses are brought
in that the cameras are pointed away from the front and then I will
ask you to give me the signal when the cameras are in the right
position from your perspective, and then we will bring the witnesses
.

After you have seated your witnesses, I would ask you to give me o
signal and I will in turn let the cameras know and the media know that
they can turn them back on. Would you make sure the cameras are
now turned? This applies to any kind of camera, not just television.
They do not want their pictures taken.

Are you ready? The marshals may bring the witnesses in. Will the
two witnesses please stand before we turn the cameras? Do you swear
the testimony you will give before this subcommittee will be the
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. Errrica. 1 do.

Mr. Frugr. I do.

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT HANSON ELLRICH AND JOSEPH E. FLUET,
JR., ACCOMPANIED BY COUNSEL WILLIAM ROWE, ESQ.

Senator Nuxw. Let the record reflect both witnesses have answered
in the affirmative,

The marshal will make suve the witnesses are properly seated and
then give me the signal and we will put the cameras back in motion.

OK. Gentlemen, I might say that one of the cameras is more at an
angle. If you want to tilt & little bit this way, I think it would be
appropriate to keep your face a little bit turned this way. We couldn’t
arrange them perfectly.

Before we begin the questions, I first want to thank both of you for
apFearing today. I know it is not easy to relate some of the things we
will be talking about today in public, but we think your appearance
here will be a very valuable part of the testimony this subcommittee
has in our Florida phase of the hearings.

We believe it will help. We think it will help to improve law enforce-
ment, and it will certainly help to improve the understanding of the
TU.8. Senate in terms of the narcotics activities in south Florida.

Before we begin the testimony, I want to advise each of you of
your rights and obligations as a witness before this subcommittee.
First, you have the right to consult with an attorney prior to answer-
ing apy %uestions or question.,

Do sither of you or both of you have an attorney this morning?

Mr. EvvricH. Yes, I do.

Mz, Fruzr. I do not.

Senator NunN. You understand you have the right to an attorney?

Mr. Fruzsr. Yes. :

- Senator NunN. Would the attorney identify himself for the record?.
Mr. Rowsn. Yes, sir. It is William Rowe, R-o-w-e, Senator.
Senator NunN. Where do you practice?

Mr. Rown. State of Maine. B

Senator Nunn. We are delighted to have you here this morning.
You would have the right to consult with your attorney before answer-
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ing any question. If at any time we ask you a question, you want to -

consult with your attorney, you have every right to do so. I want you
and the attorney to understand that.

Mr. Fluet, do you understand that you have the right to an
attorney?

Mz, Fruer. Yes, I do.

Senator Nunn. Do you waive that right?

Mz, Fruer. Indeed.

Senator Nunn. I will ask both of you to pull those mikes up as
close as you can comfortably.

In addition to your rights as a witness both of you have an obliga-
tion as a witness. You have both sworn to testify truthfully before
this subcommittee. If you do testify, you are obligated to provide
truthful responses so as not to subject yourselves to the laws and
penalties regarding perjury. Do you both understand your obligations
as a witness?

Mr. Fruer. Yes,

Mr. Errrice. Yes, I do. L

Senator Nuxw. Do you understand your rights and obligations as
a witness before the subcommittee?

My, Fruer. Yes, I do.

Mr. ErrricH. Yes, I do. .

Senator Nuwn. At this stage I will let Senator Chiles start
questioning and then we will go from there.

Senator CmmLes. Mr. Ellich, would you state your full name and
the date of your birth?

Mr. EvtricH. Robert H. Ellrich, and I was born in 1933.

Senator CuiLes. You are appearing before this subcommittee on
direct subpena?

Mr. Eririca. Yes, sir.

Senator Crines. You were born in—

Mr. Errrica. Rumford, Me,

Senator Crrrms. If you will pull that mike up, you won’t have to
lean up quite as much.

What is your educational background?

Mr. Eririca. Two years of college.

Senator CriLes. You are currently employed?

Mr. Ertricu. Yes, sir, T am. ‘

Senator CurLes. Where is that?

Mzr. Brrricr. National Airlines.

Senator CrrLes. How long have you been employed there?

Mr. BriricH. Approximately 12 years.

Senator Cuines. Have you ever been arrested?

Mr. Eriricn. Yes, regarding the incident arising out of the hearing.

Senator Crames. Would you relate the circumstances surrounding
the arrest? I think that was in September 1976? I understand there
were two arrests, were there not? Just velate, if you will, the incident in
September 1977.

_Mr. Euiricu. Senator, I was arrested in Orlando after making a
flight out of the country, if that is what you are referring to.

Senator CriLus. Explain the September 1976 arrest in connection
with the Bahamas, whan you were flying out of the Bahamas?
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Mr. Ervricu. I flew an airplane over there and we landed in Greater
Inaqua, and relanded here coming back in Homestead without clearing
customs.

Senator Caines. You were fined for that?

Mr, EvvricH. Yes, I was.

Senator CamLes. What was the amount of that fine?

Mr. Bruricw. $1,500.

Senator Caines. I would like to have the sealed copy of the U.S.
Customs report concerning that arrest placed in the record.

Senator Nuxn., Without objection.

[The document referred to was marked ‘“Exhibit No. 48” for refer-
ence and is retained in the confidential files of the subcommittee.]

Senator Crives. The other arrest on QOctober 23 is a result of a
flight to Colombia which Mr., Fluet accompanied you. Is that correct?

Mzr. Eriricu. Yes, sir.

Senator CuiLes. And a sealed copy of the avrest record and reports
on that arvest for the record.

Senator Nuny., Without objection.

[The document referred to was marked ‘“‘Exhibit No. 49" for refer-
ence and is retained in the confidential files of the subcommittee.]

Senator Cures. You are a licensed pilot?

Mr. BErtrica. Yes; I am.

Senator Curnes. What type of rating do you have?

Mzr. Ertrica. Commercial pilot's license.

Senator Cmmms. Mr. Fluet, would you state your full name and
date of birth?

Mr. Frugr. Joseph E. Fluet, Jr., born in 1944,

Senator Crires. You are appearing before the subcommittee under
direct subpena?

Mr, Fruer. Yes.

Senator CriLes. Where were you born?

Mr. Frnuer, Also in Maine, Biddeford.

Senator CrrLms. What is your educational background?

Mr. Frusr, Master’s degree.

Senator CuiLes, In?

Mr. Fruer. Engineering.

Senator Cuires. Your current employment?

Mr. Frugr. I am self-employed.

Senator Cuirms. How long have you been self-employed?

Mr. Fruer. Other than occasional jobs, about 2 years.

Senator Cmires. Mr. Fluet, have you ever been arvested?

Mr. Frusr. Yes; I have.

Senator Cuires. When was this? ;

Mr. Fruer., October 23, same incident just referred to, in Orlando.

Senator Curnes. In the arrest with Mr. Ellrich? .

Mr. Fruer. Yes.

Senator Cuirvs. Mr. Chaivman, I would like to have placed in the
record o copy of the arvest record and reports on Mr. Fluet.

Senator Nunn. Without objection.

[The documents referred to were marked “Exhibit No. 50” for refer-
ence and are reteined in the confidential files of the subcommittee.]

Senator Crinss. Ave you a licensed pilot?
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Mr. Fruer. Yes; I am.

Senator CuiLes. What kind of rating do you have?

Mr. Frumer. Commercial.

Senator CuiLks. Commercial?

Mr. Fruar. Yes, sir.

Senator Cmines. Single or multiengine?

Mr. Frusr. Multiengine.

Senator Crrnes. What type of flight experience have you had?

Mr. Fruet. I flew in the service, I flew for a small flight school for a
while, and just personal flying.

- S(i;:}?ator Cuives. Mr. Ellrvich, do you know a Mr, Charles “Charlie”
eck?

Mr. Errricn. Yes, sir, I do.

Senator Cmiues. What was your relationship with Mr. Keck?

Mr. ErrricH. I was in a body shop business with Mr. Keck.-

Senator Cuires. How did you first become involved with Mr. Keck.

Mr. Ervricn. I first met him as a neighbor and he lived in the same
trailer court that I lived in.
 Senator CarLms. After that, did Mr. Keck approach you sbout
making some extra money?

Mr. Evvrics. Leading to my becoming a partner with him in a
body shop, yes. I would say so.

Senator CuirEs. After that, becoming a partner in the body shop,
when did he first—did he bring up this flight to Colombia or the
possibility of making extra money in that regard?

Mr. Ennricu. Yes, siv, 1 believe so.

Senator CuinLes. When did that come up?

Mr. Errrica. Specifically, the dates—are you asking for dates?

Senator CuiLes. Roughly, if you can tell us.

Mr. Errricu. Oh, 2, 3 years ago.

Senator Cuires. What was the offer that was made to you in that
connection?

Mr. Ertrica. In regard to the flight that I took?

Senator Cainms. Yes, sir.

Mr. Brrricn. I was supposed to get $35,000.

Senator CriLes. What were you supposed to do for that $35,0097

Mr. Entricn. Fly the airplane down there, fly it back.

Senator CriLes. It was for one trip?

Mr. Errrics. Yes, sir.

Senator Crinms, Where were you to fly the plane to?

Mr. Brrricn. Down to Santa Marts, Colombia.

Senator Carrms. Mr. Fluet, do you know Charlie Keck?

Mzr. Frusr. No, sir, I don’t.

- Senator CuiLes. When were you first approached about the flight
to Coloimbia and by whom?

Mr. Frnusr, A couple of weeks prior to the arrest and on the air-
plane with us, who was also arrested with us.

Senator Cuines. What was the name of the fellow?

Mr. Fruer. Mr. Redman.

" Senator CuiLms. Gains Redman ITI?
Mr. Fruer., Yes.
Senator CaiLes. What was your relationship with Mr. Redman?
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Mr. Fruer. We didn’t have any prior—he knew an acquaintance
of mine. ‘

Senator Cuirgs. You met him through another acquaintance?

Mz, Froer, Yes, sir. ‘ .

Senator CarLes. Was it Mr. Redmean who introduced you o Mr.
Ellrich?

Mr. Fruer., Yes. . ,

Senator CrmLes. What was your first association with Mr. Ellrich?

Mzr. Fruer. We met af, I believe, at Opa Locka Airport to practice
flying DC-%’s. ’ ‘

Senator Crives. Mr. Fluet, did you have an occasion to .fly to
Bimini with Mr. Redman prior to your flight to South America?

Mr. Fruer. Yes. Again I went up there to take o flight lesson, but
the airplane T was to take a lesson in was booked as a charter fhght,
so I went along in the jumpseat just to observe how the systems work,
and that sort of thing.

Senator Cumues. What kind of plane was that?

Mr. Fruse. DC-3.

Senator CmiLes. That was the same kind of plane you were going
to fly to Colombia?

Mr. Fruer. Yes; I didn’t know at that time I was going.

Senator Crirss. But you never had any experience in flying 8 DC-3?

Mr. Frurr. I had been in one before, I had never flown one.

Senator Curnes. How about you, Mr. Ellrich?

Mr. Ennrion. No, sir, no prior. v .

Senator Curus. Will you summarize for us, Mr. Fluet, your pretrip
negotiations with Mr. Redman?

Mz, Frurr. There were two or three instances, I am not sure which,
where I went to Opa Locka to take a flight lesson. I never actuslly
did get to fly the airplane. I did get to sit in the jumpseat while Mr.
Ellrich took the lessons. He was to be the pilot, I was to be the copilot.

Just prior to the flight Mr, Redman told me where we were going
and he didn’t tell me where, he just said we were going to Colombia;
that we would be hauling marihuana. We then negotiated the amount
that I was to be paid for the trip.

Having settled on the amount, we then, I, although I had no ethical
problems about hauling marihuana, I did about other drugs, and we
agreed there would be nothing else on the airplane except marihuana.

Then the day before we flew, he called me, told me it was going to
be the following dsy. We met in o restaurant, made the final arrange-
ments of where to meet and got ready to go. That brings us up to the
trip.

Senator Carrus. You were to be paid $50,000. How was that pay-
ment to be made?

Mr., Frugr. $10,000, and then I thought it was to be 10 and 50,
but whatever, the balance of it when we returned successfuily.

Senator Curues. There were to be no drugs except marihuana. Mr,
Ellrich, you knew that the purpose of the flight was to haul marihuana?

Mr. Enuricn. Yes, sir, 1 did. :

Senator Nunw, Let me back up just 1 minute {or one question, Mr.
FEllrich. I believe you said you had been arrested twice? o

Mr. BrrricH. Noj; I wasn’t arrested by that customs incident you.
were talking about. That was the so-called secondary inspection by
them and released. There was no arrest involved.
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Subsequent to that they sent me a notice of fine,

Senator Nunn, You were fined?

Mr, Eriricn. For not going through customs inspection station.

Senator Nunw, That wasn’t a criminal offense?

Mr. Exvrica. No, sir,

Senator Nuny, Who was on that flight with you?

Mr. Evirica. Mr. John Piazza.

Senator Nunn. John Piazza?

Mzr. Eunrics. Yes, siy,

Senator Nunw. Thank you.

Senator Crires. Did you ever have any occasion to fly Mr. John
Piazza on any other occasion besides that?

Mr. EriricH. No, sir.

Senator Nunn. What was the purpose of that trip?

Mr. Errrica. I never did really find that out. It was under the
guise of going over to the Bahama Islands to stay at a friend’s house
that had a small airport over there.

Senator Nuxn. Under the guise, you didn’t think that was—

Mzr. Ecurica. I don’t think that was the purpose. We never did find
that place and ended up landing in Greater Inaqua after dark, against
Bahama rules, staying there overnight, proceeding back to Homesteacd

the next morning.

Senator Nuxnn. Had you known Piazza for a long time or was this
the first time you had met him?

Mz, Errrica. I had known him not for a long time and not on a
personal basis.

Senator Nunn. How did you meet him?

Mzr. Evrricn. Through the body shop and Mr. Keck.

Senator Nuwn., Mr. Keck introduced you to Mr. Piazza?

Mr. BriricH. Yes, in the body shop we were in need of a new paint
-booth and Mr. Keck came up with the money for that booth, which
was about $10,000, and it turned out that Mr. Piazza had loaned him
the money. From that point I knew him from that incident.

Senator NunN. When did you first meet him, approximately?

IMr.? Evrvnricn. Specific dates, you mean prior to this flight that was
taken?

Senator Nuxnn. When did that first flight take place, approximately?

Mr. EvuricH. September 1976, I believe.

Senator NuxnN. September 19762 '

Mr. Ernricn. Yes, it probably was 6 or § months prior to that T
knew him or knew of him.

Senator Nunn. Where did you intend to fly to when you took oft?
What was the destination? :

Mr. Eviricu. Which time?

Senator Nunn. The first flight when Mr. Piazza was with you?

Mr. Ernricn. To, as I said, a house over in the Bahamas, with o
»ptr}v&tely owned landing strip which to this date I don’t know where
1t is.

Senator Nunn. You intended to go to the Bahamas, but you dida’t
Jand at the same strip where you intended to land?

Mr. Errricu. No.

Senator NunN. Were you getting paid to be the pilot?

Mr. Exrrice. No.
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Senator NunN. You were the pilot?

Mr. Briricr. Yes., Co

Senator CriLes. Mr. Ellrich, were you given any money up front
in the Colombia run?

Mr. ExpricH. I was supposed to have been, but I never got it and
I haven’t gotten it to this day. :

Senator Crines. You did not get any money?

Mr. EriricH. No.

FlSen?&tor Criues. Did you get the remainder of your money, Mr.
uet? :
Mr. Fruer. No, sir, you did.

Senator Cuies. I didn’t, but maybe the Government did.

‘Who planned the flight as far as the height goes, the speed, the
fuel, ot cetera? '

Mr. Bruricn. Are you directing the question to mae?

Senator CurLes. To both of you.

Mz, Ervrica. Both of us did, Mr. Fluet and 1.

Senator Crires. Where did you work that flight plan out?

a I\l/h'. Fruer. We were at Mr. Redman’s house the morning of the

1ght.

Senator CuiLes. Since neither one of you were familiar with flying
the DC-3, I think, Mr. Ellrich, you hadn’t flown a DC-3?

Mr. Erurics. I had, but very limited amount.

Senator CurLes. How were you able to develop the flight plan?

Mr. Frouer. We got hold of an old military flight manual ¢n g
C-47/DC-3 and went through the charts and got some what we
thought were approximations of cruising speed, altitudes, fuel fows,
that sort of thing. Based on those, we were flying pretty badly over-
iviv;(lsighted so we extrapolated the charts hoping the curves were still

ear.

Senator CuiLes. Why were you going to be flying overweight?

My, Fruer. DC-3’s don’t fly to Colombis nonstop. They won't
make it. You had to have extra fuel tanks aboard, so we were about
700 pounds over the maximum weight without any marihuana aboard,
just in fuel.

Senator CuiLes. Then you were going to go to Colombia, pick up
8 load of marihuana, fly back and try to make that oneway, too; is
that right?

Mr. Frusr. It doesn’t make much sense to me now.

Senator CuiLes. Had either of you ever flown to South America
before the October 22 trip?

Mr. Eviricu. No, sir.

Senator Cmines, Mr. Fluet, will you describe to the subcommittee
the discussion with Redman about how much marihuana the plane
would carry?

Mr. Fruer. When we were doing the flight planning it became
apparent we were 700 pounds, as I mentioned before, over gross
weight without anything aboard. We didn’t even know it would
takeoff with that. We stopped in the middle, asked “How much do
we have to bring back to break even?’ We were told ab least 2,000
pounds. We said, “How much will it carry?”’ Obviously, at least
2,700 pounds max gross. We agreed we would takeoft out ol Fort

2]
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Lauderdale, see how it handled. If it flew all right, we would load it
with fuel, I guess.

Senator CHines. So you were really guessing?

Myr. Fruer, Yes.

Senator CrrLes. Would you say if you were getting ready to be a
passenger on that flight, especially maybe the return flight from South,

America, after you had to pick up at least 2,000~peunds, would you,
have taken that trip as a passenger? —~

Mr. Fruer. Not on a bet.

Senator Cuines. Mr. Ellrich, just prior to departure you and Mr.
}.{‘ll_let?witnessed a group of people around the plane. What were they
doing?

Mr. Evtrrci. Prior to departure from Fort Lauderdale?

Senator CuIiLES. Yes.

Mzr. Exiricr. In prior testimony I have testified that they were 4
on the airplane putting plastic bags, et cetera, on the airplane.

Senator Cuines. Did you know who they were?

Mr. BrrricH. Are you referring to Mr. Redman and Mr. Steer-
walt, T believe?

Senator CriLes. People that you saw around the plane.

Mr. Eurica. We are talking about 2 years ago. I am trying to
have instant recall. I am not doing too good at it, obviously, but
I am not trying to evade the question. I am trying to give you a
truthful answer. I don’t want to answer without collecting my
thoughts.

Senator Cmres. We want to give you time to do that.

Mr. Erurica. OK. There were several people around the airplane.

Sengtor Cuines. You later found a bugging device on the plane?

Mr. Ervrica. Yes, we did.

Senator Crrnes. When did you find that bugging device?

Mr. Ervricu. Prior to our taxiing the airplane.

Senator Crires. Did you connect any of the people around the
plane with the fact that you found that bugging device, or did you
know all of the people that were supposedly around the plane?

Mr. Evirica. The people that were around the plane, as far as I
can recall, were the people that were going with us.

Senator CrrLms. Where did you find the bugging device?

Mr. Eruricn. It was in the tail end of the airplane, an obvious
antenna, sticking out of the airplane that wasn’t supposed to be
there. Attached to that antenna was a black wire, follow the black
wire, there was a device on the end of it.

Senator CriLes. What did you do with that? A

Mr. Errrice. We disconnected it.

Senator Nunn. There was an antenna sticking out the back?

Mzr. ErtricH. Yes. Like a set of rabbit ears ofl the TV set. W

Senator Nunw. That wasn’t part of the plane? .

Mzr. ErrricH. No.

Senator Nunn, Tt wasn’t very hard to detect the bugging device?

Mr. Eririca. No, It was very obvious.

Senator Nunn. You saw that when you first got in the plane
before you took off?

Mr. Eririca. Yes.
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Senator Nuny, What did you do then? Go back and inspect it?

Mr, Burricr. Several of us looked at it, you know, talked about
it and we were at a dilemma as to what to do with it. We finally
disconnected it, and I believe it was ilawown overboard after we
we took off, out in the ocean.

Senator Nunn. Didn’t that give you some apprehension about the
mission? '

Mr. ErericH, Oh, yes; very much. But at that point, damned if
you do, damned if you don’t, and backing out was probably more of
2 danger than going forward.

Senator Nunn, Why would backing out have been a danger?

Mr. Eriricr. Dealing with the people that we were dealing with,
not knowing their intentions, it just intimidated me to think that if
1 backed out, I had been in more trouble than I would have if I had
gone Torward.

Senator Nunn, You were more afraid of the people you were
dealing with than you were with law enforcement at that stage?

Mr. Eruricn. Yes, at that point I was.

Senator Crrnes. We understand that the plane was parked beside
the Federal highway, U.S. 1, at the southeast end of the airport; is
that correct?

Mr. Eriricn. Southeast end of the Fort Lauderdale Airport next
to the U.S. 1; yes, sir.

Senator Curres. It could be seen from the highway?

Mr. Erurica. It could be seen from many, many points, including
Howard Johnson’s across the way, anyone that wanted to stop
along U.S. 1 or any other point on the airport.

Senator Cuires. Would you describe the problems that you all
experienced prior to takeoff and while you were enroute to South
America?

Mr. Fruer., The first problem encountered was that Bob and T
stopped to get some charts and all at the flight service not far away;
and when we turned the corner, the first thing both of us thought, it
looked like a dope deal going down, people running all over the air-
plane, found the antenna. There was an instrument in the airplane
that I recognized as an IFF, which is an old military instrument no
longer used. Commented on what it was. I said, “C}zrm’t possibly be
working. At least 20 years old. Can’t possibly be working.”

Senator CurLes. It was working?

Mr. Frupr, Sure enough; and turned on.

Senator CriLes. What does that instrument do?

Mr. Froer. It works much like the transponders in today’s air-
planes, but instead of being electronic, selected frequency on which it
transmits, it has got a crystal in it that is fixed. World War II, for
example, on each flight you put a different crystal in it so you would
know it stands for identification, friend or foe, and you wounld know
which airplane, if it was your airplanes coming back to the carrier,
to the base, whatever.

Senator Curris. So you saw that on the airplane, but you just felt
there was no way that could be working because it was a World War
II vintage?

Mr. Frugr. Sure,

Senator Cuines. It was working?
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Mur. Fruer. Apparently. When we cranked up, we heard a peep in
the headset, didn’t know what it was. It seemed bad. It seemed like
another omen. What is it? Couldn’t figure it out. Chased down inside
the airplane; couldn’t find anything, still pressed on.

Senator CurLes. Was that beep the IFIf signaling friend or foe?

Mzr. Fruer, Yes, the whole world. We rolled down the runway. It
was very difficult to takeoff. The takeoff was very difficult. We didn’t
have anything aboard. That was another indication. We got airborne.
Shortly after we got airborne, somebody from the tower transmitted
something to us, I can’t remember what the words were, but asked if
there was somebody aboard, il we were going to bring someone along.
We wondered how on earth anybody in the tower would know.

I don’t know to this day who it was or what it was about, another
indication. We got airborne, the {uel tanks, the extra tanks that had
been installed were not installed properly. It turned out that we found
that out when we tried it out, tried the extra fuel tanks out. The right
engine just quit. We switched back; the engine started again.

We surmised that there was a way to do 1t. The way was to run one
engine off three of the tanks and the other engine off the other three,
The problem is, if there is any bad {uel, the problem with the tanks,
you will lose an engine {or sure if the tanks were bad.

- The navigation equipment didn’t work properly. There was BOR,.
which is a type of instrument used in the States, that was working,
but there isn’t any of that in South America, in the Bahamas. So that
didn’t help us, We still decided to go.

Senator Nunw. Had you filed any kind of flight plan?

Mzr. Frumr. No, sir.

Senator Nunn. You didn't file one?

Mr. Fruer. No.

Senator Carnes. What were you doing? Were you trying to escape-
radar detection?

Mr. Fruer. Yes. We flow up and down the coast, checking out the
Tuel tanks, like we were on training mission. Then we flew down low,
went underneath the radar.

Senator CaiLms. Your excuse was going to be you were checking-
ﬁup the plane. When you say you flew down low, how low were you

ying.

Mr. Frumr. On the way out?

Senator Cuines. Yes,

Mr. Frumr. 400, 500 feet. It wasn't particularly dangerous going
out,

Senator Cminms, It wasn't that dangerous because you weren’t
loaded? .

Mzr. Frumr. Yes.

Senator Nunn. What time of day or night was this, approximately?

Mr. Fuymr. Late alternoen. We tooke(l' about 8:30, 4 o’clock. I am
not sure of that.

Senator Crines. What other modifications had been made to the:
airplane besides the extra {uel tanks?

Mr. Frumr. It was empty. The seats were out. )

Senator Crmines. Describe quickly, if you can {for me, your flight
to South America. How did you try to go?
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Mr. Fruer. We flew southeast to that slot on the eastern edge of
‘Cuba, and then east to the Windward Passage and straight south to
Colombia. We had a problem because we knew that the airplane
was so slow, the distance was so great that we should have flown a
ereat circle route and also should have taken o coriolis, but we didn’t
know how to do it.

We pressed on, figured we would get to South America, turn right.

Senator CurLes. How long did the flight take?

Mr. Fruer. Ten hours, 4

Mr, Eriricn. Approximately 9% going down.

Senator Cuines. How close to where you were heading? Did you
have to turn right or lelt? ;

Mr, Ertrica. When we hit South America, we turned right.

Senator Crrues. How far off were you?

Mr., Ennricn. Forty, fifty miles.

My, Prugr. Seventy-five. It wasn't too bad.

Senator Cminms, What prior arrangements had been made with
reference to your landing in South America?

Mr. Enuricr. There was supposed to be a radio beacon which we
could home on, which never occurred. It was misinformation that
we had gotten. Also, the airport that we were to land at was supposed
to turn on the lights, which they did. We were supposed to arrive
ther]e_ im hour after the last commercial flight left that airport, which
we did.

Senator Curues. Did they turn on the lights for you?

Mr. Erricn. Yes; they turned on the lights. We had circled the
bay about once or twice before the lights came up. Then someone
noticed that they were on.

Mr. Fruer. We couldn’t find the airport because we had some
frequency we were supposed to call in on and nobody answered.
Nobody was monitoring.

Senator CriLEs, So without the lights being turned on, you wouldn’t
have found it?

Mr. Fruer., We did find it even without the lights on. We found it
because it was, looking at the chart, the only place where there is a
little protrudance sticking out of the bay. :

Senator Cmines. This was on the bay, and the name of the town is?

Mr. Fruer. The airport isn’t at the town, but the nearby town is
‘Santa Marta,

Senator CurLes. We understand that there wag some disagreement;
s to whether or not you were to land until radio contact had been
‘made to determine if the const was clear. If you didn’t establish radio
contact, what were your feelings about landing? '

Mr. Fruzmr, Out of gas, in a foreign country, you are going to Jand
whether you like it or not, so you might as well land at tha airport.

Senator Cuiues. It wasn’t a question of deciding whether you were
going to land; it was just you had to land?

Mr, Fruer. Yes.

Senator CriLes., Would you describe what happened when you
did land?

Mr, Fruwer, We touched down, instructed to taxi back to the takeoff
«end of the runway, point the airplane like it is ready to roll, ready to
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take off, climbed out, absolute silence. We were all worried. Didn’t
know who was going to come, what was going to happen; speculation
about swimming the bay or climbing the mountain aud going into the
jungle, whatever. We sat there. Literally a caravan showed up.

Senator CuiLes. Did you get off the plane?

Mr. Fruer. We were standing around the airplane.

Senator CumLes. Just standing arvound the airplane waiting to see
what did happened? What did happen?

Senator Nunn. Let me ask one question, if T could.

What was supposed to happen? What was the prearranged plan?

Mr. Fruger. Darned if T know.

Senator Nuxwy. Who did?

Mr. ErLricH. We were supposed to show up down there an hour
alter the last flight lelt and the lights wera supposed to come on. We
were supposed to have radio communication with someone. The lights
did come on, we landed, we were supposed to park the airplane down
at the beginning of the takeoff end of the field, which we did, and shut
everthing off, and the lights went out. The airport went dark again
and then from that point we didn’t know what was going to happen.

Senator Nunn, Who had given you these instructions?

Mr. Evrnricu, I believe the details of the lights, et cetera, were from.
Mr. Murray, Mr. Murray was on the airplane with us.

Senator Cuirus. Then you are standing by the edge of the airplane
and what happened next?

Mr. Fruer. The caravan showed up, a taxicab with a couple fellows
in it, Looked like an Army convey behind them military vehicles,
police vehicles, surrounded the airplane and we weren’t sure at first
that we weren’t being arrested: surrounded the airplane, the police
jumped out, the Army set up & defensive perimeter, fields ol fire,
pretty good one, machine gun nests, and all the things were right.
Then a man got out.

Senator CrrLes. You had seen perimeters like that set up before in
your experience in the service?

‘Mr. Frugr. Yes.

Senator Crines. You say they set up fields of fire, had machine
guns, automatic weapons at the rght points?

Mr. FLugr. Pretty good.

Senator CurLes. This was the military?

Mr. Fruer. Yes.

Senator CurLzs. Were there any officers there?

Mr. Fruer. Three lookod like field generals; lots of brass and stuff.

Senator Cuines. First a taxi arrived, then the military convoy
arrived?

Mr. Fruer. They were all together.

Senator Crirms. Led by a taxi; the military convoy led by a taxi?

Mr. Frusr. Yes.

Senator CriLes. How many troops were involved, police and troops?

Mr. Frumr. Seventy-five, a hundred,

Mr. Evrica, We don’t really have any way of knowing,

Senator CriLes. A bunch?

Mr. Eriricu. A bunch.

Senator Cmines. Seventy-five or a hundred? TFirst you thought
that was an arvest; that they were coming out to
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Mr. Eririca. We hadn’t been briefed as to what was going to take
place, how many people were going to show up, all that sort of thing.
It was startling to us.

Mr., Fruer. You have fo understand, I don’t know about Mr.
Ellvich, I was working under the terrible misconception that the
less I knew about this whole thing the better off I was. T was just
going to fly an airplane. I felt like if I flew, an airplane, came back,
that was all T was going to do. Obviously I was wrong. We didn’t
know what was going on.

Senator CumLes. What happened after the military perimeter was
set up, the defensive perimeter was set up around the plane?

Mr. Frumer. We backed up, one of the trucks had fuel, 50-gallon
drums, and & hand pump device, and I set out to postwipe the airplane.
The airplane was not a great airplane, It was in pretty bad shape.
We had to tape up some of the control sufaces. They are made out
of canvas, fabrie. Some of them had holes in them. We had to tape
them up with duct tape.

They started fueling the airplane, putting oil in it, stufl like that.
They were loading the marihuana inside,

Senator Curnes. Where did the marihuana come {rom? What kind
of vehicles or trucks was it on? Was it part of the convoy?

Mr. Euprice. Yes. Pickup trucks; you know, 1-ton trucks, not
military, but civilian type.

Senator CurLes. Civilian type?

Mr. EnuricH. Yes.

Senator Cmirzs. Who was the sort of the leader of this caravan
that came out there? Did you know? Did you hear anybody say?
What was he called?

Mr, Fruer. I heard the name Pedro mentioned, He is the person
there who spoke English. I don’t know that. He is the only one that
I heard speak English.

Senator Cuines. Do you know who he was?

Mr. Fruet. Someone said he was the mayor. It seemed improbable;
seemed very young.

Senator Cuines. You didn’t know that? Someone said that? Did
you hear any conversation? What kind of conversation?

Mr. Fruer, The only time I spoke, I was really quite concerned
with the airplane.

Senator Cuines. You were trying to get the plane ready for the
return trip?

Mr. Fruer. To see if the fuel had water in it, which it did; to see if
the oil was the right type, which it wasn’t,

Senator Cuines. Pedro was not an American? )

Mr, Fryumr. I don’t know that he wasn't, but he was Spanish
speaking, Portuguese, whatever.

Senator Cuines. There Jidn’t seem to be any Americans there on
the ground?

Mr. Fruzr. No,

P Slen%tor CuiLes. Who directed the loading operation? Was that
edro

Mr. Brurrcn. As Mr. Fluet said, we were both real busy with the
airplane, but it didn’t seem that he was doing all the directing. He
was here and there. I noticed him in several points,
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Senator Crines. How much marihuana was loaded on the plane?
Mr. Fruzt. I was told afterwards they picked up 3,800 pounds.
Mbr. Errrica. Approximately 4,000 pounds.

Mr. Fruer. It was marked in kilograms.

Mr. Eurrica. We didn’t realize the bags were marked in kilograms
and we thought they were in pounds. Of course, they felt quite light,
since 1 kilogram is twice the weight of 1 pound. They were marked
like 20. We thought that was 20 pounds. Actually it was 40 pounds.

Senator CriLEs. So you ended up putting about twice—

Mr, Biuricn. No. We ended up with approximately 4,000 pounds
of weight on the airplane, but when we first started checking the
weights, we didn’t realize we hadn’t taken that into account.

Mzr. Frugr. We just finally got to the point where both of us felt
like this airplane will not fly. It will not fly; no more is going on.

Senator CrILes. You told them that?

My, Fuuer. They wanted to keep loading, loading, and loading to
the point where it was going to collapse over the runway.

Senator CurLes. Did they load all the marihuang they brought out
there on the plane?

Mpr. Frugr. No, I don’t think so.

Senator Cuines. You reached the point where you said——

Mr. Fruer. We refused any more because we knew the airplane
wouldn’t fly at that point, or suspected it wouldn’t.

Senator Cuines. Did either of you see any money exchanged for
the marihuana?

Mr. Froer. No, I didn't.

Senator CarLes. Do you know whether there was any money carried
down there for exchange?

Mr. Fruer. No, sir. I do not know. I think there was, but I am not
certain,

Senator CrILES. You think some was on board the plane, and do you
know how it was carried?

Mz, Fromt. It was a bag. I assume there was money in it. I didn’t
see it. I was going to carry money down. I don’t know.

Senator CuiLes. You didn’t see that bag change hands?

Mr. Fruzr. No. )

Ssnator Curres. Did you see the bag on the plane on the return
trip?

Mzr. Fruzrt. No, sir. I didn’t look for it, either.

Senator Crrres. You said something about Pedro being the mayor,
or someone said. What caused you to think that or to hear that name
of the mayor? Do you know?

Mr., Fruer. It seemed like an astounding statement. That just
stuck with me. I don’t really know. Didn’t it seem a little strange,
the mayor?

Senator CumLes. Somebody on your flight said something about
that he was the mayor. Where did you get that {rom?

Mr. Fruer. I am not really certain.

Senator Cuines. That just stuck with you.

Mz, Ellvich, did you hear any statement about that; about Mr. Pedro
being the mayor?

My, Erurica. I hesrd it from somewhere, but I couldn’t tell you
where I heard it from, from what source. There is an article I read
recently that has that in it, that is published.
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Senator Craines. You think you heard it before that article?

Mr. Errrica: Yes. I think I heard it before that but I don’t know
from what sourcé. ;

Senator Crires.”You heard it in connection with the flight, the

trip? . :

g/[r. FrrricH. Yes. I believe it was on the ground while we were:
there, but I don’t know who said it. It probably had to come from
one of our people around the airplane because there weren't that
many English-speaking people around.

Senator Crines. How much time did the crew spend on the ground
in Colombia?

Mr. Ernrica. We were there about 3%, 4 hours.

Senator Currzs. Would you relate the circumstances surrounding
your departure from Santa Marta? ’

Mr. Fruer. The airplane wouldn’t fly. We rolled down the runway,
took 2,000, 2,500 feet just to get the tail off the ground. We were
committed, we couldn’t stop. Bob was flying, he bounced the airplane,
literally in a bounce. I sucked the gear up, pulled the gear up {rom
under it. It settled a little bit. We just barely got off the ground.
We flew through some bushes.

Senator CuiLss. How much runway did you have?

Mr. Frusr. About 1,000 feet, maybe, couldn’t tell. Do you know?

Mr. Ertricr, I think that runway is about 5,500 feet long.

Senator Curues. You just barely got it off?

Mr. EvnricH. Excuse me. There is an article here I would like to
give you a copy of, if you would cave to take it. It has a lot of details
agbout the ares that we are talking about.

Senator Nuny. What is that article?

Mr. Ervricn. It is an article written in Esquire magazine dated
September 12 of this year. .

Senator Nuxn. Does it make reference to that particular airport?

Mr. Exvricu. Yes.

Seng.?tor Nunn. Does it make reference to your particular trans-
action?

Mr. Ertricr. I don’t believe so, but if Joe and I were writing the
article, we would probably have written the same thing; the beginning
of that article. X

Senator Nunn. You think this is the same airport you are talking
about as described in this article in Esquire magazine?

Mr. Ernrica. Yes, I believe it is.

Senator Nunn. You read the article and the description of that
airport is pretty much what you remember?

Mr. ExvricH. Yes.

Senator Nunn. Is that also your recollection?

Mr. Frugr. I haven’t read the article yet.

Mr. Erurice. It also described Pedro as the so-called mayor of
Santa Marta. )

Senator Nunn. You think you gained that information independ-
ently and prior to reading this article?

Mr. ErnricH. Yes. .

Senator NunN. We will make the article part of the record without
objection, X

|The document referred to was marked “Exhibit No. 517 for refe-
rence and follows:]
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Exureir No. 51
[From Esquire Magazine, Sept. 12, 1978]
Tre CoromsiaN Gorp Rusm oF 1978
(By Robert Coram)

It is always late at night when marijuana smugglers land at Simon Bolivar
Airport, near Santa Marta, Colombia. The airport closes each evening at ten
p.-m., after the last commercial flight arrives, and almost every night, smugglers
begin-landing an hour later. When » nilot flies in for the first time, he is usually
in that condition of fright ar~ spsw:*swnsion referred to as “maximum pucker
point.” Airport lights are off ana he is flying up and down the coast between
Santa Marta and Ciénaga looking for the runway. His fuel tanks are almost
empty after the 1,200-mile flight from Florida. Lightning from nocturnal thunder-
storms in the 18§,000-foot mountains a few miles away affords an occasional
glimpse of the coastline below.

The pilot calls repeatedly on a sccret radio frequency and counts himself
among the blessed if anyone answers, Suddenly runway lights flicker on and he
lands, taxis to the south end of the field, turns around to be in position for an
immediate takeoff, and shuts down the engines. Airport lights go off and again
all is black. The pilot begins to sweat. Ile has illegally entered a foreign country,
is earrying perhaps $100,000 in cash, and is out of gas, with the ocean at his back
and only one road leading away from the airport. He has visions of
spending the ye:t 4 his life rotting in a Colombian jail if anything goes wrong.

He 9%l e 22ew elimb out of the aireraft and stand in the hot, sultry darkness.
For perhaps ten minutes nothing happens. Then they hear the muted growl of a
high-powered speedboat moving in from offshore, At the same time, down the
single road to the airport comes a convoy of speeding vehicles led by a taxi.

Police cars stop on the access road and in the glare of headlights the pilot sees
uniformed figures setting up a roadblock. The taxi, followed by heavy trucks, pulls
n:y i soldiers carrying automatic weapons quickly encirele the aireraft and
crew. The door of the taxi opens and a tall, slender, handsome—and suprisingly
young—man steps out and approaches the pilot.

“"Are you the mayor?” the pilot asks difiidently.

Pedro Ddvila throws back his head and laughs. His father is mayor of Santa
Marta and an uncle is governor of the Guajira Department, the arid peninsula
jutting into the Caribbean from the north coast of Colombia. Smugglers, in def-
erence to Pedro’s ability to use Simon Bolivar Airport and have police and military
protection, refer to him as ‘“the mayor.”

“I am Pedro,” he says, extending his hand. His English is without accent, per-
fected at the military school he attended in Florida. His dark eyes quickly recog-
nize the aireraft, from its type and number, as the one he was expeeting and the
pilot fits the description telephoned that evening from his man in the States.

After a monient of chitchat about the fight, Pedro asks for his money. The pilot
hands him a canvas flight bag as a police officer and two army generals in full uni
form emerge from the shadows. Pedro counts the money as quickly as a hank teller
and passes part of it to the uniformed men. They turn and begin shouting orders in
erackling Spanish. Two large trucks back up to the cargo doors of the aireraft as a
general turns to Pedro, salutes, and says the men are ready to load, Pedro motions
him to go ahead. The pilot remembers the speedboat offshore hut Pedro reassures
him by flashing a pirate’s grin and suwying, “That’s my escape boat.” He’s not
worried about law enforcement but he is worried that another smuggling gang
might attack and steal hoth the marijuana shipment and the money. ]

K crew of soldiers begins loading the sixty-kilo bags of marijuana as another
crew refuels with a hand pump and drums of gasoline. Illegally installed auxiliary
fuel tanks are difficult to reach and it is past dawn before tae aircraft is ready for
takeoff. Passengers aboard nearby trains watch the smuggling operation they have
seen so many other mornings, and airport workers give a sigh of resignation when
stopped by police on the access road and told the airport is closed. As the workers
wait, they watch the aireraft and the bustle of activity surrounding it.

Pedro and the pilot have an angry confrontation when the pilot says the aircraft
is 5,000 pounds over maximum a%lowable takeofl weight and refuses to take more
marijuany aboard. Pedro tells him to bring a bigger airplane next trip. At thirty,
Pedro manages one of the largest smuggling rings in Colombia and like all busi-
nessmen wants to push his product, especially since he knows the market is waiting
to buy everything he ships north,
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Doors of the aireraft shut and the pilot carefully runs up the engines as Pedro
watches from the fender of his cab. The police and army troops will stand by until
the pilot is airborne.

The pilot advances the throttles and the aircraft begins a slow, ponderous rol,
using all of the 5,600-foot runway before wallowing reluctantly into the air and
beginning a long, slow climb-out o few feet over the waves of Santa Marta Bay, It
takes more than half an hour for the aireraft to reach an altitude of 1,000 feet.

Pedro Davila’s smuggling operation is unusual only in that a paved commercial
airport is used. A few miles cast of Santa Marta an average of three aireraft and one
ship leave the remote Guajira peninsula each day bound for the southern United
States with a load of Colombia’s best-known. product, The aircraft range in size
from light twins carrying a ton of grass up to DC-7’s carrying more than ten tons.
Ships range from small sailboats to giant freighters—mother ships—carrying an
average of thirty-five tons. This activity is from sixteen highly active clandestine
airstrips slashed out of the scrubby undergrowth and from one ramshackle dock
in Portete Bay. Another 280-plus airstrips and dozen docks are used on a less
regular basis.

More than 500,000 pounds of marijuana are smuggled info the United States
-each week from Colombia; more than 2 million pounds each month; upward of 25
million pounds each year—a business generating more than $14 billion untaxed
-dollars each year.

SBmuggling marijuana is so luerative, so well organized, with risks so few and
chances of detection so slim, that heroin smugglers are switching to marijuana.
People have retired for life after three or four smuggling trips to Colombia. A pilot
makes 350,000 for a round trip lasting twelve to eighteen hours. The owner of &
remote dock on the Georgia or South Carolina coast can make $100,000 to turn
his back for a few hours, It is not uncommon for o smuggling ring to bring in $2
million to $3 million weekly.

Without benefit 6f public relations the business has taken on an aura of romance:
just a bunch of good ol’ boys out running in a load now and then, good ol’ boys
motivated only by a desire to bring you high times and mellow evenings. Jiveryone
works tog-ther, no one is hurt, and no major laws are violated.

But that'’s not the way it is. The pipeline begins in Colombia, where soil and
climate are conducive to growing top-grade marijuana year round. One growing
season follows another. From all over Colombisa the weed that dope smokers con-
sider among the best in the world is trucked to the Guajira peninsula, the primary
staging area for boat and air shipments to the United States. Officers of Colom-
bian Customs, the military, and the Departmento Administrativo de Seguridad
(DAS), the equivalent of the FBI, take a direct and active role by providing
‘vehieles, uniformed personnel, and seeurity. The Guajira is ruled by smuggling,
dominated by the gun, and is one of the most lawless spots on earth, virtually a
independent state, Two or three people are killed each week in smuggling-con-~
nected fights, and occasional wars between rival dope factions kill dozens.

Allegations of marijuana smuggling reach to the highest levels of the govern-
ment, including cabinet officers and Julio César Turbay Ayala, who beeame presi-
dent in August. The only high elected official in whom the United States has
«complete confidence is Attorney General Jaime Serrano Rueda, according to
Dave Burnett, the Drug Enforcement Administration’s special agent in charge of
the Bogotd office.

A Harvard MBA would be taxed to improve any facet of the smuggling opera-
tion. Smugglers have it all—sophisticated logistics and delivery systems, high
government contacts, police protection, and unlimited financial resources. Smug-
gling rings have their own fleets of hoats and aireraft; erows, security forces,
electronics techniciang te debug aireraft, logistics experts, intelligence operntives,
Iawyers, wholesalers, and enforcers to ensure silence. Smuggling boats have
heen interdicted with documents aboard giving data on every port along the
southeastern seaboard—everything from water depth snd Customs and Coast
Guard patrol schedules to radio frequencies used by law enforcement, proximity
to the nearest paved roads, whether or not the local sheriff is on the payroll, and
even psychologieal prefiles of the surrounding area’s inhabitants, with eonclusions
indieating whether local people might call police about suspicious activity.

Smugglers fly aireraft that are usually faster and always far better equipped
than those flown by U.S. law enforcement. The smugglers know the best locations
and methods for punching through the offshore radar net; their scanners monitor
VHT radio waves and their radios monitor seoret frequencies used by federal
agencies. They know what remote subdivision roads to land on, the best sites for
airdrops, and where a friendly line boy will come to an unattended field to refuel
aireraft late at night.
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Smuggling is filled with violence, death, deception, and disregard for a dozen

laws, Pilots crash at sea or go down over Cuba with never a word., Law enforce-

ment files bulge with documented instances of teenagers killed for a briefcase
full of money or an aireraft full of dope. Smugglers routinely violate the Neutrality
Act, the Bank Secrecy Act, the Controlled Substance Statutes, and laws and
regulations enforced by the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA), the
TU.S. Customs Service, the Immigration and Naturalization Service, the Internal
Revenue Service, and the Federal Aviation Administration.

United States smuggling chieftains routinely put out contracts on witnesses
who might testify against them. A TFlorida smuggling ring paid $200,000 for hit
men to kill the state’s entire list of material witnesses in one case. Last year a
narcotics agent was killed in Tampa by a contract assassin, Two attempts have
been made to kill an investigator for the state attorney in Fort Myers, and a
$50,000 contract is out on him now, United States Customs officers in Miami
narrowly eseaped death on two occasions when their aireraft were sabotaged.

muggling generates such an inordinate amount of cash that money comes to
be a commodity meaning almost nothing, A $70,000 customized speedboat used
to meet mother ships is burned after two trips. A DC-7 carrying $12 million
worth of marijuana is abandoned at a remote Georgin airstrip. A giant freighter
being pressed by the Coast Guard is scuttled as the crew dives overboard and
seeks refuge aboard the Coast Guard vessel. Tomorrow is another day.

Big smuggling rings—those generating several million dollars each week—are
too well connected to have any fear of state or federal agents. Small-time smug-
glers flying occasional loads in light twin-engine ajreraft swarm across the south-
castern coast in numbers too great to stop. They nickel and dime the feds to
death. But the mid-level smuggler with several boats and aireraft stands the

greatest risk of arrest. Ie is envied by the little man and is a potential threat to-

the big man, so both act as informants. Even so, except for the bunglers and
incompetents, the smugglers are rarely caught. They have’little to fear from
federal agencies, as those agencies are more involved in intramural bickering,
backbiting, and turf protection than in cooperating to stop the flow of marijuana,

The agencies are crippled by internecine squabbling reaching such depths of
petulance that the DEA recently ordered Customs to stop sliowing a reel of film
taken in Colombia during a drug-busting operation. The DEA said it was “in-
appropriate for U.S. Customs to make any presentation to any law enforcement
conference, statewide grand jury, or congressional committee on the topic of
drugs,” since that was the primary responsibility of the DEA. In short, the DEA
ordered Customs not to brief fellow lawmen, grand juries investigating marijuana
smuggling, or even congressional oversight committees.

The DIEA is the lead agency in what a number of U.S. Presidents have grandly
referred to as the “war on narcotics.” But the agency has had eredibility problems
since its inception in 1973 as part of Nixon’s Reorganization Plan Number Two.
It wag born as Watergate bubbled over and no one had time for the care and
feeding of the DIEA during numerous personnel changes, frequent identity crises,
and numerous allegations of both domestic and international improprieties. Iven
today, many law-enforcement agencies think that mid-level DIZA bureauerats are
arrogant, secretive, and incompetent and that their words and actions demonstrate
only a nodding familiarity with human rights and Supreme Court decisions.

Reorganization Plan Number Two gave the DEA all intelligence-gathering
duties related to narcotics—a mandate the ageney guards with unwavering zeal,
particularly against Customs, which until recently had such a sophiscated intelli-
gence operation that it routinely infiltrated smuggling rings and flew to Colombia
as crew members, served as gas pump attendants for smugglers, and advised
smugglers on routes and tactics. The DEA no longer allows Customs to gather
intelligence.

Customs has problems even in its narrow interdiction function, especially in
Florida, Georgin, and South Carolina—the funnel through which marijuana is
poured from Colombixa to the United States. Until 2 year or 5o ago most marijuansa
came into the United States from Mexico. But the quality of Mexican dope, like
the quality of Mexico’s other national products—prostitution and tequila~suffered
a drop in quality. Millions of U.8. dollars went into a Mexican enforcement effort
that hurt marijuana production. The paraquat scare cut back the buying of
Mexican dope even more and efforts to pass it off as Colombian did not work. Even

though most people still perceive Mexico as the primary source of dope, all is-

relatively quiet along the Mexican border. About ninety percent of the marijuana
coming into the United States comes from Colombia.
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However, the most sophisticated equipment and special enforcement efforts
‘historically have gone to patrol the 2,000-mile Mexican border. Customs officers
there fly 270-knot Mohawks and a éitation jet to chase single-engine Cessnas,
while in Miami a couple of surplus S-2 Trackers, helicopters shot up in Vietnam,
and a forty-year-old B-26 seized from smugglers chase DC—4s, DC-6s, and DC~T7s
that haul upward of ten tons per trip.

It’s the same story with the Coast Guard. This agency is up against fast and
‘sophisticated boats with vessels that are few in number, ancient, slow, and
equipped wilth electronics manifestly inferior to that of smugglers. The Coast
Guard must patrol for oil spills, enforce the 200-mile fishing limits, conduct
search-and-rescue missions, remind people to wear life jackets, maintain buoys
and navigation devices, conduct safety inspections, and interdict mother ships.
With summer here and coastal boating increased, the Coast Guard is too busy to
be considered a factor by smugglers.

Almost every boat and aircraft smuggling marijuana reaches its destination.
The DEA and Customs once said they caught maybe ten percent of them, but
that was hefore they had any idea of the magnitude of the smuggling operation.
The true figure is closer to two percent.

“The government has never really made a commitment to stopping dope,”
says one front-line nareoties officer in Florida. “It’s just like Vietham-—we're
not in it to win.”

The one exception was Operation Stopgap, a secret forty-five-day enforce-
ment effort inside Colombia that ran from late December of 1977 to mid-February
of 1978 and resulted in the seizure of two-dozen boats and numerous aireraft. doz-
ens of arrests, and marijuana worth a street value of $220 million. But the DEA
committed such monumental blunders that it had to keep quiet about its greatest
success, to veil it with secrecy, and forbid other federal agencies to discuss it.

During Operation Stopgap, the DEA and Customs conducted flights over the
Guajira peninsula and offshore waters to identify clandestine airstrips and to
monitor mother ship traffic in Portete Bay and other locations. The overflights
were conducted on an average of twice daily. After each flight, pilots contacled
Miami on high-frequency radios and passed along information on the types of air-
craft seen loading, tail numbers, and probable arrival time in the United States.
The same was done with ships. The Const Guard blockaded the Yucatén Channel,
the Windward Passage, and the Mona Passage. Both the Coast Guard and Cus-
toms piled up an impressive interdiction record. Boats and aireraft that penetrated
the blockade could be tracked down at leisure because the DEA quite literally
had their number.

The DEA, bhecause of alleged excesses commited in foreign countries, has a
congressional order not to participate in overseas police actions. But when Cus-
toms, on an overflight near the coastal town of Dibulla, sighted a large stash and
an aireraft being loaded with marijuana, the DEA called in an armed Colombian
helicoper strike force.

The Bell Jet Rangers—a gift from the U.S. State Department—Ilanded, fright-
ened away most of the traffickers, dropped off part of the assaulb team, then
went airborne again te track down fleeing smugglers. DEA pilot John Stevenson
landed his yellow Cessna 310 and was not impressed with the enthusiasm of Colom-
bian law enforcement. Bo this armed American agent ran through the bush
exhorting Colombian Customs, the DAS, and Army troops to move their asses

-and eatch those smugglers.

As traffickers were arrested, the helicopters returned fo land. Aloard one
was an observer from the Colombian attorney general’s office who, in his ex-
citement, was waving an automatic pistol. He shat the pilot in the hack while the
chopper was still airthorne. A second pilot took control and landed. Stevenson air-
evacuated the wounded pilot to Barranquilla. The pilot was later transferred to
Miami, where he is still undergoing therapy. He is paralyzed for life.

The Dibulla raid resulted in the seizure of 165 tons of marijuana—until then
more than twice the amount of the previous world’s record seizure.

The DAS officer placed in charge of the stash until it could be burned moved
4,000 pounds to the beach and tried to sell it to o mother ship. He removed the
vital parts of the three custom-made baling presses. The DEA took the remaining

- parts of the presses, which could be easily replaced, and dropped them from

a helicopter into the ocean. In sccret briefings with congressional leaders and
government officials, the DIEA takes considerable pride in pointing to photographs
.of a hovering chopper with a big splash underneath.
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The next day a local dope lord showed up and offered g DAS officer the equiva-
lent of $1.4 million for the stash. The DEA says the freshly haled marijuana was
burned but reluctantly admits that “several tons” might have been pulled from
the ashes and put back into the pipeline.

During most of the overflights in Operation Stopgap, no Colombians were
aboard U.8. aireraft. The DA conceived, directed, and executed what turned
out to be an enforcement effort in a foreign country.

Stopgap provided the first hard evidence of how much marijuana was heing
smuggled from the Guajira, Until then, the DIZA, which specializes in interna-
tional intelligence and has four agents in Bogotd, said 50,000 pounds per week
were coming out of Colombia. This turned out to be one tenth of what the DEA
documented was being smuggled out and what is still only part of the total.

In April, flushed with the success of Stopgap but frustrated because it could
not publicize the coup, the DEA returned to Colombia for another enforcement ef-
fort, facetiously referred to as “Son of Stopgap.” The DEA, which could then
operate in Colombia pretty much as it chose, took extraordinary security pre-
cautions back home. The agency used a Piper Navajo and a crew from another
region rather than from Miami and told neither Coast Guard nor Customs that it
was returning to Colombia.

Timing for the trip was based on intelligence that a DC-7 would be making a
major haul from an area used as o stash by Colombian dope lords. The first day
that overflights were conducted, the DC-7 was located on a dirt strip near Rio-
hiacha, A waiting strike force was called in, the bust went down, the aireraft and
more than $60,000 were seized, and the crew was jailed. (Local police released the
erew at two a.m. several days later.)

After the bust, the DEA ordered the strike force to search for the stagh. Heli-
copter pilots began a circular search pattern and located four nearby warehouses
containing more than 570 tons of freshly baled Colombian gold—upward of
1,140,000 pounds of grass only ten weeks after Stopgap seized 700,000 pounds in
the same area.

The U.8. ambassador in Bogota asked DEA administrator Peter Bensinger to
notify news media about what great things Colombia was doing in stopping the
flow of marijuana. Bensinger announced the seizures and gave Colombia all the
credit. No one seemed to think it strange that a U.S. bureaucrat was announcing
the results of an enforecement effort in a foreign country. A parallel would be the
%}H’s announcing that Polish security forces had broken up a counterfeit ving in

arsaw.

Bensinger kept the aireraft and erew in Colombia until early summer, flying sur-
veillance flights not only over the Guajira but over the Llanos, the fertile plains
southeast of Bogota where marijuana grows in even greater amounts than on
the Guajira. Neither Customs nor the Coast Guard were ever notified of any
aireraft or boats sighted in Colombia.

“You can’t be down in the Guajira and not get information every day. It’s crimi-
nal not to send it back. It’s neglect. It’s roften politics,”’ said a Customs officer.

“T’ve given up trying to figure out why DEA doesn’t trust the Coast Guard,
when part of our job is to interdict smuggling vessels,”” said o Coast Guard officer.

The DEA, which earlier had ordered Customs not to show movies taken during
Operation Stopgap, took its own movies during the follow-up operation. Dave
Burnett says the footage provides documentary evidence that 570 tons went up in
smoke and that none was put back in the smuggling pipeline. “I say it all burn
down to a pile of ashes,’”’ he says. But Bensinger, who had promised photographs
taken afi]the four burn sites, later backed off, saying the movies didn’t turn out
very well.

In this, the umpteenth year of America’s war on drugs, Bensinger sounds a
confident note and predicts happy days ahead.

He says Colombia shows signs of increasing cooperation with the United States
in cracking down on smuggling. While this is true, it also i3 true that Colombia
provides sanctuary for more than 300 refugees from U.8. narcotics charges and will
not extradite them. It is true that the smuggling of marijuana and the coffee
business are in a race for the title of Colombia’s best-known industries and that
both operate in the open.

Bensinger talks most of all about the increased cooperation and weekly meetings
between the DE4. Customs, the Coast Guard, and other agencies. ‘They have
signed articles of cooperation and agreed to a long-term public love-in. But out.on
the street, the agencies are locked in mortal combat and the DEA’s major concern .
continues to be turf protection.
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Inevitably, any discussion about marijuana smuggling brings up comparisons
with prohibition. And there are many similarities. Techniques used by smugglers
are the same used in prohibition—mother ships loitering off Florida as speedbonts
dash out under cover of darkness for loads of contraband. Arguments favoring
marijuana parallel arguments used during prohibition: The government cannot
legislate morality; it’s impossible to stop marijuana if people want to smoke; it is
only a matter of time until marijuana is legalized. Millions of Americans use
marijuana regularly and subscribe to these arguments.

But lawmen contend smuggling can be stopped cold. They say the first step is to
offer crop replacement programs, financial inducements, or—if need be—economic
and political sanctions to stop marijuana at its source. They believe that if the
Colombian government made even a token enforcemen* effort, Pedro Dfvila
could not use police and military troops to take over a commerical airport almost
every night and that multi-ton stash warehouses and wide-open smuggling activity
on the Guajira could be slowed. The sce.ad step would be to lessen the U.S.
interdiction effort along thousands of miles of coastline and airspace from Maine to
to Texas and to focus enforcement in Colombia,

“If we could stay down there as we did during Stopgap, we could close down the
Guajira in a month,” one federal officer said. Air and sea debarkation points there
are concentrated in a small geographic area. Overflights and offshore patrols could
identify every aircraft and vessel leaving Colombia, the officers contend.

“Coast Guard and Customs could grab boats and aireraft, We wouldn’t get
them all but we could malke it too risky and too expensive for them to continue,”
one agent said.

The agents say that ever, though U.S, pressure curtailed opium production in
Turkey and the DEA virtuslly stopped marihuana coming out of Mexico, no
similar efforts appear to be forthcoming in Colombia. State and federal officers
will likely continue to fester with a raging impotence about how little impact they
have on smuggling from Colombia and about the apathy of millions of Americans
toward marihuana and its concomitant violence.

“It’s too bad,”” one officer said. “All it takes is for somebody to learn just a little
about what’s really going or out there and he’s on our side.”

Senator CuiLes. Were either of you concerned whether you were
going to make it back alive?

Mr. Brrricu. Very concerned.

Mr. Fruer. It took us 1 hour to get to 1,000 feet. :

Senator NunN. You were trying to get there? You weren’t trying
to stay down?

Mur. Fruer. No. There was no point in staying down at that point,
because we were over Colombian waters and had no fear of radar
detection.

Senator Cuives. What were your prearranged plans once you flew
back to the United States?

Mr. Fruer. We were supposed to penetrate around Boca Raton
and then fly west and then south. I don’t know from there.

Mzr. EvuricH. The point of drop was supposed to be out in the
Everglades in the vicinity of the jetport, just a little bit northeast
of the jetport.

Senator Cmires. That is where you were supposed to drop the
marihuana from the air?

Mr. Erurrcr. Yes, sir.

Senator CamLms. Will you describe, Mr. Fluet, what happened
once you entered the United States?

Mr, Fruer. We had some winds we didn’t know about, weather,
and we didn’t enter where we were supposed fo. We came in around
Pompano. We flew enough to avoid radar but that transponder was
working the whole time. So we were broadcast as to where you ure.

We flew northeast for while, then west, then dropped down to
about 500 feet and flew down toward the Everglades.
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Senator CurLes. By that time you had gotten tired of hearing
the beep, so you had taken the headset off so the beep wouldn’t
bother you?

Mr. Fuugr, That is exactly right.

Mr. Erurica. About 18 or 19 hours had gone by since we left
Fort Lauderdale and we were at o point where we were so tired we
didn’t really care about anything.

Mr., Frugr. That airplane was really hard to fly. It took both of
us all the time on the controls.

Senator CurLes. It took you 10 hours down and 3% to 4 hours on
the ground. How long was the flight back?

b I\Er. Evrrrice. About 104 hours. We had headwinds on the way
ack.

Mr. Frouer. It was longer coming back. We were heavier.

Senator Cuines. You had really been in the airplane and on the
ground 24 hours; you hadn’t had any sleep?

Mzr. Ervrici. No sleep, nothing to eat.

Senator CuiLes. Both of you were having to literally fly the plane
to stay on the controls?

Were you to make radio contact with the ground crew?

Mr. Evnricn. On arrival?

Senator Cuires. Yes.

Mr. ErLrrcn. Yes, we were.

Senator Curnes. Did you make that?

Mr. Evurica. No. We were unable to.

Senator Cuines. Did you drop the marihuana over the Everglades?

Mr. BErurice. Yes, we did.

Senator Curnes. What altitude were you flying at the time of
the drop.

Mr. Eviricn. About 150 feet.

Senator Cuines. Didn't you have a lot of turbulence that day?
Was that a concern to you to be flying?

Mr. Erurica. That is why we were both having to be on the con-
trols. It took both of us to manhandle the airplane.

_ S(i,nmaor CurLes. You were just literally trying to muscle the
airplane.

enator Nuny. Why did you drop the marihuana? Was it to be
able to land safely or were you afraid you were about to be appre-
hended? What was the reason for dropping it?

Mr. Ernrrcu. It was a predetermined thing.

) S]enn,t?or Nunn. You had already determined where you were going
bo dro

Mr.pELLRICH. Yes.

Senator Nunn. At that stage did you know the law enforcement
people had you under surveillance?

Mr. Errricn. We had suspicion or that feeling.

Mr. Fruer. Because we couldn’t find radio contact. We hadn’t seen
anybody. We couldn’t make radio contact, couldn’t see anybody on
the ground, didn’t know where anybody was. So we were guessing,
but we hadn’t seen anybody in the air.

Senator Nuny. What time of day or night was this?

Mr. Ertricu. It was about 11 o’clock in the morning, Saturday
morning,. :
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Senator Crres. Did you drop all the marihuana in the drop zone?

Mzr. EriricH, Yes, we did.

Senator Cuines. You dropped that info the right area?

Mr. Brurics, I wouldn’t say in the right area. We had strung it
around quite a large area. It was all out of the airplane,

Senator Cuines. The plane flew a little better after you got all of
the marihuana out of it?

Mr. Ernrica, Much better.

Senator Curres. What transpired after all the marihuana had been
dropped from the sirplane?

Mr. Brueice. We proceeded north or northeast and flew up to
Orlando.

Senator Curnes. That is where you had planned to land?

Mr. Erurica. Yes. We landed the airplane where we had planned,
to land it at the Orlando airport.

Senator Curues. Which airport?

Mr. Brurics. Herndon,

Senator Cries. What happened when you landed the plane?

Mr. Enuricu, Subsequently we were apprebended by an Orange
County and Orlando, is it? The county sherifi’s office apprehended us
when we shut the sirplane down; held us until customs officers got
theve, which took about a half hour after we landed. They showed up.

Senator Cumiums. The customs people showed up about half an
hour later?

Mr. ErnricH. Yes.

Senator Curues. Mr. Ellvich, what were your motives for be-
coming involved in this operation?

Mr. Exnrica. Mainly, of course, it is money. But we had had
saveral prolonged strikes at the company and some large medical
bills that I had from a couple of accidents my wile had been in.

Senator Crrues. Mr. Fluet, what were your motives?

Mr. Frugr. After counseling for 1 year to try to find out, money
was part of it but not the whole thing. Sense of disehchantment with
my life, the adventure, the excitement. I don’t know anything else.

Senator Crrrss. I understand that with the concurrence of the
U.S. attorney’s office that Federal prosecution in this case was de-
clined in favor of State prosecution and then the State of Florida
granted both of you immunity for your testimony before the State
attorney.

D?? either of you have criminal charges pending against you at this
time

My, Erurica. No, sit.

Mr. Frurr. No, sir.

Senator CuiLes. At this time, Mr. Chairman, I would like to put
in as exhibits, sworn statements of both My, Fluet and My, Ellrich,

Senator Nuny. Without objection.

{The documents relerred to were marked *Exhibit Nos, 52 and 53"
Tor refe]rence and are retained in the confidential files of the subcom-
mittee. :

Senator Cuizms. Would yvou explain to the subcommittee, if you
could, the impact this incident has lind on your lives as well as some
ol the events which occurred after your arrest?

38-746~-pt, 2~—T9—3
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Mr. Frerr. The first person T talked to other than law enforce-
ment officers and officials, whatever, after we were arrested was a
man from the company I worked for who told me I was fired. So [
lost my job, I lost my career. My career came to an abrupt halt,

The months that followed, my wife left me. I lost my children, my
home, put it up for sale because I needed money.

Senator Crines. Mr. Fluet, what advice would you give to some
person that $50,000 is held out to, that you can make a trip, in a
blane, deliver one package on a plane, marihuana, cocaine or anything
%ike that, you could make just one trip and be on easy street?

Mr. Fruer. The incident ended up as a very positive experience
for me because it has given me a much more clear awareness of my
own personal values. My priorities are quite clear. The problem is
that the money seemed great in the first place. Then it cost me every-
thing that I had.

But then it gave me the courage and the insight to establish my
priorities and my children live with me again now. I have them back
and T have built another career, started in a new profession.

Now this has come up. I don’t know if that will happen. I hope my
name won’t be mentioned in the papers. But I don’t know.

Senator CriLes. Would you say that it was really more positive
that you were caught on the first trip?

Mr. Frurr. The best thing that ever happened.

Senator Criues. Than if you had been successful?

Mr. Frurer. Yes, siv, My advice would be that the answers are at
home, not in Colombia.

Senator CumLes. The answers are at home, not in Colombia?

Mr. FLueT. Yes.

Seralor CurLes. Fasy go was not always so easy.

Mr. Ellrich?

Mr. Ervrien. I don’t think there is an easy way. I think T would
advise anyone that is thinking about doing anything of this nature
not. to do it. Absolutely not to.

Senator Currzs. What kind of impact has this had on your life?

Mr. Buiricu, Of course it has cost me a tremendous amount of
money and I have had to sell my house and move my family. I was
fortunate enough to keep my job. I hope I still keep it.

Senator Nun~. Mr. Fluet, after you were arrested and you related all
of that to us, were you ever threatened as to your testimony?

Mr. Frurr, Yes, sir, one time. A man, right after I got out of jail.
We spent the weekend in jail after we were arrested, it was a holy day
weekend. I think it was the first night, or perhaps the second night,
whenever I got home. I got home, T received a call from a, I don’t
remember his name, a man from the DEA who made the obvious
stateraent; says that, you know, I have had a good life up until then.
I{ T cooperate he would give me immunity. All that sort of thing.

I was scared, confused at the time, and remembered people were
reading my rights for 3 days and all. I told him I didn’t know what
I was going to do, but the rights statements told me to talk to an
attorney and that 1s what I was going to do.

Hung up the telephone; 15, 20 minutes later the phone rang again,
and I don’t know who it was. Someone at the other end told me if T
spoke to the DEA, anybody else, whatever, threatened me.
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Senator Nuny., What did they say?

Mr. Fruzr. They threatened me, me and my family, whoever it
was. No one told me, but talking to the DEA was insanity. Obviously,
it they couldn’t keep a secret for 20 minutes, it would be absolutely
worthless,

Senator Nuxy, You mean you think there was a connection between
the two calls?

Mr. Fruer. It happened 20 minutes apart. I don’t know that there
was, but it was enough of a coincidence, it damned sure set my mind.

; h‘e;mt or Nunxy. Were you threatened any more? Was this the extent
of it? '

Mz, Fruer. I was never threatened again,

Senator Nuxw, Mr. Ellrich, were you ever threatened by any one
concerning your testimony?

Mr. Eririca. Not other than law enforcement people that nrested
me off an airplane that I came in on, my job, the awrplane I came in on
when I landed at Miami and six law enforcement people there, cus-
toms, Dade County police, two uuldentified people arrested me on tha
State warrants and took me over'to g room in the west side of the ajr-
port and questioned me for about 1}4 to 2 hours and said that they
had arrested some known hitman and that he had a list in his hip
pocket and my name was on it. II' T didn’t cooperate with them, they
were going to turn him loose. That is the only threat that I have had
in connection with this as far as I know.

Senator Nunw, Nobody from the criminal element ever threatened
you?

Mr, Eriricn. No.

Senator Nuxx. Mr. Fluet, nobody ever directly threatened you
excepb that phone call?

Mr. Frugr. Not an overt threat. That phone call was an overt
threat. There may have been some veiled ones, nothing that really
stood out.

Senator Nunn. Do you know Piazza?

Mr. Frumr. No. I met him one time shortly after we were avrested;
went to his house, and there was some {riendly veiled statements then
but nothing overt.

Senator Nunn. What kind of thinly veiled statements?

Mr. Fruger. It is wise to keep my mouth shut, to be good.

Senator Nunw~. Just implied, but not direct?

Mz, Fruzr. That is right.

b Selnator Nunw. Why did you go to his house? Did you ever put up
ond?

Mz, Frouer. I didn't know. I was very confused at the time. It was
the first night I got out of jail. I was really just in kind of semishock.
I didn’t understand what was going on. I was just kind of {ooling
around; I am not sure what his association was. I know I was not,
didn't receive any questions from him:

Senator Nuxw~. Did not what?

Mr. Fuyer, I knew he wasn’t going to be my lifelong (riend.

Senator NunnN, Is that the only time you had met him?

Mr. Fruger. The only time.

Senator CrLes. You went there with some of the other people in
connection with the arrest?

Mr. Frugr. Yes.
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Senator CurLes. Did anybody tell you e was behind this whole
operation or anything of that nature?

Mr. FruEr. Sir, I was then and I continued to be under the impres-
sion that I shouldn’t know anything about it. Any time somebody
would start talking about it, I would excuse myself and walk out.

Senator CuILEs. You didn’t talk about in any detail who was behind
it that night?

Mr. Fruer. No.

Senator CmiLes. Were you there, too, Mr. Ellrich?

Mzr. Evtrrcn. No, sir, I wasn'’t.

Senator Nuxny. Do you know Piazza?

Mzr, Errricr, Yes, I do. I have already testified that I know him
through the body shop. :

Senator Ntxn. You weren't in his house that night?

Mzr. Errrica. No, I wasn'’t.

Senator NvnN. Mr. Fluet, you weren’t directly threatened, you
were just given sort of an implied warning. Is that right?

Mr. Frver. Yes.

Senator NuvxnN. Not to do what?

b 1\{1-. Freme. Cooperate with the authorities, whatever, just to sit
ack.

Senator Nun~N. When did you decide to cooperate with the au-
thorities?

Mr. Fruer. I found myself, T was subpenaed and given immunity
which I did not ask for in Naples, and then I went into a room, was
told that someone had testified and had implicated me specifically
and it was definitely strong enough to convict me and further told
if T didn’t testify, T would go to jail on contempt in addition.

Sefnn?tor NuxnN. So you were given immunity and compelled to
testifly?

Mz. Fruer. Yes.

Senator Nu~nn, Is that the same with you, Mr. Ellrich?

Mr. EruricH. Yes, sir.

Senator CrrLes. I want to thank you very much for your appear-
ance and your testimony today.,

Senator Nun~, Thank you very much {or your cooperation. We are
most appreciative and also my thanks to your attorney.

Our next witness is Mr. Joseph D’Alessandro, who is the Staie
attorney of the 20th judicial circuit. We have another witness that is
going to be coming in a few minutes. But we wanted to go ahead with
Mr. D’Alessandro at this point.

Mr, D’Alessandro, we appreciate your being here. Do you want to
introduce your associate with you?

Mr. D’Avessanpro. Mr. Ralph Cunningham, chief investigator.
with my office.

Senator Nunn., We are glad to have you.

We swear in all of our witnesses before the subcommittee. Mr.
Cunningham, ave you going to give testimony, too?

Mr. CunNineHAM. Yes.

Senator NunN. Do you swear the testimony you will give before
this subcommittee will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but
the truth, so help you God?

Mr. D’Avussanpro. I do.

Mr. CunninerAM. I do.




647

TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH P. D'ALESSANDRO, STATE ATTORNEY, 20TH
JUDICIAL CIRCUIT FLORIDA; AND RALPH (UNNINGHAM, CHIEF
INVESTIGATOR

Senator Nunn. We appreciate very much your appearance today,
deeply grateful for your cooperation, and the cooperation of Mr. Cun-
ningham in assisting our staff in their overall investigation and work
here in Florida. You bave been most helpful.

I understand that you have a brief statement, and we will be glad
for you to start off with that before we get into any questions.

Mur. D’Armssanoro. Thank you.

Mzr, Chairman and members of the subcommiitee, I want to thank
you very much for giving me an opportunity to testily before you
today and to explain to you some of the problems that [ and local law
enforcement on the west coast of Florida have encountered in regard
to the smuggling of marihuana and cocaine from Colombia through
the west coast of Florida.

Before I go into details, I want to explain the type of circuit which
I represent and the Federal manpower which is available to us to
enforce the Federal laws. I might state I apologize for my voice. Some-
thing hit me in the throat and I am just getting it back.

Senator Nunn. I have got the same thing exactly, So I fully
sympathize.

IHave you got some water there?

Mr. D’Avmssanoro. I believe there is some.

In the 20th judicial circnit, made up of five counties, three of those
counties, Charlotte, Lee, and Collier, are located along the shores of
the Gulf of Mexico. One of the counties, Collier, is located within the
jurisdiction of the U.S. Southern District of Florida, headquartered in
Miami, snd the other two counties, Charlotte and Lec, ave located
within the jurisdiction of the U.S. Middle District ol Florida, head-
quartered in Tampa.

Mzr. Chairman, wo are faced today with a law enforcement problem
which does not limit itself geographically to the Fort Myers ares alone,
nor is this problem confined solely to the State of Florida. Qur problem
of dealing with an area heavily concentrated with narcotic smuggling
activity has produced adverse consequences to lasv enforcement author-
ities throughout the eastern seaboard, and possibly throughout the
Nation. If one is to look at this problem in its entirety, the impact
extends even to that of an international concern.

What I'm talking about is supply and demand. What we have
today is an enormous demand with an almost unlimited supply. What
we also have today is high profits and very low risk. Without full
cooperation of all those involved in the criminal justice system, we
can never reverse this order of high profits and low risks.

I feel certain that what I speak about before this subcommittee is
reflective of most other local law enforcement agencies. We are the
ones that suffer from the impact. We have to live with it. We are
most willing to cooperate fullly with other agencies, including the
Fiedeml authorities, but we are limited in our capabilities like everyone
else.

From my experience, this cooperation has developed into & one-way
avenue, coming to a bottleneck at the Washington, D.C., level, tied
up in a massive amount of redtape.
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Mr. Chairman, I am most appreciate of the subcommittee’s interest
in proceeding to clear up this mess.

I would be pleased to answer any questions you and Senator Chiles
may have.

Senator Nunn. Thank you very much. We have just heard testi-
mony, and I think you have been here for most of it, from Mr. Fluet
and Mr. Ellrich about narcotics, particularly marihuana smuggling
-out of Colombia.

Is this a typical kind of case? Is this unusual in many respects or do
you have a lot of this kind of activity?

Mr. D’Avessanpro. No; we have quite a bit. This is a typical
narcotics smuggling case. As you are aware, this is one where the
U.S. Customs got the information on it. They obtained a Federal
court order to put electronic surveillance on this DC-3. They inter-
cepted it when 1t came into the United States and followed it to when
it dropped its tonnage in the circuit in which I am State attorney.

At that time, the U.S. Customs requested help from the Collier
County Sheriff’s Department and they notified DEA, They came in.
Arrests were subsequently made. We were advised by the Department
of Justice that they declined prosecution.

U.S. Customs asked the Sheriff’s Department of Collier County
and my office if we would proceed with the investigation. We did,
and as part of that, we saw fit to grant immunity to the two individuals
that just appeared here befors you because we were attempting io
work up the ladder to get some persons we thought were much higher
:i[)rgvolved, that specifically being John Boyd, Tracey Boyd, and John

1azza.

We subsequently, through the immunity in this matter and other
information developed, did convict on rumerous cases John and
Tracey Boyd.

Senator Nun~N. How many people did you convict out of this
episode?

Mr. D’Aressanpro. To my recollection, there were three.

Is that right?

Mt. Cunninauan. That is right.

Senator Nuny. Three people in addition to the two we have heard
from who received immunity and were not prosecuted?

Mr. D’ArLEssANDRO. Yes.

Senator Nunw. Did you in fact go up the ladder to the Boyds?

Mr. D’Aressanpro. We did get the Boyds. It took us a couple of
years. But from information developed in this matter, that led us to
other things, we were able to successfully prosecute the Boyds.

Senator NunN. They weren't convicted on this case, but this
information helped you got them later on. Is that right?

Mr. D’ArLESSANDRO. Yes.

Senator Nunn. How about Piazza, did you prosecute him?

Mr. D’Avessanpro. No.

Senator Nunn. He was prosecuted by Federal authorities?

Mr. D’Avzssawpro. Federal authorities are handling that.

Senator Nunn. How was it that you got involved in this }?mrticulm-
case? Why did the Federal Government decline jurisdiction?

Mr. D’Avessanpro. I am not really sure why, but that is one prob-
lem we have had in the past. I think there are two or three reasons
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why the Federal Government in my experience have declined prosecu-
tions of this nature. One is our geographical area that we reside in.
As I said, my circuit is partially in one Federal district and partially
in another Federal district.

It has been my experience that DEA, I guess because of time or
space, distance and travel, they are reluctant fo come into our area
and handle the cases. If they can find a way out of it, they do.

. I don’t really know why the Federal Government declined juris-
diction.

Senator Nuny. Does that happen frequently?

Mr. D’ALEsSANDRO. Yes, sir. Prior, in the other administration,
it was very difficult to get the Federal Government to prosecute
drug cases. That has improved.

Ser;ator Nunn. Any kind of drug cases or particularly marihuana
cases?

Mr. D'Avussanpro. Marihuana. It has improved a great deal but
I think the YJ.8. attorney is still hampered by lack of prosecutors,
lark of seafl. T think that is a consideration that the Federal Govern-
ment considers.

Third, and I think an important factor, is the time that could be
be gotten in the State courts versus the Federal courts. Qur State low
used to have a period of time of 5 years for possession of marihuana.
I prepared legislation and got it to our legislative delegation where
they amended the law in the State of Florida to where you can get up
to 151 1yem's if you possess over a certain amount with intent to deliver
or sell,

We have had numerous occasions where the Federal Government
when we have gotten someone or someone has been arrested where they
are pretty high up in the criminal activities, where they have specifi-
cally requested that we prosecute because of the potential time that
they could recaive in s State court system versus a Federal system.

Senator Nuxy. Is this a burden on you or do you welcome the
opportunity to prosecute marthusna cases?

Mr. D’Aurssanpro. [ am not sure I welcome the opportunity.
We de it and we do it well, but it is & burden. It is a drain on manpower
of staff, just tremendous. It is a drain on the financial abilities, the
manpower of local law enlorcement to a tremendous degree.

Senator Nunw. I understand that you work pretty closely with the
Customs Service. Is that right?

Mz, D’ALgssanpro. Yes, sir; we do.

Senator Nunn. Do they have a more active operation in your
particular area than DEA does?

Mr. D’Avmssanpro. I think that is where the problem is. We have,
and have worked with Customs for a long time. I say we, I am talking
all law enforcement in my circuit. But I think Customs has gotten to
the point through rules and regulations recently that there is just not
much assistance that they can give us anymore.

At one time they could investigate their cases, but the rules and
regulations that have come down now, Customs cannot investigate
a case. They can’t actively work any investigations and they have to
call in DEA.

The problems that I see is DEA doesn’t cooperate, doesn’t come in,
I see these as very real problems, We cannot anymore, if we get lead
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time that something is coming down, that we are going to meed a
helicopter, a plane, or something is occurring out in the Gulf of Mexico,
we have 15, 20, 30 minutes notice, in the past Customs was very
efficient, would attempt to help us if they were available.

They still came {from Tampa and Miami, give us manpower and the
aircraft, but now you can’t even go through that.

Senator Nunn. When did all of this change? Has it been in recent
months, recent years? When did the rules and regulations binding
and restricting Customs activities come down?

Mr. D’ Avessanpro, I believe within the last couple of years.

Mr. CunNingEAM. It basically started when DEA was formed and
the legislation took away Custom’s international narcotics enforce-
ment priorities and gave those priorities to DEA. And DEA was
formecf as you well know, by the merging of many Customs agents
into DEA and changed from the old BNDD to the new agency DEA.

But even after that merger was completed, we progressively—the
cooperation got less and less and less as administrative policies and
rules came from the head of Customs as to what involvement they
could have in ongoing narcotics investigations.

As to the Iast memorandum that have come out in just the last few
months, where it even limits Customs air details to not being able to.
take a State or local law enforcement or another Federal agency
aboard their craft to work any cases without getting prior permission
from Washington, D.C,

Mr. CunnineEAM, Yes; it has. They also have started the marking
of their vehicles and the marking of their aircraft which is in my
opinion ludicrous to the apprehension of any narcotics smugglers.
Once you fly into an airport with an aircraft with Customs signs all
over it, that pilot is useful—his usefulness to infiltrate any narcotics
groups is completely aborted.

Senator Nunn. When did they start marking their automobiles and
airplanes?

Mr. CunnivgaAM. In the past few months.

Senator Nunn. 19787

Mzr. ConNingEAM. Yes.

Senator Nuny. Hus anybody given any reason why they have done
this, why they have tightened up so much in terms of their informants
and so forth?

Mr. CunNingHAM. The basic reason is that—the reasons we get is
that they have been forced to do this by administrative rules, the
ever going conflict, I guess, between DEA and Customs Service.

Senator Nunn. You think there still is a conflict between DEA
and Customs as far as you observe?

Mzr. ConnineraM. There is no doubt about it. You could talk to.
any law enforcement agency in the State of Florida and I am sure they
are going to tell you the same thing.

Mr. SrarrER. Do you also sense that from the DEA angle? Do the
DEA agents tell you this?

Mr. CunnivgEaM. Yes. On the street Jevel, the Customs agents,
the locals, us, the State, and DEA could get along fine, but as it
progresses to the regional and to the Washington, D.C., level of
administration, it just comes to a complete halt.
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I Dbelieve a perfect example of that would be Operation Stopgap,
which as you are well aware, was the overflight of South Americs,
clandestine airports in the Guadalajara Peninsula where probably
80 percent of the marihuana is coming out of right now.

Custorns and DEA were involved in that operation with taking
aerial photographs, transmitting that information back to the intelli-
gence center where it was disseminated to local and State law enforce-
ment agencies.

As Senator Nunn is aware in his home State of Georgia, a DC-7
aircraft, large four-engine aircraft was apprehended with a lavge
amount of maribuana on it from this information. But when you sea
memos, which I have copies of, that have been party to conversations,
{rom DEA saying that Customs was completely, their part in the opera-
tion was fruitless and they should be omitted from any further opera-
tions. When you have that type of bicker:ng and fighting

Senator Nunn. You viewed that as a good operation?

Mr. CunninagHEAM. Tremendous. It was the best thing that has
ever been done since I have been in narcotics and that has been 13
years that I can testify, that has ever been done to identify the
problem.

Thave is absolutely no doubt when you look at the films which your
staff has been made aware of and you see hundreds of thousands of
pounds of marihuana scattered along the beach and you see trucks
and trucks and trucks, one after anotbher, uncovered, hauling bales of
marihuana, there is no doubt in enybody’s mind that this is clan-
destine. This is covert, this is a complete covert operation.

It would be identifiable to any Government agency that wished to
pursue it at the South American level which is not being done.

Senator CrrLEs. You said you saw memos yourself from DEA say-
ing thet Customs had no part or performed no role in this operation?

Mr. Conymxaraym. That is correct. :

Senator CHiLES. A meaningful role? B '

Mr. CunwvineraM. Yes; your staff has been provided with those.

Senator Nunn. What level did those memos come from?

Mr. ConNineaam. That memo was initiated from Mr. Chasen,
who is the head of the Air Wing of the DEA Office in Miami, to M.
Miley, who is the Assistant Regional Director, I believe.

Senator Nunn. The thing that is puzzling to me about this is that
at the Washington level, DEA and Customs appesar to be working
together better at least at the very head than ever before, but you are
saying basically that is not the case as you see it in the field?

Mr. CunnineEaM. That is correct. Maybe it is the case of one hand
not knowing what the other is doing.

Senator Nunn. Somewhere the bureaucracy is getting lost.

Senator Cumues. Relate to me the incident that I understand you
mentioned about Clustoms not being able to take a phone call from
an informant having to have you all

Mr. CunnNivesaM. They have been basically instructed that they
are not to pursue any of their intelligence contacts in the Caribbean
Islands, in the South American countries. As you know, before DEA
took over the International Enforcement and Customs was involved
in it, they had an enormous intelligence built up, and very good.
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These people continue to act as informants and give information
on planes and boats coming this way.

Now we are put in a situation that they are not allowed to have
informants because, basically, that is an investigation and they are
not supposed to do investigative endeavors. So, in some cases our
office will accept the collect calls from the foreign countries and pass
the information on to Customs that aircraft is coming, since they can-
not put these telephone calls on their bills.

Mr. SraTrer. I think it is fair to say that this subcommittee of
the Governmental Affairs Committee is largely responsible for Or-
ganization Plan No. 2 which established DEA in 1973.

Nothing in our wildest imagination would have prevented Customs
from receiving telephone calls from their own sources overseas. So
if this is standard operating procedure at this point, it is not what was
intended by that plan.

Under the plan, DEA was to be the lead agency in dealing with
narcotics. Customs was to continue to cooperate with DEA. Receiving
phone calls would certainly be consistent with that kind of cooperation.

It is important for us to know and to do something to correct this
situation. If the Customs agents are unable to proceed, then that
has to be corrected. If this is true, it is a sad commentary.

Mr. D’AvLessanpro. Some of the problems in the coordination of
that, as you know, through this subcommittee, and through Con-
gressman Lester Wolfi’s committee, they have gone into this problem.

I testified in Hollywood, some months ago, and along with other
persons in the State of Florida. As you know, efforts were made to
get Customs offices, DEA offices established within the Fort Myers
area, the 20th Judicial Circuit.

We went for a long time, when are you coming, when are you com-
ing? What is the problem? Office space. They couldn’t get the space
through GSA.

Finally, Customs was advised that they had no money, couldn’t
get the space. I offered Customs and I offered DEA temporary space
n my office, let’s get this on the road.

DEA came down, looked at it, I haven’t heard from them ever
since. Customs came down, looked at it.

Senator Cuirms. How long ago did DEA come down?

Mzr. D’Avessanpro. They came, to the best of my recollection,
sometime in July, I believe. Customs came down, looked at the space;
thciyt said fine, we had three offices remodeled, they are working there
right now.

But without the other part of the team, DEA, we still have those
same problems. Then there is a bunch of administrative problems
involved, but when Customs got down, GSA lost their forms, they
didn’t have the furniture, phone requisitions weren't in, things of that
nature.

So they have been operating basically out of our office.

Senator Nunn. Senator Chiles is the expert on GSA. I guess we
will turn that matter over to him. [Laughter.]

Senator Cuinms. GSA is having their problems right now. You
have provided office space. You provided that yourself and they
are now, Customs is avalling themselves of that, but you haven't
heard from DEA.
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Mr. D’Avressanpro. That is correct.

Senator CriLes. Having Customs is like having half the arm
because they can’t go forward with an investigation. They are sup-
posed to turn it over to DEA once they find the narcotics.

Mr. D’Avimssanpro. That is correct. We have seven Customs
officers and one supervisor, Customs personnel, presently in Fort
Myers in the space we gave them.

Senator CriLes. We listened to the testimony with a little shock
today about the two pilots saying this military convoy comes out
to the plane, they think they are about to be arrested, they set up a
defense perimeter around the plane, they are actually protecting the
loading of the drugs on the plane.

You got that same information. Do you put any kind of credence
into that kind of information?

Mr. D’Avsssanpro. When we first took statements from these
individuals, first learned that military police, army personnel were
helping load a plane with marihuana in o commercial aivport, we
didn't put much belief in it.

But through subsequent investigations and information that we
have developed on our own, received from other agencies, I am totally
convinced that it is true. T am convinced the drug smugeling activities
in South America reach into all levels of the Government.

It can’t go on without high officials allowing it to go on. We have
traced money. When I say we, I don’t mean just myself and my
office but many, many agencies have traced moneys, and we know
they are coming through banks in the Miami area.

bSen%Ltor Cures. What kind of sums of money arve you talking
about

Mr. D’Avsssanpro. We are talking in excess of $70 million,
$80 million; this money is being funneled to persons in those countries
in high Government areas.

Mr. CunniNeEAM. That money is basically from one group. I
think the total money picture going through 9 or 10 south Florida
banks is going to represent $1, $1.2, $1.3 billion.

Senator NunnN. You are talking about how much?

Mr. CunNingHaM. $1 billion.

Senator Nuwn. In what period of time?

Myr. CunniNemaM. Probably 23 months, close to 2 years.

Senator Nunn. You are talking about $1 billion flowing through
south Florida?

Mr. CunNinguaMm. Through south Florida; yes.

Senator Nunn~. A billion dollars flowing through south Florida in
a couple of years period of time? ) _ .

Mr. CuNNINGHAM. Yes, that money 1s being transferred to various
foreign markets and offshore banks. ) .

Senator Nunn. Have you got a money flow investigation going
on now?

Mr. CunNiNgrAM. Yes; we do.

Mr. D’ALEssANDRO. Yes.

Senator Nun~. The subcommittee has been looking for many
months at the whole money flow situation here in south Florida and
the potential of doing more work on money flow at the Federal level.
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We are very interested in that subject. Senator Percy has been
“vitally involved in that investigation. Of course, Senator Chiles and I
have also. Since Senator Percy could not attend these hearings, we
decided to delay witnesses that will testily about money flow until we
can have hearings either here or in Washington after the first of the
year.

‘We wanted to make sure Senator Percy could be in attendance when
we talked about money flow. We look forward to continuing to work
with you on that. I think that is one of the most important potential
law enforcement vehicles for really gettung the people who are at the
top of these organizations.

I assume you are pursuing those kinds of investigations more now
than in the past. Is that right?

Mr. D’ALESSANDRO. Yes, we are, sir.

Senator Cuires. Since your office has been involved in so many
extensive drug smuggling investigations, have you reached any con-
clusions or deductions of what the U.S. Government can do to help this
problem?

Mr. D’Avessanbpro. Yes, I have, Senator. I think the decision has
got to be made that they are either going to enforce the Federal laws
that are on the books and make the commitment and devote the man-
power, the effort, whatever is involved in enforcing, or to go ahead and
tell the public that in reality we are not enforcing the laws, that we are
doing it from time to time not to be criticized by the medis.

In my opinion, an all-out effort has not yet been made. We are
talking about from a law enforcement point of view, we are talking
about some of the most vicious type activities. You are talking money,
you are talking killing people, contract killings.

We had one recently in Naples, and a fellow down in the Boyd case
with contracts on people’s lives. These are things that are of great
concern to the public. I think the Government has got to make &
commitment to do it.

I think very importantly one other aspect, you have an opportunity,
I think everyone knows that this type of activity is organized. You are
talking organized criminal activity. You have an opportunity for law
enforcement to make inroads and climb that ladder in this field than
you do in any other area,

You are not going to—prostitution doesn't get you in it; loanshark-
ing doesn’t get you in it, but this puts you in the direct step in the
1adder to climb up the ladder.

I think the commitment is needed if we are going to do it.

Senator Cuires. What do you think has to be done to actually make
that commitment and to see the Federal Government carry out their
commitment?

Mr. D’Avessanpro. I think basically two or thrse things. One, the
manpower commitment, the money commitment to enforce the laws.

But second, no matter how much law enforcement you have, you
are not going to stop the trafficking in marthuana. It is going to con-
tinue. The only way I know it can be stopped is from the other level,
through the legislative process to put pressure on the countries where
it is being grown and imported into this country, to either cut off
their foreign aid, or some type of matter of something of that nature,
or to coordinate efforts between our Government and governments in
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South America, Mexico, very, very strongly, coordinate in this matter;
to enforce the laws.

But I am not sure I see that happening. We have difficulty coordi-
nating between Customs and DEA. I am not sure we can do it.

Senator Nuny. Are you saying if we can’t even coordinate bhe-
tween our own Federal agencies properly it will be hard to coordinate
between our country and another country?

Mr. D’Avmssanpro. That is right.

Senator Nunn. Were you encouraged at all by the announcement
by the Colombian Government that they were going to vigorously
enforce the law and perhaps even shoot down airplanes? What was
your view about the announcement?

Mr. D’Avgssanpro. I heard it. Let’s say I hope it comes about,
but I will wait and see. I am not very encouraged with that statement.

Senator Nuxy., We should mark you down as skeptical?

Mr. D’ALessaANDRO. Yes, sir.

Senator Crims. What kind of problems do you have in trying to
share information or get informetion back {rom the different Ifederal
agencies? Let’s take them: the FBI, then IRS, Strike Force, U.S.
Attorney’s Office, DEA, Customs.

Mr. D’AnessaNpro. Let me preface my answer with some excep-
tions on a person-to-person type basis or relationship that we have
developed with someone in those agencies. Other than that, it is a
one-way street. It is give from the State and get nothing back.

Senator Cuires. You have got to explain that a little bit more, I
think that is a term one-way street that a lot of people in the trade
understand, so the public can understand. What do you mean when
you say a one-way street?

Mr. D'Avessanpro. They want our information, and we give it
to them, and assist them in whatever they need assistance in.
But when we need assistance, or information, we don’t get it, There
are numerous times when we are doing an investigation, facts have
been brought to us, and arrest has been made, and 1t doesn’t develop
enough where you can prosecute.

We feel that there is something there IRS should look at. Tt is
nearly impossible to get their attention, to get them to look at it
from my experience.

Mr. Cunningham deals with them daily and he probably could
answer that in much more detail.

Senator Nunn. Are you talking aboub the IRS in particular?

Mr. CunningHAM. Yes, but the Internal Revenue Service, as
you know, in their defense, I would like to say they are precluded by
law from disseminating any information that they receive or any
information that is on any income tax disclosure forms.

Senator Nuwn. That is a law we are taking a close look at in this
subcommittee. We have heard of one complaint after another about
how this law ties the hands of IRS. We even heard a case of where
they discovered a whole narcotics ring in the course of investigating:
a tax refurn and couldn’t make that information available, or weve
very reluctant to. ‘

Mr. CuxnineHAM. That is true. Tt is an absurd law, I think. It
i$ o situation where you have a law enforcement agency such as IRS
that becomes aware of possibly even murders, contract killings, ex-
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tortion, narcotics, and it is punishable by 5 years if that TRS agent
discloses that information to another Federal agency or another State
agency.

Senator Crrnes. What about the provision that requires IRS to
notify someone when they are a target of an investigation? Have you
;ci%g?any change that this has made in regard to your dealings with

Mz, CunniNauam. Most definitely.

Senator Cuines. Has it affected you in regard to whether you will
share information with IRS now?

Mr. Cunyineuan. Certainly. Local law enforcement is not going to
provide information that they have on an organized crime target when
they know that target is going to be warned. We have the same
problem with the telephone company now in doing wire intercepts.

When you do a wire intercept, within a matter of 90 days, that
person is going to be notified that his telephone was intercepted or
even shorter period of time, depending upon the company. That would
make you think & long time in analyzing your investigation to see, are
we going to be hampered by this disclosure, will we have it completed
in this amount of time, or do we want to go further from here u
the ladder to other people involved? That disclosure will prohibit
that. It most definitely is so.

So we have to look at all of those angles and analyze them and see
where you want to go.

Senator CHiLEs. EfV’V]m‘r. about the Freedom of Information Act?
Have you seen that give you any problems with information that you
have shared?

Mr. CunNINGHAM. Yes, sir; it has.

Senator Cuires. Tell us how that occurred.

Mr. Cux§iNguaM. When you have an individual that is entitled
to, and privy to, the investigative matter that the Federal agencies
have put together on him, very often from that information, even
though the reports are written in a way to try to camouflage inform-
ants and witnesses, it is pretty easy to determine who gave up informa-
tion within the organization.

That information has resulted in contract killings. It is a definite
problem.

Senator Nuxy. Have you known that personally? Have you seen
that kind of example personally?

Mr. Cuxn~yiNgHAM. Yes, sir.

Mr. D’Avessanoro. I know of instances we have had—when I am
talking about this one-on-one relationship with people in law enforce-
ment, the FBI—a lot of times we get into something and the agent
will tell us, look, I will help you, but I can only go this far.

If T go further than that, I have to put it in writing, and then it
has got to be opened up. I see areas where that just creates problems
and hamstrings you in law enforcement. You find ways to help each
other but not as fully as one can.

Senator NunN. Are you saying that the agents themselves and the
people you work with in the Federal agencies like IRS, and so forth,
deliberately withhold this kind of information and deliberately make
it a one-way street? Or are you saying that the Federal rules, regula-
tions, and laws, like the Freedom of Information Act, and some of the
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IRS regulations and rules inhibit them from this kind of cooperation,
or is it somewhat of a combination?

Mr. D’Arnsssanbro. It is a combination of both. One of the rules
and regulations and the other has just been 11y experience on the State
level dealing with Federal, on the Federal level, that in the 10 years
I have been involved in it I have come to the common conclusion that
the Federal Government, dealing with them, is a one-way street. They
want what you have and they won't help you and share information
if they can get away from doing so.

Senator Nunn. It is & matter of attitude.

Mr. D'ALESSANDRO. Yes,

Mr. Convineaam. To be successful the rules ave going to have to
be broken, some of the rules in the Federal agencies. That happens
quite often. Sure, if Customs, to give you a perfect example, didn’t
break some of the rules that they are not supposed to fly out over to
the Caribbean Islands without permission {rom Washington and noti-
fying DEA and all that they are doing so they wouldn’t seize half the
vessels that they did.

Senator Nunn. Would it be an overstatement to say in sort of para-
phrasing that you feel like the Custorms agents have really been hand-
cuffed in their ability to effectively enforce the law?

Mr. CunvmveuaM. They have been destroyed. To give you an ex-
ample, the freighter, the largest shipment ever made, 115 tons ofl of
Jacksonville last month, Customs agents flew out and detected that
freighter and nominated for award, got the award out in Texas, and
then that was fine.

That was great, but in doing so, he said, well, T had to break two or
three rules and regulations to even do that. That is ridiculous.

Senator Nunn. Would you also say that the Internal Revenue
Service has been basically handcuffed in their ability to vigorously
desl with organized crime from a tax evasion point of view?

Mr. CunningHAM. Most definitely, and I think ever since Operation
Leprechaun, which occurred right here in south Florida, the whole
IRS policy has changed completely.

Senator Nun~. They have gone into the foxholes, haven’t they?

Mr. CunNNINGHAM. Yes, sir; definitely.

Senator Nuny. There is a definite change since that incident here
in south Florida?

Mr. CunniverHAM. Definitely. They had a lot of press, a lot of
political pressure, some justly and some unjustly, as to how it was
run. But in any instance because of that situation Washington has
decided to change their priorities.

Senator CrrLes. We have effectively lost them as being a participant
in the war against organized crime?

Mr. Cunningranm. Right. They were very effective, as you know,
in getting Hoffa and several organized crime people. They were
effective. .

Senator CmiLms. I think if you look back to the old days when
Capone owned half the town you couldn’t make a case any other way,
we ended up getting somebody on the tax evasion of the profits off
the illegal enterprise when we couldn’t get the information to convict
theffl against the enterprise itself {or their conspiracy or the enterprise
itself.
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Now it looks like we have pulled them out of the game.

Mr. CunvingHAM. I think it is a tragedy when they call IRS and
ask them to work on a multimillion dollar money flow case or narcotic
operation, and they advise you they have to be working on the wait-
risses at Hot Shoppes of the University of Miami for not turning in
their tips.

There is no comparison. Somewhere along the line, Government
has to put some prerogatives on where we are going, and what we want
to accomplish.

Senator Nuxw. Is that what is happening right now? When you are
trying to get the help frcm the IRS they are telling you they are
working on the tips and waitresses? Is that literal or hypothetical?

Mr. CunningaMm. That was not a hypothetical case; that was an
actual case.

Senator Nunn. What kind of case did you want them to work on?

Mr. CunnNingHAM. Narcotics. Basically, we wanted them to work
on the Boyd case, at the time, and a couple other individuals that are
ongoing investigations.

Senator Nunn. They were too busy checking tips?

Mr. CunnNingHAM. There may be many other reasons, administra-
tively, why they can’t. I don’t know.

Senator CrrLes. We certainly want to thank both of you for your
testimony and for the work that you have done. I think that attitudi-
nally there is something really wrong where you find strike forces and
the Federal authorities will not participate in, and share where much
of the information that they are receiving and getting from you all and
from the cases that you are making and also in many instances you
eqdhup being the one that makes the case that maybe they start out
with,

We want to thank you. That is again one of the big problems that
this subcommittee is going to have and that is to try to determine how
we put together that Federal team effort, what really must be a team
effort between the Federal, State, and local law enforcement if we are
going to get into really doing something about organized crime.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Nunn. Let me ask you one other question, if I could, Do
you have a good witness protection program at the State level?

Mr, D’Arzssanpro. No, sir; we do not. It is very nonexistent. It is
nonexistent, unless what a State attorney would do on his own. I have
%m.dlproblems with getting witnesses protected within the Federal

evel.

Senator Nunwn. That is what we are looking at, the Federal level.
I am just wondering if there is a model here in Florida we can follow.

Mr. D’Aressanpro, No, there is no model in the State of Florida
you can follow. In the Federal level we had one under the Federal
grotecblon, we ended up having to transport him back and forth

&cause they couldn’t do it. We have no program in Florida to model
after.

Senator Nunn~. On a scale of 1 to 10, if you care to, how would yon
rate the importance of a good witness protection program in trying
to come to grips with organized crime? '

Mr. D’ArLgssanpro. I think without it, you are never going to solve
the problem. I think it is very, very important.
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Senator Nuxw. You are sadly lacking in the State level and we
are sadly lacking at the Federal level, based on your observation.

Mz, D’AnsssAnDRO. Y es, sir.

Senator Nunw, Mr. Cunningham, do you have any statement
sbout that?

Mr. Cunniveuan. T think yvou arve definitely right. T would like
to see our legislative branch try to initiate some type of system and
definitely see the Federal program remodeled.

Asg it is now, due to publicity and the cases where . lot of witnesses
have received enormous amount of problems in this system, you
can’t even hardly talk a person into going into the witness program.

That is not of benefit. It is not a plus side {or us to say, hey, you
testily, we are going to get you protection; we are going to get you
n a witness program; you arve going to be relocated, identity, name
changed.

It is just something that requires enormous problems, tied up with
bm‘leaucmtic red tape to ever get a person in the program to begin
with.

Senator Nunn. Do vou believe that we can have a good witness
protection program? Is it one of those things that because of the
type of people you are dealing with, because of the prison systems,
and so forth, it is beyond owr reach, or do you think it is practical
and possible to have a good witness protection program at the Federal
and the State level if we really make that a priority?

Mz, CunNiNeEAM. T am not ready to give up on anything. I
dor’t want to throw up my hands and say, “I give up.” 1 definitely
think there is some hope {or improvement and changes and I would
like to see them. It is going to be up to people like yourself to do it,

Mr. D’Arrssanpro. I believe it can be done. It may not be totally
perfect. Tt woald be expensive, but it is something that is very,
very drastically needed.

Senator Nunn. Could we take some LEAA money and help both
‘the State and Federal level with the witness protection program?
Wouldn’t that be more productive than the way some of the LEAA
money is being tossed around now?

Mr. D’Avessanpro. Yes, sir. That is a whole other area, My
experience, one time I applied for LEAA money and it is the last
time. There is more redtape in that than-—

Senator Nunn. Not worth fooling with?

Mz, D’Avessanpro. Not in my opinion unless you change those
criteris and guidelines.

Senator Nuny. We appreciate both of you not only testifying
today, but your splendid cooperation. You, demonstrated what
cooperation can do in terms ol trying to work topether with the
Federal and State people as {ar as our subcommittee and our investiga-
tion is concerned. ‘

We veally do appreciate your assistance, both of you. We look
forward to continuing to work with you in the future.

At this point, we are going to take about a 10-minute break, mayba
15 minutes. We will be back here at 25 minutes'to 1, at which time
we will resume the hearvings.

[Brief recess.] ,

[Members present at time of recess: Senators Nunn and Chiles,]

38-T40-—pt, 2—7P—rdt
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[Members present at time of reconvening after a brief recess:
Senators Nunn and Chiles.]

Senator Nunn. The subcommittee will come to order.

We had intended to call before the subcommittee today John
Charles Piazza 111, who is now serving a 15-year sentence in a Federal
institution for conspiring to distribute narcotics and possession of
narcotics,

Mr. Piazza allegedly ran the Nation's largest narcotics trafficking
operations. e has not been called before our subcommittee today
because of the objections of the Department of Justice. The Justice
Department raised grave concerns about Mr. Piazza’s safety during
his travel to and from Miami, and during his stay here, because he
has been cooperating with this subcommittee and law enforcement
officials since his incarceration.

Mr. Piazza is in the custody of the Bureau of Prisons of the Depart-
ment of Justice. Though he himsell agreed to testify before these
hearings in Miami, the subcommittee must take into account the
judgment of those charged with his safety. Since the subcommittee
has neither the facilities nor the staff to provide for the safety of
witnesses, we must rely on the Department of Justice.

"The Justice Department also voiced its objection to the testimony
belore this subcommittee of Charles Keck, one of Mr. Piazza’s former
associates, for another reason. The Justice Department has said that
it opposed his appearance before this subcommittee because Mr. Keck
is appearing in a public trial here in Miami this week.

Since we will avoid the matters at issue in the trial as well as other
matters under active investigation by law enforcement authorities in
this hearing today, the subcommittee will call Charles Keck to appear
for this hearing,

Mr. Keck will be appearing voluntarily. I will ask the careras, as
I did in the case of the previous witness, to please turn away from
the [ront of the room as we bring the witness in.

This witness has also requested, under the rules of our subcommittee
on grounds of distraction, harassment or physical discomfort, thaf
during his testimony, television, motion picture, and other cameras
and lights should not be directed at him. Such requests, of course,
have to be ruled on by the subcommittee.

Under the circumstance, I think it is a reasonable request and I
recommend the subcommittee approve it. Is there objection? Without
objection, the witness is accorded that privilege under the rules of
the subcommittee, and I will again ask that all cameras be turned
away. I will ask the marshal to let me know when we can biing the
witness in.

Bring the witness in.

If you would please stand, Mr. Keck; the cameras are turned the
other way. We swear in all of our witnesses.

o you swear the testimony you will give before this subcommittee
will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help
you God?

Mr. Kncxk. Yes, I do.
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TESTIMONY OF CHARLES KECK

Senator Nunn. Before we begin your testimony today, the cameras
can resume—I want to explain to you your rights and obligations as a
witness before this subcommitiee.

Fivst of all, you have the right to have an attorney present with
yvou today. Do you understand that you have that right?

Mr, Krcx, Yes, I do, sir.

Senator Nuny. You do not have an attorney. Is that correct?

Mr. Krcex, That is correct.

Senator Nunn. Do you waive your right to have an attorney pre-
sent?

Mr. Keck. Yes, I do.

Senator Nunx. Do you understand that if you choose to have an
attorney, you would be able to consult with him at any time before
you answered a question?

Mr. Keex, Yes, 1 do.

Senator NunN. You have also sworn to testily truthfully before
this subcommittee. Do you understand your obligation as & witness
under oath?

My, Krek. Yes, T do.

Senator NuwN. Do you understand that you have sworn to testify
truthfully before this subcommittee in response to our questions?

Mr. Xrck. Yes. I do, sir.

Senator NunN. Then you understand your rights and your obliga-
tions as a witness before this subcommitice?

Mr, Keex. Yes, [ do.

Senator Nunw, Thank you.

Senator Chiles is going to begin the questions.

Senator Cuines. Will you state for the record your full name, sir?

Mr. Keex, Charles Frederick Keck.

Senator Cuines. When and where were you born?

Mr. Krcex. I was born in Philadelphia, December 26, 1938,

Senator Crmires. Did you grow up there?

Mz, Keex, Yes, I did.

Senator Cuines. Where did you go to school?

Mr. Krck. T went to public and parochial schools in Philadelphia.

Senator Cuines. How much education did yeu receive?

Mr., Kecxk. Tenth grade, sir.

Senator Crizes, Were you in the military servica?

Mr. Kzox. No, sir. 1 was not.

Senator CuiLes. When did you first come to Florida and for what
vegson?

Mr. Kuck. It was approximately in 1970, sir; I came down here for
medical reasons.

}Senator Crminzs. When did you come down to Florida te stay, and
why?

Ie}l'. Kecxk. It was about 1971 or 1972, T came down here to be
operated on by a doctor at Jackson Memorial Houpital.

Senator Curres. What kind of activities were you involved in in the
Philacelphia arvea prior to coming to Florida?

M, Kzrex. T was o fence of stolen goods.
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Senator CuiLes. What kind of fencing operation were you associated
with? '

. Mr. Krcx. I was associated with diamonds, guns, stocks, bonds,
just about anything, sir.

Senator CHires. Were you also involved with the pornographic,
fencing of pornographic materials?

Mr. Keck. Yes; I was, sir.

Senator Curnes. What was the source of the pornographic material?

Mr. Keck. The source, I had two sources, sir. I had a Robert Pyne
and a Buzzy Baldwin.

Senator CurLes. Did you ever see any indication that Casselli
was actually involved with Sam DeCalvacante?

Mr. Kuek. Yes, sir. Gene Casselli, “Cassel” was his other name,
had originally started buying stuff from me, pornography and so
forth for his own personal use. Then he decided that, and T told him
that I needed some funds, that I had connections to buy a lot of
jewelry, diamonds, and so forth, and some guns and he proceeded to
lend me some money to go into this operation.

He, at one time, I was in his office, and he had always told me that
he was connected to Sam the Plumber. Sam the Plumber is the man
that runs the New Jersey organized crime, Ile had showed me docu-
ments to this effect, that Sam had used him as a place of employment
for IRS purposes.

Senator CuirLes. You saw those documents?

Mr. Keex. Yes. I did, sir. They were in his office. He showed me
the documents.

Senator CHires. This would be how they would employ different
members to show that they had an employment and to cover an IRS
document? '

Mr. Kzucx. Yes, sir, correct, that they were withholding taxes,
staterments, things like that,

Senator CriLes. What did you do to support yourself when you
first came to south Florida?

Mzr. Krck. I opened up a body shop named Jet South.

Senator CuiLes. Was it during that time that you met Bob Eilrich
of National Airlines?

Mr. Keck. Yes, siv. Mr. Ellrich lived in the same trailer park that
I lived in and we became friends. I had got him interested in the body
shop. He wanted a little extra income.

Senator CurLes. Did he buy an interest in your body shop?

Mr. Ksex. It wasn’t actually my body shop. The body shop be-
longed to two other pilots from Bastern Airlines. I was like the general
manager. He did buy an interest from another gentleman that was
involved in it.

Senator CurLes. Did you have a body shop in Philadelphia before
coming to Florida?

Mr. Keck. Yes. I did.

Senator CriLes. Did you use that body shop as a front there
for your fencing operation? .

Mr. Kuck. Yes. I did, sir.

Senator Cuines. Was there any illegal narcotic activities going on
at the Jet South Body Shop, the one that you worked at here?
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Mr. Keck. No, sir, not at Jet South. I had another body shop in
Homestead, Fla., that there was illegal activities going on as f{ar as
narcotics.

Senator Curnes. Did you and Ellrich leave the Jet South Body
Shop operation?

Mr, Kuck. We did. We opened up Quality Auto Body in Home-
stead, Fla,

Senator Caines. What other partners did you have?

Mr. Kucr. I had a Joseph Bowers, that had been a partner of mine
in Philadelphia.

Senator CurLes. Ellrich was also——

Mr. Kuck. Yes; Bob Ellrich, Joseph Bowers, and myself.

Senator CriLes. How long had you known Bowers? )

Mr, Kecr. I had known Mr. Bowers since we were children
together.

Senator Crines. When did you open the Quality Auto Body with
Ellrich and Bowers?

Mr. Krcexk. I believe, sir, it was in 1973.

Senator Cmines. When did you first hear of John Piazza?

Mr. Krck. Probably 6 months or so later. I had been doing some
work for a fellow that owned a used-car lot in Homestead and he had
told me about this gentleman that he knew, named John Piazza, that
needed some paint work done on some of his Ferraris, his fancy cars.

Senator Cuirrs. When did you first meet him?

Mr. Krck, In this used-car lot, T had walked in there one day, he
happened to be sitting there.

Senator Camnes. What was your impression of him when you first
met him? :

Mr. Keck. Very wealthy, had a tremendous amount of jewelry on,
he carried himself very well. He had a new Eldorado sitting outside.

Senator Curres. Did he have any firearms?

Mr. Kucx, Yes, siv. From then on, every time that I ever seen
Mr. Piazza, he was armed; always had numerous weapons, automatic
pistols, shotguns.

Senator CurLes. Did he carry those on his person or in his car?

Mr. Kuck. No. He always had them in his car.

Senator Crnes. He impressed you as & man of some substance?

Mr. Kuck. Yes, very much so.

Senator Curnzs. What was the next contact that you had with him?

Mr. Keck. A few months later—well, at that time, we had a con-
versation in reference to painting his Ferrari and he called me up
about 2 or 3 months or so later and asked me if I would be interested
in coming down to his shop, looking at his Ferrari, which I did. I went
down and looked at the car.

Ser-iur Cuiues. This is the Ferrari that he left for you to paint?

Mr. Kxuck. Yes; correct.

Senator Cuines, Did you see any guns or narcotics in the car? ‘

Mr. Kecx. No narcotics, but T did see a pistol he was carrying with
him, because he took it out and put it in another vehicle-that he and
his girl friend left in, .

Senator Crrues. Did he have any ather cars foryou to paint {or him?
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Mr. Xrcx. Yes, sir. Right after that I did some work on a Lam-
broghini Espada, then an El Camino, a brandnew El Camino that he
wanted custom painted.

Senator Cuives. Did you see any marihuana or other narcotics in
any of the other cars?

Mr, Kucr. No. I saw quite a few weapons. He had a chrome
sawed-off shotgun that was mounted in tho El Camino.

Senator CaiLes. Where was it mounted?

Mr. KEeck. Between the seats, right behind the console in the car.

Senator Curnes. At some point, did you discuss with Piazza your
need for money to improve your body shop operation?

Mr. Kuex. Yes, I did.

Senator Crires. Describe that for us.

Mr. Kmex. Yes, sir. He kept telling me that he had always wanted an
interest in a place like this. He had a lot of interest in automobiles, he
had a tremendous amount of automobiles that he frequently painted
“because he was never satisfied with the paint work on them. He needed
just someplace to hang out and he said to me, I told him to further
gly business I needed some money to make the paint work look much

etiter.

He said that he would lend me $10,000 to buy some equipment, spray
booth, some odds-and-end equipment that we would need to make the
business better.

Senator Curnes. Did he loan that money to you?

Mr. Kok, Yes, he did.

Senator CuiLms. You mentioned that you saw guns in the auto-
mobile. Where did drugs first come up, or how did marihuana or drugs
first come up?

Mr. Keck. At one time he had pulled into the shop, in a Sedan de
Ville, which was a new one. It was a 1973 or 1974 automobile. He had a
couple hundred pounds of marihuana in the trunk. He had alot of trust
in me because we had talked about numerous things. Apparently he
had claimed he had me checked out with some people up north and
that T was OK.,

I told him at that time that T had seen the marihuans, if he had any
more, I felt I could do something; I could earn some extra money that
I suve could use.

Senator Cuines. At what price did you talk that you would be
interested in buying marihuana?

Mr. Kucr. At that time 1t was about $185 a pound.

Senator Nunn. Excuse me just a minute; why doesn’t the clerk help
him get some water there? He may be testifying for some time. He had
already had & pretty rigorous morning.

Let mo just mention this to you. If you want to smoke, take your
time, relax; if you want & cigarette, go ahead and have ona.

Mr. Kreck. We can talk while I am having a cigarette, if you don’t
mind, if it doesn’t bother you.

Senator Nunn. I just don’t want you to feel rushed.

Mr. Kuck. Thank you, sir.

Senator Cuirzs. Who were your people that you had in mind when
you mentioned this to Piazza?

Mr. Krck. Mr. Bowers, I had known from our operation in Phila-
delphia, and connections with a motorcycle gang up there, and with
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quite a few people in Philadelphia; also there was a Mark VonMandel
that owned a motorcycle repair place here in South Miami, was a
friend of Mr. Bowers at that time, that had been interested or had done
some dealings with marihuana.

Senator CumirEs. My understanding is the first transaction of
marihuana you were involved in had to do with Bowers. Describe that
for us, if you would.

Mr. Keck., Yes. Mr. Bowers called some people in Philadelphia and
they came down snd they came to the shop and they had brought,.
they had driven two cars with them.

We went out to Mr. Piazza's house. I took this gentleman out there.
Mr. Bowers stayed at the shop. The gentleman looked over the
marihuana, which was all over. It was in trucks, in the back of the
house; it was in the house itself, piled up in closets.

He inspected what he wanted to buy and I believe it was around
300 pounds at that time that he did buy, sir.

Senator Cuines. How much marihuana was there around the house
and in these trucks?

Mr. Xrcx. About 7,000 or 8,000 pounds, sir.

a SEI?IMJOI‘ CuiLs. Were the trucks closed? What kind of trucks were
hey?

Mr. Kecex. The one truck, sir, the large, which I had been instru-
mental in buying, was & large type van, straight job. That was in the
back of the house with a roll-up door. There was marihuana piled up
in that; in the showers, in the bathrooms.

Senator Curres. How well hidden was that in the house?

Mr. Kecx. It wasn’t at all, sir. Anyone who went into the bathroom,.
went into a closet could openly see 1t. It was there.

Senator Curves. It is our understanding that the next time that you
were involved in narcotics with John Piazza had to do with a delivery
of a load to Tampa and Atlanta. Describe for us what happened in
this situation.

Mr. Xecx. Yes. It was the end of this particular 7,000 or 8,000
pounds that I am telling you about. There was about 800 pounds left
over. Mr. Piazza was having a hard time getting rid of it because it
was the low part of the grade of marithuana.

There are many grades of marihuana. It is graded as you bring it in
and if they consider it like A, B, and C grade. This was like a C-minus.
grade. In fact, it could even have been a D-plus. It was that bad. It
had been well picked over.

This is all that was left. He wanted to get rid of it. I spoke with some
people that I had met through people in south Florida, from Atlanta.
They flew down here and spoke to me.

I told them that I had access to marihuana, all they wanted. We:
made srrangements to meet in Tampa. I would drive & load to Tampa,
or have someone drive it. I didn’t drive it. We put it in John Piazza’s
{ather's van, which was a construction van and just covered it up with
truck construction equipment. 4

When I say equipment, I mean like saws, canvases, paint buckets;
things of that nature. .

It was delivered over to Tampa. A gentleman over there from
Atlanta met us by the name of Bob Williams and a Mr. Joe Prado.
At that time he gave me $50,000 for the delivery of the marihuana.
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It was stored in his home that he had, what they called stash house
is a place where you have no connection to, but you store the mari-
huana there, and you have people watch it so that no one takes it
from you.

In the course of about a week, Mr. Prado probably gave me another
$25,000 to $50,000. He realized that it was a very inferior grade of
marihuana, but he was having a hard time selling it.

Mr. Williams felt that if we took it to Atlanta, he had a better
chance of selling it in Atlanta. So we loaded it back up in the van
and drove it to Atlanta.

Senator Crines. Who is Bob Williams?

Mr. Kucx. Bob Williams is a bookmaker and a loanshark in
Atlanta, Ga.

Sensator CrrLes. Had you met Piazza’s brother before and, if so,
when and where?

Mr. Keck. Yes; I had the occasion to meet Carl Piazza many times,
coming into my shop, doing odds-and-end things. For instance, like
one particular time, I had taken about 700 pounds of marihuana,
driven it for Mr, Piazza, out to meet his brother and drop that along-
side his brother’s house while another van backed up and loaded it
into the van and drove away; just on many occasions I had the occa-~
sion to meet Mr. Carl Piazza.

Senator Nunn. What was Piazza's brother’s name?

Mr. Kucg. Carl.

Senator Nunn. Where is he from?

Mr. Kxrck. He lives in Homestead, Fla. I don’t know. Originally,
T believe they were born in, around Atlanta, then went to Texas; the
family did.

Senator Nunw, Does Bob Williams still live in Atlanta?

Mr. Kner. To the best of my knowledge, yes.

Senator Nunn. Has he been prosecuted for narcotics traffic?

Mr. Kzrck. Not for narcotics traffic. I believe he was prosescuted
on boolkmaking.

Senator Nunw. Is he free now, or still in the penitentiary?

Mr. Keck. I couldn’t tell you if he is or not.

Sf%ngtor Nunn. But you had direct dealings with him in marihuana
traflic?

Mr. Krcr. Yes, T did.

Senator Nunn. Was this a one-time proposition for him, or do you
have any way of knowing? Was he in the traffic on a big basis?

Mr. Xuck. No; he was just more or less dabbling in it at that time,
sir. Later on, in the future, I understand that he got into it with other
people. I only saw Mr. Williams a few times after that occasion.

Senator NunN. How many times did you deal with him personally?

Mr. Kuck. About five times, sir.

Senator Nuyn. On marihuana exclusively?

Mr. Kucr. Marihusnn, some guns. I belisve that was just the
occasion, some marihuana and some guns.

Senator Nuny. Were you buying guns from him or selling?

Mr. Krok. Noj; I was buying guns from him.

Senator Nuny. Did he bring them from Atlanta? ,

Mr. Kuox. Yes; but he didif’t bring them. I bought them in
Atlanta, brought them back to Miami.




667

Senator Nunn. Were those legal gun transactions?

Mr. Kuck. No, illegal. They were stolen guns out of Atlanta.

Senator Nunn. Was he a fence? Where did he get the guns?

Mr. Krcx. No; I had no idea where he received the guns.

Senator Nun~. Did you ever swap marihuana for guns or were
they strictly deals for cash?

Mr. Kucr. Noj; it was strictly a cash deal with Mr. Williams. T
dealt with other people in Atlanta for guns. I never swapped any
marihuana for them, but T did do quite a few transactions for weapons
in Atlanta.

Senator Nunn. Who else did you deal with illegally in Atlanta
when buying guns?

Mr. Keck. Mr. McCraney, Jeff MeCraney; Blue Brilland.

Senator Nun~., How do you spell that last name?

Mr. Keex. I am not positive. I only know bhim as Blue Brilland.
There was two other fellows; we bought quite a large load of some
weapons from that T just don’t recall their names right now.

One of the gentlemen I understand is dead. He was killed by one
of the other people who was involved in the gun deal.

Senator Nunn. What kind of guns were they?

Mr. Keer. Collector’s items, automatic weapons, pistols, all the
way from hunting rifles all the way down to old antiques.

Senator NunN. Were most of them stolen?

1}41‘. Kecx. Every one of them was stolen. A collection had been
stolen.

Senator Nuxnyn. What did you do with the guns? Were you in the
business of selling them or did you want them for your own use?

Mr. Keex. No, sir. T wasn’t 1n the business of selling them ; brought
them down. They had been delivered by my arrangements to a
gentleman, Mr. Jobn Piazza, in Florida. And in fact, we used Mr.
Willlams, one of his cars that he had gotten in Atlanta, to transport
these guns.

Senator Nunn. How did Williams get the marihuana to Atlanta?
Do you know?

Mr. Keck. Yes. It was my van and my driver that drove from
Tampa to Atlanta. :

Senator Nun~. So he paid for the marihuana but you actually
delivered it for him?

Mr. Kuck. Yes. He couldn’t do much with the marihuans in
Atlanta. It was pretty bad stuff.

Senator Nunw~. That was the one time. You said you dealt with
him before?

Mr. Kuex. Yes. I dealt with him over a period of four or five
times. Another time I sold him and his partner, his partner’s name
was Thomas, his last name was Thomas—no, it was Thomas Wilsen,
if I recall now right. He has been convicted of losnsharking, dealing
in drugs; I believe in the pill market. ; -

They bought 100 pounds from me on another occasion and I
believe 25 or 50 pounds on ancther occasion.

Senator NunnN. Did you always deliver it to Atlanta.for them?

Mr. Kucr. Yes. It was always delivered from Miami to Atlanta.

Senator Nunn. In a-van? : ~
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Mr. Kzcxk. A van, trunks of automobiles. There are numerous ways
that you take, you transport marihuana; all the way from the trunk
of an automobile up to U-Haul trailers, to large trucks.

Senator Nunn, How about trains? Did you ever use trains?

Mr. Kecr. I didn’t have the occasion to use trains. But I do know
that John Piazza at one time moved quite a large load to Atlanta and
also in some place in Virginia, I believe.

Senator Nunw. On a train you mean?

Mzr. Kneox. Yes, sir.

Senator Nunn. Was that disguised in some way? How would you
cover up marihuana in train shipments?

Mr. Keck. No, sir. It was in crates. It was crated up. There are
many, many ways that drugs are transported within the United States.
They crate them, put them on the planes as machinery shipments, sent
all over the United States. They are transported in large trailers, some
of the loads are concealed, some of the loads are wide open, automobile
trunks, rental cars, It is vast, sir.

There is stuff that is being sent in at one time through Bekins
Moving & Storage out of Hawaii, was being sent to any place in the
United States that you wanted to, container supposedly to be con-
taining furniture,

It ils brought in, smuggled in in so many ways, it is so vast it is
unreal.

Senator Crmines. Tt is our understanding that at some point John
Piazza began to pressure you for the $10,000 that you borrowed from
him. As a result of that, you agreed to deliver some marihuana to
Philadelphia.

Where was that marihuana stored and how much was involved?

Mr. Keex. It was 3,700 pounds that Mr. Pilazzs and myself had a
shop off of 87th Avenue in South Miami. We opened this place on the
pretense that it was going to be to store Mr. Piazza’s vehicles which
was quite numerous. It was actually just a front to offload this stuff
and to offload the marihuana to weigh it, repack it, place it into
U-Haul trailers to be taken to Philadelphia.

T took on that particular occasion 3,300 pounds. I drove this par-

ticular load myself in a U-Haul trailer. T bought some furniture and,
used furniture, and covered the load. That disguised it.
_ Also I had set up inside of it that if anyone opened the doors, I had
deodorizing things that squirted periodically inside the car, actually
the pickup truck that I towed the U-Haul in, so it would deodorize
the smell of the marihuana.

I drove that 3,300 pounds to Philadelphia, delivered it to Mr.
Parrotta.

u Se?ator Curups. How much money did Parrotta give you at that
ime

Mr. Kuck. A couple thousand dollars at that specific meeting.
‘That was just more or less for my expenses of getting there and until
we started to break the loads down, break the load down and grade
it and then bring his people in to buy it.

He proceeded to, I believe, approximately, he at that time I think,
gave me around $100,000, sir.

Senator Cuies. After that you took another load {o Philadelphia,
some 2,800 pounds. To whom did you deliver that load?
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Mr. Kucx. T delivered that to Mr. Parrotta again at a different
location. The first time I dropped it, I dropped it at Jules Krenzel's
house while his mother and Tather were conveniently out of town. They
were paid money to leave the house by Mr. Parrotta. They used that
as a stash house.

The second time T delivered it to New Iope, Pa., which is a suburb
of Philadelphia, to Lenny Parrotta’s cousin, sir.

Senator CriLes. You were told to take 1,000 pounds?

Mr. Keck. Yes. I was instructed by Mr. Piazza with alot of reluc-
tance on my part to deliver a partial part of thisload to New York to a
Pat Tamarro and a Joe Curly, which were at that time, had been
down to Florida to Mr. Piazza's home and they had alse been to the
racetrack, called a vacetrack, with Mr, Piazza. Pat Tamarro was work-
ing at that time as a strong-arm for Mr. Piazza and he told me to de-
liver this 1,000 pounds, but Joe Curly was stuck, to the sharksin
Philadelphia for $50,000 and he needed some help.

Senator CuiLes. You mean the loan sharks were into him?

Mr. Keck. Yes. It was into Jerry Cwrly supposedly for $50,000,
-and they were pressing him very hard for the $50,000.

Senator CurLes. Who is Pasquale Tamarro? ,

Mr. Keck. Pasquale Tamarro is an ex-New York City policeman
that was throwed out of the department for selling information, He is a
strong-arm man for anybody that wants to use him in the mobs in
New York. He was 8 union organizer in New Jersey.

Senator Cuires. Who is Joe Curly Tataglia? )

Mr. Kzcx. Joe Curly Tataglia is the other party in this matter. He is
another one that is used in many things, enforcer, supposedly hit man,
along with Pat Tamarro.

They are both supposedly hit men. .

Senator Cmitms. Describe the events involving your delivery to
Tamarro and Tataglia,

Mr. Keck. It took a course of the better part of & day; when Isay a
day, sir, dwing, from around 10 o’clock in the morning until around
3 o’clock in the alternoon. Mr. Tamarro kept changing the location
where he wanted me to deliver this marihuana. I knew there was
something wrong at that point, and I had made many phone calls to
Mr. Piazza, arguing with him that I didn’t want to take this stuff
there because New York people are known to be just rip offs.

I had a dead fear of New York City. I didn’t want to go into the
city no place.

Mr. Piazza kept insisting that; why should these fellows want to be,
to do anything, that they were part of us.

Finally, we settled on an agreement in New Jersey. They told me the
directions on how to get there. They told me to come up Route 9 in
New Jersey, which at that time was quite tore up and it was a lot of
barricades on it.

I, using my extra sense that I have, decided that that wasn’t the
plan of attack that I was going to go to the spot that they asked me
to go to. Instead of going up this highway, I went above the immediate
location {rom another point and drove into this diner coming south
on the road that I was supposed to be going north on.

I find out later that if I hadn't made that decision on my own, that
the original plan was for them to take me out on that ride up there and
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never show up in front of Mr. Tamarro or Joe Curly. This way there
would be no connection that I had delivered the load to them.

Senator Caires. So they tried to hijack the load on the way before
you got there?

Mr. Keck. Yes. Correct. This was their plan. This never worked
out that way because I just out thought them. After I stopped and
met them, they told me that everything was all right, and that I
didn’t need a gun with me. I had a gun in the truck, sir.

I said, fine, let’s gzo make a call. We went inside. I calied Mr. Piazza.
I told him instantly that I had delivered the load, that it was out of
my hands, and it belonged to them now.

They had a conversation on the phone, Mr. Tamarro, John Piazza.
He acknowledged that I did receive, that he did receive the 1,000
pounds that I was delivering to him.

At that point, we come back in, sit down, we ate. And {rom that
conversation they told me that they wanted me to drive the 1,000
pounds to their stash liouse. I said under no circumstances. It is in
your hands, you take it from here.

We walked out of the restaurant, and instead of me walking to my
left, which is where my truck was parked with the U-Haul trailer,
I—their vehicle was parked at the diner on the right side coming oub
and they talked me into coming around that way with them. They
would drive me around to my vehicle.

So I didn’t think nothing of it, because they were supposed to be the
strong people, you know, toughies. As we proceeded to go around, a
car pulled up and {four to five gentlemen got out and I, paying no
attention, because I am talking to Mr. Tamarro, Mr. Curly. The
next thing I know, sir, I am hit behind the head and moved around
and shoved into Mr. Curly’s rental automobile.

They conveniently made sure that I got in the middle so that M.
Cuily was on my left, Mr. Tamarro was on my right.

There was a %Iot of sereaming and shouting; guns, and they kept
hollering that, watch out for the guy in the middle. You know, I
am not supposed to b the bad guy. These two guys on either my left
or right are the bad guys.

They are not seemed to be worrying about them, they are worried
about me. They tock us for a ride, told us to keep our eyes closed;
if we opened them, they were going to shoot us.

They also said that if they kept screaming where is the money,
where is the money—they had thought that by dropping off the
previous 1,800 pounds that I had the money in my possession. That
15 not the way marihuana transactions are done.

Most things are done, and everything is front. These people didn’t
know that. When, I say front, you drvop the load off; you come back a
few days later; you start picking up moneys.

They took us for a nice ride and kept insisting that I was going for a
naildown, where they were going to blow me away.

At that poiut, I realized that Pat Tamairo and Joe Curly were
involved in this ripoff.

Istarted putting two and two together, and it just come up that they
were definitely involved by the way they were acting.

Senator Crines. They were only threatening you, they weren’t
threatening them.
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Mr. Keck. No. They supposedly hit Pat Tamarro. Pat Tamarro
cot in an argument with them, was saying some pretty nasty things
to them, arguing back and forth.

Supposedly the gentleman that was doing all the screaming in the
passenger’s seat of the vehicle slapped him with a gun, hit him in the
face with it.

Later on, there was absolutely no mark on his face. If you are hit
with a weapon, you are going to come up with at least a rosy cheek.
Pat Tamarro had nothing on his face. They were only really threaten-
ing me.

Joe Curly kept asking for his pills that supposedly he needed for his
heart. He felt like he was scared, he was going to have a heart attack;
kept telling me if there is any money, please give it to them, I don’t
want to die. Just ridiculous things he was saying.

At that point I was no longer scared because I knew that John
Piazza knew that I had delivered the stuff and they were with me.
They would have to kill all three of us.

I couldn’t say if these two guys were involved in the ripoff.

Senator Cuines. What happened then?

Mr. T eck. They eventually drove us back o another vestauvant,
dropped us out of the car, took off in Joe Curly’s car. We went in the
restaurant, and I was at that time, after the scene was over, I became
quite rattled. And all I wanted to do was get out of the area.

We got a taxicab, from that restaurant, and went to the original
restaurant where they had pulled the ripoff and my vehicle was sitting
there with the trailer. They stole the weapon that I had in the car.
They stole my driver’s license. They also stole approximately, around
$2,800 that I had on my person. Also, Joe Curly’s car was there.

Senator Curnes. How about the marihuana?

Mr. Kecx. No, sir. It was all gone, But when people in New York
do a ripoft, or any place does & ripoff, they don’t bring your vehicles
back. There had to be some reason that they brought them back.

Senator Crines, So the vehicle was there, but they had taken it
somewhere, unloaded the marihuana?

Mr. Kuck. Yes, brought it back. I then proceeded in, naturally
went right to the phone. And I called Mr, Piazza; told him what had
transpired. He started screaming to me on the phone, you know what
T've got to do, you know what 1’ve got to do; he is screaming at me,
now I've got to hit someone.

I told him I didn’t want to hear it; that all I was, was the mule
delivering this stuff at this particular point. He also kept bringing
up Santo; Santo’s got to find out, Santo has to know.

Senator Cuines. Who is Santo:that he was mentioning?

Mr. Kecx. From other prior conversations that I had with. Mr.
Piazza, he had many times told me that he was involved with Santo
Trafficante in a roundabout way.

Senator CriLms, In what kind of way did he say he was involved
with Santo?

Mr. Keck. He said his uncle, Fred Sabella, had connections with
Skooph down here which is, I believe, Mr. Indelicato, and he said
that he had received funds from him at times. He had done things
through him that it was his—in other words

Senator Cuinus. He received funds {rom who now?
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Mr. Kuex, Mr. Traflicante, and that also he worked down here
under his protection and that Santo would get to the bottom of this
situation, this ripofl of 1,000 pounds.

Apparently, {from the conversations later on he told me that the
people that originally owned the marihuana, because it was fronted
{rom offshore smuggling people; everybody had to pay up to the man
down here; insinuated the man was Santo. Naturally, I always took
it to be Santo Trafficante.

Senator Cmines. When you say the marilivana was fronted and
you take it all the way back to the offshore, explain again. Daes
fronted mean that somebody owns it originally, they sort of sell it
on consignment, they get their money as the other people start sell-
ing it?

Mr. Krok. Yes. Let me explain thut whole realm of thing to you,
if you would like. Most of your marihuana that comes from South
America or actually any country, they take—there is no money
changes hands. If the people in South America have trust in you, they
deliver it to a big conglomerate here, we will say, then people turn
around, The only way to move that volume of marihuana, you know,
when you talk 25,000-, 50,000-pound loads of marihuana or any drug
{or that matter in large quantities, it is given to you, to the main dis-
tributor, the main distributor gives it out to his large distributors, his
large distributors give it out to people that can do the 1,000 pounds
or the 500 pounds or so for them.

So it is a long chain of events that come around. It all starts in
South America. It is brought up here on freighters, we will say, it is
offloaded. There is no money actually changes hands—very, very
little at that given point.

Most of the money, as the load starts coming back, the money
comes back; it is filtered through banks, Tt is cleaned, laundered; 1t
is sent to people in Venezuela through banks, Panama, Mexico City.
It is just filtered all over the place to feed the money back. The money
is not handed dirvectly to anyone. It is well taken care of.

hS?mtor CarLes. Where was it your impression that Santo fit into
this

Mr. Keex. Santo apparently was [rom what, to my understanding,
was that he had to—anything that was done in this area he had to be
the one that was responsible. In other words, he was the man that
said you could do it, somewhere, somehow. You just didn’t have a
large group of people doing things and they would let you get away
with it. They just don’t go for that. They must get their taste of the
money. You gob to pay alms to these people.

‘c‘aorclls}?tor Nuxn. I{)ave you heard the term “Rabbi” used in that
regar

Ir. Kuex. Yes. A Rabbi is a person that you speak to, you know,
he is the boss and you must go to him with all your problems or what
you are going to do, how you are going to do it.

Senator Nun~. Was that the relationship Piazza had with Santo?

Mr. Knck. I don’t believe so, sir, not directly. I think from my
opinion, my opinion of the thing is that his actual direct contact
would have been a Mr. Fred Sabella which is deceased now, and then
it would have been Skootch Indelicato.
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Senator Nux~. So he wasn’t dealing directly with Santo in your
opinion?

Mr. Kzex, To my opinion, no, sir; I don’t think he was.

Senator CurLEs. But he did say over the telephone that night that
Santo was going to have to know about this?

Mr. Kecx. Yes. He related that two or three times along with
someone who have to be killed over this situation.

Senator CriLEs. Did you ever see Piazza with Santo Trafficante?

Mz, Kuex. No, sir; I did not.

Senator CriLes, I know a lot transpired immediately subsequent to
this with regard to your hiding out for a week or two. When and why
did you return to Florida?

Mr. Kmcex. Mr. Piazza called me on the phone on numerous occa-
sions alter this thing, told me what was—how the situation was
sbanding at that time. He told me that something had happened, it
was very urgent that I get back to Miami to do something and I
was the only one that could be trusted to do it.

He didn’t elaborate on the phone at that given time when I was in
Philadelphia.

1 flew back to Miami and had the occasion to go to my home and
pick up some newspapers and seen that there was a murder,

Senator CrHitEs, Did you carry any money with you?

Mr. Keex. Yes, I did. Approximately around $175,000, maybe
$200,000.

Senator CHines. Where did you gei that money?

Mr. Kuex. From Mr, Parrotts in Philadelphia, some people in
Michigan had delivered some to me. It was like the initial start of
payment of the original load that I had taken, the first 3,300 pounds
that T had taken up.

Senator CrrLEs, Go ahead with what you were saying when you
returned home,

Mr. Kueg, Yes, sir. I got home; my wile had saved quite a few
newspapers, which she always did when I was out of town. I happened
to pick up the newspaper and read about this particular murder that
Mr, Plazza had told me was going to happen.

The reason for the murder he had stated to me and my own thinking
of this, too, also, sir, was that he ¢idn’t want the original people to
find out who got this 50-some hundred pounds of marihuana, That
person was the go-betswveen, between the original group of people that
received it from the offload people, the people that brought it up in
freighters, and I have to watch, I am being very skeptical here.

Senator NunN. We understand that. We know this is an open case.
We appreciate that. )

Mr. Kuck. Yes. I am trying to hedge around this thing.

And that he would have to cut that connection off because at that
time, he didn’t have the {unds to pay. Apparently, the reason he didn’t
have the funds, he had owed these people quite a few dollars from
provious loads that he hadn’t fully paid for and he was in a bad position
right at that time, because he had started into the racehorse business.
He was just spending money hand over foot. S¢ he would have to take
this person out of the picture.

Senator Crres. I think that is far enough. We won't go any further
with that.
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Let’s turn to the period from March to June 1975. It is our under-
standing that you made numerous trips back and forth to Philadelphia,
collecting money for the marihuana which you delivered on these two
occasions. Is that correct?

Did you make a number of trips?

Mr. Kok, Yes, sir; numerous times,

Senator CuiLes. About how many trips and involving what amount
of money?

Mr. Kuek. We are talking a couple million dollars total, probably,
for previous things, the 5,800 we will say or whatever it was, I believe;
33 and 28 would be 61 for 6,100 pounds.

Senator Curres. How did you transport this money?

Mr. Krcex., Mostly in attaché cases. I took it in over the shoulder
bags, I took it in helmet bags for race helmets, and just walked on the
plane with it.

Tt is very simple.

Senator CuiLes. Did you have any hair-raising experiences?

Mz, Krox. Yes, sir. I had a couple with the amounts of maney that I
was carrying. For instance, I was walking into the Philadelphia air-
port; there are certain ways that you lay your luggage down at that
time that it wouldn’t show what was in the case, if 1t was laying down
flat. The screen just took the overall picture of it and it didn’t show
that there was any metal or anything and they just put it through.

This particular time someone turned it up as it was going through. T
was stopped on the other side and they asked me. was it lead lined.
I told them no, it wasn’t. They said would—there was two attache’
cases—they asked me would I be interested in showing themn what was
inside. I said, well, sure I would, but I would like to go in the room on
the side and show you,

We went into a room, I popped open the one suitcase. It was full of
money, It was thick with money. At that time I proceeded to give
them a story that I was going to Qcala to the race farms o buy race-
horses and I presented them with a card that said “JB-3 Racing”
on it.

That was sufficient for the officer, because he was just an ordinary
guard in an airport. I don’t think he really had the full knowledge of
police authority which, if he had been a policeman, I am sure he
would have went into a little more detail.

At another time I had it wrapped in rubberbands. They delivered
it to me. It was in packages. We will say $5,000 packages. It was
wrapped in rubberbands and when it went through, it looked like
dynamite because of the rubberbands helding these round, circular
packages of money.

At that time I had disclosed myself again and gone through the same
procedure of telling them that T was on the way to Ocala to buy
racehorses.

Senator CHines, So twice you opened it up, showed it was full of
money?

Mr. Keox. Yes. There are two occasions that I am telling you about
that come to my recollection right now.

Senator Cuines. Did you turn all of the money over to John Piazza?

Mr. Krex. Yes, I di(f.

Senator CraiLes. Where did you keep all of this money?
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Mr. Keck. Just anyplace, everyplace, He was very haphazard with
money. He had no consideration for money. There is many things that
happened with money; for instance, one time I picked up the El Ca-
mino, the window was down. They had problems with the window
going up and down at the Redland Country Club at Homestead.

As T was driving the vehicle, I hit the brakes and going around a
corner I had fo hit the brakes real fast. A bag flew out {rom under the
seat with $47,000 in it.

He made the statement to me when I chewed him out about the
money; he sald I had completely forgot it was—I put that there a
couple of months ago. He kept this money in safes, attechd enses that
he carried with him. He frequently displayed his wealth,

Senator Curues. What is the largest amount of money you have ever
seen or handled while working for Piazza?

Mr. KEck. At one spot?

Senator Cuines. Yes.

Mr. Kzex. Couple million dollars.

Senator CmiLes. In cash?

Mr. Kecx. Yes, sir, all cash. I have never seen nothing but cash in
dope transactions. There is no such thing as checks.

Senator Curizes. Mr. Keck, it is our understanding that at some
point John Piazza became involved in cocaine deéaling. Describe for us
how this came about in the first such transactions vou know about.

Mr. Keck. Yes, sir. We got into the cocaine business. As things went
on, I became more of a trusted person with John Piazza. Mr. Piazza
trusted me more than he trusted his own family and his brother, his
mother, or his father. -

I knew of a couple fellows that had originally worked for Mr, Piazza.
One fellow’s name was Jack Mullenix and the other fellow’s name was
Michael Santocante. Jack Mullenix is a fugitive right now and Michael
Santocante is in o Federal institution right now.

They told me that they had 1 pouncr of cocaine, that they needed
to get rid of it and it was the last of 1 pound that they had done.
I told them that I would be, I had somebody that was interested in
buying it. This was with John Piazza knowing what was going on,
hecause John knew everything that svas going on between him and I.

T tried to set up o deal that I would buy this pound of cocaine from
him. In the meantime, back and forth on the phone, they decided to
{front it to another fellow and this fellow got arrested with selling it
hand to hand to o DEA agent.

They got very scared, {elt this man was going to kick back on them
and say, well, he had got it from them. They called me on the phone
and told me that they had & 55-gram rock which is one large massive
piece of cocaine which is very rare that you see that big of a rock.

Senator Curnes. What is rare about that?

Mr. Knok. Most of the cocaine, when it comes from over there, it
is in rock form but the rocks are not that large, 55 grams. From the
way it is handled, transported, they have a tendency to hreak down,
come apart, geb broke. )

Senator Cuinms. A lot of times when it is broken down it has
actually been cut, too? .

Mr. Kner. Yes. Well, that is o complete other issue, sir, of cutting
cocaine. There is a process. There is & press that they have that can
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make any type, here in the States, if someone wants a soft rock, they
will make them soft rock. If they want flake, they can make flake
out of it. If they want shale, they can make shale. If they want large
rocks, they can make large rocks.

Then like you say, when it is cut, it is cut with many things. You
can. buy a lot of the things right over the drug counter.

Senator CarLes. There is no way, you didn’t have any additional
ﬁeelin?g that you were getting pure cocaine because it was in the rock

orm

Mr, Kuck. No, sir. T didn’t. In fact, the best cocaine is not really
reck cocaine. It is more of a shaley cocaine or flaked cocaine.

Senator Crires. Go ahead.

Mr. Kecx. T proceeded to meet these gentlemen in 8 Ramada Inn,
in a room, with a Mr. Leonard Parrotta, Jules Krenzel.

Leonard is also deceased. And we talked terms of buying this
55-gram rock. I believe, sir, I bought it for around $5,000, then sold
it to Mr. Parrotta for around $8,000.

Senator CrrLus. Who was your source in Tampa?

Mr. Keck. That comes a little later stage of this thing. I eventually
got & call from Jack Mullenix, because they were scared. They went
mto hiding. They went to Tampa to the source. The source of cocaine
was a fellow named Roy Corbin and they told me that Roy would
be interested in dealing with me direct because they wanted to stay
away from it richt now because they felt they were hot.

I flew ovar to Tampa, and T had Jules Krenze! and Leonard Parrotta
fly down {rom Philadelphia. This is a later date. Roy Corbin brought
a pound of cocaine into the room, showed it to me. I proceeded to
leave the room with the pound, take it to their room and show it to
them. They were interested to buy it. They wanted to buy it at that
time.

Mr. Corbin was selling this stuff at around $13,000. And I told
him, Mr. Parrotta, it was going to cost him $20,000. This was rela-
tively uncut cocaine. It was, had a very little cut on it, if it had any
at that time.

We consummated the deal. Mr. Parrotta and Jules Krenzel, Jules
Krenzel was just going to be the mule. He was going to take this
pound of cocaine to Philadelphia and start showing it to his people
s0 he could do more cocaine.

Roy Corbin told me that he had just an undetermined amount of
cocaine, all that T could possibly ever even think about doing.

Senator CrrLes. What is the largest amount of cocaine you have
ever seen in the possession of Roy Corbin?

Mr. Keck. I would venture to say around 50 pounds, 25 kilos, 50
kilos. It was a room, sir, that was in his grandmother’s house that
was just, the kilos of cocaine were just all over the place.

Senator Crines. When you say kilos, you mean~——

Mr. Kuex. Kilos is 2.2, sir.

Senator Caires. Kilos?

Mr. Kok, Yes; it is a kilo.

Senator CHILES. 2.2 pounds?

Mr. Krck. Yes.

Senator CurLes. Where was that?

Mr. Kuck. At his grandmother’s house.

Senator CrrLs. Was it hidden?

¥
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Mr. Krck. No, sir. It was just laying in a laundry room of his
grandmother’s. It was on shelves, just stacked up. They had it all
over inside the house.

Senator CuiLes. Did Parrotta contact you to supply him with more
cocaine?

Mr. Keck. Yes, he did. I eventually did approximately 50 pounds;
I will say, with Roy Corbin over a course of a month. I transported
this stuff by the way. I did it myself, after he started fronting me the
cocaine, sir, after a couple of deals.

I would put up to 5 poundsin an attaché case and do the same thing,
walk cn o plane with it; flew to wherever I was going; get off the plane;
and just take it and meet people and distribute it.

Senator Cmirgs. You omginally did about $1 million worth of
transactions? .

Mr. Kuck. Yes, approximately.

Senator Cmrres. Where was Roy Corbin getting his cocaine?

Mr. Kuck. Sir, he had a girl friend that he had met down here,
I remember her first name. Right off the top of my head, I know it is
Nubia, but I can’t remmember the last name.

Senator Curres. Wasit Gonzalez?

Mr, Kecex, Yes, that is it; that he had met down here in Miami
when he was on vacation. He just by accident met upon this girl.

Her father was an official in the Colombian Government and she
had told him that Roy had made these statements to me, as long
as he would stay with her, and never ask questions, he would have
accessibility to all the cocaine that he could possibly ever want as
far as sale, doing whatever.

Nubia Gonzalez, by the way, is also deceased. She was found in
New York, floating in the bay up there, in the Hudson River, I believe
1twas,

Senator Curnes. Was she murdered?

Mr. Krck. Apparently she was.

Senator CuiLEs. What is the largest amount of cocaine that you
would get from Roy Corbin at any one time?

Mr. Kmex. Five pounds, sir; approximately.

Senator CurLes. Did you always go to Tampa to pick it up?

Mr. Keck. Yes. I would fly into the Tampa Airport. I would stay
at the Tampa Airport Hotel. Mr. Corbin would call me. I would go
down the rear escalator of the hotel, get into his car.

We both had the same type suitcases or attaché cases and he would
have this cocaine in that. IHe would take me around to the front of
the airport. I would get out just like he was dropping me off.

I would grab his suitcase or attaché case, step out of the car, go in
and get my flight to wherever I was going, which would be Atlanta,
Philadelphia, numerous places on the eastern seaboard.

Senator Curums, You just carried the attaché case that contained
the cocaine through the airport again? :

Mr. Kuox. Yes, even if it was o suitcase, it was & small type suit-
case that I would carry, just carry it, like nonchalantly, like it was
luggage. You can steal more in daylight than you can in the dark.

Senator Crres. Did Corbin dry up as a source of cocaine to you?

Mr. Kucx. Yes, he did. He was so haphazard about his business that
he was being robbed blind and people were getting cocaine, not paying
for it, not only our deal, but other deals.
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_What had happened was with us, I had given, come into town one
night. I had given John Piazza $60,000 that was to be delivered to
Roy Corbin. Unbeknownst to me, because I had been doing many
things at that time for Mr. Piazza and myself, I had given John the
20, andlhe had never given it to Roy Corbin to pay for this one pick

pounds.

When I had the occasion to go back to Mr. Corbin for some more
cocaine, he told me that until he got paid for the initial $60,000, he
could not give me any more. I tried to make a deal with him at that
time, that il he fronted me more cocaine, that I would be sure to pay
him more money and he could take, you know, some of the profit
of mine back into the $60,000, because I had a ton of people that
wanted to do this cocaine.

I had sold the cocaine to people in Florida, people in Atlanta, people
in Philadelphia, and everybody was wanting it because it was ex-
tremely excellent cocaine. It was very good grade of cocaine, Now I
developed the clients, couldn’t deliver the product.

Senator Curnms. At some point, did Piazza also lose his source of
supply of marihuana?

Mr. Kuck. Yes, sir. Over the ruboff and the murder of a certain
individual, we lost the marihuana connection as far as the large
quantitios of it.

There was still small quantities from small people that we had did
business with before and it was over the orginal 1,000-pound loss
and the murder that our connection was cut off.

Mr. Srarner. Pardon me. On the cocaine dealings that you had,
during what period was that that you were dealing with Corbin?

Mr. Xeex. It was in, roughly, I would say the summer of 1975.
Sir, I am pretty bad on dates and especially right now.

Mr. StaTLER. It was over a relatively short period?

Mr. Krck. Yes, it was relatively short period.

Mr. Starusr. Was it Plazza at the outset who was giving you
directions to deal with Corbin, or did you bring Corbin to his
attention?

Mr. Knck. I actually cultivated Roy Corbin through Jack Mullenix
which, through a roundabout way, John Mullenix preceded me with
John Piazza. He had been before me with Mr. Piazza.

Mr. Statrer. So you weren’t just an employee of Mr. Piazza.
You were something of an independent operator who would bring
about deals yourself?

Mr. Kuck. He was actually supposed to be. I was a partner of Mr.
John Piazza.

My, StarLErR. What was the nature of the financial agreement that
you had with Mr. Piazza?

Mr. Kucx. We were supposed to be a 60-40 split. It never worked
out that way because I felt T didn’t need nowheres near the amounts
of money that Mr. Piazza needed to keep my image. I kept a low
profile. Mv. Piazza kept a very high profile. I have seen myself bring
him $100,000 and toke $10,000 out of that 100 and give him the rest.

T just didn’t need that kind of money because I wasn't really inter-
ested in it.

Mr. SratLer. How much money did you make from the Corbin
cocaine transactions?
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Mr. Krck. How much money did I make off of that? I would prob-
ably say around $50,000.

Mr. SraTrer. That would vepresent 40 percent of the total amount?

Mzr. Xeck, No, nowheres near it. As I said before, sir, John Plazza
and myself had a completely different lifestyle of living. I would buy
o Volkswagen, John Piazza would buy o Ferrari. I would buy a gold
ring, John Piazza would buy o 5 carat diamond ring. It was just a
vast difference in our lifestyles.

Mr. 8rarLer. So if you got $50,000 he probably got several hundred
thousand dollars?

Mr, Krex. Yes, siv. T would venture to say so; yes, sir.

Mr. Srarner. Were there other kinds of transactions that you
brought to his attention? In other words, were you more of an inde-
pendent operator rather than someone who took orders from him?

Mr, Keck. Well, sir, when you are partuers, we are both bringing
transactions together and sitting down talking about them. I felt that
I was on his level. I felt, I was not only on his level, John Piazza
really didn’t know the business.

Mr. StarLer. Did not?

Mr. Xecx. Did not, none of the business. He was a highflier, had
connections with some very strong people. )

Mr. StaTtrLeEr. At the outset it was he that brought you into the
business?

Mr, Krex. Yes, it was.

Mr. SrarLer. Yet you learned the business better than he did?

Mr. Kecx. Well, sir, they claim I have a very good street sense of
business. Illegitimate business, which I am not proud of.

Mz, Srarner. Does this go partly back o your fencing operation in
Philadelphia?

Mr. Keck. Yes, sir. I was raised on the streets in Philadelphia. My
parents never had that much money, and I had been around many,
many things.

Mr. Sratrer. Was narcotics new to you when you came to the
Miami area?

Mr. Ksck. No, I had seen narcotics, not to any extent. I had
never done any narcotics; I had never smoked anything. At one time
I took speed to work.

Mr, SraTLER. I am less concerned with your individual habits than
your dealings. When you were in Philadelphia, did you have dealings
m narcotics?

Mr. Kzeck. No, sir; no transactions.

My, SraTLER. So Piazza really brought you into that?

Mr. Kecg. Yes.

Mr. Srarier. You developed contacts of your own down here?

Mr. Kecxk. Yes, sir, though a lot of them came through Mr. Piazza.
But what happens there is they can’t maybe deal with John. They
didn’t like his ways of dealings, how he would handle transactions.

My, Srarner. Because he was untrustworthy?

Mr., Kscx. He was very untrustworthy. He would rip you off as
quick as look at you. Get money from you, never deliver.

. Mr. Starrer. Was his flambayance a problem with those that you
egan-
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Mr. Kzex. Yes. Mr. Piazza always felt he was a star. He wanted
to be always in the limelight. He wanted to be always just on out
front with everything, a brageart. He just liked the limelight.

He was on television for being the most eligible bachelor; they
wrote an article in the paper on him. He just, he lived out front. I
lived a low profile; he lived a high piofile.

Mr. SraTLER. Were there people who came to you because of that
flamboyance on Piazza’s part, who didn’t want to deal with him, but
just wanted to deal directly with you?

Mr. Xrcx. Yes, sir; that is correct. They felt more comfortable
with me. They knew that when I told them something I tried to live
by it, if I told them it was a set figure on & particular product, that is
what they were getting; they knew that I wasn’t in any way; way,
shape, or form was I going to set them up in the position where they
were going to lose their money.

Mr, StarrEr. In situations like that, where they didn’'t want to
deal with Piazza, did you take them as individual clients without
bringing Mr. Piazza into the picture?

Mr. Krck. On occasions, yes, I did. They knew that Mr. Piazza
owned the stuff because his top—his name would always come up in
the topic of conversation. In roundabout ways, when it came right
down to the nitty-gritty on a lot of things, I would always call Johnny
and talk to him about certain things.

Il I was out of town; if not, I would go see him and we would get
the problem resolved.

Then he would let me go back to handle certain people. It was
ﬁertzﬁn people that he would handle and certain people that I would

andle.

Senator Cuines. Let’s move forward now and try to focus on the
calendar year 1975.

I believe you told the staff that in approximately January 1975
you and John Piazza were involved in a transaction regarding mari-
huana from Jamaica. Would you explain to us the circumstances of
that first transaction?

Mr. Keck. Yes, sir. That was, I believe—did you say early in 1975?

Senator Cuires. I think so; January 1975,

Mr. Xuox. Yes; this stems again, sir, from the original deceased
party that was murdered. That is where we got the first Jamaican
marihuana. There is all types of marihuana. You have all over the
world, you have got marihuana being cultivated. The Jamaican
marihunana is a relatively poor grade if it is commercial Jamaican.
Commercial is just commercially grown; it is not cultivated properly;
it is not treated properly; it is cut too soon, so forth,

We had about an 800-pound thing that originally was given to
Roy Corbin, Mr. Roy Corbin couldn’t do the product because the
product was so inferior. It was trash. It looked like hay. Then a
gentleman come down from Georgia that had known John Piazza.
They had been busted together in Texas on a Mexican marihuana
transaction, I believe. He had just got out of jail.

He came down, talked to John Piazza, John Piazza was going to
help him get back into business. At this point, I can’t remember the
gentleman’s name. Anyhow, we fronted this marihuana to him.
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Apparently he flew it to the Atlanta section of Georgia; it was up in
Georgia somewheres, Augusta or Atlanta.

It got busted by law enforcement agencies and he lost it. He had
told us a couple different stories about this marihuana. John felt
that he had ripped it off of us because for the simple reason that this
fellow, Barry—his name is starting to come to me—felt that Barry
Had in his head that for the 2 years or whatever he did incarcerated
for this particular thing that John and him, by the way, got busted
on and John didn’t get no time out of it. He got probation—that
Johnny owed him something for the time he did. John felt that he
ripped this 800 pounds off us.

At a later date, we went looking for this gentleman. John claimed
he owed $106,000 for this 800 pounds. Jamaican marilwana is very
cheap compared to Colombian or anything else. We never ran across
the individual. The individual, to my knowledge, has never paid for
this original 800 pounds.

Senator Cmires. Was there an occasion in 1976 when you were
involved in a shipment of marihuana to Philadelphia?

Mr. Kuck. Yes. I was involved in a lot of shipments of marthuana,
to Philadelphia. If you are speaking of the Jamaican marihuana

Senator BHILES. Jamaican marihuana, yes.

Mr. Keck. Yes. We received 300, 400, 500 pounds—it really evades
me just exactly how much—irom a Mr. David Brazel of Miami, Fla.
He had related to me that he had received this marihuana from a

group in Jamaica called the Ching group. The Ching group is an
infamous group of people in the islands that just have massive access
to a lot of Jamaican marihuana, and they have actually access to a
lot of marihuana of all types.

He had told me that he had set up a durmmy receiving fpoin‘u, 9
front, to receive this stuff that was being shipped in in loads of lumber
that were banded up, and it was inside these loads of lumber.

He told me that they would pick it up at the island, I think it is
Dodge Island, on a flatbed trailer, have 1t delivered to a specific job
site, they would unload this lumber; of course, they were not interested
in the lumber. They were interested in what was on the side, which
was marihuana.

He delivered, like I say I am not sure of the exact amount, but I
know it was 300 pounds, maybe in excess of that.

We proceeded to put the stuff, John Piazza, myself, and Rhett
Zambito, proceeded to cut these bales. They were quite large bales.
I would say they were like 100-pound bales, which js—this is extremely
large, a bale of marihuana—would cut these bales in half, stuck them
in the trunk of a vehicle which happened to belong to me. We got
Rhett Zambito’s wife to drive this marihuana to Philadelphia.

Senator Curngs. Who was Rhett Zambito? '

Mr. Kgck. Rhett Zambito started actually out working with John
Piazza and myself as & mechanic. After I left the Piazza organization,
he started to do relatively the same type of thing that I was doing
for Mr. Piazza. Mr. Piazza became very loose under the influence of
tremendous amounts of cocaine, and I proceeded to leave the group.

Mr. Zambito went to work for him as his muscle, bodyguard. He
was in o little different position than I was. I was never Mr. Piazza’s
musele or bodyguard. He is now deceased, also.
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Senator Cries. In 1975 or 1976, your role in the Piazza organiza-
tion shifted that you were no longer primarily involved as distributor
of narcotics?

Mr. Kmck. That is right.

Senator CurLes. How did that role shift? What did you do?

Mr. Krck. Mr. Piazza and I started arguing over moneys that he
had parlayed people out of. I could never ses the sense of it. There
was enough money to be made in the drug business; you didn’t have
to steal from people. We would get into frequent arguments concern-
ing ripoffs, people that he owed money to, just on many occasions, sir.

He decided that I was too, I had too much knowledge just to let me
walk away. So he had to do something with me. So he put me as run-
ning some legitimate businesses that we were trying to get started
at that time.

Senator Cuires. What kind of Lusinesses did you run or buy or
develop from Piazza?

Mr, Krck. Sir, we started to, we were trying to get 2 Honda motor-
cycle dealership, Honda car and motorcycle. We bought a building in
Homestead, Fla. We opened it up primarily to start as a speed shop,
parts and equipment for race cars. 1%7‘7@ did, in fact, get the dealership
arranged with Honda. Mr. Piazza put up a phony $50,000 in the
bank. He was always manipulating bank moneys and so forth.

He put up a $50,000 check, and when they called the check col-
lateral, you needed the $50,000 in the bank. He put up some mort-
gages and things like that that he had manipulated.

We started to open this Honda agency and motorcycles, cars, build-
ing race cars, and so forth.

Senator CrrLes. Up until that time it is correct to say that the role
of Piazza’s organization was sort of that as a middleman, between the
supplier and the distributor? Would that be correct?

Mr. Kuck. Between his supplier and the people on the street, yes.
We were actually like a distributor. We were actually middlemen;
yes, sir.

Senator Cuires. At some point did Piazza desire to expand and
develop his own sources of cocaine and maribuans outside of the
country?

Mr. Knck. Yes; he had always besn locking for the bigger con-
nection outside, always trying to buy people, step on peuple, things
like that nature.

Senator CurLes. Would you describe some of the actions that re-
ferred to this kind of desire of Piazza’s?

Mr. Keck. Yes, sir. He brought in some people from New York
and had some sitdowns with people here and people out of New York.
He was going right by the distributors of cocaine. He decided to fly
out of the country and fly to South America and see some people in
South America, which was aborted. They just never made it there.

He also got involved with some planes. We had bought a plane
eartier. We had bought a C-46 and it was at the Fort Lauderdale
Airport. It was getting repairs done to that, looking to fly out of the
country to pick up our own large loads from connections directly in
South America.

Senator Curres. What could you buy marihuana for in Colombia
at that time?
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Mr. Krcr. At that time about $50 to $75.

Senator Caires. It was costing you what in the States; approxi-
mately $2007

Mr. Xecx. No, sir. At one time we were probably paying like $150
a pound for it. It had risen to approximately $200 a pound.

Senator CurLes. Double in the States?

Mr. Kugr. Yes; more than double. It was all fronted to you. So it
was actually no outlay of money. You were in between. It was just a
matter of getting your source and then selling it, paying for it, and it
was just & manipulation of moneys.

Senator CuiLes. I understand there was an original attempt to
make a trip to Colombia to meet the supplier at the source.

Mr. Xrer. Yes, sir. That is true. Mr. Robert Ellrich—no, sir. T
am ahead of myself. We originally set up a flight down in a small plane
that was leased from a south Florida airline company, leasing com-
pany, and a Mr. Gene Lento set up to get us a pilot and John and
myself had to develop some people out of South America through some
people here, a fellow by the name of Doug Ruble, and I can’t remem-
ber Nick’s last name-—Castavnick, I believe it is, sir.

They had a tremendous connection in South America named Carlos
that would front all we could possibly want or do, cocaine and mari-
huana. We tried to make this flight down there. We added tanks to
the plane, the plane took off from Homestead International, Homes-
stead Airport, we proceeded to go down to the Keys, to the Big Pine
Key. There was o strip down there that we were going to use. It was
not an airstrip, sir; it was a long strip of land that was just strictly
going to be used for these flights coming in.

We went down there after they took off. The plane took off {rom
here, Homestead. We were down there quite a few hours when some-
thing happened. We kept Waiting% waiting and waiting, and finally
one of the gentlemen walked in that was on the plane. We thought
we heard him on the CB radios that we had sitting down there, and
we lit up the airstrip and just running avound like nuts, and finally
we realized the guy was walking in to where we were at. They had
apparently somehow, when they took off, one of the gentlemen set a
can of soda'up on the dashboard and it changed the compass on the
plane. They flew over Cuba and were aborted by a couple of jets out
of Cuba to turn around and head back to the States.

Senator CriLms. We heard testimony from Ellrich and Joe Ilued
this morning with regard to that particular flight and their arrest
upon its return,

Mr. Knox. No, sir. ‘

Senator Cmmps. I am not talking about that. This is the later
transaction.

Mr. Kucx. I am sorry. ]

Senator Cmies. Did that arrest and that particular transaction
cause any falling out between you and John Piazza?

Mr, Kucg. Yes, sir. It most definitely did. I had tried to stop the
transactions to start with. I didn’t’ like the people that were
handling the main transaction. I said that I would like to use the
people that I had developed, this Doug Ruble and Nick Castavnick,
and let us use Carlos,
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We got into a heated argument in a restaurant. I told him, Mr.
Ellrich, that he was on his own. I didn’t want him doing this particular
thing. I felt that he was going to have problems with it, and, in fact,
that it later on turned out that this is when everybody thought that
I had turned over the load; in other words, I had given the load up
because I had made such a stink about them going.

When they left, they came back, Mr. Ellrich was given $10,000
or $15,000, and I don’t recall exactly how much. I believe it was $15,-
000; not by us, by the gentleman that was running this whole complete
mess. And he had $10,000 at his house and when he got arrested in
Orlando, they called down and told Mr. Ellrich’s wife, Bob did, that he
wanted this money not in his possession in case they went to his home.
Mr. Piazza and I went over to his home, picked up this money, and

=in fact it was never given back to Mr. Ellrich.

Then there was just argument back and forth of who had given
the load up. I had found some detrimental things that had happened.
I understand that there was a load traded for a load—is the first
load, the load that got in belonged to the Boyd brothers, and they
{md1 given us up on our particular load, so that they could get their
oad In.

Just multiple things happening. Then further on there was a list,
a contract list that I found out that they were going to kill Mr. Ell-
rich and quite a few people that was on the plane, Mr. Piazza was
and I told him that if anything happened to Bob, because he was
only trying to earn some money for himself, his wife needed appar-
ently, and he had some debts and so forth, that there would be hell
to bear because I would blow the whole thing right out of the park.

Senator Cminms. Did Piazza, in effect, replace you at least insofar
as your involvement in the narcotics distribution operation, and if so,
who did he replace you with?

Mr. Kuck. I think he replaced me with multiple amount of people.
The main person, I think, was his mother, Cora Piazza, Rhett Zam-
bito, and Al Benton.

Senator Cminms. Earlier you mentioned Gains Redman as being
involved in the flight, the ill-fated flight to Colombia. Some time in
the fall of 1976, did Gains Redman approach you to kill anyone?

Mr., Krck. Yes, he did, sir. In fact, Robert Ellrich was at the
initial conversation. In fact, I think he was at both conversations.
Also, there was another Douglas Ruble there at the same time. They
approached me and asked me would I be interested in taking a hit,
8 contract, on a certain individual.

I told them I was interested; how much were they talking about?
They said it would be $10,000 or $15,000. Mr. Redman told me this.
They wanted me to hit a gentleman named Johnny Jackson.

Senator CrrmLes. Who was Johnny Jackson?

Mr, Kok, To the best of my knowledge, Mr. Jackson is an ex-
policeman, Miami or Dade County. I am not positive of that state-
ment, now, sir.

Senator Currms. Why did they want him hit, killed? )

Mr. Kuck, Apparently he had got some drugs from the Boyds which
Redman had been connected with. He had done some things with
them. The Boyds were interested. They knew they couldn’t get their
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money and they were interested in killing this individual because of
nonpayment of debt.

Senator Curres. Did you go through with the deal to kill Jackson?

Mzr. Krcx. No, sir. I had no intentions of doing it in the first place.
My intentions was at that time, I was desperate because Mr. Piazza
owed me a great deal of money. He was in no way going to pay me.
Oh, he was interested in taking the $10,000, just claiming it was
another mess-up and using the money for my own benefit as far as
bills and things at my home. )

Senator Curnms. Was John Piazza o heavy user of cocaine during
this period of time, and did it affect his judgment?

Mr. Kecox. Most definitely, sir, Mr, Plazza was going around
bragging that he was the original snowflake.

Senator Nuny. Original what?

Mr, Krck. Snowflake. That is a term used with cocaine. It is
called snow. It is called many things, but snow is one of them. He
became so parancid of everyone around him, he felt that, even down
to his mother, his brothggand his aunts and everybody, that people
were starting to say things abeut him; they were going to the Govern-
ment about him; they were telling DEA. things about him. He be-
came—well, sir, I can make this statement to you: that this is, all of
these things led up to me leaving this organization.

One day I happened to be standing there, I happened to see every-
body snorting this cocaine, falling over on the place. It was on the
carpets. It was all over, and I looked around myself and I felt this -
is going to be the exact same thing as what happened to the Cravero
gang down here. Everybody is going to start killing one another
because cocaine to me, it definitely breeds paranoia. It does something
to the system when you use it heavily that you don’t have no control
of, and you start doing things that you ave just, it is not you.

My wife even noticed this in myself, and I wasn’t really a heavy
user of cocaine. When she brought this up to me, I completely stopped.
I realized what she was talking about.

This actually, like I say, has led up to the point where I saw this
happening. I didn’t want to see everybody getting killed. I could
figure I would be the first one to be killed because I had the most
vital information concerning many, many things. i

Senator Cmizes. Did you discover a plan by Piazza to kill certain
people, and if so, describe what you learned. .

Mr. Kecx. Yes. I walked into his home one day. They had a bulletin
board up there with many people on the list. 1 asked him, what was
this going on? It was Rhett Zambito and his mother, Cora Piazza, had
this list drawed up. They told me that this was the list of people that
were or%anizing against John Piazza to take over his organization in
south Florida, and they were going to kill all these people.

Senator Cmires. How many names were on the hist?

Mr. Krck. It was at least 10 to 15 people. )

Senator Cuirzs. Did they have any plans as to how they were going
to try to kill them?

Mr. Kuck, They had numerous plans, but the main plan was they
were going to make this bigger than the St. Valentine’s massacre.
They was going to invite all these people to a mass meeting, and they
were going to blow up the building that these people are inside. They
were going to lock them in; just blow the building up.
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Senator CurLes. Use explosives?

Mr. KEcr. Yes, sir; dynamite.

Senator CuiLzs. Was Robert Ellrich’s name on this list?

Mr. Kuck. Yes. It was, most definitely.

Senator CarLes. At some later time did Rhett Zambito ever corro-
borate their intentions? If so, what did he say?

Mr. Keck. He had also told me that on the flip side of that page my
name was the whole back of that thing. I was the major one that they
were interested in killing, which is many moons after they, in fact,
macde & couple of attempts on my life, which aborted. They just could
never pull it off. Mr. Piazza apparently paid them some money to kill
me and to try to put me in traps.

Really, Rhett Zambito, my own opinion of this is that he took this
contract in a sense to really protect me because I think that il they
really wanted to take me out they could have, and if it had been given
to someone else, I feel I would have been killed.

Senator CriLes. So you think Zambito actually took the contract to
kill you so it wouldn’t be given to someone else?

Mr. Keck. Yes. They made these bad attempts at it, him and Mr.
Benton made an attempt. They also made a try to put me in a specific
spot, and Mr. Piazzg, Mr. Zambito, Mr. Benton was going to all thieo
of them kill me and actually Rhett Zambito changed the plan in a
little bit that they never caught on to. But it was John Piazza’s main
intention to kill me.

Senator Cumes. Do you think, again, heavy use of cocaine was
responsible for this?

Mr. Krck. Most definitely, sir. Also, another oceasion, I happened
to leave the south Florida avea, actually with some fear in me, and T
went to the Ohio area and laid up with some people up there on a farm.
Mr. Piazza made a phone call to these people while T was sitting there,
had been sitting there for 10 days, and told these people, “Look out
for Charlie Keck. He is going in to DEA. He has turned over.” And
they said, “John, how do you know this?’ He said, “Well, I just saw
him the day belore. I followed him right there.” John Piazza knows me
well enough and knows my face, knows everything about me, my
actions and everything. There is no way could it have been me because
T had been there for 10 days to 2 weeks with these people.

Senator Carnes. But you think he actually theught he did see you?

Mr. Kncr. Yes. Most definitely. He saw things. He was shooting at
bushes, driving; for instance, he bought an Imperial automobile in
Orlando, Fla., at the time of Robert Ellrich’s trial up there, not trial, T
imagine it was the arraignment up there. Him and Michael Cindicatti,
this was a relatively new car, it was, I would say, maybe a 2-year-old
automobile at the time. They truly believed they were being followed
by agents, such to the point they burned the car out by the time they
got to the end at Bird Road. Mr. Zambito and I had to go up there and
pick them up. They burned the engine out. They drove this car so
ridiculously and snorted so much cocaine that they were so paranoid,
they saw people that weren't even theve.

.l("ocnine just is, it is the worst drug that could over come down e
pike.

Senator Cuines. Flow much use is ““heavy use,”’ when you say they
became heavy users?
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Mr, Kucxk. I have seen John Piazza go through a pile of cocaine the
size ol probably the quarter of an ounce. I would say he did probably,
in that quarter of an ounce, I would venture to say he did less than in
2 hours” time. This is so extreme that it is hard to believe; the stulf
was running out of his nose. It could not stay up his nostrils. He used
between him and Michael Cindicatti and a {ew other people, T would
venture to say they were doing approximately an ounce a day. That is
extremely hard to do.

Senator CurLes. Does cocaine get where you develop some kind of
immunity; in other words, it takes more to get the same high?

Mr. Keck. Sir, you actually, by putting 1t up your nose like that,
you don’t increase the high; you do nothing. You are staying right
exactly where you first got with your first two lines that you snorted.
When it starts, there is no such thing as immunity to it. You are wast-
ing it because it it not going to take you no further than where you
have already got.

But over a long use of cocaine, it does something to your nervous
system that I have seen from it, that it literally just blasts a person’s
mind. They see things, they don’t sleep, they don’t eat. Mr. Pinzza and
mysell went 23 days, sir, without any whatsoever food. All we did was
snort cocaine and drink bottles of wine.

Senator CumLes. Twenty-three days?

Mr. Keck. Yes, sir; no sleep, That is what cocaine will do to you.
WWhen I say that I completely quit, I quit a long time ago because I
seen the ill eflects of it.

Senator Cuines. Then the same thing that Bowdach was telling us
about what happened to the Cravero gang with their heavy use of
cocaine actually happened with Piazza?

Mr. Keex. Most definitely, sirv; most definitely.

Senator CurLes. Going into the William Jack Mullenix, we under-
stand that you had several narcotics transactions with Mullenix. Is he
currently a fugitive?

Mr. Krck. Yes, sir; to the best of my knowledge he is a Tugitive.

Senator Nun~. We have an exhibit on that we will put in the record,
without objection,

[The document referred to was marked “Exhibit No. 54" {or refer-
ence and is retained in the confidential files of the subcommittee.]

Mz, Kuck. Sir, can T request a break, please?

Senator Nux~, Sure. We will take a 15-minute break.

My, Krex. That will be fine, sir; 15 minutes would be fine.

Senator Nuxx. We will take a 15-minute break. We will ask all the
cameras Lo turn away.

Senator CmiLes, I think we are getting closer to the end. I think
we can finish up our questions after the break before too much longer,

Mr. Kuck. Thank you.

[A short recess was taken, at which time the following committee
members were present: Senators Nunn and Chiles.]

[Members of the subcommittee present at time ol reconvening:
Senators Nunn and Chiles.]

Senator Nuny, The subcommittee will come to order.

Bring the witness in.

Mr. Keck, T hopa you feel a little bit better. You have had a long
day. We realize that. You are doing an excellent job in answering
the questions direct’y.
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The cameras can come back.

We have a lot more questions. As I have already mentioned to
you, we plan to pursue in depth a lot of these issues that we are going
over today without really getting into detail on. We want to get into
a lot of areas that we are not even covering today with you at a
later point.

We plan to have a good many more hearings on this overall subject
either in Washington, here, or both, after the first of the year. So we
will be pursuing many of these areas when you have had more fime
to rest and when we have more time allotted.

I think now we probably would be able to complete the questioning
that we have left this afternoon within an hour. We want to give you
time to rest.

We will look forward to hearing from you in more detail at a later
date but we do thank you again for yur willingness to testify.

Mr, Kucx. I just feel the public needs to know everything and I
am not being able to say everything at this time. T am being suppressed
in so many areas and there are things that need to be said.

As you well know, I am not in the best condition right now
mentally. I am physically whipped right about this point,

Senator Nux~. I understand that. We are not going to take much
longer. We are avoiding open cases.

Mr, Kuck. Yes, very many of them, and T am not being able to
talk about any of the organized people, any of the major things. We
seem to be increasingly on Mr. Piazza.

At this point, T am making him look like the biggest thing that
happened in south Florida and he is a nobody, compared to the other
people involved in, around this organization.

Senator Nunn. We want to get into all of that with you at the
appropriate time. Until we do have & chance to look into it, we do
honor the request from the Justice Department to avoid open cases.
We may well get into those at a later point, but until we have a chance
to go into the objections of the Justice Department in certain open
areas, we feel like it would not be in the best interest of the subcom-
committes or the administration of justice to go into them blind.

So we want to honor those requests for the rest of this hearing,
which we have been doing, and which you have been doing. Wo
appreciate that,

Mzr. K nex., Sir, it seems like I am an open case. The Justice Depart-
ment doesn’t want me even here. Apparently they must know that
T have something to say; api)urently it is detrimental to the Justice
Department because they didn't want me here in the first place.

They tried to abort that also. To the best of my ability, T think
they did. o

Senator Nunwn. We are going to be getting into this matter with
tho Justico Department as to why they object to certain areas and
what kind of likelihood they have of getting indictments in certain
aroas.

We don’t want to interfere with their job of prosecuting cases. But,
on the other hand, we have an independent responsibility in the
legislative branch, and we will make the final judgments about when
and to what extent we go into any of these mstters.
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We do appreciate your coming back and wo won’t take 8 whole lot
more of your time knowing how tired you are.

Mr., Krcex. Thank you, sir.

Senator Nuxn. Senator Chiles.

Senator CmiLes. I am kind of interested in trying to determine
how—you testified earlier how Piazza had a different lifestyle than you
had and how he lived it up, was very showy with the affluence that he
had. I understand that he had, about how many automobiles during
the tima?

Mr. Keck. Approximately 70 to 80 automobiles.

Senator Cuines. About 70 to 80 automobiles, and a lot of those were
the Ferrari type?

Mr. Xeck. Ferrari, Masserati, Lambroghini.

Senator Cuines. Those are the most expensive showy kind of cars
that anybody can possibly have?

Mr. Kzcx. Yes, that is true,

Senator Cmiues. There aren’t an awful lot of even TFerraris in
Miami?

Mr. Krck. No. Mr. Piazza also owned & Daytona Spider that there
is only 70 of them in the world. He owned quite o few very unusuanl
automobiles,

Senator Carnes. He would have some of those cars painted every
other week or every several weeks?

Mr. Kzcx. He would; he was never satisfied with colors. He always
wanted special colors that attracted his eye at any given time.

Senator Cmines. Do you have any kind of estimate of what he
spent on automobiles, in vefurbishing of those automobiles?

Mzr. Xecex. Yes; approximately $358,000.

Senator Cuines. That was during about an 18-month period?

Mur. Kzcxk. That is correct, sir.

Senator Curnms. Wouldn't you think this would come to somebody’s
attention o little bit, during this time? Did he have any real mean-
inglul souvce of income, legitimate source of income?

Mor. Krcxk. No, sir; he had no legitimate source of income. I am sure
it came to the attention of the public because, as I said before, he was
flamboyant; he made interviews on television; he gave statements to
newspapers.

Senator Crres. He also had marihuana stacked around his house
in every closet, in the showers?

Mr, Krck. Yes; correct.

Senator CmiLes. Everywhere you would wallk?

Mr. Krck. Yes.

Senator Cmrums. And coke at times; once you got into coke, you
kicked the rug, the coke dust would come up from that?

Mr. Krok. Not just dust; a lot of little stones, rocks, shelf cocaine,
I mean if it was laying, it was a little excessive laying on his desk at
times when we wero weighing it, ho would just push it oft on the
floor, absolutely no consideration for anything. )

Senator Cmmnms. He earricd how much money, approximately,
around with him all the time, $100,0007 )

Mr. Kock. In an attaché case; he would always have $10,000 in
his pocket. If he didn’t have ot least $10,000 in his pocket, he felt
that he was broke.
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© Senator CuiLes. I understand that; relate to me the instance he
got caught in the rain or wers you with him?

Mr. Kzcx. No; I wasn’t with him. They were on motorcycles, his
girlfriend, himself, Jack Mullenix, and his wife. They were in Fort
Lauderdale and it started to rain and the girls started to complain.

He drove into a—not a Ferrari, I am sorry, a Fiat dealership and
bought a Fiat convertible for the girls to drive home. That vehicle sat
alongside John Piazza’s house for quite a few months because the girl
that he bought it for at thas time was only 13 or 14 years old, which
was his girl{riend.

Senator Cuines. Ie never drove that car again to your knowledge?

Mr. Keek. Eventually he drove it, I am sure, but eventually he
gave it to his brother, Carl Piazza, and he wound up just beating it,
driving it like it was a truck or a tank.

Senator CriLes. In addition to the cars that you are talking about,
he owned s house. How many houses did he own?

Mr. Kuek. Sir, he had a house in Homestead, Fla. He had a house in
Coconut Grove, on a main highway; he had a house in Hollywood, Fla.

Senator CuiLes. Was one of those houses worth $400,000?

. Mr. Keck. That is correct; that is the one in Coconut Grove. It
was supposed to be a bachelor’s pad. It was the most hideous thing
inside, It had-—it was wild but it was very—it couldn’t be utilized too
well by a family. It was strictly a one- or two-person home.

Senator Cures. Did he have a horse farm in Ocala?

Mr. Xeck. Yes; correct.

Senator Crines. What was the approximate value of that?

Mr. Krcx. About $1.5; $1.2 millior.

Senator CurLes. Did he own racehorses?

Mr. Kucxr. Yes; he had as many as 40 at one given time.

Senator CurLes. It is my understanding at one time he leased an
entire floor at the Holiday Inn at Calder Race Track?

My, Keck. That is correct. We used that for many purpose thing;
people coming in from out of town, organized crime figures. We woul
pick them up at the airport in a Cadillac limousine.

We had a chauffeur that would do that. The bills at the Holiday Inn
were as high as $2,800 to $3,500 a month. Anybody was signing the
bills. In fact, the gentlemen would argue over who was paying the
bill and finally the argument was settled who was paying it.

They would hand him the bill and he would—whoever received the
bill, would sign John Piazza’s name anyhow, J. P, II1.

Senator CriLes. St they would have a fight among each other
who would get a chance to sign?

Mr. Kecx. That is about what it amounted to.

- Se?%tor Cmines. Did he have his own stable at the Calder Race
rack

Mr. Kucx. Yes, he did. He had a stable at Calder Race Track
that—it had a crest on the door; it was the only stable there that had
the crest on the door.

hSex;ator CuiLes. Approximately how many horses did he: stable
there

Mr. Kreck. About 15 at that location.

Senator CuiLms. Aron:. what did that cost a day?

Mr. Kucx., Approxivuizly $30 a horse, so roughly about $450 a
day, multiplied gy 30 days. All this was done in cash. It was always
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cash paid. They did set up accounts for a racing assoeiation account;
money was filtered into that account.

It was all cash from dope transactions, maribuana, cocaine.

Senator CriLes. How many racehorses did he own at any time?

Mr. Kecx. Forty, sir. He had at any given time, I don’t have no
idea over the course of the time that Mr. Piazza was in the sport of
kings, is what he called it; how many horses he had.

But I do know that he also bought a lot of horses for $25,000 and
$50,000 that weren’t worth $2,000. In fact, he sold a horse with a cer-
tificate of a thoroughbred and the horse was not alive. The horse was
dead. It was another horse in its place.

These are just instances that I am bringing up.

Senator Crires. Do you have any—did he ever cause any of his
horses to be drugged?

Mr. Kuer. Yes, sir. It had been done on numerous occasions that
I know of. I had only seen it done, actually done twice. I didn’t have
too much to do as far as going to the racetrack.

I tried to stay away from them people because there was a lot of
tough individuals hanging around that I didn’t trust and I could see
what they were doing to Mr. Piazza but he was too blind to see.

Senator Cuines. But you do know of a specific instance in which
he caused one of his horses to be drugged?

Mr. Krex. Yes, sir. They used a drug, right now, sir, it evades me,
the name of the drug: Methadone that 1s used in the drug program.
They used this methadone on heroin addicts, and it is inserted with—
it is given to the heroin addicts as, mixed with orange juice.

We happened to come across some vials of it that hadn’t already
been mixed and they proceeded to shoot one of the horses up. This
shows—it does not show up in any testing, what I have been told.
It has no effect, you know, on the test that they have to take; their
urine test, and se forth,

Senator CriLes. What happened to the horse as a result of that?

Mr. Keck. The horse seemed very skittish. It wasn’t the normal
reaction of that horse. This horse happened to be one of my favorite
horses that Mr. Piazza had, called Brown Wisdom. The horse was
in the paddock, he was acting very unusual, very strange, and the
horse did in fact win the race.

Senator CurLes. Where was this race?

Mzr. Kucxk. Calder Race Track.

Senator Cures. The horse did in fact win?

Mr. Keck, Yes, it did, sir.

Senator Nunwy., Mr. Keck, let me move into another avea. I want
to talk to you a little bit about what happened after your arvest.
When were you first arrvested?

Mr. Kuck. I was arrested April 8, 1977.

Senator Nuxny. Where did the arrest occur?

Mr. Xuck. Miami, Fla., at my apartment.

Senator Nuxx., What was the charge?

Mr. Krcx. Conspiracy to distribute, transport cocaine, marihuana,

Senator Nunx, How long were you 1n jail before you got out?

Mr. XKsox. About 3 days on that particular, at fivst, then I bonded
out 3 days later.

Senator Nunxy, What was the amount of the bond?

Mr. Krck. $50,000,
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‘Senator Nuxw., Did you put up the bond?

Mr. Kuck. Mr. Piazza and some other people were interested, not
interested, were instrumental in helping me raise the funds. Actually,
they just signed collateral and I supposedly was to pay the gentleman
;oahatdbonded me out $3,750, which was my bond and my gul friend’s

ond.

Senator Nuxnn. Were you arraigned in Miami, or where?

Mr. Keck. I had a removal hearing in Miami. I believe I was
arraigned in Atlanta, Ga.

Senator Nuxnyn. Why were you arraigned in Atlanta?

Mr. Kucx. That is where we were indicted at. I was a fugitive,
arrested on a fugitive warrant here in Miami. The indictment was
brought out of Atlanta, and the Strike Force.

Senator Nuny. Was your bond revoked in Atlanta?

Mr., Krck. Yes, it was.

Senator Nuny. Were you then puti-in jail in Atlanta?

Mr. Kuex. I was. I was incarcerated in Fulton County Jail in
Atlanta, Ga., along with Mr. Piazza, and Mr. Benton,

Mr. Piazza’s bond was revoked; Mr. Benton never made bond.

Senator Nuny. Were all of yon arraigned and indicted on the same
kind of charges?

Mr. Kuex. Yes, we were.

Senator Nunn. All of you were put in the jail about the same time?

Mr. Kuck. No, sir. Mr. Benton was put in April 8, never got out,
or April 7, I believe.

Senator Nunw. 19777

Mr. Xecx. Yes, sir. Then I went on April 8, but I was out a couple
of weelts belore I got my bond revoked. Mr. Piazza’s bond was revoked
in 3 or 4 days. We were supposed to be a threat to the CI’s in the case,
all three of us, and that is why they revoked our bond. Mr. Piazza
wanted the CI’s to be murdered or hit.

Senator Nuny. Who were the CI’s? What is a CI?

Mr. Krcx. A Clis a confidential informant, helping the Government
to build a case. They testify for the Government in the grand jury and
also against you in the case. '

Senator Nunw. Piazza wanted them hit?

Mr. Kuok. Yes.

Senator Nunn. Did he put out a contract on them?

Mr. Kzrck. Yes, he tried many times. I believe that he had tried to
hit one of the CI's prior to her going in front of the grand jury.

Senator Nunw. How did he know who the CI’s were?

Mr. Knox. When you read the indictment, it is very easy to see who
your CI’s are. Also when he originally took this person, he held her
captive for a few days. She had come to him to tell him that the grand
jury was wanting her to testify against him.

Senator Nuny. This was before he was indicted?

Mr. Ksex. Yes. It was before he was indicted. He took this woman
hostage, and, in fact, he gave the contract to Rhett Zambito and
Zambito refused to do it; released the girl, let her go. ‘

Senator Nunw, Did you learn that Piazze had put out & contract on
you?

Mr, Keox. Yes, I did.
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. S(;nator Nun~w. Before you were in the Fulton County Jail with
im?

Mr. Krck. Yes, I did. He put out a contract on me, either in late
October, early November 1976, and I had been warned that he was
looking to murder me.

He put a contract on me. Then when I was arrested I was stuck in
the same, exact county jail as he was knowing that. Everybody knew
that he had a contract on me.

Senator Nuny. What did you do about that? Did you talk to him
about it? '

Mr. Krck. Yes. Eventually we was in a yard at Fulton County. It
took me a little bit to get up the nerve to approach Mr. Piazza. We
went out in the yard. John Piazza and I got into a hell of an argument
in the yard.

I asked him about it and he kept denying it. I also got into some
heated arguments with Mr. Benton, told him that he had nothing
to do with this because this was between John and I, and he came
after me and I wanted him out of the picture, so John and I could
argue about this.

We argued back and forth. Finally he admitted that he did put the
contract on me, but he thought that I was going into the DEA, that
I had turned over, that there had been an attorney of mine, a personal
friend, that we had got from Mr. Ellrich and this attorney told John
Piazza that I was considering going into DEA or the police depart-
ments and tell them my story.

With that, Mr. Piazza put & contract.on me.

Senator Nuny. Did you tell him that wasn’t true?

Mr. Xeck. Yes, I did. I told him, I was the only one who would
stand, everybody else in the group would fall around him.

Senator Nuny. Did he believe you?

Mr. Kok, No. At that time I don’t think he did. I don’t think——
I think when they eventually put us in the hole, the hole being a
very small cell with no accommodations, then he finally realized that
I wouldn’t turn over on him.

Senator Nuny. Where was Rhett Zambito during this period
of time when you and Piszza were both in the Fulton County Jail?

Mr. Keck. He was, I believe, sir, by accident I found this out,
that he was being kept in another county jail in the Atlanta srea.
And the way I found that out was that they moved John Piazza.
They tried to separate us because they were under the impression
which wasn’t an impression, it was a matter of fact truth, that Mr.
Piazza was going to breakout of the Fulton County Jail. They thought
that I was going with him because naturally I had been the closest
person to him. ‘

They put me in a jail in Cobb County, which is another section of
Atlanta, and I was in there about an hour when they discovered that
Mr. Zambito was in the cell right next to me. They moved us instantly.
They moved me out of there and took me to Rome, Ga. :

Senator Nuny. Did you think Zambito was going to kil you?

Mr. Kuek. I didn’t really know at that time, John Piazza had told
me at Fulton County that he wanted to kill Rhett Zambito too
because he told me that Rhett Zambito had turned over on him,

Senator Nunn. So Piazza was after Zambito, too?

Mr, Kucx. That is correct. '
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Senator Nuxw. Did he tell you he had put out a contract on him?

Mr. Kucx. He said he was definitely going to hit him and he was
going to hit fhe CI’s.

Senator Nunn, How many CI's weve there?

Mr. Krck. Three, not counting Mr. Zambito, to my knowledge, sir.

Senator Nuxnn. Do you know anybody else that threatened Zam-
bito or wanted Zambito to be murdered?

Mr. Keck. Yes, Mr. Allen Benton.

Senator Nunn. Why did Benton want him murdered?

Mr. Krck. He knew of another murder which was Lenny Parrotta,
that Zambito and Benton had done together. They had killed this
gentleman under Mr. Plazze’s orders; that it was Rhett Zambito
to be the only one to testily against him in that particular murder.

Senator Nunn. Was there anybody else besides those two that
might have wanted Zambito murdered?

Mz, Krck. Anybody else?

Senator Nunn. Besides Piazza and Benton? Did Gene Naples ever
mention anything?

Mr. Kuck. Yes, sir. That was later on. That happened in FCI in
Miami when we came down here, I came down here on a writ.

Senator Nunn. When was that?

Mr. Kuck. I believe it was the end of February, possibly early
part of March. T just don’t recall exactly.

Senator Nunn. Of 19777

Mr, Krcx. No.

Senator Nunn. 19787 ' '

Mr., Krcr. Yes, sir, 1978. Mr. Gene Naples told me that Rhett
Zambito owed him $60,000 from the previous drug deal and that he
snid that he was going to make sure something happened to Rhett
Zambito.

I told Mr. Naples at that time that I couldn’t see the sense of it,
Mr. Zambito had a lot of time. He was never going fo see the street
again. He had already admitted to murder, to killing different indivi-
duals and that what was the sense of it, what was $80,000 to him?

Finally, he calmed down and listened to what I had to say.

Senator Nuxn. During this course of time you were moved from
the Fulton Clounty Jail down to Miami. Is that right?

Mr. Kuck. No, sir. T went out on the street for about 2 months.
I got my bond reinstated in August 1977 and then I went into an
institution in Texas in November, and I was brought down in 1978
on & writ,

I was taken, to start off with, I was taken to Dade County Jail.
which the witness protection program, they are not supposed to put
me in any county jail in south Florida because of the dang>r to me.

I was taken by the marshals to the Dade County Jail, left in there
overni%';nt, which by the way, sir, i3 a very very bad jail. It is just
filthy. Tt is terrible.

From there the next day they transported me to FCI in Miami.
I was put into the closed section, which is the Federal lockup for
prisoners in FCI in Miami,

I was there about 4 howss when I discovered Rhett Zambito stand-
mg there. s man that had a contract on me to kill me.

Senator Nunn, When was this?

Mr, Krcr. I believe, sir, it was late February, early March.
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Senator Nuwnw. Of 1978, this year?

Mr. Krck. Yes, correct.

a Se}flator Nuwnwy. Did you have a conversation with Mr. Zambito
hen

Mr. Krcx. When we both saw one another, we became very
frightened, him more so than me because he didn’t know what to do,
how to confront me. I had to keep my cool because for the simple
reason it is the only reason I could stay alive, by keeping my cool.

We did have a conversation. We went in a room which is one of the
cells. They are open. There are just doors that you walk in and out of.
We talked in length about different things that had happened as far
as Leonard Parrotta, the contract on me, the one given to him by
John Piazza.

Senator Nunn. He said he had a contract on you?

Mr. Kuck. Yes. I had seen it originally in testimony of Rhett Zam-
bito; given as a statement and my attorney had it.

Senator Nunn. You knew about it?

Mr. Krck. That put the icing on the cake when I read about it.

Senator Nuxn. Did he tell you that he had a contract on anybody
else, that he had been asked to kill anyone else?

Mr. Kecxk. Yes. He told me of this whole complete plan of bringing
all these people in, all these people were trying to take over John
Piazza’s organization, and how they were going to kill them, put them
in a building, blow the building up with dynamite.

Senator Nunw. What did Zambito tell you about the murder of
Leonard Parrotta?

Mr. Krck. At first, I couldn’t understand why they would ever kill
Leonard Parrotta. He was a harmless individual. He told me that John
Piazza and Michael Santocante had decided that they felt with.all the
drugs that Leonard Parrotta was doing, that he was becoming danger-
ous to them as far as turning, going, get caught, just spilling his insides.

He told me that at first, he told me he held him, Mr. Benton killed
him, they cut his throat. Then he finally admitted to me after some
areuing back and forth that Mr. Benton held him and he killed him,
Senator Nuny. When did that occur approximately?

Mr. Keck. I believe, sir, it was in early January 1977.

Senator Nunn. 19777

Mr. Keck. Yes.

Senator Nunw~. This was before Zambito was put in jail?

Mr. Krck. Yes, right before he was busted coming down in Steuart,
Fla., apparently. T am only guessing at that point, sir. )

Senator Nuxn. Did Zambito discuss with you the Bureau of Prison’s
plan to transfer him to the Atlanta Penitentiary?

Mr. Krck. We had many discussions over the cowrse of a couple
weeks befor he was moved.

Senator Nunn. When would this have occurred, January or Teb-
ruary 1978?

Mr. Kncek. Yes, sir. T am not really suve of the exact month. T have
been through so much in the Bureau of Prisons that I am not too well
on dates. Then we had quite a few discussions. IJe happened to come
out of the phone booth one day. He told me that he had spoke to some-
one in the marshals’ office and they were moving him in the early part
of the week.
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He said he was going to Atlanta. I said, Rhett, you can’t go to At-
lanta, because if you do go to Atlanta, they are going to kill you.

He $aid, “What do you mean they are going to kill me?” I said,
“Just what I said.” He said, “Is Al up there?” I said, ““Yes, he is going
to get you.”

Senator Nunn. Al Benton?

Mr. Kzuox, Yes, sir, Al Benton. He said that it was him against Al
Benton. I said, “No, you are wrong. It is you against the population
of Atlanta.” I said, “As soon us they find out you are a snitch and you
are in there, you are dead.”

Senator NunN. Who had Zambito testified against?

Mr. Keck. To my knowledge, siv

hSe?n&tor Nuxw. You say he was a snitch. What do you mean by
thut

Mr, Krex. That he had come over and did a lot of things for the
Government as far as putting John Piazza, myself, Al Benton, people
in indictment. He had apparently—was going to testify against us -
which by, if I recall—I don’t think too many of us went to trial.
We all pled not guilty.

But he told me that they were going to move him. This was on, I
believe, a Saturday or Sunday. I told him I think you had better talk
to someone, there was no way you could go to Atlanta, Ga., to the
Federal penitentiary,

He then proceeded to go upstairs and he talked to one of the licuten-
ants in the institution. He came down; I don’t know which lisutenant
he spoke to. He convinced him that his life was in danger going to
Atlanta.

Senator Nun~N. What institution were you in?

Mr. Kack. FCI in Miami, Fla. That 1s a Federal correctional in-
stitution at Miamji, Fla. .

Senaror Nuny. Go ahead.

Mr. Krcx. When he did come down, he told me that he had told
someone up there, they were going to take care of it. I said, I hope so
because you can’t go there. I said, Al has already made the threat
in the marshals’ office in Atlanta that you and I were dead the next
time he saw us. Al Benton said this.

People overheard it, and the information filtered back to me. Then
I believe it was on a Monday, he called again to the marshals and
asked them when they was going to move him. They told him Tuesday
morning. Like I said, sir, I am not sure of my days, but I do know that
this transpired because I was there.

The day that he left to go to Atlanta, I stood right in there in front
of quite a few other people and I told him, Rhett, you can’t do this,
you are going to your death.

He kept saying, no, I am not. He said, they got it all taken care of.
He left, and the next thing I know, I am sitting in the phone booth
in FCI and the gentleman walks in the door down there, one of the
inmates, and he said to me they just hit your friend in Atlanta, Rhett
Zambito, and you are definitely next.

This information came through the channels from Atlanta prison
to F'CI in Miami by nobody but word of mouth, faster than the Bureau
knew it themselves as far as FCI knew it.
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This was brought in by the man that brought our lunches or break-
fasts in that morning and told him that Mr. Zambito had been killed
in Atlanta.

Sex}?&tor Nunn. That had not even gotten out in the news at that
stage

Mr. Kzck. No, sir. It couldn’t have. It was early in the morning,
7 o’clock in the morning that Zambito was found dead.

Senator Nunn. What time did you find out about it?

Mz, Kecx. I would say around 7:30, 8 o’clock.

Senator Nunn. How long was Zambito in Atlanta?

Mr. Xuck. A few hours, to my knowledge. That is what I have
been told.

Senator Nunn. How could word of mouth have gotten {rom Atlanta
to Miami?

Mr. Kncx. The grapevine, inside the prison, the Bureau of Prisons.
They decide to move us; just to give you a for instance, before I ever
hit an institution, they know I am coming. They know what it is
in my jacket. They know everything about us.

The word was probably in Atlanta, Ga., 2 days before Rhett got
there. It is faster than any newswire or wire services has. It is the
most unbelievable thing you could ever—people, the public doesn’t
realize what goes on inside institutions.

Senator Nunn. We want to talk to you about that at length.
This would have to come through s phone call?

Mr. Kmeg. Apparently somebody made the phone call to the
people on the streets in Atlanta, had the people down here make the-
phone call to them, then come in through the ingtitution. It is just
the quickest wire service in the world.

Senator NunN. Zambito left; even though you were warning him:
he was going to be killed? He was not that worried?

Mr. Kuck. No, because Mr. Zambito was dumb to the fact that he
hadn’t been behind snything other than Dade County, FCI, and
some county jails. T had been behind the walls in Atlanta. I was there
when they hit Vinnie Papa, and I seen another man killed there.

It was in the hospital there and these people laid right directly in
front of my window where I could look out my door; 1t was a httle
window.

Senator Nunn. Who else did you see killed? You actually saw it
in person?

M. Krcx. I saw them dead. I didn’t see them killed. I didn’t see
Mr. Vinnie Papa killed neither. He happened to be dead when they
brought him in right in front of me.

But Rhett Zambito had no idea how Tast or how quick they cam
take you out when they decide to hit you. If they even think that you
are going to do something, they will definitely kill you so fast and it
is the most hideous killings you ever want to see.

I have seen people in automobile accidents that weren’t chopped up
as bad as Vinnie Papa, and the second man after Vinnie Papa, whicl
only was 1 week or 10 days. I would know the man’s name if you
said 1t, bub I don't know it at this stage.

Senator Nuxy. What did you do to protect yourself after Zambitor
was killed and you were told you were nexi?
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Mr, Xucxk. I went to one of the guards in the institution and told
him I wanted to see a lieutenant right now. I didn’t want to wait.
I wanted to talk to someone instantly.

He said he would make the call. Ie spoke to the lieutenant, Lieu-
tenant Durez, and he told Lieutenant Durez that I wanted to see
him. Lieutenant Durez said he would be right there. He was over in
the compound with some inmates taking them to the commissary and
as soon as he was done he would come back.

He came back about an hour later, hour and 15 minutes later. At
this time I am just, I don’t know what to do. I am scared. I mean it
is me against 100 people inside of there. I have got no way of pro-
tecting myself in any way, shape, or form.

Senator Nunw. Did you think Piazza still had a contract out on
yl(l)u , gr did you think 1t was Benton that was after you, or both of
them?

Mr. Kecx. No. I knew that John Piazza had been in the marshals’
office here in Miami a few days prior to this happening. He had also
told some people that were in FCI with me. I found this out the day
that Mr. Zambito, they told me that he was dead, Mr. Piazza had
made some statements to these people that Rhett and I didn’t have
2 snowball’s chance. We were definitely going to be hit. ’

Senator Nunn. Do you know who killed Zambito? Do you have
any way of knowing?

Mr. Keck. Well, sir, the word come through the vine that it was
Allen Benton. But I couldn’t say for sure.

Senator Nuyn. You have no personal knowledge of that?

Mz, Krcork. No, sir. I just know that whatever was said was going
to happen, it sure did happen. Rhett Zambito is dead.

Senator Nunn., Were Benton and Piazza working together?

Mr. XEck. Benton was Mr. Piazza’s strong arm at the end of the
realm of his career,

Senator Nuny. Where is Benton now?

Mr. Krck. He is in Atlanta Federal Penitentiary. To my knowl-
edge, that is where he was at when Zambito was killed. I don’t know
if he is still there. I understand he has been moved.

Senator Nux~. Has anyone been charged with the Zambito murder
so far as you know?

Mr. Xrck. Nobody to niy knowledge.

Senator Nuxn. Were you actually moved?

Mr. Kecx. Yes. The next morning I was moved; brought to the
marshals’ office in Miami here and two marshals took me on a plane,
took me back to the institution I was at in Texas. They didn’t take
me personally; we met another mershal at the airport. He took me to
the institution.

We walked into the institution. I wasn’t there 10 minutes; I was
put in the hole. I was in the hole for 33 days. I was not able to know
anything, call anyone, talk to anybody; it was just, the conditions
were horrible.

Senator Nunn. We want to talk to you at length about your experi-
ences in the Bureau of Prisons. We will do that at a later date. I just
want to ask you one other series of questions very briefly.

Did Piazza try to escape from the Fulton County Jail?

Mr. Kuck. Yes, sir. He made many, very haphazard attempts at
escaping from Fulton County Jail. He spoke t¢ me o couple of times
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on his plans of what be had intended to do. He had so many plans.
One of the plans was they were going to have some jeweler’s wires
smuggled into the institution, and they were going to cut the bars,
break out that way.

Then he came out with a plan, he was going to have a gun smuggled
in by his attorney’s daughter and he was going to pay some people
inside the county jail to help him, which were officers inside the
county jail. He had access to a large amount of money. I mean his
%ttorney used to bring money in to him, slip it to him, in the attorney’s

oot.

He told me that we were also going to engage a force; that the
?e%ers individual had just previously escaped out of Fulton County

nil.

Senator Nunw, Willie Foster Sellers?

Mr. Keck. That is correct, sir. His people he told me on the outside,
he was being able to make phone calls at just any given time he wanted
bqi:ause he was paying officials inside the prison, inside the county
jail.

Any time he wanted to use the phone, he was taken to the phons.
So he had access to the phone, many, many occasions. He said his
reople had been in contact with the people that had broken Willie

oster Sellers out.

Senator Nuxnw. Was Piazza telling you this?

Mr. Kroxk. Yes, sir, and that they were going to take and cut the
fence as we were out in the yard, little by little, and when the day came
that it was ready, they was going to hit the tower with a vehicle, which
is a tower there, a gun tower, knock the guard out of the tower with
the vehicle, knock the tower completely down, and go out through this
fence. Then he come up with a master scheme which was his down{all,
and mine, too, sir, by the way, because I was just listening to him.

I had no intentions of going anywhere because I couldn’t see my-
self getting that much time in this case. He told me that some people
from New York were converging on a small town in Georgia. They
were going to take the jail over as the shifts changed; that they were
going to hold the guards coming out of the county jail and catch the
new guys going in. They were going to releass the whole, complete
population of that jail, which is approximately, I would venture to
say 1,000, 1,500 people.

Senator Nounn., Where is that?

Mr. Kuor. Fulton County. They were going to turn open every
cell. They were going to create such mayhem that they wouldn’t
know who escaped and who didn’t, or who did it and for what reason.

With that, Mr. Plazza and myself was put in the hole at Fulton
County Jail. I didn’t have no idea why because he was the one that
was doing all of this mouthing and not myself.

S;nator Nunn. You mean he talked about it and the officials found
out

Mr. Xucx., Yes. Apparently they had someone in his cell with him,
that was listening to everything Piazza had to say in many matters,
including everything he has done.

Senator Nunn. How did Willie Foster Sellers escape? Do you know
that? You weren’t there, were you?

Mr. Kuck. No, I wasn’t there. But I had the opportunity of being
in the same exact cell that Willie Foster Sellers went out of. I spoke
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'}vith two gentlemen that was incarcerated in that cell at the same time
was.

He had made arrangements, prior arrangements, with two of the
-guards in there and they had told this one mdividual about this, this
Gary Venable, that this is how they had it done, how it was going to
come down.

They arranged that these guards wouldn’t be walking up and down
the catwalk and checking on the cell blocks. Two men came across a
‘big open field, through fences cut, cut the fences, cut the fences right
outside the window of the cells that we were in. Cut the window, cut
-the bars on both sides of the window, handed in a s=t of torches. The
-set of torches was used. They also handed in machineguns and Gary
told me that a man hung in each side of the window, pointing down
each way on the catwalk.

It was o funny coincidence that happened there. Mr. Venable had
been in there about 9 months or 5 months at that time. He said that it
was unusual that the doors on this catwalk were closed on this parti-
clulm' 1night;. He had never seen them in the whole time he was there
-closed.

They cut the bottom bars of the cell by the stall shower, pulled
themselves out through there, out through the window and were gone.
I understand they just apprehended Willie Foster Sellers recently.

Senator Nunw. Mr. Keck, we have a lot of other things we would like
‘to go into, but we are going to reserve them until we can have & more
lengthy hearing with you. We also want to pursue with the Justice
Department the areas of open cases that they have asked us to refrain
‘from going into. ’

We want to determine whether they have indictments that are
-about to come down and whether they have legitimate objections in
these areas. We do appreciate very much your appearing today. We
loolk forward to having you back at another time, either in Washington
or here. .

0 NIII'. Kucx. I would hope so, sir. I have got a lot to say and I want it
eard.

Senator Nuny. Thank you very much for being here. You have been
very helpful to the subcommittee.

Mr. Kmcex. Thank you, sir.

Senator Nuny. Thank you. I will ask the cameras now if you will
please turn away so we can have the witness leave the room.

Tomorrow morning we will begin at 9 o’clock in this room. We will
have Mr. £d Austin, State attorney, Jacksonville, who is the head of
the statewide grand jury. We will hear from Maj. Steve Bertucelli,
head of the Organized Crime Bureau of the Dade County Department
-of Public Safety; Mr. Leo Callahan, Fort Lauderdale chief of police;
Mz, Atlee Wampler, attorney in charge, U.S. Strike Force and we will
-also hear from two distinguished Federal judges, Hon. Peter Fay,
judge, fifth judicial circuit; and Hon. James Lawrence King, district
judge for the southern district of Florida. ,

The subcommittee will adjourn until 9 o’clock tomorrow morning.

[Whereupon, at 3:35 p.m., the subcommittee recessed to reconvene
at 9 a.m., Wednesday, October 25, 1978.]

[Members of the subcommittee present at time of recess: Senators
Nunn and Chiles.]



?

. ORGANIZED CRIMINAL ACTIVITIES
South Florida and U.S. Penitentiary, Atlanta, Ga.

it

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 25, 1978

U.S. SuNATE,
PeryanenT SUBCOMMITTER ON INVESTIGATIONS
oF THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENTAL ATFAIRS,
Miami, Ila.
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Hon. Sam Nunn (vice chariman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Members of the subcommittee present: Senator Sam Nunn, Dem-
ocrat, Georgia; and Senator Lawton Chiles, Democrat, Florida.

Members of the professional staff present: Owen J. Malone, chief
counsel; F. Keith Adkinson, assistant counsel; Stuart M. Statler,
chief counsel to the minority; Jerry Block, general counsel to the
minority; David P. Vienna, investigator; William B. Gallinaro,
Investigator; Peter Roman, investigator, Government Spending
Subcommittee; Larry L. Finks, captain, U.S. Park Police; Mary B.
Donohue, assistant clerk; snd Kathy C. Bidden, assistant clerk,

Senator Nunn. The subcommittee will come to order. .

[Members of the subcommittee present at time of reconvening:
Senators Nunn and Chiles,] L

Senator Nunn. The Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations
resumes hearing today on overall scope of our inquiry which 1s org-
anized criminal activities in south Florida.

We had three witnesses yesterday. We have six witnesses today.
We start with Mr. Bd Austin and Mr, Leo Callahan this morning,
but before we get started, Senator Chiles may have sotne opening
remarks he would like to make.

Senator Cuives. Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

I just have a short opening statement. I think we are going to learn
today that there ain’t no free lunch. Yesterday we heard testimony
from o criminal who said, in effect, that crime pays, and pays well.
He testified that he generated huge amounts of money for little effort
and small risk —from the police at least. For him, of course, there
is also no free lunch, He got caught, his life might be in denger,

For over 100 people in recent months, the reward in the Mismi
area for diug operations was death—that is some of the people;
many of them that were innocent. These involve only unsolved murders.
Statewide, known and unknown, the numbers of straight-out murders
relating to drugs and organized crime is large enough to be very
frightening.
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For us, lor the law-abiding citizens of Florida, we run the risk of
having our beautiful State wrestled away {rom us by some very nasty
people. We run this risk because too many people thought you could
get something for nothing. They thought underfunded and under-
trained law enforcement agencies could overcome the great numbers
of skiiled and ruthless operators of criminal activities.

By announcing that organized crime doesn’t exist around here, some
hoped that it really wouldn’t. They still might be hoping, but there is
not much hope left of that.

By passing permissive legislation designed to help nice people,
many assumed that it would be unsportsmanlike for organized crime
figures to use these laws for evil purposes, and so they would not.
Organized crime figures, by definition, are unsportsmanlike.

Now, heaven help us, we think we can restore the Gold Coast
through legalized gambling without having to pay the inevitable
prices. We think the Federal Government will defeat organized crime
for us and will bear the burden and costs of our local and statewide
law enforcement efforts. We think that if we walt, and are patient,
things will get better by themselves. .

I think we will see again today some clear evidence to support the
old thesis: there is no {ree lunch.

Senator Nunn. Thank you, Senator Chiles.

Our first two witnesses this morning arve experts in law enforcement;
different aspects of law enforcement. Our first witness is Mr. Ed
Austin. He 1s going to be joined here by Mr. Leo Callahan.

If you gent%emen would come forward. Mr. Austin is the State
attorney lor the Fourth Jurisdiction Circuit in Jacksonville, Chairman
of the Governor’'s Council for the Prosecution of Organized Crime,
and legal adviser to the third statewide grand jury.

Mr. Leo Callahan is the chief of the Fort Lauderdale Police Depart-
ment. Fort Lauderdale, as I understand it, has about 158,000 people.
I have been there several times. You have a lovely area, 80 miles of
waterway. Fort Lauderdale has many special problems, and I assume
that we will be discussing some of those this morning.

Gentlemen, we have a rule before our committee that all witnesses
be sworn. Belore we start your testimony, if you would both take the
oath, I would appreciate it.

Do you swear the testimony you will give before this committee
will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so
help you God?

Mr. Austin. I do.

Mr. Carvaman. I do.

TESTIMONY OF ED AUSTIN, STATE ATTORNEY, JACKSONVILLE,
FLA., AND LEO F. CALLAHAN, CHIET OF POLICE, FORT LAUDER-
DALE, FLA.

Senator Nunn. Senator Chiles, why don’t you lead off?

Senator Crines. I want to thank both of you gentlemen for being
here and testifying before us at our hearing. '

Id, you have been conducting statewide grand juries, as well as
your efforts ss a State attorney, for many, many years, We know of
the time and effort that you put in this regard.
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Leo, we are delighted to have you here to offer your expertise for
some of the good work that you have done in trying to combat organ-
ized crime.

Ed, do you have an opening statement?

Mr. Ausmin. No; if it is all right, T would like to respond to what-
ever inquiry the Senators may have.

Senator Nunn. Before Senator Chiles begins the questioning, I
want to thank both of you for being here this morning, not only
for your appearance this morning, but also for your splendid cooper-
ation in our entire investigation for a long time. We are very grateful
to you.

Senator Cuines. Mr. Austin, you directed statewide grand juries
into nareotics, gambling, and other activities. From your view, what
are the most serious criminal activities affecting the people of Florida?

Mr. Austin. T would place at the top of this, Senator, the major
problem we have in the State right now as being narcotics, the impor-
tation of narcotics, our proximity to the producers Colombia, Jamai-
ca, other places, of marihuana and cocaine; the huge cash flows
that results from that activity that is used to penetrate the legitimate
business.

I would say, really, the importation of narcotics is probably our
major criminal activity. Of course, the evolution of groups of people
who have the skills, knowledge, abilitv to intimidate, exploit the
public through organized criminal act activities, I think 1s also a
technique, the way they are doing it, very dangerous to the State.

Senator Cuives. In hearings before the subcommittee in August,
Gary Bowdach testified about his involvement in the Cravero gang.
That gang was notorious for its narcotics trafficking in Florida and
thronghout the South, and do you think the testimony that we heard
in regard to the Cravero gang and what was happening, is that
trafficking skill going on? Are there gangs still today like the Cravero
osang that are functioning, that are operating, even though that
eang has been broken up?

Mr. Ausmin. Yes; there have been a number of gangs, probably
similar magnitude that Piazza, some Latino groups, others have been
rather significant ones that have been brought down. Qthers continue
to operate obviously.

The answer directly to your question, we have had an increase of
7,000 percent of geized marihuana in the State of Florida since 1973,
So far this vear, we have seized 2 million pounds in the State. That
is what we canght. The best estimate we can get is about a $4 billion
a year business in the State of Florida. So the problem is still here.

We have murders in Jacksonville, Miami, Tampa, Panama City,
o lot of other places, that are spinoffs from drug trafficking. So I
don’t think there has been any abatement at all. I think there has
been an increase in the importation of narcotics into the State because
the reason I answerved the first question as I did——

Senator Nunw. May I ask you ons question right here? Do you have
any way of estimating how much of the narcotics, let’s say marthuana
and cocaine, that comes into Florida stays here as opposed to how
much of it is shipped elsewhere? Do you have any way of making
any kind of estimate on that?
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Mr. Avstin. I talked to sources that would indicate to me that we
are, the wholesaler, so to speak, that comes in here because of our
proximity, as I said, to the raw material. I imagine we are prebably
typical on the street, use of it, but most of it is going through.

‘We have major shipments to New York out of here, major ship-
ments to Denver, other cities all over the United States out of Florida,
from the source of information that I have. So I really have no way of
knowing whether our people use more dope than other people. I doubt
it, but I know a lot more flows through this particular geographic area
than any other section, probably, of the world.

Senator Nunn. So tlus is & mejor distribution point for the whole
United States?

Mzr. AusTin. I think, based on the information I have, I would think
$0. I hope that nobody else is in as bad as shape as we are.

Senator Nuxw. Chief, do you have any kind of estimate on that, or
any comments you would like to make on the question of distribution:
versus consumption of narcotics?

Mr. CarnauAN. No, sir. only to back Mr. Austin’s comments that
our own intelligence data as well as our street operatives, plus some
pretty reliable evidence does indicate that we are the major point of
entry in this country and as such, a major distributivn point.

I think one of the reasons that we make such large seizures is the fact
that we are a distribution point. I would have to say that we would be
unable to provide you with an accurate figure in terms of how much of
that narcotic traflicking product stays here and what is distributed
throughout the country, other than to have to take a logical position,
that most of it does leave here because it is a point of distribution.

Mr. Austin. What these hoodlums do with this money bothers me
a great deal. We have had information that in one instance they would
embark upon urban renewal in Jacksonville, a major hotel to be built
with money that was earned, cash money, that was earned in narcotics
and cocaine, marihuansa, and cocaine trafficking.

‘We have had one, you can imagine the impact of one man owning 106
racehorses and raising them under different people’s names at one time,
what that could do to that particular activity if the hoodlum owns
them to start with.

So that is what the people can do with all of this cash, and the cash
is astronomical. We find cash reserves of millions of dollars in boxes,
stashed around, that they can operate with to hire the lawyers, keep
the lawyers on retainer, to do whatever they need to do.

Senator Cuirms. You are just pointing out that a lot of this money
is coming back in, no tax dollars have been paid on it, it is coming back
in, competing with the legitimate businessman who is trying to pay
gis taxes, there is no way you can compete against that kind of cash

ow. '

Mr. Carraran. He uses it for a lot of other things.

Senator Crmires. Chief, I think you are familiar with some of the
extortion that goes on as a part of organized crime. Do you see any
slack up in that as a scheme that they use?

Mr. CarvaEAN. No, sir. There is no slack in that at all. I think that
if legalized casirio gambling does pass on this November ballot, we will
probably see an even greater increase in it.
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I think the problems that are attendant to that gambling are going-
to lead to an increasc in both loansharking and extortion, pnrticuTarly,
of businoss people. As you pointed out, the amounts of money that are -
generated by narcotics are absolutely astronomical.

To give you an example of how that relates to my particular budget,.
for example, and the impact of certain amounts of money would have
on me, we are currently trying to, through legal procedures, confiscate
a 53-foot boat from which we obtained 6 tons of marihuana and made:
two arrests.

Senator CHILES. Six tons?

Mr. CarramaN. Yes, sir. It is interesting to note that we have been
able to trace back the ownership of that boat to the previous owner. We
cannot find the presont owner, but we have been able to get copies of
cashier’s checks in the amount of $195,000 that they paid in cash for
that boat. No one has made & claim on it.

It is obvious then that the cost of doing business, even if it amounts
to the $195,000, doesn’'t mean a lot. My overtime budget last year for
our Organized Crime Burean was the magnificent sum of $25,000. If I
had had this $195,000, we really could have done some work. -

QOur proceduzes now, if we are successful in getting this boat through
the courts, is unfortunately, as my city does see the scope of the prob-
lem, that they cannot pour that money back into owr organized crime
unit for further investigation. It must go into the general fund. It seems
to me that it is just & tough shame that municipalities are hit with the
fiscal impact on trying to deal with organized crime.

Senator Crires. If I hear you correctly, it sounds like you are trying
to fight & war in a climate in which you have to go out and seize your
weapons from the enemy in order to fight the war. I have seen a lot of
sort of revolutions wherve you bad to sort of take the guns away from the
army in order to try to wrest the control from the army, but here it is
tl&e good guys, the police, that are having to seize the weapons in
etfect. '

Do you have any boat that will approach the speeds of this boat?

Mr. Cannamaz. No, sir,

Senator Curues. Do you have any boat that has the kind of naviga-~
tion equipment? :

Mr. Carvaman. No.

Senator CriLEs. I assunse this boat was pretty well equipped?

Mr. CarLaBAN. Yes;it has everything on it, including radar.

Senator Cuines. What kind of radios?

Mr. CaLnAEAN, Any you need: CB, ship to shore, marine band;
anything you wanted was there.

Senator Criues. You had no equipment like that. So you are put
in the position that you have got to go out and try to seize {rom
them. Do you ase other seized equipment?

Mr. Carranan. Absolutely. In fact, some of the best CB radio
equipment we have now is confiscated equipment. I have to go out
and really shop because of a tight budget and hope I can get a good
pair of binoculars for $69.95. I now Tave o benutiful set of $300
binoculars that were confiscated. I couldn’t aflord to buy those out of
my allocated budget funds.
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If I can find someone out there who has violatad the law and the
court will allow me to confiscate the property, we might be able to do
a better job on the fighting of these elements.

Senator CriLes. Normally, you are trying to combat $300 binoculars
with a pair of $69 binoculars because they have the better equipment?

Mr. Carnamaxn. That is right. T have $12,000 boats that will prob-
ably do 20 knots wide open if the operator crouches down behind
the windshield and I am trying to catch a 50-miles-an-hour cigarette
type of speedboat that is going by with a half ton of grass on it.

We did confiscate one of those speedboats through the courts
and we used it successfully for awhile, but it came to the point of
operating costs. We can’t afford it, so we sold it, bought two smaller
boats so we can provide local service to our people. It gets pretty
discouraging, to the point that sometimes I would like to take the
boats we have and go on an invasion of our own.

Senator CriLes. I can understand that. Again, we see, il you wanted
to take one of your boats, go back one trip, you could get enough
money to get yourself a whole fleet of boats?

Mr, Caunasan. Yes. In fact, the average cost, according to the
people we have arrested, one trip to a mother ship by one of these
$35,000, $40,000 speedbosats will almost pay for the cost of the boat.
They are averaging $25,000 and $30,000 a trip for bringing thet grass
m. Anything after the second trip is all {ree money.

Senator Cumrves. Mr. Bowdach, in testifying to us, talked about
loansharking activities. As a prosecutor and statewide grand jury,
what is your view about loansharking in Florida?

Mr. Avstiy. We have worked with public safety and law enforce-
ment, other agencies, made one case down here involving a man
named Gagliardi and there are some spinofls from that that are still
in investigation, still in progress, I understand.

This particular activity, 1t is very difficult to police. The victim is
willing. He goes to the loanshark. We have seen instances of business-
men on the ropes taking one last grasp and they lose their credit at
the bank, and trying to borrow $20,000, $30,000, two, three, four, five
points a week interest.

It is a particularly heinous crime because the obvious threat is if you
don’t pay back, you are going to be thrown to these people, involved
with the threatening, they let the victim know what is going to happen
to him if they don’t pay. I think we have had evidence that some of the
increases in arsons, that type of thing, results from these people
getting into hock with these loan sharks.

It is a viclous activity; place where they can put their narcotics
money, their other money to be used at tremencous interest rates.
It is 1nsiduous. We have a couple of other cases under investigation.
That is about all I can provide that would be useful at this time.

Mr. Carraman. We also see a problem in loan sharking and ex-
tortion. We have been able to make very few cases because ol the
fear involved in their personal salety. In fact, we had a couple of
witnesses that would like to have come down here and testily before
this committee in person, but they were fearful of what might happen
to them if they were to do that. These wore both extortion cases, one
of which & man lost, or they were attempting to take away the parking
lot concessions that he had.

.
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Mr. Avstin. I hate to interrupt, but really, Senator, I think there
are many experts in organized crime, I have been somewhat amazed
in the last 14 years that the names of the people that surfaced with
us, own loan sharking and narcotics and surface somewhere in gam-
bling. It is tied.

Senater CriLps. It is the same players is what you are saying?

Mr. AvusTiN. I have come from a skeptic, 18 months ago, to being
convinced that there is an overall criminal congpiracy going on, man-
aged by a relative small number of people, the same names keep
swrfacing in whatever the criminal activity, massage parlors. It just
keeps coming up.

Senator Crirzs. Chief, do you find the same thing?

Mr. Cavraman. Absolutely. This one extortion case that I men-
tioned, these were people who had been known associates and close
associates of people who have been previously identified in other
hearings. Again, vie find the same people involved in the narcotics
transaction.

We worked one case, s multi-jurisdictional case where there were
some arrests made in the Keys, several tons of marihuansa were seized,
people identified and arrested. Seversl months after that, in my own
community, through the gracious involvement of civie minded people
who brought the suspicious circumstance to our attention, we ended
up arresting 10 people and confiscating over $1 million in cash.

One of these people that were arrested in our city was a part of the
same operation that had been investigated by multi-jurisdictions,
resulting in arrests in Monroe County. The fellow was booked through
under a phony name and he slipped through and has since been picked
up, but the tie was there.

We are seeing in our investigations that there is definitely a linking
of the same people over and over again, with the same ties to organizea
crime associates. Again, this gets rather discouraging when you make
an arrest and you confiscate $1 million in cash.

It was in seven suitcases, just tossed willy-nilly about the room.
They didn’t even know how much was in each individual suitcase.
That is the light way with which they deal with it.

My own daughter is a law enlorcement officer, a narcotics agent
herself. In the scope of her duties, she came across a suitcase that had
$1.2 million in it. The person gave an excuse that they were looking
for a good real estate deal. They have no hard evidence to link them
to any other conspiracy, no drugs, and they had to turn the individual
loose and just notily the IRS of this man’s amount of money.

Senator Nunn. What happeusd? Did the IRS follow up on it?

Mr. CatnauaN. I would presume that they have. I don’t know.
She works for her department and I work for mine. I would assume
that IRS followed up on it. :

In our particular case where we confiscated $1.2 million, attorneys
id make claims on a portion of that money. We did have & court
hearing on it, but we didn’t turn the money back to the people. The
hearing became moot because we had transferved the money to DEA
because we had decided to go to a Federal comrt with it.

But IRS, in that particular case, did put a lien on 240 out of the
$260,000 that the lawyer was trying to get back. So I know in that
case they are doing some follow-up on it. Unfortunately, at this point

38-746—pt, 3—79~——T
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there have been no indictments, but the case is still wide open and we
are still hanging on to, or rather DEA is still hanging onto the money.
We are still hanging onto 8 $900,000 turboprop airplane and a couple
Cadillacs that we would like to confiscate. This is what we are dealing
with. .

Mr. Austin. We don’t get the complaints in the loan sharking we
should. Of course, I can understand why. You listen to an intercept
and the caller will tell him if I don’t get my money in 3 days, I am
going to have your guts cut out, and then tell him you are going to do
1t, make him believe it, and we will do it. We hear that kind of con-
versation. We understand why we don’t get complaints Irom the victim
of the loan sharking. They are afraid.

Mr. CarnanaN. We have a tape here this morning that is 4 or 5
minutes long. It is the cleanest one we can find out of the language
that pretty well points it out. They are flat out telling this individual
that if he doesn’t come up with the money, he is going to become
history. ‘

Senbator Curnes. Is that in the condition where we could hear it?

Mr. Canraman., Yes. You will have to excuse some of the swear
words. We tried to find some of the cleanest ones we had because of
the ladies in the audience.

Sehnator Cuires. Senator Nunn is from Georgia and he is not used
to that.

Senator Nunn. If they pronounce the words very slowly, I can
probably understand thefn. [Laughter.]

Mr. Cavrauan. While my officer is bringing that tape, I would
like to'again verily what Mr. Austin is telling you on the difficulty of
prosecution. We had a witness come to us to relate a story of extortion,
involving a known figure, one that had been arrested, and had been
charged on some narcotic violations. They wanted a portion of his
business. The man refusetl and they slapped him around. He came to-
us, gave us o sworn written statement.

“We went to our State attorney, he thought we had a good case, but
unfortunately when it came time to go to the grand jury, this man
had been reached and his testirnony belore the grand jury was contrary
to the sworn statements he gave us. So, no indictment. This is & classic
situation of a person being afraid of his own life and safety.

Senator Cuinss. He had actually been intimidated and threatened.

Mr. Cannaman. Yes. He gave us a sworn statement to that effect,
but he got cold feet when he appeared before the grand jury. This.
particular tape involves an individual talking to the person from whom
he is trying to extort the money. The story that they gave him was
that there was a contract on his life.

The person that they tried to extort the money from was not exactly
lily white himself. They didn’t feel that he would go to the police, but
he did. We handled the case properly with legal counsel and electronic
ilntercepts. We did make tape recordings of it. The extortion did go

own.

The man delivered the money, our officers closed in on the deal, and
in an attempt to flee the scene, one of the extortionists who tried to.
run down a police officer, was shot and killed. The person that you
hear on the tape has been convieted of the charge. So it is also a case of’
a successful prosecution.

[Tape played.]
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Mr, Catnauan. That is a classic example of what Mr. Austin is
talking about, the way in which that works. In this particular case,
the man did come to the police, we were able to successfully conclude
the case. It resulted in the death of one man, and the arrest and sue-
cessful prosecution of the other.

Senator Nunn. Death of one?

Mbr. CarnaEAN. Yes, the death of one and the successful prosecution
of another. We had another case similar to that, a Federal judge
sentenced the two arrested parties to 13 to 16 years, respect;ive?y
They appealed, it was overturned, and the Federal Government 1s
currently appealing that in an effort to bring it up again.
k_uSe(??ator Nunw. What happened in the killing in this case? Who got

ille

Mr. Carnagan. One of the two extortionists. He tried to run down
one of my palice officers, and the police officer shot him and killed him.

Senator Nuny. We would like to make this tape an exhibit, if we
can. If we could get a copy of that and make it an exhibit in our hear-
ings, we would like o have it.. '

Thank you, Chief.

[The tape referred to was marked “Exhibit No. 55" for reference and
maéy be found in the files of the subcommittee.]

enator CuiLes, What types of white-collar {rauds are you un-
covering, Chief, and also, Ed, if you are looking at any statewide
grand jury.

Mr. Carraman. Yes, we have a great deal of problems in the white
collar crime area. I think the reasons that we do have as many prob-
lems as we do, and the problems are primarily in the area of advanced
fee rackets, real estate rackets, vending company operations, franchise.
operations.

I think the reason we have these problems is our proximity tc the
offshore banking interests, the fact that we have an awful lot of
wealthy people who retived down here and. ave locking for things to do.

It is a cosmopolitan area. I think these things combined make us a
lucrative market for white collar crime. We have made several cases,
successful prosecutions, and have some pending, particularly in the
area of the advanced fee racket.

Senator CrinEs. Tell me how the advance fee racket works,

Mr. Cavrauan. In the advance fee racket generally, an individual
will set up an operation snd give it a fancy name, open & fancy busi-
ness office and offers to assist you, the businessman who needs a loan,
to get that loan.

You go to him because you have stretched your credit out to the
Eoint that banks no longer find you attractive, or perhaps you don't
. ave 1& good enough financial background to go to a bank to get a
arge loan,

So he will guarantee that he can get this loan for you because he has
8 consortium of pecple who have the money to put up. But to assure
that he gets that loan for you, he asks to veceive 1 percent of that
loan as his fee for handling and for making the arrangements for you,
in advance. '

So what happens, if you need $1 million, and you put up the ad-
vanced money up to him, he will start with negotiations with his
group to get you your money. He will continue to stall you off until
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he has done this with several victims, made himself a substantial
amount of money and then disappears.

If you make enough noise right away, he will give you the money
back, but if he can stall you, he will do that. Ve have had an operation
that was as complex as having telex machines that ran from one
building to anodler and they sent each other messages hack and
forth regarding the state of the negotiations, how close the loan was
coming, ‘“we will call you back Monday,” all of this.

The fellow gets himself 5 or 10 suckers, he has picked up $100,000;
Tolds up his tent and goes away. When we hear about it, the business-
man goes to the office, it is no longer there,

Senator Crirss. That is a con game?

Mr., Catraman. Yes. It is a con game. We have had problems in. the
area of stolen securities and forged securities. I think it is interesting
to note that today a lot of municipal agencies such as mine, who are
medium size agencies, have had to, sometimes against our will in
spite of budgetary problems, assume some responsibilities I think
really belong to other agencies, particularly investigations which are
multi jurisdictional. )

I think what is happening is we are finding ourselves doing what
should be the Federal Government’s job, but it has to be done.

We are having to train our people so that they have the expertise to
deal in a complicated stock fraud. We have three of our members who
have been through training at one of the brokerage houses in how to
identily good stock, and they are in effect miniature brokers them-
selves, so that they can work this deal.

Fortunately, this brokerage company did this free of charge for us.
But we have had to do this because of the overwhelming number of
frauds that are coming in for investigation. It is just too massive
to handle.

We can’t depend on Federal authorities to do it. We find ourselves
getting into the game.

Senator CuiLes. Why not? You say you are finding yourself to be
assuming what you consider to be a Federal job. Why is that?

Mr, CarnauaN. I think part of the problem is that there is some
question on the part of the Federal Government in setting priorities,
what. is most important; what are they going to do?

They also have one of the same problems that we are faced with, I
am sure, and that is budget constraints. But I think the real heart of
it is that, unfortunately, sometimes what is a priority is based more
on political consideration than a real life situation.

I say that with all due respect to the Senators. I cast no aspersions
in that regard. I understand that there are things that have to have
political considerations. But I think the political considerations can
also stretch down to the real life problem and the real life problem is
that the effort in this country to keep from having a police state with
all the saleguards that we are building into the system for the criminal,
we have successfully built a crime state.

Senator Nuxn. We are hearing more and more of that, Chief. I
think that is an observation which bothers me a great deal because
I am afraid there is a lot of truth to it. I don’t know how we can
alweys properly balance the rights of the individual versus the rights
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of society, but somehow we have got to get the pendulum in the
middle of the scale. .

We seem to swing one way or the other. We never seem to be able
to stop that pendulum in the middle. T think in the last 8 or 10 years,
perhaps even longer, that pendulum has swung so far against society
that we have an awflul lot of laws that are sound, good, and theo-
retically sound, and protect the rights of individuals, but they are
being taken advantage of by organized crime,

Ultimately, the individuals in this country are the ones that suffer,

Mr. Carraman. Absolutely. Let me assure you every professional
law enforcement officer does not want to take away the rights of any
individual,

. Our society is built on that. We agree with that. All we are saying
is we have got to weigh the right of every individual. We have got
to weigh the right of that innocent individual, also.

I don't think we are doing that properly. I think sometimes f{or
whatever the reason we don't really look into the heart of it, and I
don’t mean to get back to narcotics but that bothers me a great deal.

I am always asked the question what harm marihuana does. I will
ask you the question; what good does it do? I think Mr. Austir. clearly
indicated that the heavy trading in marihuana is creating a subculture
in this country, particularly in this State.

It is creating a false economy. It is having an effect on veal estate.
These people that have all this money to spend don’t care what they
spend for a waterfront home. .

Senator Nuxy. Some people say the answer to that is just to
legalize marihuana. I am not one of them.

Mr. Carnaran. Absolutely not. That is a copout; that is a copout.
T am sorry. I think we can get to the heart of the problem if we would
show a little backbone in this country and I think quite honestly that
the only way it is going to be dealt With effectively is to deal with it
at the seurce. '

I want clean air as much as anybody and I think some of the
environmentalists’ attitudes are great. But I think it is kind of dumb
when, because of the environmental impact, this country is prohibited
from selling to Colombia, for example, some herbicides that they
could very quickly defoliate the marithuana fields in that country.

But it might have an environmental impact that might kill some
little fish that no one is going to eat anyway, so we won't sell them
fihatbherbicide. We are prohibited from doing that. That is kind of
dumb.

I think also that there comes a time when you have to go to the
woodshed. We try to be diplomatic, and perhaps there is & good
reason for it. But it would appear to me sometimes it is time to take
off the gloves, quit worrying about the striped pants and top hat and
maybe we ought to tell a country like Colombia, they would like to
give them a choice; they ave either going t» give up the money that
they are receiving in graft, in bribes, to allow freighters to load up ab
the ports to come to this country or they can have out foreign gid,
rautual exchange, or whatever. If the day has come tha$ the smugglers
can provide them a better income than this country, then we are in
one heap of trouble.




712

Senator Nunn, In other words, you think it is time to give »
country like Colombia the choice to deal with us on an amicabie
basis, diplomatic, economic relations, foreign aid relations, or to go
totally to the source of income that is growing there; that is, marihuana
and cocaine, and have them make a choice one way or the other?

Mr. Carranan. That is about it basically. Like I say, I am not an
experienced politician; I am not an experienced diplornat. I don’t
k_nlow ilf what I am saying is possible, but it surely ought to be con-
sidered.

Senator CriLEs. Do you think there is any way we are really going
to be able to effectively cut off the marihuana or cocaine unless we
can go to the source?

Mr. Carnaman. Absolutely not. My officers tell me that their best
estimate for every boat that we catch, we are missing 9 or 10 coming
through. So if we are getting half a ton, we are missing five. Just
overwhelming tonnage that is confiscated now. Mr. Austin alluded
to it. There 1s no way to do it except going after the source.

When I was a young officer, back in 1956, if & policeman confiscated
one of those wooden matchboxes full of marihuana, that was good for
2 days off with pay, because it was such a big bust. Now my men
come in with a ton at a time. It is hardly worth going out for anything
less than 100 pounds.

That gives you an idea of the growth. How do you stop it? You
sure as hell can’t stop in at our coast line, so you have to stop it at
the source. If that means standing up and getting tough, it is about
damned time to do it.

Senator Nunn, Let me ask you one other question along that line.
When you talk to some of the foreigners and I have done that in
Turkey, Mexico, and other places, and we haven’t had total failure
in this regard, heroin sources in Turkey has much diminished and the
heroin coming across the Mexican border is going down now finally.

A lot of that has to do with the relationship between our country
and Turkey and the relationship between our country and Mexico.
So far we haven’t made much progress, if any, in Colombia.

But the first answer you get when you talk to any of these people
is, we are doing what we can; perhaps we can do more. But why don’t
you in your country do something about the demand? If you could do
something about the demand, there wouldn’t be this kind of supply
coming from our country.

What is your answer to that? Can we do anything about the
demand side of it in this country with the people who are the con-
sumers of cocaine and marihuana?

Mr, Canvaman. I don’t know how we are going to change philos-
ophy or personal feeling. I think it is a case that we have to cut off
the ’supplytand then maybe the desire for it will go away, because they
can’t get 1it. '

. But how are you going to change that? I really don’t know. It is
interesting you talk about the foreign viewpoint. They have an in-
teresting viewpoint. I have talked to some loreign nationals. I have
talled to some Colombians and some Peruvians. Their answers are
kind of interesting because it immediately-puts you on the defensive.

They tell you: We are not corrupting our people, you are; you are

the ones who come down here and give them the money. If a family
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can make $100 o year farming and he can make $1,000 a year growing
marihuana, you are the one corrupting him. It is your people, your
money coming down here and doing it. So you have created a false
economy for us. We are now farming marihuana.

So I think the answer to that has got to be regional cooperation
between the countries, perhaps now that Colombia has a new president,
this might be a time to make some inroads.

Senator Nunn., Do you find any encourngement in the recent an-
nouncement that they are really going to get tough and if necessary
start shooting down airplanes if they don’t have the proper identifi-
cation and flight plans?

Mr, Carranan. The rhetoric is great, When they shoot down the
first one, really start to do something about it, I will believe them.

Senator Cmrnms. I know we have a sister city relationship with
Colombia. Does Fort Lauderdale have a sister city relationship with
Colombia?

Mr, CALLAHAN, Yes,

Senator Crinss. What is the basis of that sister city program?

Mr, Cavnanan, It is supposed to be o cultural exchange, good neigh-
bor policy. The city is Medillin.

The unfortunate thing about it according to recent information
from both the Drug Enforcement Administration and, I believe, the
State Department, they have good reason to believe the city of
Medillin is also involved in the process of cocaine paste, in clandestine
laboratories.

I have spoken about this to some of my city officials, I am sure tho
next visit that we have they will make some ‘comments about the
problems. So what is happening in effect is this sister city is creating
o problem for the sister city here.

Maybe in this particular area, diplomacy between city officials
might do some good. I don’t know.

Senator Crrves. That is not exactly what we consider to be good
neighbor policy is it?

" Mr, Catranan. No. If my neighbor was giving that to my children,
I would be kind of upset about 1t. I would be upset about it if that
neighbor is giving it to our city, or ab least is a part of that chain.

Senator CuiLes. Maybe it is a way of trying to expresss through
our city-to-city programs our concern with what is happening to our
neighborhood.

Senator Nunwn. Chief, while you are talking about this pendulum
and the situation we find ourselves in with the rights of individuals
versus the rights of all of us, society, to protect ourselves against
organized crime, if you were given the authority to change any laws
in this country that you cou’ld,{i“edeml level, State level,witﬁout getting
into all of the details—I don't expect you to be prepared on that this
morning—but what laws would you look at, what laws would you
change to give law enforcement and society more protection?

Mr. Carnauan, I would have to seriously take a ook at the Freedom
of Information Act and the Privacy Act. Regardless of the good inten-
tions behind those laws, I think the United States has effectively put
a damper on police intelligence operutions. I think it has done a
terrible job on the Federal Bureau of Investigation. I think it is
about time that we got off their back and let those folks do the job
that they are supposed to do.
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T think T would have to seriously look at legislation that would
prohibit the U.S. corporations from dealing with any banks other
than banks within the 50 United States or those recognized world
banks. What in effect this would do would keep people from dealing .
with banks in the Grand Cayman Islands, which is nothing but the
washing machine for the organized crime money.

Senator Cuings. I think so people will understand, why is it that
dealing with the Grand Cayman banks, what is the problem with
that law enforcement wise, because we have people that deal in a lot
of foreign banks and we don’t prohibit that? What is it about those
banks that give us a problem so people will understand that?

Mr. Canranan. That is why I said dealing with ‘“‘recognized foreign
banks” poses no problem. But the problem with the Grand Cayman
Island banking system is that some of those banks are nothing but
garages. They are really not banks as we know banks. They will not,
cooperate at all with law enforcement in terms of divulging any infor-
mation regarding a banking transaction.

I note now that the Swiss banks are at least starting to become a
bit more cooperative, but the Grand Caymans will not help law en-
forcement at all,

Senator CurLes. We have treaty provisions with many countries,
do we not, wherein we take certain steps to get and have certain
things done even through the State Department, then we can get
to a so-called numbered account, find out what is in that numbered
account after we take certain steps, but with the so-called offshore
banks you can’t de that at all.

Mr. Canuaman. No, siv. T think that that is important. I also feel
that there should be determinate sentences for people involved in
organized criminal activity.

Senator Nunn. Minimum type sentences?

Mr. CavnauAN, Yes. I think that there should be mandatory
minimums. I think if you include as a cost of business the fact that
they are really going to spend some time in jail that is a lot more
effective than fines. Right now, our court system as far as T am con-
cerne(% is a shambles 1n terms of being effective in that particular
regard.
~ But T would certainly want determinate sentencing. I think there
should be provisions for extremely high bonds for people who are on
o second or third arrest for organized eriminu! activity, whether it be
narcotics, loan sharking, or what have you.

I think we might even want to explore the area where there might
be no bond for some arrests.

Senator Nunn. How about denial of appeal bonds under certain
conditions? .

Mr. CannauaN, I think that that also should be addressed. I think
also when we talk about appeals, I think we ought to consider some
type of time constraint on appeals.

My, Austin can well point out the speedy trial rule, the 90-day, 180-
day rule, that law enforcement and prosecutors must be ready to go,
but an appeal might take 5 years.

Maybe there ought to be something on that to balance that scale,
that the appeal must be done within a cortain period of time.
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Senator Nunn. Do you think law enforcement agencies around the
country, and the people of this country are ready at some point to
make a political fight to change some of these laws?

Mr. CALLAHAN. Yes.

Senator Nuny. Usually when you introduce a bill in Washington on
something like this, all you hear are those opposed to it. Do you sense
among your fellow police officials and law enforcement officials that
they are fed up enough, with some of the problems, to really make an
all-out drive to make these changes that are necessary?

Mr. CarpasaN, Yes, sir. I think the public has finally reached a
point that it is fed up because it is now affecting so many of them. T
think that ves there would be public support for it.

I think you would find police officials and prosecutors would aid in
that particular area. The International Association of Chiefs of Police
of which I am an officer has taken o strong position on determinate
sentencing.

They have taken a strong position on bond provisions because this
is what the membership tells us that they want.

Senator Nunn, This is not uniquely a Florida problem. It is probably
worse here than a lot of places, but I hope out of this we will have
enough suggestions that some time next year the subcommittee mem-
bers—ive are not a legislative subcommitttee, we ave an investigative
subcommittee—bnt the subcommittee members, certainly Senator
Chiles and myself and Senator Percy would be able to put together a
package of legislative changes that we propose at the Federal level.
When we do that we, of course, are going to get a lot of ideas from you
and this is one of the major purposes of this hearing, to hear from law
enflorcemant officials and we are going to need an awlul lot of support
n terins of trying to get that legislation through or at least a large
part of it. i

So we look forward to continuing to work with you in this regard.
We are not just here trying to discover a few little facts about marihuana
and cocaine. We are here looking at the overall thrust of our laws in
this country and what can be done to imnprove the situation to protect
society.

Mr?rOALLAHAN. T can assure you that the law enforcement contin-
nally support those efforts.

Senator Cuines, We were able to pass in the closing days of the
session a bill on cigarette smuggling m which we made it 8 Federal
crime and also a part of the RICO statute, to putb it in with the provi-
sions of that.

How do you see that helping in the Florida problem?

T understand we ave losing about $46 million a year in revenues or ab
least that much in cigavette smuggling,

Mz, AusTin. I think there ave people that deal with the collection
of revenue that can chart that to you pretty conclusively, that we
are not smoking that fewer cigarettes than other States. ,

In other words, obviously they are getting into other States. I
don’t know how much has been done by passing that bill, to be per-
{ectly frank with you. I think the problem is catching these people.
They are coming down the interstates and the cigarvettes are really
very easy to conceal in campers, pickup trucks.
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There are large amounts of money involved. They don’t come in
tractor trailers, as a rule. They come in other ways.

Senator Cmrues. Organized crime is very much involved in that?
. Mr. Austin. I can’t prove it. The information we have is that they
are. But we just haven’t been successful enough to my knowledge in
making, catching these people smuggling these cigarettes.

‘We know there is about $50 million a year coming in, putting them
in the machines and so forth. But passing another law, I don’t think
you have really gotten to it yet. I really am home rule oriented and
I would have to bump something up to Washington. But I am afraid
anything short of the standardization of the State taxes where you
have 2 cents in North Carolina, 21 cents in Florida, I think somebody
is going to be figuring that out.

I don’t know if passing a law, T don’t think the Federal people are
going to be any more successful in catching them than we have been.
I ﬂém%l{ it is something that continues to—needs to continue to be
studied.

I don’t know the answer to it, but they are obviously bringing in
large numbers.

Senator CriLes. Now that you will be able to get some Federal
help in surveillance, tracing, getting into the warehouses, and where
it is beginning, you still see that as problems and the best thing would
be if we have a standardization of the tax?

Mr. AvustiN. Senator, respectiully, if you didn’t have any more
people in the field, and passed that law, you ale not going to catch
any more people than you are catching now. It would seem to me,
again, I really say this reluctantly, because I hate to ask Washington
to pass anything. I think we can do a lot of this back home. I think
as long as you have got a 2-ceni tax in North Carolina and 20 cents
in Florida, whatever it is, that they are going to smuggle these things.

They can bring $15,000 worth of those things in a pickup truck,
just in a pickup truck. You can’t see them. They don’t have to stop.
There is no legal way we can stop them.

I don’t know any way to really discourage that except standardize
the State tax in some way.

Senator CurrLes. Florida might be better off if there was a 10- or
12-cent Federal tax that was rebated to the States because it would
be standard and they would get all the money?

Mr. Ausmin. I ant in a philosophical box here. I don’t like the idea
of asking Washington to pass that law, but I think we have to have it.

Senator Cmines. Ed, I wonder if you could give us a little idea
about what you see in regard to cooperation between—ive had some
testimony yesterday from State Attorney D’Alessandro about cooper-
ation between the Federal and the local and State officials. I would
like to have your views on this, too.

In your position as a State attorney and also in regard to heading
ug the statewide grand jury, how do you see the present kind of mutual
effort of cooperation between State and Federal?

Mzr. AusTin. I would say, I have been working with this for about
114 years and obviously the most frustrating thing you could have
is the difficulty of getting our own side together, our side, against
organized crime, making a cohesive effort. :

Senator CriLEs. When you say our side?
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Mr. Avsmin, I am talking about the good guys and bad guys.
Everybody wants to catch the bad guy. I don’t know of any Federal
agency or State agency that isn’t working to try to catch these people;
to prosecute them. But there is a fragmentation that is clear.

ou obviously can’t create o monstrous police agency with one
hand. That would be more dangerous than organized crime, but on the
other hand the degree of fragmentation that we can tolerate is some-
thing else and I think we have got more than we can tolerate because
I think law enforcement is costing too much money for what it is
returning, a lot of it because of the fragmentation. It is frustrating.

I think it is getting better. I think the cooperation is getting better.
I think the Florida Legislature is throwing light on the organized
crime problem by hearings and so forth, put the State attorneys into
gear to get themselves organized statewide.

T thick that we have got from my observation more harmony
between law enforcement and prosecution statewide than we have
ever had. I think that is true in south Florida. I think it is a more
cohesive effort in the south Florida and the State level than there has
ever been.

‘We have had one problem over in Tampa that we have not resolved
on the Federal side yet, but I haven’t had an insurmountable problem.
It is frustrating and aggravating, but when we get down, sit down and
talk, we normally resolve the problem we have.

But little things come up. We have been screening some Federal
prisons, and it is not the fault of the U.S. marshals. They do the very
best they can to cooperate, but I found here in looking at our records
that in 3 months we have paid $20,000 out of the budget that is al-
most nonexistent. I have got something like $100,000 to operate on.
We have paid $20,000 back to the marshals, $111.47 a night for us
to keep a Federal prisoner down here just to talk to him.

These marshals, and the Bureau of Prisons and my people are
paid by the same taxpayer. It seems to me like we are acting like it
1s a different world over here on the Federal side and the State side.
I don’t understand that.

Senator CarLes. If you want to talk to a Federal prisoner you ave
having to pay for—what are they charging you for it?

Mz, Aostiv. T think we pay the marshal’s salary—why? I don’t
know. We are paying airfare for the marshal. I had the exact
figures—$111 o night to keep them in jail. I don’t understand that.
But we have spent over $10,000 in 3 months talking to Piazza and three
other Federal prisoners out of our very limited State budget to reim-
burse somebody in Washington.

They won’t cooperate with us if we don’t pay them. It is not the
maxrshal’s personally.

Senator CuiLzs. Do you know whether we charge the Federal
Government when they want to interview a State prisoner when they
come into your jails? Do you charge them, Chief, for interviewing?

Mz, Carnanan, No, sir. We charge a meal fee for their prisoner,
but we don’t make them pay for the police officer’s time or any as-
sistance that we give them. No, sir.

Mr. Austin. There has been a dropoff, too, since the Freedom of
Information, Privacy Act. There has been a dropoff. I think the Fed-
eral side is, I think, more out of apprehension of violating some rule
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or law or interpretation of that law by the court. I think that they
are just being careful and conservative not to get themselves in
trouble, are not as {ree with information as they want to be.

I see a fragmentation, an increase of separation. We are all collect-
ing this information from the same taxpayers’ dclar. That is the
{rustrating part of it.

You see them from all these sources getting the information. They
feel like they have to keep it under the law, we have to go out and
collect that information with the same taxpayers’ dollars. It is really
not fair to the public for the law enforcement to operate that way.

I think it goes back to your other question. I think the most press-
ing need is to have a commitment from the President of the United
States down through the Justice to the U.S. attorney and from the
Governor down to the State attorneys to have a cooperative effort
sgainst organized crime by prosecutors whe will in turn bring the
law enforcement agencies together. It can be done because the com-
mitments has to be at the top. It has got to be from the man who is
chief of law enforcement. Once you get that, if he can make that
bureaucracy move, if the President can tell the Attorney General
and the Governor can tell the State attorney and make them do it,
I think we can get it together within the free {ramework of our govern-
ment with good, tough, hardnosed leadership.

We need to get our State and local prosecutors together. I think
there should be provisions for cross-sharing. There is no reason for the
mistrust, the backbiting, badmouthing if you will pardon the quote.
It goes on in the law enforcement community. It is just lawflully {rus-
trating., But there aren’t that many people in there that you can't
trust.

Senator Nunwn. I had somebody tell me in recent days that there
are enough criminals to go around and there is no need in law enforce-
ment fighting over them. Is that what you are saying?

Mr. Austin. Yes, sir. I understand there is some turf. I have been
guilty of it as anybody else in protecting my backyard or my backside,
whatever you want to call it. I think we are big enough to overcome it,
but it is just like if you go to the football team, and with good strong
leadership we can bring the law enforcement community together.

Senator Crrnys. What is your relationship with the various Federal
agencies? Start with DEA because we have been talking about
narcotics.

Mz, Carranan. We find the same thing is happening, that there
has been an improvement in the relationship between Federal agencies
and my own. It is a job that you really have to work at. It has taken
quite some time to do it. I think that now the level of cooperation is
so much better than it was, say 3 or 4 years ago. I think a lot of that
credit has to go to the individual detective who starts that ball rolling
with the 1 to 1 relationship.

Quite honestly, if you got the chiels and the top administrators
out of the way and leave the working men alone, you can probably do
a better job. We don’t like to admit that. That is really the truth.
There are some identity problems that some administrators have
that they really need credit.

My personal philosophy is if you are in the Federal agency, if you
will at least mention the Fort Lauderdale police helped you in this

-
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investigation, that makes owr people happy enough. As far as DEA
goes, an awful lot of credit has to go to Mr. Pete Bensinger. I think
Peter has done a magnificent job of trying to turn this thing around
and to try to improve relationships.

Just recently, Senator Nunn if you will recall, T attended a meeting
that Mr. Bensinger called of all the local administrators to try and
eliminate some ol the problems that exist. In my own particular city,
when the new Federal building opens, we will have five DEA agents
assigned solely to Fort Liauderdale. In the interim, we have had two
DIEA agents assigned to our office. We have leased them some office
space and phone lines and we have had two people woerking with us.
This has helped the relationship between agencies,

Customs also leases space from us. So we have the interrelationship
between Customs and police, the interrelationship between our nar-
cotics investigators and DEA, but you really have to work at and
spend so much time building up this trust and confidential ability to
trust each other that you waste an awful lot of time that could be
spent working on cases.

I think the Federal agencies have got to realize that there are many
good municipal police agencies who really have as much expertise or
knowledge and are just as good as any one of those Federal agencies,
the same is true on the State level. Until this feeling starts to permeate
itself through the law enforcement community, we are going to have
backbiting.

Mr. Avustiv. That has got to come from the top. The Federsl
Isaeople have to be told. I think it evolves. We had an Attorney General

axbe about 4 years ago. All of a sudden he got a lot better. Therefore,
we know that it can be done.

I would echo what the chief said. The DEA has not failed to respond
to a request made by the staff prosecutors and law enforcement people
working for the statewide grand jury. We have made a major effort in
the narcotics. They have been very helpful. Internal Revenue dis-
appeared. I haven’t seen them in a couple of investigations for 2 or
3 years. I don’t know what happened.

Senator CriLes. They are just gone. They are not on the scene
anymore? :

Mr. AusTiN. We used to have a good relationship.

Senator Nunxn. We have done everything possible to turn that
around. I have had the head of the IRS before the subcommittes and
cited example after example of why they weren’t doing their job.

IRS have become shellshocked after this situation in Miami. Critical
articles have appeared in the paper, and some of our colleagues in
Congress, and socme organized groups are raising Cain with them.

They have backed up; they have gone iu & foxhole. They have got
their helmets down; they are on the defensive completely in the orgn-
nized crime area. I don’t know anybody short of the President of the
United States that can turn it around.

I think at some point this country has got to decide whether we
are going on the oflensive against organized crime or whether we are
going to be on the defensive against criticism of law enforcement.

We are on the defensive now. I think law enforcement is still on the
defensive, particularly at the Federal level. Somehow it has got to
turn around. I think the public mood is turned around.
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T am not sure the public mood was ever in the position that has
been alleged. But if it was, I think it has turned around. But law
enforcement at the Federal level is still on the defensive in many
cases. It is not the fault of individual law enforcement officials, the
tone has got to be set at the top. You can’t be backing up all the time
and still get the job done.

I know of no one who has been more frustrated with this than the
individual Internal Revenue Service agents, many of whom know
things that could be done, but their hands are tied. It is not their
fault. This is definitely coming from the top.

Senator CriLes. What about relationships with the FBI?

Mr. CarrasaN. Again, I have to speak from my own personal
viewpoint. Our own personal relationship with the FBI has always
been an excellent one.

We have a resident agency office in Fort Lauderdale and the
cooperation from them particularly on our organized crime activity
has been a good one. We had a major case going that took well over
1} years to investigate.

During that 1) years we had an agent assigned to our detective
division by the local office to work that case with us because of the
involvement in some Federal violations. So our own personal rela-
tionship has been a good one.

Again, I anxiously await to see what Director Webster’s posture is
going to be. Director Kelley was a great one for cooperation with local
law enforcement. We have had no personal problems in that particular
area, whether it be our own local office or the Miami office.

Senator CmiLes. How about Customs? You have already said.
What about Strike Force?

Mr. Carranan. The Strike Force has been a situation where we
have had a mixed bag. The biggest problem that we have had with
the Strike Force is a lack of timely response to a request for assistance.

I don’t know of any real case where we didn’t finally get some help
fléom them. But there has been a difficulty sometime in the timeliness
of if,

Again, we get faced with the problem of priority, what we feel is top
priority they might not. Until we can get some mutual agreement on
something really importans to all of us, that may continue to be a

roblem. But in terms of the overall effort it has been slow but it has
een there. )

Mzr. AvsTiN. Senator, the Strike Force concept, I don’t thinlk there
has been a major organized crime case made in the United States in
50 yelars that has been made with the law enforcement people working
together.

Tom Dewey, in New York, started it, where they just sat down and
pulled it off together. They had the clout, the subpena power, the
grand jury, that now wire intercepts, that type of thing, that they

ave now.

I think the concept of the immunity for prosecution and law en-
forcement is sound. Just everybody says we just don’t have enough

h)
help.

kanow that is sort of like crying wolf. Law enforcement is spread
much too thin. We don’t have the prosecuting sources to put in south
Florida to make a successful cohesive effort against organized crime.

n
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We Illeed more prosecutors to put in to help these law enforcement
people.

But State prosecutors need more help. If we could put 15, 16, 18
prosecutors in to work with organized crime full time, working with
the Chief, working with Bertucelli, working with the Miami PD, we
could move this thing forward by lightning. We don’t have the
prosecutorial horses right now to get the job done.

Senator Cminps. What cases did you send to the Strike Force?
Do you get reports on them?

Mr. CarzanaN. We have had several cases that we have at least
discussed. What happens with a municipal agency, it gets involved in
cases that goes well beyond the city limits and ends up being either
a case of local, State, or Federal prosecution or sometimes aﬁ three.

We have to make a determination of which is the best way to go.
That involves sitting dewn with your own prosecutors to see if you
are going to go State charges on conspiracy, or whether you are going
to go Federal cases, We discussed the Farese case with the Stiike Force.

t Jidn't go the way we wanted it to go. We felt it should have gone
under the RICO statutes because we felt that the case was there.

But that would have been a long time-consuming investigation,
very difficult. We think it would have been a successful one in time.

There was a philosophical disagreement. So they pursued the
Farese investigation {rom a narcotic angle. It was much quicker, the
indictment came back quicker, but I would still like to some day try
it with the RICQ violation.

Senator CurLms. Do either one of you see any changes that we
should make in the RICO statutes? Are there other crimes that you
feel should be included? )

Mr. Austin. I think our States have copied it. It did copy it. Of
course we can’t go ex post facto. We have to wait to build cases
after October 1, 1977,

But I can’t think of any ofthand, where major changes need to be
made in the RICO statute. I think a recommendation, I am repeating
myself, a recommendation that good RICO causes aren’t going to be
made without adequate prosecution resources being put side by
side, working day in, day out; talking over, working and having a
community effort with law enforcement, no matter how many RICO
changes you make.

Senator Cmes. How about training for both your prosecutors and
your investigators? We are now talking about more sophisticated
crimes; we are talking about some of the white-collar crimes; we are
also talking about conspiracy causes under the RICO statute.

Do you feel that you have adequate resources, or that we do in the
State or locsl government, now for the training, and is there the place
that you can get to send your prosecutoirs; how do we train our
prosecutors and our investigators?

Mr. Avstin. They are improving. LEAA put on a pretty good pro-
gram. The problem 1s, the ones you have got is backed up against the
wall prosecuting and the guy can go 5,000 felonies, 60,000 misde-~
meanors; you can't break the people loose to go get training.

We are reacting instead of acting. We are not proactive. We are
reacting too much. The answer to the training, it is better than 1t
was, but I think it is a part of the problem.
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Senator, you mentioned white-color crime a minute ago. Can I go
back to that for 1 second?

Senator CHirEs. Yes, sir. : :

Mr. AusTiv, If somebody picks up the message, it might help ono
elderly person. But in our looking at economic crimes, white-collar
crime, which we define as cheating, stealing, lying, basically is what
it is, that the land frauds, the manulacturing efforts that they sell
people to produce a home. ) o

They will sell you a product if you will give us, buy $10,000 worth
of materials, almost invariably the elderly arve the victims of these
things. They are suffering from inflation and they see a 15-percent
return in the land fraud, 12-, 14-, 15-percent return.

If anyone, and these things are organized and they are sophisticated,
but I don’t think there is anybody that is hit harder in our society
in these schemes, locking at the land frauds and everything, than the
elderly.

If tiey would iust think before they take their money out of a good
sound lending institution, I think it would save them an awful lot of
grief. .
~ Senator CrLEs. Trying to get that information and to keep that
information out there to people I know is tremendously important.

Mr. Austin. That is my only focus of making the statement, hoping
somebody would heed it.

Senator CuiLes. During the course, Mr. Austlin, of your investi-
gations of the statewide grand jury, have you received any informa-
tion that organized crime has tried to penetrate casino gambling?

Mr. Ausrin. I have spent considerable amount of time, probably
15 hours or more, with Federal inmate prisoner, John Piazza. I talked
with Piazza at great length, when I say here, what I say Piazza said,
from what Piazza said to the grand jury and what he said outside
the grand jury.

I can’t disclose what he said in the grand jury room, but I have
talked to him both places, obviously, in and out of the grand jury
room.

John Piazza told me that he did meet with Meyer Lansky, a man
named Dimus Covello, a fellow named Joe “Scootch,” they call him
Joe Scootch. I think his name is Indelicate, if I am pronouncing it
correctly, and he gave me the name of Sam DeCalvacante, and a
fellow named Malnick, that they met in the fall of 1974,

I recognize some of these names as organized crin:s people who
have been identified in the past.

In answer to your question, I would say that our investigation in
discussing it with Piazza was that they had a meeting at a place
called the Forge Restaurant in the fall of 1974, and discussed Piazza,
who at that time had not been convicted in Florida and held two
permits in Florida; one as a contractor and one connected with racing,
1 believe it was, and so forth, to front the casino, or one or more
CasInoes. )

They discussed, according to Piazza, the ways to make money out
of the casinos, the skimming operations which I think I understood
for the first time when he explained to me, discussed .the fact that
large profits were made from contracts through the services to casinos,
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such as the linen, food, garbage, janitorial services, and so forth,
which showed the reduction in profit, but showed huge profits to the
people who provided the services to these contracts.

Piazza told me that those things were discussed at this meeting.
He told me that the meeting did take place in the restaurant and
suggested to him that he front one or more of these casinos, which
they hoped would operate in this area, this section of the Stote.

Senator Curues. The subcomunittee stafl has developed some of that
same information in an interview with John Plazza and William Gal-
linaro, of the subcomnmittee staff, conducted that interview.

I think it might be proper if we could swear William Gallinaro in
here il his interview does corroborate what Mr. Austin has said.

Senator Nunn. Mr. Gallinaro, would you please come forward? Be-
fore you sit down, would you hold up your right hand?

Do you swear the testimony you will give before this subcommittee
will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help
you God?

Mr. Garuvaro. I do.

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM B. GALLINARO, INVESTIGATOR,
PERMANENT SUBCOMMITTEE ON INVESTIGATIONS

Senator Nunn. Mr. Gallinaro, you are a staff member of this
committee?

My. GALLINARO. Yes, sir.

Senator Nun~. How long have you been here?

Mr. GALLINARO. Approximately 8% to § years.

Senator NuvN, What year did you come to the subcommittee staff?

Mr. GarLuiNARO. 1970 or 1971; T am not sure.

Senator Nuxny. What is your job?

Myr. GarriNaro. I am a staff investigator, and prior to coming here
I spent 15 years investigating organized crime throughout the country.

Senator Nunn. Who did you work for belore?

Mr. Garrinvaro. The Department of Justice and the New York
State Crime Commission.

Senator Nunn., You have been investigating the overall ares of
organized crime in south Florida with Mr. Adkinson and others?

Mr. GALLINARO. Yes, sir.

Senator CmiLzs. Who is John Piazza; what is his background?

Mr. GALLINARO. Senator, John Piazza has relatives that were mem-
bers of organized crime. I gained this information from my personal
investigation and other information I received from law enforcement
agencies.

His cousin is Eddie Coco, 8 “capo’ or captain in the late Lucchese
family, and he had an uncle, now deceased, by the name of Sabella,
who was & member of organized crirae. Therefore he did have that type
of credentials.

_ Senator Caines. How is it that he would be at such a meeting?

Mr. Ganuvaro. I put that question to Mr.- Pigzza when [ inter-
viewed him, I believe, on October 5, 1978. He said one reason was be-
cause of what I just mentioned concerning his relatives, Fe had that
type of credentials; the other was he was a good prospect to front
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.certain casinos because he already held a parimutuel license because
of his racehorses, and it would be no problem for him to get a casino
Ticense since he has already gone through the investigation.

Senator Cuires. Did he confirm at that time that there was a meat-
ing and, if so, when did the meeting take place, and who was there?

"Mr. Garzivano. Mr. Piazza stated that there was a meeting at the
Forge Restaurant in 1974 in the fall, and 'the people present were
Maeyer Lansky, Alvin Malnick, Joseph Covello, also known as Dimus
and a member of the late Carlo Gambino crime family, Joseph
Indelicato, also known as Joe Scootch, and & member of the lute
Carlo Gambine family,

By the way, that glmily is now the Dellacroce family and Joseph
Paterno, Gambino.

Sensator Curnes. What was the purpose of that nieeting now?

Mr, Gannmwaro. The purpose was to discuss the possibility, if
casino gambling was approved in the State of Florida, of using their
influence and moneys to maka profits from the gambling.

Senator Crrrzs. This was prior to an attempt to put casino gambling
on the referendum back in 1974?

Mr, Garuivaro. Yes. Senator, may I add there was another person
who was supposed to be at that meeting but was unable to attend,
according to Piazza, and that was Santo Trafficante. According to
Piazza, the reason he did not attend was that he was under heavy
surveillance at that time. ‘

Senator Cumirs. How many casinos did the group intend for
Mr. Piazza to buy?

Mr. GarLuiNARo. According to Piazza thoy were talking, to start off
with, these were his words, approximately two or three.

Senator Cuires. How much money was to be involved?

Mr. Garrivaro. Twenty to twenty-five million dollars.

Senator CurLes. Where was that to come {rom?

Mr. Garrinaro. According to Mr. Piazza, it was to come from the
banks in the Cayman Islands and from the Florida banks.

Senator CmivEs. How were profits supposed to be made out of
this venture?

Mr. Garuivaro. According to Mr. Piazza, it was going to come
from skimming; he stated that he was told how to do this; also from
the catering of the casinos; linen; garbage pickup; all of this stuff.
"They were going to control that,

; Sennit‘c?)r CaiLEs. Did he tell you anything how the skimming was
to work

Mr., Gavrivaro. He went into that briefly. He said that he was
told that the first count was the most important count in the casino,
and whatever had to be taken off the top would have to be done at
that time, on the first count.

Ho said also that during the hours the casino would be operating,
they would make a pickup approximately every 3 or 4 hours. One of
the pickups would just not appear on the records.

Senator CrriLes. Yau say Sam DeCalvacante was at that meeting?

Mr. Garnivaro. Yes. I don’t know if I mentioned his name prior.
He was there.

Senator Caines. Who is he?

Mr. GarriNaro. The boss of the New Jersey crime family.
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Senator Cuines, When did you interview Mr., Piazza?

Mz, Gaxuinaro. On October 5, 1978,

Senator Cmirms. Mr. Austin, during tie time that you have de-
briefed or had used Piazza as a witness before the grand jury, have
you had a chance to make a judgment as t& his credibility? Whether
he is credible as a witness or not?

Mr. AusTiv. Yes, sir. I have spent quite a bit of time with John
Piazza, I think it appeared at one time, perhaps here in Miami, that
I was having some disagreement with Janet Reno and her office on
Piazzn and it was not at all.

We have had some discussions on how to proceed. You get two
lawyers together to discuss those things vigorously at times, but we
agreed in the final analysis that we were proceeding properly.

Janet is doing a tremendous job and she is really confributing to the
cifort, real effort, I think. I just put that out, because Senator, there
waa o case that came out of the original contact with Piazza, came out
of south Florida since he was operating here.

In answer to your question, Senator, 1 have spent a number of hours
with many, many hours with him. I have been conned before. I don’t
think I am being in this instance. I have talked to law enforcement,
people that I have complete trust in that, and rely on.

They agree with my assessment of the situation; the law enforce-
ment people that have been ‘“working Piazza,” quote unguote.

I have checked out things that he has told me that I could check out,
such as the attempt to build a major hotel in downtown Jacksonville.
I happened to be general counsel of the city when that was being
discussed.

I knew these facts are in order. He coudn’t have known unless he
was there. He has told us things about the ontrack bookmaking that
were totally accurate. It has established in recent days as being
operating just as he described it to us.

I would say that basically, to my mind, additionally he has not—
he is certainly bright. He is i prison but he is not dumb.

Senator CuiLms. Have you or your agents ever had an opportunity
to polygraph, subject him to a polygraph examination? )

Mr. AusTiy. Yes. Let we say that along the line, that being bright,
he knows that in a split second we would prosecute him for perjury. He
can see some light at the end of the tunnel in the sentence that he is
now serving. I don’t know what his motive would be to sit down and
lie to me under oath, knowing full well we could corroborate and prove
the lie, we would prosecute for perjury.

I don’t know what his motive would be to lie to me, or others. I
don’t know. So the answer is the motive gives him some additional
credibility.

e did pass, he has been around two unrelated, by two unrelated
and qualified polygraph operators, examiners, and they, both on
questions put to him, both told me and reported to me that it was
unequivocal that it was truthful about the questions put to him.

Senator Cuines. This particular instance was not put to him in a
polygraph exam, was it? ‘

Mr. AusTiy, No, sir. We were in o different criminal investigation at
the time, but I think the polygraph results go to his credibility to some
extent.
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Senator Curnes. What does John Piazza’s report of the 1974 meeting
with Lansky and others mean? How important is this information?

Mr, Avstiv. It would indicate that the intelligence reports that
came out of a meeting in Mexico, in 1969-~70, that Lansky and the
people met down thers, discussed pushing for casino gambling in
Miami Beach and Atlantic City, would give, those raw intelligence
credibility. I don’t know.

1t just appears to me that they are just a group of vultures in the
wings hoping for it to open up for them. They will come through then.

Senator Curnes, This is 1974. This isn’t this particular current
election. So we can’t say this meeting took place here, but tell me if
the casino gambling passes on November 7, what do you intend to do
about, for example, Piazza’s statement as the head of the statewide
grand jury? ,

What do you intend to do if we have passage of it?

Mr, AustiN. Senator, there is not very much other than in the
report, that the grand jury can report, obviously sitting down, talking
about this, the statute would have run, all I can do would be to advise
the legislature, the Governor at the conclusion as prosecutors, that
we have reached and seek as vigorously as possible, the laws to keep
it from happening and the prosecution and law enforcement resources
to prevent it from happening, and ?olice it once it starts.

I know it will sound self-serving fo say it is a coincidence I am here.
I had no idea these hearings would be held, I have been speaking
?gainst casino gambling which have nothing to do with my testimony
187e.

I think, personally, whatever sources the State gets out of casino
gambling would be necessary to plow back into policing the system
to keep these thugs from taking it over.

Senator Curnms. What kind of problems do you see, Chief, that
would be posed in Fort Lauderdale with the passage of the casino
gambling?

Mr. C'avvanan. I would have an immediate fiscal problem. I would
have to again evaluate the goals and objectives of my department {or
the coming year. I would have to establish new priorities.

I would have to put increased emphasis on the attendant problems
of legalized casino gambling, and I would start making immediate
preparations for a mid-year budget review because I would need sub-
stantially more people in that organized crime unit, and in patrol
operations.

I would need substantially mere people in the patrol division for
the attendant problems that surround the area of organized casino
gambling, such as muggings, strong-arm robbery, that would go on.

If my city was unable to provide those funds for me, the other
alternative I would have would be to cut some services, because I
would at that point have to establish new priorities.

Mr, AuvsmiN. You would see, I believe, il it passed, Senator, a
tremendous increase in the other types of criminal activity. I thmk
it is established: narcotics, prostitufion, the other types of criminal
activity. You are going to need more street police.

Senator Nunn. Mr. Austin, let me ask a couple of questions of you
and Mr. Gallinaro about this 1974 meeting.
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As T understand it, the circumstances of this meeting were related
to you by John Piazza in oral conversation. Is that right?

My, AusTin. Yes. sir,

Senator Nunn. Did you ever talk with him?

Mr. Austiv, Yes, I talked to him,

Senator Nunn, You talked to him personally?

Mur, AusTiv. Yes.

Senator Nunn. Did you ever attempt to verify or investigats that
1974 meeting?

Mz, Avstin, You are getting awlully close, Senator. Yeg, it is con-
tinuing. I would rather stay away from that.

Senator Nunwn, It is continuing?

Mr., Avustiv. Yes,

Senator Nunn. Let me ask you a question, Mr. Gallinaro, When
«did you interview Piazza about the 1974 meeting?

Mr. Garnivaro. October 5, 1978.

Senat?or Nunn, In the course of that interview, was anybody else
present

Mr. Gannivaro. Yes, Investigator Larry Finks.

Senator Nunn, Of this stafl?

Mr. Garnmvaro. Yes, siv i

Senator Nuny, Mr, Finks was present. Who did the interviewing?
You or Mr. Finks?

Mr. Garnivaro. I guess T asked most of the questions.

Senator Nuny., Was anybody else present?

Mr. Garuvaro, No, siv.

Senator NuNN. Where (lid the interview take place?

Mz, Ganuivaro. In New York City.

Senator Nunn. Was Mr. Plazzn under oath?

Mr. Garrinaro. No, sir. ) .

é\'en&%or Nuny. Did he ever submit any kind of affidavit on this
subject )

Mr, Garuvaro. No, the interview was conducted on tape with his
consent. ‘

Senator Nuwn. Do you have a copy of the tape?

Mr, Garuivaro. Yes, sir,

Senator Nunn. Did that tape go into other matters also?

Mr. GarrLiNaro, Yes, sir, .

Senator Nunn. I would like a copy of that tape to be admitted as
a sealed exhibit because it does relate to many other matters pertinent
to this overall investigation.

[The tape referred to was marked ‘Txhibit No. 567 {or reference and
is retained in the confidential files of the subcommittes.] = .

Senator Nunn, Did you make any investigation of this allegation
by Piazza? : .

Mr. GarnLiNaro. Yes, sir. I went out to interview the people that
he stated were present at that meeting.

Senator Nunn. Iow many of them did you interview?

Mr. Gavnivaro. I interviewed Sam DeCalvacante with the as-
sistance of the Organized Crime Buresu of the Dade County Depart-
ment of Public Safely.

Senator Nuny, Where and when did that interview take place?
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Mr. Garnivaro. That interview took place at the condominium
where Mr. Sam DeCalvacante lives.

Senator Nunn, Where does he live? Is it in Miami, in Florida? We
don’t need the address.

Mr. GaruiNaro. It is in Miami.

1Sel}?&’oor Nunn. Was anybody present when that interview took
ace
P Mr. GaruiNaro. Yes, Sgt. John Waymire, of the Organized Crime
Bureau of Dade County.

Senator Nuny. What was the result of that interview?

Mr. Ganrivaro. Senator, I would like to explain that. Mr. De-
Calvacante drove up in front of the condominium. Sgt. Waymire
and I were standing outside. Wo observed Mr. DeCalvacante get
out of his car and walk towards the doorman who usually picks up-
his car. As we approached him, he appeared to be getting some kind
of an attack.

We assisted him into the lobby and he sat down.

Senator NunN. You don’t mean he was acting as if you were at-
tacking him?

Mr. GaruiNaro. No, he was getting some kind of seizure. That is
what it was. We settled down and told him to take it easy. We in-
formed him that his name may be mentioned at these hearings. We
offered him an opportunity to respond if he wished, to whatever was
going to be said about him. He showed no desire to respond. He told
us he had just returned from his doctor for treatment. He gets treat-
ment 7 days a week.

Senator Nunw. Did you ask him about this——

Mr. Gavuinaro. About this meeting? e never gave a direct
response except to say that, if you want me to say what he said, sir.

Senator Nunw. I want to know what question you asked him fivst.
Did you ask him whether he——

Mr. Gavuivaro. If he was at a meeting at the Forge Restanrant
in 1974.

Senator Nunn. What was his reply?

Mr. Gannivaro. He never did give a direct reply. Every time I

ut the question to him, he went into something else, except for the
fact to say that he thought gambling would ruin the State and America
and he was for Ameriea.

Senator Nunn. He thought gambling would be bad?

Mr., GarLiNaro. Yes. He said just like in Atlantic City, the wel-
fare roles would go higher, and only a few people are going to make
money off the thing,

Senator Nunn. Did you have occasior: to interview anybody else
who was allegedly at that meeting?

Mr. GarLuiNaro. Yes, sir. I interviewed Joseph Indelicato, known
as Joe Scootch.

Senator Nuny. Where did that interview take place, and when?

Mr. GALLINARO. Senator, I don’t have my report in front of me here.
That interview took place on October 22, 1978, at approximately
11:25 a.m. )

Senator Nun~. What I want to knovw specifically is did you ask him:
the question about whether he attended that 1974 meeting?

r. GALLINARO. Yes, sir; I did.
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Senator NunN. What was the response?

Mr. Ganrivaro. He didn’t care to want to respond to us, Senator,.
He didn’t care to talk to us,

Senator Nuwn. He didn’t acknowledge it?

Mr. Garrinaro. No, sir.

Senator Nunn. He didn’t deny it or admit; is that right?

Mr. Garrinaro. Thatis correct.

Senator Mounw. Tell us who else you interviewed.

Mr. Garuinaro. Dominick Paterno, on October 22, 1978, I am:
sorry, October 23, actually we were at the premises on 2 days. We:
couldn’t catch him on the 22d. We got him on October 23.

Senatgr Nunwn. Did you ask him whether he attended that 1974
meeting

Mpr. Gantinaro. Yes, sir, I did, He said he had been at the Forge-
Restaurant one time in his life. I asked him when and he said 4 years.
a2o. .

I said that would have made it 1974. He said, I guess so. I asked
when. He said he couldn’t remember if it was in the winter or fall.

Senator Nunw. Did he recall the meeting?

Mr. Gavrinaro. No, sir.

Senator Nunn. Did he deny the meeting?

Mr. Gavuivaro, Yes, sir.

Senator Nunn, He said he had been there one time?

Mr. Ganuivaro. Yes.

Senator Nuxn. He denied having participated in this meeting?

Mr. GaLLiNARo, Yes, sir.

Senator Nuxw. Did you interview Mr. Covello?

Mr. GatniNaro., Yes, sir,

Senator Nun~. When did that interview take place?

Mz, Ganuinaro. On October 22, 1978, ab approximately 10:35 a.m.

Senator Nunn. Did you ask him about that 1974 meeting?

Mz, GarniNaro, Senstor, I must correct myself. That was October
23. I have been there twice and I see the date on top was October 22.
He was not home. I did interview him on the 23d.

Senator Nunw. Did you ask him about that meeting?

Mr. Garuinaro. Yes, Senator.

Senator Nunn. What was his response?

Mr. GaruiNaro. He did not respond, Senator. He had his attorney-
on the phone. His attorney requested that I put no guestions to M.
Covello, and I did not.

Senator Nun~. Did you interview Mr. Malnik?

- Mr. GaLuinaro. No, sir. I attempted to several occasions. I was
informed that Mr. Malrik was out of town, possibly in the city of”
New York. o

Senator Nuxn. So you never interviewed him?

Mr. Ganrinaro, No, sit.

Senator Nunn. You never had a chance to ask him that question?

Mr, Gartuivaro. No, sir,

Senator Nunn. Did you interview Meyer Lansky?

Mr. Garuinaro. 1 attempted to interview Moyer Lansky and I
was informed Meyer Lansky was also out of the State and in the city-
of New York. )

Senator Nunn. So you never interviewed him?

Mzr. Garunaro. No.
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Senator Nunn. So you never had anyone that specifically acknowl-
edged that the meeting took place other than John Piazze?

Mr. Garuivaro. That is correct, sir. :

Senator Nux~n. You had some that didn’t answer the question,
some you did interview and some that denied it. Is that right?

Mr. Garrinaro. Yes, sir; that is exactly right.

Senator Nunyn. Mr, Gallinaro, did you run across any evidence
that organized crime is involved in the current campaign on the
casinos, one way or the other?

Mr. Garvuivaro. Senator, except information supplied by confi-
dential sources which is uncorroborated.

Senator Nuxwn. You don’t have any corroborated evidence?

Mr. Garnnivaro. Not at this time.

Senator CuiLes. I think we might want to quickly put on Larry,
Mr. Chairman—I think we might put on Larry Finks just for a
moment, if we might.

Mr. Finks, would you take the stand? I think, Mr. Chairman, if
wa swear him.

Senator Nunn. Mr. Finks, if you would hold up your right hand.
Do you swear the testimony you will give before this subcommittee
will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help
you God?

Mr. Finks. T do.

TESTIMONY GF LARRY L. FINKS, CAPTAIN, U.S. PARK POLICE

Senator Nunn. State your name.

Mr, Fings. Larry L. Finks.

Senator Nun~. Who do you work for?

Mr. Finks. I am employed with the Department of Interior, on
detail with the subcommittee.

Senator Nuxwn. You are detailed to this subcommittee?

Mr. Finks. Yes.

'Sen%tor Nunn. How long have you been detailed to this subcom-
mittee?

Mr. Finks. Since February of this year.

Senator Nuxn. Have you been working on this investigation, the
scope of which we have been discussing the last 2 days?

Mr. Finks. Yes.

Senator Nuny. Working with Mr. Gallinaro?

Mr. Finks. Yes.

Senator Cuirms. You are familiar with the testimony Mr. Gallinaro
just gave in regard to the interview with John Piazza?

Mz. Fivgs. Yes.

Senator CriLes. Were you present when that interview took place?

Mr. Finxks. Yes, sir.

Senator CHiLzs. Is your recollection the same as Mr. Gallinaro’s in
regard to the answers Mr. Piazza gave, and you did take a tape of that
conversation, is that correct?

Mr. Finks. Yes, sir.

Senator Cuines. That tape would reveal what Mr. Gallinaro has
said in regard to Mr. Piazza's testimony of what took place in the
meeting in 1974°?
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Mr. Fings. Yus, sir, what I heard, as long as I was in here. I just
stepped out for a minute.

Mr, Sratner. Were you also present during the meeting with Sam
DeCalvacante?

Mr. Fivks. Would you repeat that, sir?

Mr. SrarLEr. Were you also present with Mr. Gallinaro during the
interview of Sam DeCalvacante?

Mz, Finks. No, sir, I wasnot

Senator Nunw. Thank you, Mr. Finks.

Mz. Gallinaro, Mr. Finks, I don’t think we have any other questions
on this at this point.

Senator Nunn. We will put those interviews in a sealed exhibit and
will appropriately number them as sealed exhibits for the record.

{The documents referred to were marked “Exhibit Nos., 57A-57G"
for reference and are retained in the confidential files of the sub-
committee.]

Senator CurLes. In testimony before the subcommittee in August,
Mzr. Austin, law enforcement officials have said that corruption of
public officials is & vehicle for organized crime.

I would like to ask you both whether you agree with that statement.

Mr. Austin. Organized crime still goes to the soft underbelly of
society, the victinﬁess—type crime, the victim volunteers, narcotics,
gambling, prostitution, pornography.

They go to those types of activities where the victim comes in and
consents. All of those are victimless crime; all of them organized crime;
people need a market, They need to make; they need to sell their wares
and they need to sell it on g volume.

In my judgment, those traditional forms of organized crime activi-
ties which are still the big money makers of organized crime, gambling,
narcotics, prostitution, narcotics, and loan sharking and, in my judg-
ment, they can’t operate on a large scale in any community, those
types of activities can’t operate on a large scale, on a long-term
basis in any community without some segment of the governmental
structure.

So T would say that organized crime and public corruption do
interface.

Mr. Carnaman. T would agree with Mr. Austin’s statement. There
are some very subtle ways in which they can affect law enforcement,
subtle ways in which they can affect prosecution. Among those subtle
ways are the gentle application of pressure to city officials, not to fund
either the local police agency or the prosecutorial agencies.

There can be subtle pressures as to what should be the real prierity
type of crime for & community to be investigating. It is rather insidious
and very gentle but it is very effective. 1 think there has got to be
some protection for police chiefs in this country to protect against
becoming victims of political whim, victims of subtle pressure from
organized crime.

My suggestion is we not have total tenure and immunity, but I
think there has got to be protection for dedicated law enforcement
officials, dedicated prosecutors, so that pressure can’t be brought to
bear to just summarily dismiss them from the job.

When you get into the area that you start conducting investigations,
that start to touch the pillars of the community, or start to touch
public officials, the pressure can get pretty unbearable.
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I can tell you that it gets real rough. Sometimes you survive it;
~si)1metimes you don’t. It can get pretty ornery, and the pressure is
there.

Senator Nunw. Chief Callahan, Mr. Austin, I want to thank you
both for coming. I think you have given us a great deal of assistance.

Mr. Statler may have questions. I will have to go to take a phone call.
Before I leave, I want to express my personal appreciation to both
-of you.

Chief Callahan, not only have you helped us in testifying here
today, but also your cooperation for a long time with our subcom-
mittee has been splendid.

We appreciate your cooperation, and we hope you will convey our
-expression of thanks to all of your staff.

Mr. CarparaN, Thank you.

Senator Nunn. Mr. Austin, we appreciate very much your testifying.
I have heard a great deal about your excellent reputation. You have
‘got a tough job. We hope, to some degree, we will be able to help law
-enforcement in the coming months in Washington. ‘

Mr. Avstin. I thank you, Senator, for holding these type of hearings.
I appreciate it.

Mzr. Statier. Two brief questions: The first is directed to both of
you. About 2 weeks ago, in a national news magazine, recently resigned
high Federal official, Dr. Peter Bourne, once in charge of the Nation’s
-drug program for the White House, was quoted as saying, and I hope
I paraphrase him correctly, that with respect to coceine trafficking,
basically, there is not too much we can do about it as a government,
but that it is an activity that we don’t want to encourage.

By the same thinking, just as we have not succeeded with respect
to our law enforcement efforts regarding marihuana, he predicted we
probably wouldn’t be succeeding any better than we are right now
with respect to our law enforcement efforts dealing with cocaine.

It led him to conclude, therefore, that we might best consider not
Jegalizing cocaine in this country, just as he wouldn’t recommend
legalizing marihuana, but also not devoting too much in the way of
law enforcement to combating the trafficking in cocaine just as for
_years he recommended we shouldn’t with marihuana. He concluded
that rather than legalize it or establish it as a very high law enforce-
ment priority in this country, we probably ought to just continue the
way we have been doing. In effect, he recommended that we preserve
the status quo with respect to how the Federal Government deals
with cocaine and cocaine trafficking.

Do you have any comrnents on that?

Mr, AvsTix, I think if you follow that they will own us all, with the
profits they make off of it, if you don’t do something. I think it is a
copout. I think we can police it. We can. curtail it. We can’t eliminate
it, but we can greatly curtail it.

We can make it awfully difficult for them to operate and hurt them.
I think it is a copout to go, to legalize these type of drugs. I think
the sociologists, psychiatrists, tell us that every society has its drug,
dts national drug. Ours is alcohol.

I just don’t think we can afford two of them in this country. I
think we have got a duty to come down on this illegal activity. I
think it is harmful to society.
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‘Government and State has a responsibility in policing it; they
have a-duty to police it. Under the constitutional mandate, to main-
tain society, and I just couldn’t be more adamantly opposed to that
philosophy.

I think we can do the job if we get our act together.

Mr. Staruer. Chief?

Mr. Carrazan. Mr. Bourne has not been o friend to law enforce-
ment, The statement sounds like he was on funny weed himself at
the time he said it.

Mr. StatLER. Sorry?

Mr. Cavranan. Funny weed at the time he made the statement.
T think the statement is asinine. I think that Dr. Bourne for too long
exerted too much influence on the present administration. I think
that is why the priority got kind of screwed up.

I am happy to see him out of the way.

Mr. SraTLER. Finally, Mr. Austin, it has always been a great treat
for people in all areas of this country to come down to south Florida.
It is one of the most beautiful States and for years I believe the major
industry here has been tourism. Yet in recent news magazines and
newspaper articles, there has been speculation to the effect that
tourism has now been surpassed as Florida’s No. 1 industry by drug
trafficking.

Is there anything to indicate from your own investigations that
that statement is true?

Mr. Austiv. It is very difficult to put into the record figures,
pretty much speculation. A figure that our people, our professional
neople pub together, is about $4 billion flowing in the marketplace in

lorida a year in the drug trafficking.

I don't know how that relates. I am not familiar with the gross of
tourism. I doubt it comes up to that.

Mr, StaTLER. $4 billion in drug trafficking?

Mz, Avustin. That is the figure that has been given me. It is a big,
big business; $4 billion a year is almost as much as a State budget. So
it 1s an awful lot of money. But it is untaxed too. It must be $100
million with a $1 billion untaxed.

There is so much you can do with it, buy legitimate businesses. What
they are doing with their money, it is frightening. I think we will es-
tablish more RICO statutes in the future, which leads me to one more
thing, We don’t have enough. I know I don’t.

We need some pros on the white collar economic crime, tracking the
money, cash flow, more sophisticated investigative technicians. We
need some more auditors.

Mr, StarLer. Whether drug trafficking has surpassed tourism or
not, you would conclude that certainly cdollar for dollar, it’s one of
the major industries and probably is the very top industry in

Mr, Avustin. No question.

Senator Cuires. We would like to say that is more of & problem in
that industry because there are not too many people sharing in that
industry.

Mr. Avstin. Whatever it is, there is a lot of money involved, and a
tremendous cash flow. I suspect whether it comes out of Washington
on this trip, balance, cash, we put out weekly or monthly, I think if
they put it in the drug field, I think we are in a little worse position
than people realize.
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Senator Curnes. Thank you.
; 1I W\;ant to thank you; again add my thanks to both of you for your
elp here.
ur next witness will be Maj. Steve Bertucelli, who is in charge of
the Organized Crime Bureau of the Dade County Public Safety
Department.

The Organized Crime Bureau was created in 1969 by E. Wilson
Purdy, the director of the department. The OCB was created in re-
sponse to a growing presence of organized crime figures and activities
in the south Florida area. :

Today, the OCB has a staff of I understand over 100 supervisors.
and detectives.

Major Bertucelli, do you have Lieutenant Sommerhoff, Sergeant
Green, Sergeant Pearson; are they going to appear with you?

Major BerruceLL. Yes, I would like to have them come up front.

Senﬁtor Cuinzs. In the event they might be testifying, I will swear
you all,

Would you raise your right hands? Do you swear the testimony you
are about to give before the subcommittee will be the truth, the whole:
truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Major Berrvernrrr I do.

Lieutenant SommermOFE. I do.

Sergeant Grerw. I do.

Sergeant Prarson. I do.

TESTIMONY OF MAJ. STEVE BERTUCELLI, DIRECTOR, ORGANIZED
CRIME BUREAU, DADE COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC
SAFETY, ACCOMPANIED BY LT. ROY SOMMERHOFF, SGT. DAVID
GREEN, AND SGT. WILLIAM PEARSON

Senator Cuires. I want to express my personal gratitude and the
appreciation of Senator Nunn and the other subcommittee members
for the longstanding cooperation with the subcommittee and its staff
by the Organized Crime Bureau and the Dade County Public Safety
Department.

Since our inquiry began more than 1 year ago—even before that—
you and your staff of the Organized Crime Bureau have been of
extraordinary assistance to us. I remember when I was first #rying
to find out something about this myself, and I came down and you
all started educating me a little bit about the problems, and I hope
you will convey our thoughts and best wishes to Director Purdy.

The Public Safety Department and the Organized Crime Bureau
are each aud together examples that have been innovative and
effective local law enforcement efforts. You have every right to be
proud of the Organized Crime Bureau. We believe it is one of the
best organized crime intelligence units in the Nation.

Senator Nunn and I are personally and deeply grateful for your
personal interest and assistance in this inquiry and each member of
your staff has willingly provided the subcommittee with every cour-
tesy and needed assistance.

I want especially to note the tireless efforts of Sergeant Waymire
and Detective Lloyd Hough. They are fine officers; they are credits.
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not onlly to the Organized Crime Bureau but the law enforcement in
general.

“ While I today know that your testimony and those that you
brought with you will be a substantial contribution to the subcom-
mittee’s record, I would like to suggest that in a way your appearance
is also very symbolic.

You and the men of the Organized Crime Bureau and the depart-
ment in general represent the hundreds of thousands of men and
women who have dedicated their lives to law enforcement.

Major, I understand in the past few weeks the Organized Crime
Bureau has made some major seizures of narcotics. Could you tell
us about that?

Major BErrUcELLI. Yes, sir, we have. Let me make one point
clear. I often get kidded about this. I am not a member of the Mafia.
T am open, clear on that one. We have experienced some success in
this field because of the development of what we call a courier inter-
cept system.

Sergeant Pearson initiated this program. In the last couple of
weeks they seized over 83 pounds of cocaine worth about $18 million.
But what we found through the establishment cf this investigative
endeavor is that we are having an impact in suggesting that perhaps
we ave the cocaine capital of the United States; that the influx and the
movement of the shipment of cocaine coming into this country,
detected by the courier intercept program and with the limited
knowledge that we have, we impact approximately 45 different cities,
showing the Miami area, as a point of transshipment to other parts
of the country.

What we are finding just in the system of couriers, that much of
the cocaine is in fact moving through this community.

One other thing to note is that it all doesn’t leave here. Stash pads
are located at residences, and what we are finding in the whole co-
caine aren is more and more involvement, not only in the traditional
sense of organized crime, we are finding independent operators, we are
finding too many of our residents and citizens involved in the impact
of cocaine and drug trafficking.

We have found a number of deaths and violence rciated to it.
We are seeing the deterioration or involvement of people that normally
would not become involved in crime.

Perhaps I can ask Sergeant Pearson to describe what he found in
the courier intercept program and remind you that this is just one
{acet of cocaine investigation. I am not talking about the wiretapping
investigations or electronic surveillances, or the seizures in the area
of marthuana and illieit drugs. This is just one small program.

Senator CrLes. Thank you. )

Sergeant, is it 83 pounds that you seized?

Sergeant Prarson. Yes, sir. '

Senator Camrues. Isn't that just a huge amount of cocaine? How
many sort of bags does that break down into? The way it would go
down to the street level, I know everybody tossed around big figures.
That is like seizing a shipload or more than a shipload of marihuana,
83 pounds, would it not? '

Sergeant Pmarson. There is approximately J a gram of cocaine
in every street dosage unit. There is 28 grams in 1 ounce., So if
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you can start figuring, I am not very good at mathematics. I will
have to agree with you it is & tremendous amount of street dosage units
of cocaine seized at that particular time.

Senator Cuines. I will get somebody to multiply that out. So we are:
talking about 83 pounds times 16 ounces times 28 times 2?

Sergeant Prarson. Yes, sir.

Senator CurLes. Before we finish, I would like to get a number on
that. Go ahead.

Sergeant Prarsox. I think what has been significant, so far as
south Florida is concerned with this airport intercept program, is that
the intelligence that we have developed through the program, the
fact that south Florida does still remain the cocaine importation
capital of the United States, the fact that in that particular investiga-
tion we were involved in, which was just a 3-day investigation, but
what it showed is a well-organized, highly organized group of Latins
which is what we have to contend with here in south Florda in drug
trafficking, the Latin population.

It went as far as to, No. 1, recruit couriers from South America,
from Colombia, illegal aliens, bringing them into the country and

“actually setting them up with phony ID, clothing, and everything:
else in what we call “safe houses,” where they await instructions to-
where they are going to go, how much drugs they are going to take,
what part of the United States they will travel to.

The next phase would be arranging the shipment of cocaine from:
Colombia to the United States. Pending the airival of the shipment,.
they would send people up from Colombia to handle the distribution
of the shipment through the courier process. The people would have
arrived well before the shipment was destined to reach south
Florida. They would set up stash houses, places where the cocaine is-
to be stored, and once it has arrived and awsaiting its distribution
throughout the United States, the couriers would be told to go to
specific places and pick up suitcases or whatever it was that the
contraband was going to be used to be transported in.

They wouldn’t be told anything else, other than how much they
were going to be paid and where they were to deliver the cocaine to.
They would be provided expense money and in this particular situa~
tion, there was $3,000 a person plus their airline travel tickets to
wherever they were going.

I think the thing which is significant is that they were all told one
thing, that if they are caught, the worse thing that can happen to
them is they will be deported back to Colombia. So there is very
little fear of apprehension or of the law insofar as the United States.
is concerned.

I don’t think there is anything fearful or threatening about being
sent baﬁzk to the place where you are born and raised and came from
originally.

enator CHILES. You are imported here just for that purpose snd
I guess the risk of gain would be pretty good.

Sergeant Puarson. What it showed also was the impact that the

Latin population is having on the drug trafficking. The evidence that
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we seized at that one particular place indicates that in an apartment
house at one time, as much as between 100 and 200 pounds of cocaine
had been there and had been repackaged for distribution throughout
the United States there.

Senator Curnms. What is the street level value of one-half gram?

Sergeant Prarson. If my memory serves me right now, it is going-
for about $70 a gram. That would be ubout $35.

Senator CriuEs. When it is broken down into that half gram bag?

Sergeant Prarson. Yes.

Senator CrrLEs. You say that you can find where over 100 pounds
had gone through?

Sergeant Pearson. Through that one particular operation, and that
is only one of the many operations that we have here operating out of
south Florida.

Senator Cmines. Could you identify for us the States and cities?
Charles Keck yesterday told us about shipments of marihuana going
from Miami to Atlanta, Philadelphia, New Jersey, and Michigan. He
also delivered the cocaine from Florida to areas including Colorado,
Massachusetts, and Maryland.

Can you identify those States and cities to which you all are able-
to see where these drugs are transported out of the area?

Major Berrucerri. Yes. I have a copy which I have submitted as
an exhibit. I would like to have it entered in the record.

Senator Crrnms, Without objection, we will enter it in the record..

[The document referred to was marked ‘Eixhibit No. 58" for

relerence, and follows:]
ExniBir No. 58

MEMORANDUM

Date: October 19, 1978.

To: Steven Bertucelli, Major, Organized Crime Bureau.

From: J. E. Rafferty, Captain, Narcotics Investigation Section.
Subject: Activities—Airport Unit, Narcotice Inveutigation Section.

The Airport Unit of the,QOrganized Crime Bureau’s Narcotics Investigation
Section has seized in excess of 220 pounds of cocaine and 2,300 pounds of marituana
since its activation in 1977. These seizures resulted in the arrests of 157 different
individuals who were acting as couriers and attempting to board flights for other
cities within the Unifed States. A considerable number of these subjects were
enroute to a few select locations, which are identified as follows:

Cocalne Martijuana

N seized seized!

Destination Suhjects (pounds) (pounds)

Los Angeles. 49 8614 1,13534
San Frangisco, 14 2314 '136
New York 29 64 319
Denver. . 18 17 90
Atlanta _ 4 ? 20
Miscellaneous, Includes Dallas, Houston, New Orleans, etc. o o cvcaveauae 46 3y 583

Total 157 22134 2,32014

The Airport Unit developed a considerable amount of intelligence information
reference narcotics being shipped to various locations in the United States. This
information resulted in the arrest of 113 individuals and the seizure of more than
120 pounds of cocaine and 2,100 pounds of marijuana by various different police
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agencies, A considerable amount of these narcotics were shipped to a few locations,
which are identified as follows:

Cocaine Marijuana

. seized seized

Destination Subjects (pounds) .  (pounds)
Los Angeles. ... - 45 91 776
San Francisco Eedarmemmameccndenesnnanaanan————— 10 833 230
NEW YOTK e ccccccemcecccmccn e rssememarmnses e m e m e 12 3 302
Denver..... 5 5 180
Washington, D, 5 1 18
New Orleans... 4 144 101

Seattle. ... 3 -,

Atlanta. ...... amuemeemamsenzececmzaecoteseemecseen 3 114 14
Miscellaneous, includes Dallas, San Diego, Las VEgaS- cccencacunaconan- 26 634 553

(117 D . 113 12644 2,16125

The activities of o major heroin distribution ring were sharply curtailed through
the combined investigutive efforts of the Los Angeles Airport Unit and ours, These
investigations resulted in the arrest of 14 subjects and the seizure of 20 pounds of
almost pure heroin. ¢

‘%‘hl(lx estimated street value of the drugs seized by our Airport Unit is computed
as follows:

I @T0IN - o e e e e $6, 400, 000
COCRINE - w L e e 10, 608, 000
DMariBuana. o e e 1,047, 000

Nore.—When these drugs are cut further to street user doses, these figures wil
become at least tripled or quadrupled.

The street value of the drugs seized by other jurisdictions, while acting upon
intelligence supplied by our Airport Unit is estimated at $3,024,000.00 for cocaine
and $972,450.00 for marihuana.

Prepared by:

R. Lamonr,
Lieutenant, Narcotic Investigation Section.

|
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Senator Carues. Do you have a way of displaying that?

Major BerrucmLri. Yes. For example, Boston; New York; Wash-
ington, D.C.; Norfolk, Va.; Seattle, Wash.; Portland, Oreg.; we have
g&gl some up in Alaska. That is only part of the work they have been

oing.

Since the inception, we have seized in excess of 220 pounds of
cocaine. We have arrested over 57 different couriers. That 1s just one
facet of the organized group. :

We are talking about cocaine distribution, marihuana, because
this system is using the airways throughout the country and we ate
talking about airports. We refrain {rom describing in detail our opera-
tion because we have been successful and hope to keep it successful,
but I would like to enter that into the record.

Senator Crives. If someone will pick that up, that will be entered
as an exhibit in the record. I note we are talking about approximately
75,000 half-gram units out of that bust that you just made. The street
level price on that would be about $3,250,000 and with the prices
that you gave us. That was a 3-day operation, a 3-day intercept?

Sergeant PpArson. Yes, sir,

Senator CmiLes. From what we have seen and what you have
said, the success in the combined Federal, State, and local law enforce-
ment effort here in south Florida could have a tremendous impact
not, only in Florida, but all over the Nation. :

Major BerrucsLnt, I don’t think there is any question about that.
I think when you speak of the combined effort of Federal, State, and
local law enforcement, I think unfortunately the realities of law
enforcement today is that we speak ol coordination and we suggest
it occurs, but thatis lipservice.

In effect, what occurs in law enforcement is we are disorganized,
we are disjointed in our efforts, and we really don’t pull together
like we should. I think what is happening is you have too many
agencies that have too many jurisdictional responsibilities or different
policies; each moves in its own direction.

I think the IRS is a good example of that. The I'BI really has never
been particularly involved in the drug movement, and just recently
was included in the coordinated effort of the task force with DEA.
DEA has its own policy, but as to exchange systems or intelligence,
I would say that we have more success with local agencies, across this
country, with organizations like the LEIU or the Florida intelligence
unit. than we do within the establishment.

We speak of it, but in reality it is not working. One of the problems
that we need to be addressing in this area is to develop a concerted
effort, and T mean open the door and exchange intelligence that we
need ; and to work together. That is probably the most critical problem
that we are faced with.

Senator CuiLrs. You don’t feel now that you have that kind of
open door relationship?

Muajor Berrucennr. No. I do eredit individual agents within the
jurisdictions. We investigate a lot of our cases with combined Federal
agencies, We have had success on a limited basis, but when you spealk
of overall policy, or prccedure, it is restricted, and really is a barrier
1o efiective law oenlorcement.
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What is needed to be done is overcome that barrier and perhaps
look ub legislation or some real impact policy so that we can sit down
and make some progress and work together. We spend too much of
our time putting out fires because of lack of eooperation. ]

I am not blasting the local agents in this jurisdiction. I think part
of their problem comes from Washington, part of it is in the policy
level at Washington; it is inconsistent with the problems they are
faced with in this jurisdiction.

Senator Cmivms. So it is the bureaucracy and what happens in
regard to the overall policy as it comes down [vom Washington?

Major Berrucerii. I think you have to be looking at the level of
discretion allowed at the regional offices. They understand the prob-
lems of organized crime that exist within their community. There
is often an inconsistency in the position taken gt the Washington
level; perhaps decisions ave turned around or perheps too much con-
cern about the politics of an investigation rather than protecting the
public interest.

If they would decentralize perhaps at that level and they had the
discretion and they were able to open up the agency’s doors in terms
of inteltigence or information or share the use of equipment that one
ag(i,ncy would have, I think we would be in better shape than we are
today.

Itjirs too fragmented. It reads like a storybook, petty jealousy, lack
of information exchanged, too many sessions of notetaking and
nothing occurs. And I think we have to look realistically at it, because
the drug problem is impacting the State critically.

Senator Cmines, Bowdach when he was testilying said he and
others have used such laws as the Freedom of Information Act to
identily informants against them. Does the present administration
of the Freedom of Information Act cause you any concerns?

Major BerrucELri. Yes, it does. ,

Senator CuiLes. Arve you concerned that in cooperation with the
Federal officials, the names ol your informants might be released?

Major Berrucerri. It concerns me, the public revelations as to
testimony in the committee in the past with Bowdach to find that he
could receive more information as a subject of an investigation than
I can receive as a law enforcement agency. That is what occwred.

The other thing is the Freedom of Information Act is something,
what we are talking about here——

Senator Cuines. You have to become an expert on the Freedom
of Information like Bowdach so you can srite that out to get in-
formation from the Federal Government?

Major Berrucerrr. Exactly. Perhaps what I should do is use the
same access route he did and perhaps I could follow up on investiga-
tions. I have a concern for that. The other concern I think we ave
seeing is reluctance on the part of local law enforcement to pass on
information to the Federal agencies, particularly in the arvea of in-
telligence, because they understand that access by citizens, particularly
of intelligence or investigative information, may be revealed.

We are creating barriers by this intent to protect the individual
rights of the citizens, creating barriers for law enforcement.

What is happening is you are putting the block up. We are not
exchanging os effectively as we could. That is the most disastrous
piece of legislation that I have ever heard of.
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Senator Crrnes. We have been told that through the administra-
tion of the Privacy Act and in policy determinations the Internal
Revenue Service agents have been effectively withdrawn from the
law enforcement.

What has been your experiences and experiences of your
department?

Major BerruceLul, Qur experiences has shown that IRS is no
longer n viable agen~y in the fight against organized crime, We find
that they removed themselves from this position where they were
very effective. They were effective in the past and historically have
shown that perhaps they were the most successful.

I watched them emasculate several of their agents when they
dealt with public corruption back in 1973 and 1974. These agents
were doing an excellent job, knew what they were looking at, knew
the direetion they wore going in. They had a changs of policy; left
out in the cold, no backing from the agency.

Then there was a turnaround. They gulled away from the organized
crime effort, away irom the special offender narcotics program, and
in effect, what you have today, they will meet with you but they will
openly state it is against the law for them to provide information
that they have te a law enforcement agency, because it is a third-
degree Telony.

Senator Cuirrs., What types of gambling activities are legal in
the State of Florida¥

Major Berrvornni Essentially in Florida you have the parimutuel,
horse racing, dog racing. You have the jai alai. You have some forms
of bingo. That is essentially four forms in the State.

Senator Cumums. Has your organized crime bureau conducted in-
quiries into ench of these areas?

Major Berrucerut, Yes; we have. And some of the indications
we have found in these areas, that the influence of organized crime
has found its way into the legal establishments. Some of the experi-
ences we have had from 1973 on in the investigation of Lansky, and
I noted in listening to previous testimony about Lansky’s meeting
with some organized crime families in the Miami Beach ares, what
we found is ontrack bookmaking, illegal on-track bookmaking that at
times exceeded the handle of the track. -

Senator Cures. Explain to me how on-track—I have heard of
off-track bookmaking before. What is on-track bookmaking and how
in the world would it exceed the handle—When you say exceed handle
of the track, you mean it would exceed, more than the amount of
money bet through the windows?

Major Berrucnrnl. Yes, sir. The indications there, I would like
to have Sergeant Green address some of that as soon as I finish.

The high rollers, level of action with high rollers, even some of the
investigations we do with Piazza showed that he was capable of
manipulating the odds on the board at the track.

The high rollers, the bookmakers actually set up shop on the track
itself, They are involved with illegal operations and also involved
with work {rom a business viewpoint on the track and took the action
from the high roller.

The volume of action was in the $5,000 range; the $25,000 range.
Vé’hat I would like to do at this time is turn that over to Sergeant

reen.
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Senator Crinmps. $5,000 and $25,000 & bet?

Major BerruceLrr. A bet.

Senator Crives, Sergeant Green. .

Sergeant Green, The on-traci: bookmaker specializes and deals
only with very wealthy people that would not normally go to a race-
track if the bookmaker wasn’t there. They would call their bets into
Now York, Chicago, or somewhere, because they are talking about
betting possibly more than $2,000 a vace for 10 races every day;
carrying a great deal of money on their person, if they had to put
raoney up to do this typs of wagering.
 Therefore, the on-track bookmaker establishes a pattern of credit
for these customers. They bet each and every race, the entire period
of time they are there. They also bet on sporting events and anything
else that is going on in the country that normal bookmakers handle,
World Series, professional football, college football, basketball, what~
ever it is.

Our undercover activities have substantiated these allegations and
it is & multi-multimillion dollar operation.

Senator CuiLes. How much does the State of Florida get from a
track, from a bet that is made with an on-track hookie?

Sergeant Gruen. They get zero.

Senator CurLes. How much does the Federal Government get from
the cambling returns from someone who wins a bet or for the book-
maker, if he is the winner, if the person loses? What kind of income
taxes are paid on this?

Sergeant GreEN. My 8 years experience of working the bookmakers
in this area, it was proven to me that there is very little civic pride
among bookmakers and the people that bet with them, and they don’t
declare any of this money. There is zero money to the Government.

Senator Cuines. Again, one of the reasons in addition to not having
to carry a lot of cash to the track would be that if you win you don’t
have to report to the Government, where, on big bets, the tracks
themselves are supposed to make a report of the winners, are they
not, on & bet—what is it now, over $500 winner? What is the winner?

Sergeant GreEN. It is on odds of 300 to 1, you have to report all
wagers. There are many reasons why people bet with bookmalkers on
the track. One of them is that wagers made with a hookmaker on the
track does not affect the odds of the horse that is racing, whereas if
you go to the window, you automatically—through the parimutuel
system, totelators, everyliody that bets on a horse, the more money
that is bet on that particular horse the odds go down and there is a
smaller payoff on the horse.

People betting, say, $10,000 on a horse with a bookmaker will not
affect the odds and if the horse goes off at 5 to 1, he can win a sub-
stantial amount of money.

Take $10,000 and put it through a window on any parimutuel
establishment and you will knock the odds down to almost even
money,

Senator CrinEs. Have you recently made a case, or have you just
made some arrests in this regard?

Major Berrucernii, Yes. We ave reluctant to name them., We
arrested four in that determination, in an undercover operation,
where with the assistance of o Fedoral grant we had the capability to
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bet at the level we wanted to reach to makec the impact, we were
successfual.

We feel we finally made that inroad in terms of what we have seen
through the intelligence system over a number of years.

Mr. StaTieRr. If T can interrupt, you explained the advantages to
the bettor. What are the advantages to the bookmaker if he is giving
better odds than the parimutuel system?

Sergeant GrEEN. It is not better odds, sir. The odds that a book-
maker gives are track odds up to 20-to-1. Bookmakers won’t give any
higher odds than 20-to-1. But because of the large wagers that don’t
go through the parimutuel system and go directly to the bookmaker,
the odds don’t change. You don’t see a change in odds.

So if you are betting, say, $10,000 on a horse, 5-to-1, with the book-
maker, when that horse finishes and if you win, you will win 5-to-1 on
yvour $10,000 bet. Had you gone through the windows of the parimutuel
establishment your odds would no longer be 5-to-1. It would be even
money. Therefore, you are decreasing the amount of money you could
win by going through the windows.

Mr. StarrEr. Does the bookmaker take any action to protect him-
self further? He knows the odds would be lowered if these bets were
counted in the parimutuel system. Does he in turn do anything?

Sergeant Greux. Yes, sir, he will. This goes on daily. There are
races we have determined to be fixed. If a bookmaker picks up the
feeling or gets an inside tip that a race is being fixed, and he is holding -
a lot of money on that particular horse, or if he just feels like it on his
own, he himself can take the money that is being bet to him, slip it to
somebody that is in his organization. They, in turn, will slip it to other
runners and systematically bet the money into the windows, reducing
the odds. Then when the horse wins, they are paying back even money.

They use the totalizer system to protect themselves.

Senator Cuines. How in the world would anybody get any money
out of a bingo game? That is supposed to be a charity game.

Major Berrucerrr. I know what occurs there, I think. What hap-
pens is if you have a set up of commercial operators, and we found
indications in the New Jersey family, New York family, setting up,
in essence, a racket. They use the name of charity. They give it $50
a night. Their gross income or revénue from the operation would be
$1,500 a night. They may spend out $300 or $400, but that other $800
or $900 goes into their pocket.

In effect, what they are setting up is illegal and they are using the
name of charity. And tlie unfortunate thing there is charity, some of
them have taken the attitude it is more money I would have gotten
if T hadn’t run the game itself. That is unfortunate. They are playing
into the hands of an organized group.

The funny part here—

Senator Crines. In Florida there is not supposed to be any bingo
unless it is for charitable purposes and the proceeds are only supposed
to go to charity. But you are saying, in effect, very small amounts of
t’l&(; proceeds are going to charity, the vast amount is being siphoned
off?

Major BerruceLLr. Yes, sir.

Senator Crinps. And that the games themselves, the opurators or
some of thew, are organized crime people?
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Major BrrruceLir. Some of those are organized crime people,
associates. We found them involved in fencing operations. We found
them involved in illegal bookmaking, because what you see is a
common thread in organized crime. They don’t specialize. They go
where the money is. Wherever the money is, whatever scheme they
can devise is where you are going to find them.

Senator Cminzs. The testimony received by the subcommittee
today, as you noted about the meeting, the 1974 meeting with Piazza
and Lansky and others. Do you have any information linking any
of these individuals with other illegal activities on previous investiga-
tions? I am talking about Meyer Lansky, Sam DeCavalcante, Joseph
Paterna, Joseph Covello, and Alvin Malnick?

Major BerrucerLr. Yes; the participants of that meeting, I think
the significance of that meeting, No. 1, is it reinforces the position
that we maintain, and se know it is true, is Florida is an open State.
You have a sit down with & number of organized crime families for
the purpoese of distribution or dividing territory.

Sam DeCavalcante is active and continues to meet today. These
people are not retired. They meet on a regular basis. He has met with

uss Bufalino, presently in the Dade County jail for contempt. He
has met with other family heads. He meets with principal non-
associates.

Indelicato continues to be active with arrest records and back-
ground of extortion. These same people are investigated; Covello
was arrested and investigated by the second statewide grand jury.
They were called before. the second statewide grand jury for their
involvement with illegal hookmaking activity on an extensive basis
Fapause within south Florida we feel we are a focal point and have
been for a number of years.

Florida is historical as to the activity of the illegal syndicate
gambling. Meyer Lansky, himself, was called before the second
statewids grand jury in regard to questions concerning illegal
gambling, and also the third statewide grand jury.

I think what may be significant, maybe what I should offer, is we
have had some extensive experience in the investigation of Lansky
as it relates to illegal gambling, illegal operations. We started an
extensive investigation in 1973 which involved the question of infil-
tration of legitimate business by front people for organized crime or
Meyer Lansky; illegal bookmaking and gambling activity as it relates
to ontrack activities and offtrack ol bookmaking activity.

We have some information we feel would be of benefit to the com-
mittee to show the design in how the organized crime element moves,
and perhaps I can ask Sergeant Green if the Senator would permit,
perhaps to get into that investigation because it was concluded the
other day. Not concluded, but at least one other phase of it was
concluded.

Sergeant GreeN. What I am going to try to do here is take you
through 6 years of investigation as quickly as I can, and tie it up into
one package. I am going to mention some names and locations that
we worked, identily some people, and I may have to jump back and
Torth a little bit.

I am going to leave a lot of people out of it. T am going to stick
strictly with what we consider identified mobsters, or bookmakers,
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In 1973 we engaged in the investigation of Lansky and his asso-
ciates, using as a common denominator one Hymie Lazar—Hymie
Lazar, I will use the common denominator through 1973 and 1974.
He was a junketeer, having an office on Miami Beach and he flew

eople who wanted to gamble in Las Vegas back and forth from Miami
each or from the International Airport to Las Vegas to the Riveria
Las Vegas Casino.

Our observations of Lazar produced approximately four primary
associates that we continued to investigate up until this point.

The No. 1 person at the Riviera Las Vegas was a local businessman
by the name of Jack B. Cooper, who has part ownership in a local
parimutuel establishment, the Flagler Dog Track.

He has also appeared before this subcommittee years ago in the
investigation of the Serv U Corporation. ‘

Mr. Cooper was seen with Lazar at the Riviera Las Vegas office.
In November of 1973, one David Marder was observed also with
Hymie Lazar at this office.

The significance of the date of November is the fact that David
Marder had just got out of the Federal penitentiary in October of
JIF%/'I% for interstate bookmaking and racketeering charges made by the

One Irving Harry Katzen was also observed with Lazar at the
junket office. The fourth principal is an Abe Roth. Irving Katzen,
Abe Roth, and Hyman Lazar were the principals of our ontrack
bookmaking in 1973 and 1974 at the racetrack in Dade and Broward
Counties, Gulistream, Calder, and Hialeah.

We were new to on-track bookmaking. In fact, this was our first
shot at it. We didn’t even know what it was. We just watched these
people go to the track, exchange $100 bills in packages one after the
other, but nobody went to the window. :

The race would go down, and then the cycle would repeat; $100
bills would exchange again and nobody went to the window.

So we determined that it was on~track bookmaking.

Another focal point of the investigation at this time was a Tes-
taurant, Wolfie’s Restaurant, 21st Street and Collins Avenue. During
the surveillance we observed Meyer Lansky, who by the way is ex-
tremely healthy and alert, meet with Hymie Lazar frequently, Jack
Cooper, and other people.

We then covered meetings that occurred at a tennis court at 2128
North Bay Road, Miami Beach, tennis court and a houseboat owned
by Mack B. Cooper. Surveillance produced meetings there continuously
\(\::ith Lazar, Meyer Lansky, and numerous other people, with Mr.

ooper.

Another principal surveillance location was Lincoln Road Mall, a
small street called Lincoln Lane, one block north of Lincoln Road
Mall. At these surveillances we observed Hymie Lazar meet with
David Marder, a person just out of the State penitentiary, and another
suspected bookmaker, Marty Ash.

In 1973 and 1974, we could bet maybe $2 at the window in our
undercover capacity, and we weren’t impressing any on-track book-
makers with spending $2 at a window. So we continued to conduct
physical surveillance off the track.
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These surveillances led to 13 court-authorized intercepts of book-
makers over a period of approximately 8 months, stemming from
Hymie Lazar’s association with Marty Ash to a bookmaker by the
name of Sam Newman. Sam Newman was a constant visitor at Hymie
Lazar’s junket office.

We intercepted his phones. We managed to get a chain reaction, a
string of continuous intercepts. When we finished the intercepts, we
made application for a second statewide grand jury to prosecute these
cases, They did have multicounty ramifications. '

The second statewide grand jury was irapaneled, and a Federal
grand jury commenced a probe at the same time. Irving FHarry Katzen
was subpenaed before the grand jury, forced immunity, and refused
to testify, He was put in jail. I bave a copy of the commitment order
here on Katzen. .

Senator Nuxn, We will make that part of the record.

[The document referred to was marked “Exhibit N¢. 59" for refer-

ence, and follows:]
Exmprr No. 59

UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT, SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF
FLORIDA

G.J. No. 74-7
UnNITED STATES OF AMERICA
v,

Invivg Karn Karzew, a/k/a Harry Katzen
ORDER
JupeMENT AND COMMITMANT

This cause came on to be heard upoen application of the United States to have
Irving Karl Katzen, also known as Harry Katzen declared o recaleitrant Grand,
Jury witness and confined pursuant to 28 United States Code § 1826, and the
Court having heard {estimony and arguments of counsel, and the defendant
having stated to this Court that he will not comply with its Order directing him
to answer the questions propounded to him before the Grand Jury for the Southern
Distriet of Flovida, despite the grant of immunity in that Order duly provided
him under 18 United States Code § 6002, the Court finds that the said Irving
Kail Katzen has refused and refuses without just cause to comply with this Court’s
%Pdmé directing him to testify and provide information to the Grand Jury, it is
therefore,

Ordered and adjudged, that the said Harry Katzen is n recalcitrant Grand
Jury witness and in contempt of this Court, and that he be, and hereby is, com-
mitted to the custody of the United States Marshal to be confined in jail, there
to remain until such time as he is willing to give, and does give, such testimony
and provide such information to sald Grand Jury, said confinement not to exceed
the life of the term of said Grand Jury which was empaneled on May 14, 1974,
Confinement not to exceed 18 months, .

Done and ovdered at Miami, Florida, in the Southern District of Florida, this
3rd day of Sept., 1974,

United States District J' udge.

Sergeant Greex, Mr. Katzen will be a key figure of 1977-78, also.
After Mr. Katzen got out of jail and the bookies began to move
freely, the second statewide grand jury <vas impaneled. We issued
subpenas for Irving Katzen, Hymie Lazar, and Marty Ash; and for
the first time, as a police officer working in south Florida—1I was born
and raised here, and I have been a police officer for 18}% years—this
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was the first time I have ever had anybody flee from Florida avoiding
subpenas.

Normally, they flee to Florida avoiding the subpenas. Katzen, Ash
and Lazar fled, and they were gone the duration of the statewid,
grand jury.

The statewide grand jury, the second statewide grand jury that I
am speaking of, had its problems. It was, as the title says, the second
State grand jury, and as any new baby there were problems with it.
It was limited in scope. Numerous problems, but I think it was the
most effective tool we had since the Kefauver hearings in the 1950’s
which exposed the S. & G. syndicate of bookmakers on Miami Beach.

Our barometer on the second statewide grand jury was the street—
The hoodlums and the mob—and they live in total fear of the second
statewide grand jury and any panel that investigates them.

During the second statewide grand jury, we made substantial cases.
We were faced with problems that bookmaking was only a misde-
meanor at that time; that once it became a felony, during the term
of that grand jury, it only became a felony off the racetrack. Tt is
still & misdemeanor on racetracks. This means that we took $2,000 in
wagers off the track and $1 million on the track, the off-track was a
felony and the on-track was a misdemeanor. These things led to prob-
lems and made the grand jury indictments ineffective.

There were substantial indictments, and during the time that T
worked the entire 18 months of the grand jury, we did not lose one
case in court on any indictment for bookmakers, and we indicted
numerous bookmakers. They were all lost on technicalities, We have
never fesfifiad in court and lost a case. .

At the ending of the second statewide grand jury, certain things
had not been accomplished. The on-track bookmaking investigation
had not been finalized. We still assumed that they were bookmakine,
and it was a multimillion-dollar project. We could not prove it.

Certain recommendations from the second statewide grand jury
alon%]mth our probable cause on on-track bookmalkers helped establish
the third statewide grand jury that Mr. Ed Austin is now running, is
impaneled now.

This grand jury is not limited in scope to gambling as was the second.
This grand jury is much more effective. When the third statewide
grand jury got impaneled in late 1976 or early 1977, the police agencies
of south Florida, our department, the Florida Department of Criminal
Law Enforcement, Miami Beach Police Department, the grand jury
staff, the Dade County State attorney’s office, and the F'BI engaged in
a combined effort to investigate ontrack bookmaking.

These investigations were going back to the same type of investiga-
tion we conducted previously: street surveillances, We conducted
approximately 200 street surveillances of the old Hymie Lazar group
which were back in town after the ending of the second statewide
grand jury.

These surveillances, once again, produced evidence of continuous
daily meetings of some very important people, one being Harry
Katzen, meeting with two people I would prefer to call X and Y at this
gme, because we just arrested them and we have pending charges on

hem.
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Also at these meetings was a fellow by the name of Yiddy Blume
who was identified all over the country as one of the primary prin-
cipals in the Minneapolis combine. He is a top associate of Meyer
Lansky. They own a lot of land together.

Another figure that was meeting was Isadore Blumenfeld; his alins
is Kid Eahn. He is the brother of Yiddy Blume and also & principal
of the Minneapolis combine. Alex Lassaw (phonetic) was another
person at the meetings. He has been connected by the Canadian
authorities as a very close associate of one Willie O'Bront, who the
Canadian authorities consider to be their Meyer Lansky.

Marty Ash reappeared alter the grand jury and showed up at the
meetings with these people. The meetings consisted of money exchang-
ing hands in a vestaurant daily; as close as we could get to them, we
could hear they were talking about sports, wagering, and horses.

They also utilized a stock exchange lor the meetings which was
directly across the street from the restaurant.

The combined efforts of the officers involved convineed evervhody
to apply for a Federal grant which we got. We were assisted by the
second State, or the third statewide grand jury funds.

So we had a combination of a lot of manpower, third statewide
grand jury funds, and Federal funds.

We then comimenced a program where we actually infiltrated the
ontrack bookmakers to where we could bet daily with them, on the
track, and I mean you could bet on anything. If you wanted to bet on
an airplane flying by, you could bet on it.

We bet the world series that just ended. We bet football, college
and pro. We bet on horses, not only running at Calder Racetrack, but
we bet on horses running in Belmont in New York. We bet a sub-
stantial amount of money. We bet over $200,000 with the bookies
ourselves. That doesn’t mean that we spent $200,000, because the
majority of the betting with bookmakers are on credit until you settle

up.
pWe probably expended some $25,000 in betting money with the
bookmakers.

Senator Curres. Did you win any?

Sergeant GRBEN. Yes, sir. We now have, we won in two ways. We
won directly from them, resulting from bookmaking with, betting with
the bookmakers. We have $11,000 in our property room, and recently
we won a little from them when we raided them. We took another
$51,000 from them, all packaged up in $1,000 packages, $4,000
packages, rubberband, all $100 bills. They were under persons at the
track. They carried $51,000 on them. )

The investigation as far as I am concerned proved that this particu-
lar type of crime is a multimillion-dollar operation. You have to realize
that we bet $200,000 with them while we were only one customer, even
though we had other people involved.

They only considered us one account. . )

I have got photographs of the individuals involved in this operation
that I have named—and locations. I would like to introduce that.

Senator NunN. Are these open cases now? Would you like for us to
have this as a sealed exhibit? ,

Sergeant Grmmn. No; these are all closed cases with the excep-
tion—the people that I have named here, only X and Y are defendants.
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The people of Yiddy Blume, Isadore Blumenfeld, all we have pertain-
ing to them is a pattern of association, daily association. They are not
defendants,

Senator Nunn. How could we describe this exhibit? Would this be an
exhibit based on people that you have actually observed making bets
in bookmaking operations ontrack?

- Sergeant GreEN. This is, or being associated with them on a daily
asis.

The documents referred to were marked ‘“Exhibit No. 60A and
60B” for reference; exhibit 60A is retained in the confidential files
of the subcommittee, and exhibit 60B may be found in the files of the
subcommittee.]

gergeant GrrENn. These photographs go from 1973 all the way to
1978.

Senator Nunn. Should this be an open exhibit?

_Major Berrucrrrt. It can be an open exhibit. It is public informa-~
tion.

Senator Nunwy. All of the people referred to in this exhibit have not
been charged with a crime. Is that right?

Major Brrrucmrir. All of the people, no, sir. Those indicated
arrested for bookmaking, yes. But several of the associates, top as-
sociates, for example, as far as the bookmaking of Mi. Cooper, and
I have to speak with some caution, presently there 1s a civil suit
against the department for some of our investigations in the past. But
we do have sufficient public record information and we should indicate
that that is now so when we speak to Cooper and Lansky and the
obvious association that we have some indications of a problem that
has existed in the past with Mr. Cooper and some possible funding
from numbered accounts in Switzerland, and some other negotiated
deals. I will ask Mr. Sommerhofl to refer to that.

Senator Nunn. All right, sir.

Senator Crines. You might puil that mike up.

Lieutenant SomyurruOFF. As the major said, the Public Safety
De{)m‘tment is being sued civilly by Mr. Cooper because of our sur-
veillances of him and Mr. Lansky. Because of that reason, we are not
going to be able to make known all those that we have seen Mr. Cooper
associated with in the past. ’

We do know, that Mr. Jack B. Cooper is a longtime resident of
Miami Beach. He is 63 years old and he listed his occupation as in-
vestor. We know that Mr. Cooper has met with Meyer Lansky on
numerous occasions, has been associated with him in the past. Mr.
Cooper and Mr. Lansky have held stock in the same corporation,
known as the International Airport Hotel System.

We know that Mr. Cooper has been in a business venture with an-
other very close associate of Mr. Lansky’s, in a corporation called the
Serv U Corp. This would be Mr. Benjamin Sieglebaum of Miami
Beach. We know thut Mr. Cooper and Mr. Lansky have a mutual
friend that both Coopar and Lansky have been associated with in
business, and that would be a convicted casino skimmer by the name of
Morris Lansburgh, who is now deceased. '

We know Mr. Cooper is associated with persons who had Las Vegas
casino interests in the past and whom he has been in business with,
the subject of that particular business was subject to Senate inquiry in
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the Bobby Baker hearings in 1964, and we do have an exhibit we would
like to enter, the testimony of Mr. Cooper, Mr. Sieglebaum, Mr.
George Simon, and Mr. Edward Levinson, and their testimony and
role in that particular corporation.

Senator Nuxn. Without objection, that will be an exhibit.

[The document referred to was marked ‘“Exhibit No. 61" for
reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.]

Senator Nuxx. We will ask that these exhibits be temporarily
marked as sealed exhibits because the staff has not had a chance to
look at those in detail. Those that we think can appropriately be made
available to the public will be made available as soon as we are able to
examine the contents. But they will be admitted to the record and
marked at this stage as sealed exhibits, without objection.

Lieutenant Sommveruorr. Further, on Mr. Cooper, we know Mu,
Cooper attempted to borrow $7 million from a Mr. Morris Lansburgh,
who was an associate of Meyer Lansky. This particular $7 million was
in a Swiss bank account of Mr. Lansburgh. Mr. Lansky and & Mr.
Sam Cohen were indicted in the early 1970’s for skimming $13 million
from the Flamingo Hotel in Las Vegas, and the money was never
recovered. .

We know Mr. Cooper had a business partner in two of his businesses
in which he is involved in Florida, a gentleman by the name of Martin
Segal. Mr. Segal was indicted with one of our most notorious central
Florida gamblers, Harlan Blackburn, in the past.

We know of Mr. Cooper and Mr. Lansky having met together on
several occasions with one of cur on-track bookmakers at Mr. Cooper’s
tennis and houseboat complex. I think Sergeant Green might be able
]tlo elaborate on that a little bit when he goes further on after I finish

ere.

This particular comnlex of Mr. Cooper’s was the subject of many
surveillances where Mr. Lansky and Mr. Sieglebaum, Mr. Hyman
Lazar, and people from Cooper’s old ties in Las Vegas met on several
occasions.

Senator Nwn~. Basically, you are saying that these are associates of
Mr. Cooper. You are not saying all of them have been convicted of
crimes, and you are not saying they are specifically being charged here
of crimes? You arve talking about being associates of people who have
been involved?

Lieutenant Sommerzcsr. That is correct, the common denominator
being they are also associates of Mr. Meyer Lansky. We know Mur.
Cooper was convicted of income tax evasion in the early sixties and
spent timae in the Federal penitentiary. We know Mr. Cooper has had
business associates close to some of the traditional Mafia families,
who attempted to intercede for him with certain organized crime
figures in business ventures, which Sergeant Green will go into as he
explains how Mr. Cooper, with Swiss bank money, attempted to buy
into the World Jai alai, Inc., which is o parimutuel establishment.

Mr. Cooper, I think it was, testified to being an 18-percent stock-
holder in another parimutuel business in Florida, the West Flagler
Dog Track, which was the subject 18 to 19 months ago of a mass
computer skimming fraud which was discovered thers and worked by
the State attorney’s office.

Senator Nunn. Were there any indictments flowing out of that?
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Tieutenant SommERHOFF. I believe there were two indictments
that came out of that, Senator, and the persons were convicted.

Senator Nunx. Was Mr. Cooper himself indicted?

Lieutenant SomyErHOFF. No. Cooper was not involved. He was a
major stockholder in that track. What I am saying is that particutar
track did have problems with computer skimming on the tote machines
at the dog track.

Senator Nunn. What you are saying here is not that you have
specific evidence of direct criminal violations by Mr. Cooper, but by
way of association you are showing he has been associated with people
who are known to be organized crime figures. Is that right?

Lieutenant SomumEruOFF. That is correct. At this point, I would
like to ask Sergeant Green to show how Mr. Cooper, through one of
Serceant Green’s investigations, did attempt to buy into another
parimutuel establishment here with money from Swiss bank accounts,
that was registered and belonged to Mr. Morris Lansburgh who was
indicted with Lansky in the $13 million skim,

We would like to hand in one other exhibit, which is Mr. Jack B.
Cooper’s depositions, involving a suit with another gentleman in the
jai-alai industry where most of this information begame known about
this money and where it came from.

Senator Nunn. We will have that admitted in the record. Tt will be
taken as a sealed exhibit. After examination, we will determine whether
we can open it up for public examination.

[The document referred to was marked “Ixhibit No. 62" for refer-
ence and is retained in the confidentinl files of the subcommittea.]

Senator Nunn. Mr. Green?

Sergeant Green. On the World Jai-Alai located in several cities of
the State of Florida, including Miami, frontons—it has frontons in
Connecticut also—in 1974 there was a shuflle of top management
personnel and the people that had been running World Jai-Alai were
voted out and a man by the name of John B. Callahan was voted
president of World Jai-Alai. He was out of Boston, Mass.

In 1975, the Connecticut authorities requested Mr. Callahan to
come in to a meeting of parimutuels in Connecticut. Mr. Callahan
resigned as president of World Jzi-Alai. The purpose of the meeting
was allegntions that John B. Callahan met with identified members of
the Mafia in New England, directly under Patriarca, or his subboss,
Jerry Angela. So you have the president of World Jai-Alai resigning
his commission.

At the same time this was going on, there was an attempt to merge
World Jai-Alai with some unknown buyer, one of them being Jack B.
Cooper. Rumors got out that Cooper was an associate of Meyer
Lansky, so he was not necessarily what World Jai-Alai wanted. They
still used Jack Cooper to reach out. He went to a Sam Klein who lives
in Boca Raton. Sam Klein has been o principal stockholder in the
Bally Manufacturing Co.

This began the negotiations which started in 1975 to merge World
Jai-Alai with Bally Manufacturing. Bally Manufacturing being the
leader of the slot machine makers in Las Vegas. Bally Manufacturing
and Sam Klein got their start back in the early sixties.

Bally manufacturing was formed with Sam Klein and a fellow by
the name of Gerald Catena, a high-ranking member ol organized
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crime. Catena was one of the principals controlling Bally through
bidden ownership which were uncovered in or about 1965, subse-
quently, Catens had to divest himself of Bally Manufacturing interests.

Jerry Catena appearved before a commission of inquiry in New
Jersey about organized crime and failed to testily and, I think he
spent some 4 or 5 years in confinernent. Being released {rom confine-
ment, Mr. Catena moved to south Florida and by coincidence he moved
within two blocks of Sam Klein in Boca Raton.

In 1975 or 1976, Mr., Klein was forced to divest himsell of interests
in Bally becausz of his relationship with Catena. Sam Klein is the
person that Jack Cooper went to, to merge Bally Manufacturing with
World Jai-Alai.

Senator Nunw., Did any indictments flow out of this series of
transactions?

Sergeant Grerx. No. This was strictly & parimutuel type investi-
gation, vegulatory investigation.

Senator Nuxn. I assume they have rules and regulations on pari-
mutuel gambling and ownership that relates to prohibiting people who
are known associates of organized crime from being owners and getting
involved. I assume there is something along that line that is civil and
regulatory in nature. Is that right?

Sergeant GREEN. Yes.

Senator Nuxy. So rather than being criminal violations, this basi-
cally goes to the question of whether these particular individuals are
entitled under the law and under rules and regulations to be owners
and operators of parimutuel establishments. Is that correct?

Sergeant GrEEN. Yes, sir. It is.

Senator Cruines. Did you get into where the money was to come
from for this merger or for this purchase of World Jai-Alai?

Lieutenant SoayErHOFF. The money that Jack Cooper was attempt-
ing to borvow f{or his part in his attempted purchase was to come from
the Swiss bank account of Morris Lansburgh.

Senator Curnes. It was to come from?

Lieutenant Soayersorr. The Swiss bank account of Morris Luns-
burgh who early in 1970 was convicted with Mr. Meyer Lansky and
Sam Cohen for skimming $13 million {rorn & Las Vegas casino.

Senator Cures. Lansky actually did not, because of health reasons,
stand trial.

Lieutenant Soyeraorr. That is correct, sir.

Senator Cuines. Lansburgh did stand trial on the same charges?

Tieutenant Soyneruorr. He was convicted.

Senator Crines, And was convicted?

Lieutenant SomyeruOrF. Yes.

Senator Nunw. That was a skimming operation in Las Vegas?

Lieatenant Somyeruorr. Las Vagas,

Senator Crives, That was in 1973?

Lieutenant Soanmruorr, The earlyseventies, I believe, 1971 or 1970.

Senator Cminms. I thought Nevada was supposed to have gaming
laws that would prohibit anybody {rom underworld connections from
being involved in casinos. How in the world would somebody like
Meyer Lansky or Lansburgh be involved in the ownership of a Casino
in Nevada?
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Major Berrucerir. I think speaking of that, it is a current issue
obviously in the community and what we found in looking at the
history of Nevada, which is important, from its inception, at least
from 1946 on when Bugsie Siegel first invested his money. He was
an identified member of organized crime and he was later killed after
he had purchased the Flamingo Hotel. What we found there was a
series of about 10 or 12 hotels taken over by organized crime.

From that they established the Nevada Gaming Commission to try
to police and keep out the undersirable element and hidden interest
of the mob. We have looked at that record and what we are finding
is specific instances and there is a current Federal probe going on
into the corporation in the Star Dust where they found as an executive
manager, for example, to show how the mob works and how book-
making gets into legal gambling, Frank “Lefty’’ Rosenthal, who is
barred from the State of Florida [rom any race track because of illegal
bookmaking, was the executive manager of the Star Dust.

That same casinowe find has been charged by the SEC for $9 million
to $15 million worth of embezzled slot machine revenue and
they are having difficulty with it, He was Iater changed to the enter-
tainment manager or director.

We found one casino that had a doublse set of books. We have a
record of the New Frontier and what we found is that the mob had
never lelt New Jersey. What happened is people were used as {ronts.
The Piazzi suggestion is accurate. The mob works in strange ways.

One way is, it gets someone clean, surfaces them, puts them up
front, then he operates, but what happens is the mob moves in the
union area, and begins to place selected personnel.

We saw that in labor racketeering where they were paying for ghost
payrolls, paying for people that were never employed, never worked
there, found they were paying for services never rendered. That same
pattern is the pattern that you find in the casino industry, the service
area.

In looking at that, in looking at Nevada, I would say they have not
been successful. There are a number of reasons for that. They don’t
have the tools. Electronic surveillance you can’t use in the area of
prevention, infiltration or organized crime hecause that in itself is not
a crime, but it is association and what it represents that concerns
many 1"‘01'|’]e-

The Federal agencies, through wiretaps, have exposed these. What
we are finding even {rom New Jersey is that there are, I call it mis-
management or mismanagement by design because the greatest
strength of the mob is in terms of mismanagement, in terms of ac-
complishing the skim,

What we are finding is we have been unable to, and law enforcement
has been unable to really police the casino industry, as suggested that
they can now, and it is & misstatement. It is & bad representation to
the public.

Senator Cmres. So what you are saying is that from the time
casino gambling went into Nevada to the time which the gaming
commission was formed, the Nevada Commission was formed, they
have never been able to police it, they are aware that the mob was
involved in skimming and owners and all the ancilliary operations
and that there is currently now an investigation going on with the
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1I;‘ed<iml strike force today in Star Dust, you mentioned one other:
otel. i ‘

Major BerruesLnLi. This was the New Frontier Hotel.

Senator Cumines. Which is right now going on and, as I under-
stand, there ave already problems in New Jersey in regard to the one
casino operating there mn what appears to be & mismanagement.

Major Berrucerrr. I think what it suggests also is the pervasive-
ness of organized crime as it impacts the country. We are talking
about & wiretap out of Detroit. We are talking about initiated wiretaps
out of New Jersey investigating casino involvement in Las Vegas.

When you talk about Miami Beach, what you talk about here,
and some of the investigations that we have described is that the
very players that have the greatest expertise and competence in the
achlevement of skim, Lansburgh is dead, Sam Cohen, the Meyer
Lanskys, the Hymie Lazayvs, the Alfie Marts are arrested and convicted
of bookmaking, that these people, the entertainment director, that
come from Florida, are not going to skip. They continue to involve
themselves in illegal sctivity, The players are herve.

In the event we get casinos in this jurisdiction, I think they stand
in a ready position, and probably 10 years ahead of law enforcement.

Senator Cres. We are also finding as your current investigntion
is, that in our legalized gambling now, parimutuels, operations are
going on right there or have been going on right there with the on-
track betting. It is going on in bingo, also in our legalized gambling.

So even the existing forums of organized gambling that we have, or
legalized gambling that we have today, we have not been able to keep
the underworld out.

Major Berrucnuut. Yes; the position in Florida, policing pari-
mutuels, they merely give the impression to the public that they arve
policing by placing a parimutuel investigative division. They put
four men in there. We have 5,000 races a day in Florida, It is a favce.

The vecommendation is you give the impression of policing. In
effect, you don't police. In effect, you just give the impression so the
public becomes satisfied. It would be the same thing if law enforce-
ment made & series of statistical arrests. I can suggest to the public
that we are doing & hell of a job when I know we are not.

I think the same thing is happening in parimutuels. They have not
been able to police it. They have not had the expertise that they
need to police the casinos.

Senator CuLes. My daddy told me o long time ago you should
never hold aces in the other man’s game. That is really what we seem
to think we can do there. We are talking about the game of which
they are the experts. '

Let me ask you if the casino gambling passes in Florida, how o you
see that impacting on your job?

Major Berrucernl. I see the impact this way., I submitted an
opening statement as to the extent of organized crime in southeast
Florida because we have to deal with it in a multijurisdictional way.
We are ranking first in cocaine traflicking, we rank, I think, as a focal
point for legal syndicate gambling in the country as it impacts heve
and relates to Vegas.

We have over 17 families represented in this community. We had
had some success in the investigation of organized crime. We have
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indicted some identified members. We made cases in loan sharking,
obviously in cocaine smuggling and mdrihuana. The problem is too
great for the resources that have been committed today.

With the advent of casinos, we are going to multiply those prob-
lems and what is going to happen here is that we are opening up an
area that is foreign to police. You are talking about infiltration of
legitimate business and the tracing of cash flow. That is a capability
we have not achieved in looking at illegal money from the drug area.
We have not reached that level of sophistication.

So now we are suggesting that we move to a new area, completely
Toreign, that will probably take us 5 years to understand. By that
time, the infiltration will be so great that we are going to have difficulty.

Senator CturLes. So that we have time to get into your questioning,
we really have not accepted your statement that you were going to
present for the record, your overview of organized crime in Florida.

Mz, Chairman, I think, for the record if we could enter that state-
ment, it covers the areas of Dade Clounty, unique problem, financial
fraud, economic crimes, bookmaking, lottery, prostitution, pornog-
raphy, labor racketeering, Canadian organized crime, enforcers, mur-
ders, activists, and terrorists in narcotics.

Senator Nunn. Without objection, that will be made a part of the
record. T had a chance to read all of that. I found it to be an excellent
statement. Tt will be very valuable to us and our inquiry, so it will
be admitted to the record without objection.

[The statement follows:]

SraTEMENT By Mator Steveny BrrruckLL, ComMANDING OFFICER, ORGANIZED
CriMe Bureau, Dape Counry Pusric Sarery DEPARTMENT

Overvinw: OrReANIZED CrIME IN SourH FPLORIDA
ORGANIZED CRIMR

The existence of Organized Crime and the control it exerts upon all levels and
aspects of society has heen extensively documented. U.S. Senate Subcommittee
Hearings, reports by law enforcement officials, sociologists, authors, investigative
reporters, and many others have told of the power wielded by Organized Crime,
its associates and representatives. Organized Crimes’ existence is felt nationally
with its membership entrenchecd in most major cities, Dade County attracts o
Iarge percentage of this orgnnization’s leadership as either residents, seasonal
visitare, investors or, those persons who will come to enjoy the climate while
avoiding subpoenaes while basking in the sun.

The most popular definition of Organized Crime is:

“A continuing criminal conspiracy for power and profit, using fear and corrup-
tion, seeling immunity from law” (Oyster Bay Conference).

Organized Crime can he subtle and insidious. On the surface it does not appear
offensive or threatening to the majority of citizens, especially those who purchase
the black-market goods or take advantage of the available vice activities, Or-
ganized Crime is not limited to the Mafia or “La Cosn Nostra’ and is inclusive of
local, independent organized crime operations.

DADE COUNTY—A UNIQUE PROBLEM

Current intelligence has provided us with information revealing the existence
of 27 Mafin structures throughout the United States which are combined in the
national erime cartel and present o rather ominous situation to law onforcement,

The existence of these 27 Organized Crime families, along with the local Or-
ganized Crime structure, places a significant burden upaon the Dade County Public
Safety Department and causcs insurmountable problems involved in the investiga-
tion, surveillunce and conviction of organized crime figures, ‘

The heaviest concentration of the Mafia family structures (27), dominates the
New York arena with “five” of the most powerful families maintaining control of
o wide range of criminal activity,
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This concentration, of course, is not typical, as most areus are only concerned
with one family structure. The exeeptions to the rule being in Dade County,
Miami, Florida area and Las Vegas, Nevada.

In 1963, Joseph Valachi, an iclentified member of the Vito Genovese family of
New York City, testifiedd before a Senate Subcommittee Hearing and disclosed
the membership, structure, and inner workings of Organized Crime, His testimony
also vevealed that Dade County (Miami) was designated as an "Open area” hy
Organized Crime, thus nllowing any Organized Crime strueture to operate within
Dade County without sny immediate tamily domination or control.

Investigation by the Organized Crime Bureau has revealed 17 identified Mafia
Tamilies represented with members residing in this aren,! (Sece footnote), There are
approximately 117 identified hardeore mafin members living in Floridn. These
figures are augmented by the estimate of 60 to 65 individusis in the Dade County
areg who are members of the various family structuves, however, due to legal
technicalities, these individuals cannot be classified as “identified”.

Lastly, there are valid estimates that 1,000 organized erime figures (not iden-
tified) operate in TFlorida. It is impossible to present accurate totals of which
family members are “visiting” in the South Flovida area. Edueated estimates
place the annual influx of Organized Crime figures to the Dade County area
between 600-1300 members and non-member associates.

The cxistence of permanent representation and influx places a great deal of
stress upon the resources of the Dade County Publie Safety Department. The
frony of the problem lies in that South Florida's problen inerenses as vther stute's
effectiveness rises, When commissions of investigation begin to subpoena wit-
nesses, South Florida’s influx of organized crime figures begins to rise,

INFLUX CF ORGANIZED CRIME FIGURES

In the last few years, an increase in activity on the part of Organized Crime
conneeted individuals has heen apparent. The veasons for this influx of known
eriminals to South Florida appears two-fold: (1) the sucecess of other states in
conducting official inquiries; numerons New Jersey Organized Crime family
members now reside in South Ilorida. Efforts on the part of the New Jersey
Commission of Investigation, and the New Jersey State Police to expose Organized
Crinte in that state resulted in the migration to the ])ade/Brm\'m'f\ area.

This trend is further witnessed by the migration to South Flovida hy members
of the Canadian Ovganized Crime “family” of Vipeent Cotroni in the wake of
the Canadian Provineial inquiry into Organized -Crime.

(2) The sccond veason for the high activity in the South TFlorida area is the
putential for luerative eriminal enterprises, The lack of sophisticated enforcement
in the area of “white collat'” or business frauds until recont yvears have made
Bouth Flovida a “‘meeea’ for highly-skilled perpretrators in sophisticated business
erimes,

The promise of legalized casino gambling has“heen porceived by Organized
Crime members andfor associntes as an easily manipulated industry in which
they are well-versed. They have gz\mmmg expertise gnined in Las Vegas, tho

Bahamas, pre-Castro Cuba, Puerto Rico, Europe and=ungland,
TINANCIAL FRATD

Law enforcement has hecome ineransingly awave that financial fraud infects
significant segments of South Flovida industeies, Investigations have exposed
sophisticated schemes controlled or funded by identified ceganized erime figures
or their associates, The cconomic impaet of such crimes {8 incaleulable. Direct
monetary losses run into the hundreds of millions of dollara annualty, Not so
obvious are the deliberating losses suflered through job losses, decveased tax
revenue, higher costs for law enforcement and soeinl services, and the diminishing
confidence in the Nouth Florida business community.

These crimes encompass Iand sales, telephone solicitations, advance fee schemos,
ponzi schemes, fraudulent insurance companies, worthless sty bonds, planoed
Dbankrupteies, “bust out” schemes, securities swindles, and loans seceured by
worthless or stolen collateral,

1 Heveln, we muat define “Identifled” as an individual who has been exposed us o member
f’, l!)l sp(iclﬂc Mafin family throungh eltlier Senate Subcommittes Hearings of some other legal
ribunal,
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Practices in restraint of trade appears to exist in greater quantity than formeriy-
helieved. Overall, trash hauling industry revenues have risen, yet the number of
firms has contracted to the point where several dominate the field. Surface cargo
transport firms and shipping companies must contend with teamster and I.L.A,
labor unions. Recent investigations and indictments suggest that unions influence-
is pervasive and coersive, and acts to inhibit free trade. Limited intelligence
information relative to the Miami garment industry intimates that organized
crime penetration has occurred. Such penetration is usually accomplished by
“Sweetheart’” confracts that serve to inhibit trade.

Construction industry frauds are common, and relatively safe for the perpe-
trators. They enhance withholding of down payments, contractor and supplies:
kick-backs, diversion of funds to unauthorized uses, and refusal to pay lawful:
debts. Organized erime invelvement has been documented on numerous oceasions.
However, creditable evidence has been difficult to acquire.

The extent of organized crime involvement in financial frauds has continually-
expanded. The cost to South Florida has heen marked by business failures, loan
defaults, and lessening of confidence in the locul business community.

ECONOMIC CRIMES—STOCKS AND BONDS

Economic crimes utilizing stocks and bonds have grown with the expanding,
pogulation of South Tlorida.

Stolen or fraudulent securities have heen posted on loan collateral, or to inflate-
sagging corporate assets. Viable, healthy companies have heen acquired with
worthless stock as payment, and the acquired firms quickly stripped of assets.
Manipulators have profited on opportunities and fads that artifically escalated or-
depressed share values.

Complex and sophisticated schemes have been employed by organized crime
figures and their associntes to bilk vietims of millions of dollars. The more success-
ful of these schemes are never credited with being criminal; resolution is usually
fﬂ'octed through civil litigation and is seldom adequate to recoup the victim’s.
0S8CSS.

TFrom the security and protection of the corporate structure, criminal conspira-
cies are mounted against the sturdiest of industries. A growing trend seems to.
be acquisition or control of offshore or domestic insurance companies. Surety
bonding and loan commitments based upon fictitious company assets, can then
be used to augment advance fee schemes, fraudulent collateral loans and per-
formance bond frauds.

Manipulation of stock values has been successfully achieved on numerous
oceasions, Organized crime involvement in many of these schemes is well docu-
mented. Manipulation is sufficiently profitable that one gambling e¢asino organiza-
tion is now soliciting nationwide for firms, to enact their manipulation scenarios.
Their claims of legality may or may not be valid,

BOORKMAKING

Intelligence gathered recently indicates that South Florida has long heen a
center for national sports and horse race betting, and continues to lead the nation
in this illegal activity. These illegal operations have been protected by long
stancling, multi-faceted organizations.

Bookmaking rings investigated over the past years have been very complex
and well-organized with national connections. This vast geographical diversity
has served to insulate persons at the top of the organization, In an effort to resolve
this dilemma, the Ovganized Crime Bureau developed close ties with Federal
agencies. Additionally, a statewide grand jury was impaneled in 1975 to investigate
gambling on a statewide basis.

Recent investigations and intelligence point to the use of pari-mutuel horse
tracks by top echelon bookmakers. TFor example, bookmakers frequent every
South Florida thoroughbred race track and are alleged to handle as much wagering
88 authorized tellers working in the legal pari-mutuel booths.

Obviously bookmaking is & very profitable business with little risk in regard
to the possibility of incarceration and conviction. Organized Crime families most
active locally in iliegal bookmaking activities are the Genovese, DeCavalcante,
Trafficante, Montreal and Colombe families.
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LOTTERY

. Intelligence information supported by the knowledge gained from recent
‘investigations points toward a decrease in the number of lottery organizations
active in South Florida. The level of lottery activity, however, appears to have
increased, The trend seems to have been toward decentralized operations. Instead

-of forty “‘writers’” responsible #p one “counting house’” we now see twenty to

twenty-five writers per counting house and two or more counting houses within
each organization. Tor example, one operation (believed to be headed by Oscar
Alvarez? involved six different counting houses with twenty writers each, Each
counting house grossed approximately $1.5 million per year. The entire operation
was believed to gross over $10 million per year.

Totally separate organizations appear to have combined their operations and
then decentralized them along somewhat similar lines in order to maximize profits
-and minimize losses due to law enforcement action.

Latins, primavily Cubans, control the market in South Florida and comprise
"95%, of the “bankers” and operators of these organizations. That they have
developed sophisticated operations of significant stature was evidenced during
o comrt authorized wiretap in early 1977. Communications between Puerto Rican
dottery operatives in New York and a target figure in Dade County were inter-
gepted. The target figure received lay-oifs” from the operators in New York
indicating that he “banked” or headed a vast lottery network.

The relationship of these Latin groups to traditional organized crime groups
-often becomes apparent. It is believed that this association is most often with the
Santos Trafficante family of Tampa, Florida, as is the case with the Osear Alvarez
organization mentioned earlier. Others, however, have confirmed affiliations with
organized erime groups in the New York—New Jersey area, notably the Genovese
and Gamnbino families. Most of these others, however, comprise the 5% of the
non-Latin operators and even those appear to associate with the Latin groups:
“They also appear to follow the style of one hanker controlling several operations:
Representative of this type are the Robert Whisnant { Genovese) operations.

Dade County has also encountered several new Cuban lottery groups. It appears
“that some Cuban terrorists, in addition to their involvement in narcoties traffick-
ing have recognized the fund raising potential of even small lottery operations,
Since even a small operation with only ten to fifteen writers will gross over $1
-million annually, it is surprising that the terrorists did not enter the field earlier.
And as with their entry into drug trafficking, their arrival has often been heralded
by incidents of violence and murder. This brings a situation virtually inconceiva-
ble in this area of eriminal enterprise long known for its relative lack of violence.

One other trend that has continued involves the continued participation of
qationally known bookmakers in the operation of lottery organizations. The con-
verse of this trend, recently emerged, concerns the long established Cuban lottery
dealers becoming heavily and massively involved in bookmaking, particularly
-3ports bookmalking.

Most of the organizations operate nightly with the winning numbers hased on
“the tesult of the local dog races. Another drawing is held on Wednesduay mornings
}:’nﬂ‘; the winning numbers based on the results of the Puerto Rican National
Lottery.

- Thus, while the level of illegal lottery activity cannot be labeled “wide open”
3t is definitely widespread—especially throughout the Latin and Negro segments
-of South Florida saciety.

PROSTITUTION

Organized prostitution in Dade County is veiled under a facade of legality in
the form of escort services, body painting and exotic dance studios, health spas
and massage parlors, These serviens openly advertise in the local telephone direc-
tory and numerous South o6 publications. )

At the present time there ave over thirty-five (35) escort services in Dade
‘County alone. These businesses usually function independently with the women
-acting as freelance operators. However, one of the larger businesses presently
-operating has been linked to a criminal organization in Houston, Texas,

Presently there are over twenty (20) massage pamlors and a minimum of fifteen
{15) dance and/or mt studios in Dade County. One individual will usually own
-two or three studios in Dade County, and wiil be closely affilinted with other suell
«operations in different parts of the State. Many of these corporations are linked
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with other out-of-state corporations, namely New York, California, Louisiana,
and Virginia. The women usually appear to work for the owner instead of a partic-
ular studio and are often transported from one studio to another, There is no way
to estimate accurately the annual earnings of either the businesses or the individual -
irls.

& Law enforcement’s efforts have heen seriously hampered due to the cooperation
between illegal establishments, np to and including forming their own intelligence
networks. Whenever one business is confronted by law enforcement officials, the
names of officers, physical descriptions, and techniques used by the police are
passed along from one husiness to the next. This same situation applies whenever
one business is confronted with subpoenas, warrants, etc.

PORNOGRAPHY

Investigations indicate conclusively that pornography has become Organized
Crime’s latest business, producing profits of an estimated $70 million or more a
year nationally. The profits derived from the sale and distribution of pornography
are then fed into other various organized crime enterprises; including loansharking,
importation of illegal controlled substances and consumer fraud, to name a few.

Organized Crime dominates the national distribution network of pornographic
magazines, films and peep machines. Their interest is primarily focused on the
mini-movie industry which is controlled by the Gambino and Colombo families,
through one individual who operates out of Broward County.

At the present time there are more than thirty (30) adult hook stores in South
TFlorida _which usually operate as corporations which will include two or three
stores. Iach corporation is owned by an individual or small partnership with no
traceable organized crime connections, The link is through the distribution of
pornographic materials and peep machines which gross approximately $12,000
per month, When one considers most stores have a minimum of six {6) peep
machines, and some as many as twenty (20), the estimated gain is tremendous.

Additionally, it appears that organized crime elements are pressuring Dade
County hookstore owners to use only their machines and divide the profits in a
50-50 fashion—bhut, only after they have skimmed 259 off the top.

Perhaps the most frightening facet of this business is the emergence and growth
of child pornography in the South Florida area. Within the last year various ties
have been shown connecting this area of endeavor with homosexual pornography
producers out of New Orleans, San Francisco and Los Angeles,

LABOR RACKETEERING

Due to curvent proliferation of lahor-racketeering problems experienced in
South Florida, this illegal activity is of paramount importance to Southern
Florida Law Enforcement Agencies.

As the ranks of labor unions grow, so do the coffers of money collected from
dues paying members. Often times resulting in corruption, bribery, embezzlement,
kiclk-hacks, and sometimes murder. :

Another area of concern is Union pension funds which have been so abused that
the United States Department of Labor has established a special investigative
arm to look into questionable loans, over financing, embhezzlement and other
illegal activities of individuals in positions enabling them to perpetrate such
erimes,

As the port complex within Dade County grows, so has the proliferation of
labor racketeering which has heen an important adjunct to the growing organized
crime interests in South Florida.

In June of this year, George Barone, president of Iocal 1922 of the International
Longshoremans Union, along with over twenty other individuals affiliated with
the longshoremans union was indicted by the federal authorities as part of a
national probe into the illegal activities of the longshoremans union. The investi=
gation wag named UNIRAC, an acronym for union racketeering,

Through infiltration of Lahor Unions, Organized Crime figures are able to gain
control of legitimate business or at least intimidate the operations of those con-
cerned. The end result of organized crime's activities is that the general public
suffers, either hy higher consumer prices, inconveniences caused by strikes, or a
general attitude that these people are somehow above the law.

Collusion between labor racketeers and industry management results in the
employees hecoming unwilling vietims of “sweetheart” labor contracts, If any
employees dare to object, they are faced with the possibility of some form of
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retaliation. This can be in the form of threats, physical attacks, loss of their jobs
with no chance of being vehived, or other forms of intimidation. One of the attacks
on non-complying employees will demonstrate to other employees that they must
comply with Union demands.

anagement is algo subject to extortion in various forms. The vast amounts
of money generated by Union activities, such as pension and welfare funds, can
be appropriated by Organized Crime to further enhance their endeavors. This can
oceur in the guise of loans or the outright misappropriation of funds. There are
Federal statutes, such as the Taft-Hartley Act, the Hobbs Act, and the Landrum-
Griffin Act which are useful in controlling lahor racketeering.

Several attorneys serving with the United States Department of Justice have
suggested that these Federal statutes be toughened in order to be even more
effective iu guntrolling labor racketeering.

In South Florida many representatives of Organized Crime families are active
in Jahor racketeering, including the Genovese, Gambino, Colombo, Lucchese and
Maggadinoe families.

CANADIAN ORGANIZED CRIME

During recent years, the South Florida area, particularly Dade, Broward and
Palm Beach Counties has become an area of great attraction to Canadian Orga-
nized Crime groups and individual Canadians who, due to enforcement pressure
in their own country and attracted by South Florida’s burgeoning economy, have
moved into the Dade-Broward-Palm Beach area.

The Canadian Organized Crime structure is similar to its counterpart operating
in the United States, with both groups maintaining a close liaison. Information
from the Royal Canadian Mounted police reveals that several Canadian Organized
Crime figures have moved to the United States to avoid investigative actions in
their own country. ,

Past experience with Canadian organized crime figures revealed that the major
types of illegal activities in which they were involved were: infiltration of legiti-
mate businesses to launder money or perform planned bankruptcies; investments
in real estate, stocks and securities; loanshavking; prostitution; gambling; nar--
cotics; pornography; tax evasion; counterfeiting and fraud. Further information
reveals that vast legitimate sums of Canndian dollars are heing invested in South
Florida. Therefore, there is a possibility of move Canadian organized crime
figures moving to South Florida due to the unstable economic and political con-
ditions in Quebee, renewed prassure by the Quebee Police Commission Inquiry
on Organized Crime, and the legalization of casino gambling in South Florida,

It is estimated that 250,000 French Canadians visit South Florida annually,
This figure represents twice as many tourists coming from an American state of
comparable population.

Ten years ago the figure was only 30,000 French Canadian tourists per season.
Although the majority of French Canadian visitors to South Florida are tourists,
it is estimated that numerous French Canadians are planning to make South
Florida their permanent home due to the following reasons. .

The Separatist government faction advocates a break with the Canndian Union
and this has had disastrous effects on the political and economic conditions in
Quebece; unemployment is on the rise and the inflation rate is rising rapidly thereby
causing seversal potential native investors to forsake their country and transfer
funds into South Florida as well as other areas of the United States. Thus far
Canadians own 450 million dollars worth of property in the State of Florida and
of tl}_}{nt total, 350 million is concentrated in Dade, Broward and Palm Beach
counties, -

Bankers and veal estate brokers agree that French Canadian investments are
accelerating and, in addition, Canadian development consortiums plan to invest
more than 1.3 billion in the next 15 years in Florida. The South Florida economy
is condueive not only to domestic investmeunts but foreign investments especially

_ in the arvess of land development, veal properties, financial investments and tourist

oriented businesses, i .

With billions of Canadian dollars flowing to South Florida, elements of Canadian
Organized Crime will be utilizing every conceivable scheme to garner every possi-
ble dollar from this mass of wealth.

ENFORCERS AND MURDERS

Within the network of organized criminal activity, theve is the necessity for
discipline, control and internal regulation as well as intimidation and enforcement




762

-of the public sector upon which Organized Crime preys. This is done by the
Organized Crime “enforcer’” or “hit man’ who maintains discipline by use of
necessary fear and forece including murder, to keep recalcitrant members or cus-
tomers in line or to “encourage’ participants to conform to the organization’s
-standards.

During the past several years thers have been a number of gangland type
homicides within Dade County which remain unselved due to the niethod of
perpetrating the crime. Usually there have heen no witnesses to these homicides
and the method of killing the victim fits the pattern of gangland type killings.

The fact that these cases remain unsolved is due to the extreme difficulty the
police face in investigating a gangland homicide. This is due to the criminal
hierarchy bringing in an unknown and unrelated professional killer who profes-
sionally carries out the murder and leaves the area with no clues, therefore,
making the homicide difficult to investigate.

Such investigations cross jurisdictional boundaries, require interstate and intral
state cooperation hetween investigative and intelligence units of various law
enforcement agencies, and require more financial resources to reach a sueccessfu-
conclusion.

An interesting example of a local gangland type homicide that remains unsolved,
is that of John Roselli, an organized crime figure who vestified before a Senate
Investigation Committee concerning Organized Crime’s involvement into the plot
to overthrow the Castro government. Roselli was murdered by persons unknown
who killed him, placed his body in a chain-wrapped oil drum, and was dropped
into the intracoastal waterway in Northern Dade County. (August 76)

Another execution type homicide that occurred locaily was a retaliation for an
earlier homicide in which Craig Teriaca was killed. Teriaca was the son of Vincent
Teriaea, an associate of many organized erime figures,

The subject of the Teriaca killing was Richard Schwartz, Meyer Lansky's
stepson. Less than 4 months later, Schwartz was gunned down in broad daylight
outside his restaurant. (October, 1977)

During February of 1978, Stanley Gerstenfeld, characterized as a gambler,
loanshark and bookie was found shot 7 or 8 times in the Miami Beach Convention
Center parking lot. Gerstenfeld was Lilled two days prior to the beginning of a
murder trial, a case he was linked to by a witness’s testimony that Gerstenfeld
had been hired as the hitman.

Many other gangland murders could be reviewed to illustrate the effective
means and methods organized crime uses to maintain control. Obviously such
incidents serve their purpose by further documenting the authenticity of fears
and threats swrounding organized crime.

ACTIVISTS AND TERRORISTS

From the period 1974 through 1977, within Dade County there was a marked
increase in terrorist bombings and assassinations of Cuban exile leaders, however,
since 1977 there has been a dramatic decrease in these activities. These acts of
violence’are ostensibly perpetrated by individuals and Cuban exile groups whose
end goal has been the violent overthrow of the Cuban revolutionary government.
"This has led to political in-fighting amongst the individuals and groups, and ran-
dom terrorist activities that seem to run more to extortion than to revolution.

Some small success has been made into activist/terrorist cases by the utilization
-of a multi-agency task force composed of Federal, State and local agencies. These
task forces made the first large bombing arrest resulting in the apprehension and
conviction of Antonio DeLaCova and also the case against Rolando Otero being
convicted of bombing in State Court. It would appear that at the present time,
that the task force conecept of investigation is the most profitable when dealing
with the activist/terrorist menace.

The success of Cuban terrorist groups in South Florida is due in large part to
the makeup and design of the organization itself. Most of the organizations such
as CORU which encompasses the FLNC, 2506 Brigade and others are loosely
organized and constantly change in that the names of the groups change and they
appear not to maintain documents which list the organization’s membership or

e o o i by B e 0
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planned terrorist activities. This makes the group extremely fluid and mobile and
almost impossible to infiltrate. The close knit terrorist organization is always in
transition and in scope eonduct their activities interstate and inteinationally and
are not hindered by mobility as local law enforcement, therefore, offers no specifie
entity which can be investigated successfully.

In the past, the Cuban terrorist groups received the full support of the Cuban
community. This community support is now split due mainly to the controversy
involved in the recent release of political prisoners initiated by the Cuban
government, ek
¥Narcorrcs

There can be no doubt that Florida, with its proximity and accessibility to
Mexico, Central and South America, and the Caribbean, has become the major
point of entry for illicit drugs into the United States. Its hundreds of miles of
shoreline interspersed with thousands of vivers, inlets, coves, and canals, as well
as its numerous airfields—publie, private and claudestine—have long served to-
make South Florida a smugglers paradise. The interception—and seizure of
thousands of tons of marijuana and many hundreds of pounds of cocaine and heroin
]c;)gr L';w enforcement agencies in South Florida alone certainly serves to dbcument

is fact. ‘

This interdiction rvate is not due, to any great extent, to increased law enforce-
ment effectiveness but is merely indicative of the tremendous volume of drug
traffic that goes completely undetected.

That is not to say that law enforcement agencies have not become more effec-
tive—they have. Tor example, the nine members of the Dade County Public
Safety Department’s Airport Narcotics Squad have seized over 220 pounds of
cocaine and over 2,300 pounds of marijuana since the unit's inception in May of’
1977, But law enforcement capabilities have in very few areas kept pace with the
capabilities of organized crime groups to conduct their operations.

There is abundant evidence to indicate that drug smuggling and distribution
is organized along several different lines, both ethnic and otherwise. The Latins
for example, arve firrly entrenched with a portion of their sales being funneled
into the funding of activist/terrorist operations.

Since Scuth Florida is considered an “open’’ area no one specific mafia-type
organized crime family has cornered that segment of the local market; instead
we see several of the traditional organized crime groups involved, notably the
Trafficante, Gambino, Genovese, Zerilli and Colombo families.

Adgditionally, we have seen significant black organizations, involved primarily
with the distribution of cocaine and hevoin throughout the United States. And
of course, we have distinet groups of apparently non-aligned whites with exten-
sive drug smuggling and distribution organizations, again with tentacles reaching
from Florida to the farthest corners of our nation. .

Further compounding the magnitude of the situation (and thevefore, the diffi-
culty of investigating the various groups), are strong incications that from time
’col time all of these different groups interface with each other and work to mutual
advantage.

There is ample evidence also that all oo frequently the vast profits accrued
from jllicit narcotics activity is invested in “legitimate’ businesses which in turn
can be utilized as a “cover’’ for further narcotics activity or at least to “launder”
the funds therefrom. At the very least the funds so utilized provide these criminals
with a degree of insulation and an aura of respectability while they continue to
destroy our society, hiding all the while behind our Constituuion and the “high-
powered” attorneys drug money can buy.

It becomes quite obvious, then, that no one law enfoicement agency—local,
state, or federal—can successfully curtail or even hold its own against the criminal
organizations currently waging war on our society through the smuggling o:nd
distribution of narcotics on so massive a scale. In fact, under present funding,
restraints it is doubtful that even a combination of agencies would have significant
impact,

The only answer seems to call for increased federal funding at all levels of law
enforcement and an enhanced spirit of cooperation, interaction and coordinations
between agencies at all levels.
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Name Date of birth LCN status Florida residency status
Carlo Gamblno “family,’ New York,
Dellacroce Aniello... .. Acting boss
Lomnardozzl Carmine John...... Feb, 8,1913 Capodecma_--___-__ Visits south Florida,
Paterno,)oseph Dominick.. - Aug, 51923 L 00u e Resldent Mlaml Beach,
Scotte, Antaony M....... .. May 10,1934 .__.. do,_.
Silesi, Joseph Albert .- Sept, 15,1896 _.... 11/ Resldent M|am| Beach,
Zappl, Ettoren csacmmnn - Dec. 22,1924 ____. do... Seasonal resident, Fort Lauderdale.
agliardi, Frank Sebastian_ -~ Apr, 2,1905 Member. Resident, Fort Lauderdale.
ellcato Joseph Anthony. .. June 11,1910 .. do.. Resldent North Bay Village.
Mancuso, Anielo. e .- Jdan. 27,1930 _.__. do.. ~ Visits south Florida.
Plate, Anthony..... - Apr. 2,1813 ____. do... —... Resldent, Bay Harbor Islands,
Acceturo, Anthony.....oooo_.._. Oct. 18,1938 Nonmemtier Resldent Hollywoed,
associate

New York,
- Feb, 22,1904

Vita YGenovese “family,"
“Tieri, Fank (Funzi)._.

Catena, Gerardo.... Jan, 8,1902
Alo, Vincent James.. May 26, 1904
Eholi, Pasquale Raff Aug, 10 1924 .
Frasca, Cosmo..... Dec, 4,1907
Generoso, Michael J Jan. 25, 1918 .

Generoso Vincenzo..

Agone, Joseph Michael
Alongi, Dominick Jose
Ardita, John Gregory....
!‘apomgro, Antonin Rocco. .
DeMartino, Anthony. ...
DeMartino, Benjamin..

June 30 1913
17 1927

_'. July 28,1910
Dec, 21 1913

Diquarta, Domenico.. =~ June 22 1922
Lanza, Josaph Louis - Oct, 25,1902
Loembardo, Philip.... QOct.  §5,1908
Ricci, Anthony. ... Jan. 11,1893
Salerno, Anthony.... Aug, 15,1911
Smurra, George.._. .- Jan, 1,1910
Somma, Gaetano. ... - Jan. 31,1916
Tourine, Charles. .. Mar, 26, 1906
Dinietro, Car0.. . aec e cecenmm e Oct, 15, 1930
Sebastian John Larocca  “‘family’”
Pittsburgh,
LaRocca, Sebashan LT, I Dec. 9 1902
Mannatino, Gabriel. . .
Regino, Joseph. .. <c oo e Oct.
Thomas Luchese ‘‘family”, New
York, N.Y.:
Rao, Vincent John, oo eoeccmacen

Apr, 27,1907
Qct. 1,1910

Tramunti, Carmine..
Coca, Ettore... ...
Corallo, Anthony..
Laratro, Josenh Albert
QOrmento, John
Varic, Paul.
Dioeuardi, john Tgnazia.
Migliore, Aniello Jnseph.
Joseph Bonnanno  “family,” New
ark, N.Y.:
Galante, Carmlne ................
Sabella, Mich
Anﬂeln Bruro "famlly," Philadelphia,

Feb, 21,1910
Dec, 23,1913

Bruno ANgelo. ae s cmccmacean May 21,1910
Magelo, Peter J....en = Nov, 31920
Simone, John James...... _ Feh. 25,1911

Testa, Philip Charles., .. e APL 30 1924

Grasso Michael J., Irevmmamecaann Apr. 20 1936
Russell Bufalino *family,” Pittston,

Bufallno, Russell Afred..ocoeaeoe Oct, 29,1903

Chlcago ‘family,” Chicago, lll.:
Accardo, Anthonvloseph....---. Apr. 28,1906

Cerone, fohn Phillipe s cecmcmm e July 7 1914
Alniso, Willlam A - Oct.  9,1806
Caifano, Marshall.. .. < July 19,1915 .

- May 20,1827
Feb, 51910
27, 1911
. 71,1914
Feb, 17,1907
Feb, 27,1907
Jan, 7 1917
Mar, 3 1922
Apr, I, 1916

Delmnnica, Chnrles Ja
DiBella, Dominick
NiVarco, Joseph
English, Chatle:
Eulo, Frank Pa
Lardino, John._..
Messino, William
Posanova, Louis Frank....
Alex, Gus N

Aug, 15,1895 _

. Influence in south Florida,
Seasonal resident, Boca Raton,
Resident, Hollywood.,

| resident (mi
Visits south Florida,
Resident, Dade County.
Seasonal rasident,
Seasonal resident, south Florida.

Acting boss...
Underbass..
Capodecina

g person.)

. Resident, Miami.
_-...éio Resident, Surfside,
..... do... - Seasonal resident, Fort Lauderdale.
|, I Influences Florida.
..... do.. - Visits south Florida,
..... do.. Seasonal resident, Miami Shores,
R [ 5 . Seasonal resident, Hollywood,
..... Resldent Holy wood,
R Miami Beach,
_____ Resident, Hollywood,
..... Seasonal resident.
P - Resident, North Bay Village.
PR {nfluence iin south Florida.
Boss. -5 | resident, P Beach.
Capodecing. ..o oun- Seasanal resident, Broward County.
..... 40, < e oo Visits sovih Florida,
Conslgliere. ......... Seasonal resident.
Acting boss.. - Influences Florida,
Capodecina.. -~ Residant, Miami Shores,
do - Influences Florida,
- Resident, Hallandale.
- Seasnnal resident,
Inﬂuences l'londa.
Underboss...evaee o Visits south Florida,
Capodecing..e.eo.-. Seasanal resident, South Florida,
BOSS. cmsm e cm e Visits south _Florida,
Capodecina . Influences Florida,
..... do. .-.. - Resident, Wilton Manors.
..... do. o ocmem oo Visits south Florida,
Nonmember Do.
assaciate.
Boss. S I resident, South Florida.
Acling boss. ... Visits south Florida, |
tnderhoss/ Seasonal resident, Miami.,
capodecina,
Memher ............ szlts soulh Florida,

“ Resldent. Miami Beach.
- Seasgnal resident, South Florida,

Vls|ts soulh F|

. Visits south orlda.
Seasonal res| dent, South Florida.
. Influences Florida,
Seasonal resident, Fort Lauderdale.

Jdo..
Nonmember
assoclate,
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Name Date of birth LCN status Florida residency status

Josepti Colomba 'family," New York,
o 14 t ttatl Al

v b
_. Visits south Florida.
Resident, Tampa,
Visits south Florida,
'Regidenk, St Peéersburx.

mn orida, |
.. Resident, North Miami.

Afol, Vincent.. .

Fontana, Harry
Franzese, John...
Misuraca, Giovan
Persico, Carmine J .
Sorrentino, Nicholas.._.. ... Feb. 8,183
Samuel Decavalcante “‘family,”” State
of New Jersey:

I

Decavaleante, Samuel Rizzo May 1,1912 BOSS.ommrovonvcnnan Visits south Florida.
Cocchiaro, Frank.-_-eavoee . Oct, 29,1920 Caporegime..oeem—- Resident, Narth Bay Village,
Russe, Anthony. .- o ———— July 13,1816 S | resident, Haltandale,
Carlos Marcello “‘family,” New Or- Feb, 6,1910 Boss._ceeoceenenen Influences Florida.
leans, La.: Marcellg, Carlos Joseph.
Stefano Magadding “family”, Buffale,
’Féicone,loseph ..... Jan. 27,1902 Capadecina Visits south Florida.

Mantell, Domipic Bru
Pieri, Salvatore Joseph, -
Raymond Patriarca ‘“family,”” New

- Jan, 13,1918 Member.

Resident, Hollywood.
Jan, 29,1911 _.__. do...

Visits south Florida.

England States:

Patriarca, Raymond. .. coooee Mar, 17,1908 BOSS..veomecccmun Influences Florida,

Zannino, Harlo Anthony._ ... _.._ June 15,1820 Capodecing.—.....—- Visits south Florida.
]0?(1)?\ Scalish  *‘family,** “Cleveland,

0%

Licavall, JohN e e nvcacaim e Aug. 18,1904 Acting BosS..coe n- Do,

Angersola, George Jo o meee oo Aug. 26,1902 Nen ! ber asso-  Resident, Miami.

ciate

Angersofa, Jotn....._.._.._..... Apr. 10,1848 ____ do Resident, Dade County.
Sa?to Trafficante “family,” Tampa,

a2,

Trafficante, Santo Jr... . Nov. 15,1914 Boss.. - Resident, North Miami and Tempa.

Bedami, Ciro.. ... . 4,192 Resident, Brandon,

Bruno, James Guida. Resident, Tampa.

Diecidue, Frank... 0 Do,

Furci, Dominick. . .- . §,1911 - Do.

Longo, James Costa. . ... . - Do,
Lorenzo, Salvatore Joseph.. .1 A o - Da,
LoScalzo, Angelo. ..o Dec, 24,1907 ... ~ Do,
Scaglione, Alfonso - Resident, Lakeland,
Scaglione, Nick..... .-~ Resident, Tanipa.
Trafficante, Henry. e e anne Nov. 24 s d Do,
Trafficante, Sam Cacelatore...... Nov. 14,1916 ... Da,
Blackburn, Harlan Alexander. i asso-  Resident,
ciate
Joseph Zerllli "famil){." Detroit, : :

Corrado, Domenic Pletro. Apr. 20,1930 Capodecina -« Influences Florlda

t

Jan. 10,1918 .. do_._.. t, Miaml Beach,
Polizzi, Michael Santo. .. - Jan, 2,1924 ... [ [+ T Visits south Florida,
Tocey, Glacamo W...._ . - Oct. 29,1926 _._...do__ .- Influences Florida,

CGiacalone, Anthony Josey

Giacalone, Vito Billy. ... - Apr. 15,1923 Member... .-~ Sensonal resident, Hay Harbor Island.
Glordano, Samuel Joseph., - Apr. 6,1920 __...do.... . Visits south Florida,
Mell, Vincent Angelo. .. ceemncen Jan, 2,192 o dO e Do,

Senator Nuxw. On the question of these exhibits, it is my intention
to have all the information that can be made available to the public
appropriately available to the public as soon as the staff has a chance
to go over them. We haven’t had a chance to go over all of these, so the
staff will have authority after examinstion, both minority and majority
staff together, to make this information available to the public to the
greatest extent that we can. We appreciate 16, , .

Do you have any other exhibits there that you would like to submit?
T understand a great deal of this information is already in the public
domain, is that vight? ) )

Major Berrucerul. What we have discussed is basically in the
public domain. Much of it is public record. We try not to speculate or
suggest people that are involved that are not. These are active.
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There is one exhibit we would like to enter because it is significant as:
to the syndicate gambling and that is a copy of the Second Statewide
Grand Jury Report and the impact of the experience at that time..

E%mtor Nunn. Without objection, that report will be made an
exhibit.

[The document referred to was marked “Exhibit No. 63" for
reference and will be found in the appendix on page 807.]

Senator Nunn. I would ask if you could, to have somebody on
your staff that is very familiar with these exhibits stay and go over-
them so that we can make them available to the public as rapidly as
possible, and we will give staff the authority to do that.

Senator CurLes. I think we just want to thank you, all of you very,.
very much for your testimony and, again for the work that you are
doing in this area. We look forward to continuing to work with you.

Senator Nunn. Major Bertucelli, let me just say this: Your staff
has been tremendously helpful to us since we undertook this investiga--
tion. I think you have one of the finest units of any law enforcement
agency unit at the local level that I have seen. The staff has kept me
constantly in communication as to the help you have given.

We appreciate very much your assistance. This 1s the opening
round. We are looking at organized crime all over the United States.
We are particularly focusing on what we can do in the legislative
branch to correct some of the law enforcement problems that are
caused by the lack of resources and the lack of laws that protect
society. :

_Of course, we can’t and don’t pretend, and never have pretended
that we can come down and cure the problems of organized crime in
south Florida. We know that. Your people know that. But we do very
much appreciate your input as to how laws can be changed.

We anticipate a very strong effort in this regard sometime during:
the next year, So we look forward to continuing to communicate with
you and get the advantage of your perspective and your expertise and
those of your staff. I hope you will convey the subcommittee’s apprecia-
tion to each member of your staff.

Major Berrucrrrr. Thank you, and we appreciate the opportunity
to appear and express our opinions.

Senator Nuxn. Thank you.

I believe that we have our next two witnesses, on. Peter Fay,
Hon. James Lawrence King, both of whom are distinguished mem-
bers of the Tederal bench.

I have never had the pleasure belore of swearing in a Federal or
a State judge. I will take delight in that. '

We swear everyone in. This is a rule before the subcommittee.
Before you take your seats, if you will hold up your right hand.

Do you swear the testimony you will give belore this subcommittee-
will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help-
you God?

Judge Kina. I do.

Judge Far. I do.

3 4cdiganm,
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TESTIMONY OF HON, PETER T. FAY, CIRCUIT COURT JUDGE FOR
THE FIFTH JUDICIAL CIRCUIT; AND HON. JAMES LAWRENCE
KXING, DISTRICT JUDGE FOR THE SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF
FLORIDA

. Senator Curnms. That was your prerogative, I didn’t want to
interrupt. But nothing would have given me greater pleasure than
to be able to swear in these two distinguished judges. They both have

-certainly distinguished careers on the bench.

If we wanted to go back completely into their background, though,
T can tell you going back to the University of Florida days, they are
under oath and I am not and I won’t continue that. I won’t go into
that too much,

[Laughter.]

Senator Nux~. I don’t know whether I will read them their rights
or not. What do you think, Senator? T will abide by yom judgment.

Senator Crines. I don’t think we need to do that.

Judge Kina. If he is going to the University of Florida, I would
appreciate your reading our rights, too, [Laughter.]

Senator Curms. The statute has run out on all of those activities,
[Laughter.]

Senator Nuxx. We do appreciate your both appearing here today.
We also appreciate all the help you have been to our stall in making
arrangements here for the courtroom, and witnesses and all the other
assistance you have given us,

We have a good many questions we would like to ask you, but
before we do that, I would like to give each of you an opportunity to
moke any comments you would like to make, if you have any. If not,

we will go to the questions.

Judge Fax. Both of us appreciate being here, Senator, and I think,
as we discussed with you earlier, one of the problems I believe we
have in this country today is problably a lack of communications
between the judicial branch and the legislative branch.

We are delighted to be here, to have this opportunity to discuss
some of the problems we see in the third branch.

Very briefly, I think our attitude is just one of being grateful to
you for giving us this opportunity. If we can be of any assistance, if
we can give you any thoughts or ideas that are peculiar, or come to
us through our peculiar position within the judicial branch, we would
like to do that.

Senator Nunn. Thank you.

Judge King?

Judge Kixa. I don’t think I really have anything to add except
and perhaps I was intending to close with this, that is that I think
that this opportunity {or judges or members of the third branch as
Judge Fay has referred to is having the opportunity to talk to respon-
sible and proper committees of Congress, of the Senate and the House,
is o very good thing and hopefuﬁy this opening of this dialog, if
that be the right word, between the two branches will benefit the
people of Florida and indeed the Nation.
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We are happy to be here,

Senator Nuxw. Thank you very much,

Senator Chiles, do you want to lead off?

Senator CmiLes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

1 think the record should reflect that Judge Fay has a distinguished
carreer as a Federal district judge from 1970 to 1976, when he was
appointed to the filth judicial circuit. And prior to that time he
had heen in private practice for approximately 15 years; and that
Judge King has had a distinguished career as a Federal district judge

since he was appointed to that position in 1970. Prior to that time he .

sarved as a Florida circuit judge during which time he was invited
to sit many times on the Florida Supreme Court and that he was in
private practice for some 11 years before he went on the bench.

I think both of these men are uniquely qualified by their experience
to give us some valuable information. We don’t get an opportunity
very much to enter into this kind of dialog with the judiciary.

Judge Fay, as a trial judge for some 6 years how many of the cases
coming belors your court as a trial judge were criminal and how
many were civil or some breakdown of that?

Judge Fayv. Yes; without dealing with numbers, because they
wouldn’t have much meaning, but back when Judge King and I
both came on the court in the southern district of Florida, about
one-third of the cases that were filed were criminal cases and about
two-thirds of the cases filed were civil cases.

At that time during the trial, trials of those cases, I think both of us
spent approximately 50 percent of our time trying civil cases, 50
percent of our time trying criminal cases.

So even though the filings were a little different than that, the court-
room time was about 50-50.

Senator CuiLms. And at that time how much of that was narcotics,
of the criminal trials were sort of narcotic related?

Judge Fay. Very little. T would guess 10 percent, 15 percent at the
most. We didn’t see many cases involving narcotics.

The criminal cases were generally single defendant criminal cases
that would involve a stolen motor vehicle, crossing State lines; it
might involve income tax questions.

Senator Crrums. Untaxed whisky?

Judge Fay. Untaxed whisky. We even had a few migratory bird
violations back in those days that came to the Federal court. We at
one time even had a large number of cases involving whether postal
employees were buying the right type of shoe with their uniform
allowance. We have seen & lot of changes.

Senator Cuires. Would you kind of relate to us what those changes
have been since 1970, both of you?

Judge Fay. I don’t know all of the reasons, but without going
into all of the reasons we certainly noticed a big change when the
TFederal Government organized the strike forces, the special type
ol units that were designed to go alter specific areas of criminal
activity.

We liave in general terms seen a tremendous skyrocketing of multi-
theft, serious conspiracy cases, criminal enterprise-type cases that
involve various areas of the law, certainly narcotics being one of the
major areas, other areas as well.

P
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The Federal gambling statutes, conspiracy, involving gambling,
things of that sort.

But the cases have just changed. Their profile has changed totally,

Senator CuiLgs. Judge King?

Judge Kiva. Yes; as Judge ﬁay described, there has been a dramatic
change in the types of trials with which Federal judges are involved
today. Almost exclusively we are dealing with criminal cases.

In the last 18 months, personally I have been presiding over fewer
than six short civil trials. All the rest of it has been criminal cases.

Senator CurLes. Is part of this, or a large part of this a result of
the speedy trial law that was passed in the Congress; that said you
have to bring a criminal case within a certain period of time or say
you couldn’t prosecute it?

Judge Fay. I don’t know what influence that has had, Senator
Chiles, maybe some. All of the courts, as you know, had what we
called 50B plans that provided for the prompt handling of eriminal
cases. So at the outset, or at least going back %o that period of time,
in the late 1960’s, early 1970’s, criminal cases were receiving a very
prompt, very high priority very prompt treatment, fast, early trials,
but they were different types of criminal cases.

They took far less time, far less involvement. So I don’t, T can’t
really say that the Speedy Trial Act had much impact on when they
were being tried. It is creating problems today.

Senator Crrnes. With Florida becoming o more metropolitan State,
oaining population all the time, are there less civil cases filed in
florida today? You are saying you only had six small civil trials;
civil trials, I think, so the public also understands it, are those litiga-
tions between two citizens who have some kind of dispute as opposed
t% the State bringing criminal charges against someone in a criminal
charge.

Are there less of the need for civil, settlement of civil disputes now?

Judge Kina. Noj; perhaps I misled the viewing public or the reading
public of these hearings. There is a greater need than ever for the
trial of civil cases.

The requirement in the speedy trial law and other places in the law
requiring judges to give first priority to criminal cases, has caused us
to spend this inordinate amount of time on the tiial of criminal cases,
but no, there is a very dramatic need in this community and, indeed,
across the fifth circuit and across the Nation for judges to spend time
or involve themselves with civil trials. But we are simply not able to
reach those trials because the heavy press of the criminal caseload.

Senator CuiLes. Can you give me any idea of what the time lag is
in regard to civil cases in your jurisdiction and what the backlog of
those cases are? Maybe from both of your perspectives.

Judge Kixe, Let me back up to 8 years ago when Judge Fay and I
were sworn in in this very courtroom on the 30th of the month, iron-
ically just a few more days. )

Eight years ago in the southern district of Florida each judge was
assigned about 350 cases per year. Today, each judge is assigner: about
804 cases per year. Of that number the vast majority are civil cases.
The ratio on an 830-per-judge breakdown comes to about 240 or so
criminal, and the balance are civil,
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So if we were devoting the time on the basis of the numbers of the
cases filed, we would be spending one-fourth on the criminal and three-
Tourths on civil, Actually we are spending 90 to 95 percent of the time
on criminal and less than 5 percent or 10 percent on the civil.

But what has happened, in 1970, 1971, and 1972, this court was able
to bring its pending backlog of cases, all cases, civil and criminal,
down to about 100 cases. In those years we were receiving about 30 a
month. So we had about a 3-month backlog.

The judicial center of the United States, the administrative office
of the U.S. courts recognized this court was one of the leading courts
in the Nation in disposing of cases and for some 5 years we enjoyed
the No. 1 position in the Nation in disposing of litigation.

So we brought it down. That is how courts should operate under
optimum conditions. Today, unfortunately, with the increase of
these complex, multitheft, large criminal cases and the time we have
had to spend on those types of cases, we have not been able to reach
the civil caseload and as a result today I have pending as of the first
of this past month approximately 340 cases which is lar less than you
will find in southern New York, or perhaps in northern California or
Detroit or some other places.

But still it is not a satisfactory level. It is an intolerable level.

To put it in one word, and I don’t mean to take Judge Fay’'s—Well,
I will let—Waell, T think we agree that effectively the doors to the Fed-
eral Clourthouse in the southern district of Florida are absolutely
closed to civil litigants at this time. That is a terrible predicament.

Senator Cuires. So if you have a civil dispute, you really can’t look
to be able to get any relief in your Federal court, but if it is a criminal
charge, then you are entitled to a speedy trial and determination
within, was it 60 days?

Judge Fay. The magic figure will be 100 days effective July 1 of
next year.

Senn‘}tor CuLms, Judge Fay, what is your overview {rom the fifth
circuit

Judge Fay. The same situation, and just supplementing what Judge
King just stated, the law-abiding, taxpaying citizen really does not
have a Federal court in the Southern District of Florida. Indeed,
probably not in the fifth circuit. The situation is very similar in the
(Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit which, of courss, encompasses
Tlorida, Georgia, Louisiana, Alabama, Mississippi, Texas, and the
Canal Zone. 3

We are obligated to handle the appeals under the same statutory
priorities that Congress has given to these cases and as you gentlemen
know, there are some 40 statutory priorities. Possibly they should be
revisited, But certainly No. 1 are the criminal cases.

At the present time in the court of appeals there are pending over’

600 nonpreference civil cases that have been classified or put in cate-
gories by the judges—In other words, the judges have read the briefs;
they have read portions of the record; and they have determined that
those cases warrant oral argument, orgal argument would be helpful.
39 those cases are on tha shelves, over 600 of them. They may never
be reached because our oral argument calendars are filled up by the
criminal cases first.
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Of course, we have an equal number ol serious criminal appeals
wherein oral argument will be helpful and you can only take them
one at a time and dispose of them.

Senator CHiLEs, And the influx of the criminal appeals continues to
fill the vacuum so that the way it looks now, you might never reach
those 6007

Judge Fay. Very few civil cases are placed on any of our oral argu-
ment calendars. A few, but very few. The civil cases now that are
added to oral argument are generally cases that have been in the court
of appeals for {rom 18 months to 2 years, the briefs are generally over
12 months old.

You understand the problems that that poses for any lawyer. The
cases and authorities that he cited in his brief probably aren’t even the
controlling cases,

When the case finally gets to the oral argument stage, it poses all
kinds of problems.

But the eritical situation is just what you put your finger on. There
are about 600 cases that may never be reached.

Senator CamLes. And to many civil litigants, this could involve
their entirve life, their {ortune. It could involve things, their personal
liberties because it might be in the neighborhnod of some kind of
guardianship. It might be in the neighborhood of whether they were
mentally competent.

Judge Ay, Absolutely. .

Senator CuiLes. It might be in the neighiborhood of any area like
this, custody of children.

Judge Fay, They involve all types of serious questions. These in-
volve verdicts that widows have obtained, orphans. They involve
reinstatement to employment. They involve class actions of all sorts.
Whether it is under the Securities Act or any other of the Federal
statutes involved, it is across the board.

They are the most serious type of lawsuits that are preseated to
Tederal courts every day.

Senator Nunwy. Judge Fay, when you say they may not be reached,
these 600 cases, do you mean they may not be reached for oral argu-
ment or not decided period? At what stage do you hear the oral
arguments and go ahead and sit?

Judge Fay. If the Congress had not passed tlie omnibus judgeship
bill, they in fact probably would never have been reached. That is
the fact of the situation. They would never have been reached.

Senator Nuxy. What happens in that csse? Would the lower
court’s verdict, whatever it may be, just stand? Is that right?

Judge Fay. No. It doesn’t even stand, because the jurisdiction is
taken away from the district court while the appeal is filed, and the
judgment has, in most instances, no meaning at afl.

Senator Nunw., The parties are left where they were before the
suit?

Judge Fay, Yes. ‘

Senator Crings. Many times money might be sequestered. There
may be other things that are tied up pending that; almost you would
be better off as a litigant to waive any oral argument,

Judge Fay. We have had situations where the parties have written
us letters and have in essence said, please decide the case af this point,

38~746—pt, 3—79——-11




772

we don’t eare how you decide it. If the court doesn’t decide the case,
one side or the other is literally going to have to go out of business.

You can imagine. There are manufacturers, for instance, that are
operating under patents and various legal rights. Whether or not
they continue to manufacture products depends upon whether the
atent is valid, whether they have a right to operate under that
}icense or not. It involves the most serious type of questions that you
can imagine being presented to Federal courts.

Senator CumLes. How much help is the omnibus judge bill going
to give you each in the district court and in the circuit?

Judge iine. It is going to be a tremendous help, Senator Chiles,
and we are very, very appreciative that Congress has seen fit to pass
this vitally important and nceded legislation. It is in our court here
in the southern district of florida, we will receive five additional
U.S. district judges, almost doubling the size of the court, and in the
middle district of Florida there will be three added, and in the northern
district one, for a total of nine for the State of Florida, which is one
of the most dramatic increases of any State in the Union.

And in Georgia, Senator Nunn I am sure is aware of this, but in
Georgia the northern district of Georgia will receive five additional
judges, I believe

Senator Nunw. Southern district, one. Right.

Judge Kixe. So it will be six added for Georgia.

GSen{xtor Nuny. We have the same kind of caseload problem in
eorgia.

What about the appellate court?

Judge Fay. The Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals will receive 11 new
circuit judges. We ave delighted, equally relieved. I personally believe
that when those 11 judges are onboard and working, that we will be
able to eliminate the backlog.

I think we will probably maintain the same procedures we have now,
which is a screening procedure, and I don’t mean to complicate the
record of your hearing, but I think we will continue to dispose of all
the cases we can without oral areument. But we will, of course, have
11 additional judges for oral argument panels, and my guess is that
within 2 or 3 years we will be able to eliminate this backlog to which I
just referred.

Senator CrmiLes. One thing that concerns the American publie,
frankly an issue which we feel needs considerable attention, is the
current tendency toward plea bargaining.

Judge King, I believe some 5 years ago you stated that you would
not accept plea bargaining in your court. Would you tell us the rationale
behind that decision s the factors that came to bear in your making
that decision?.

Judge Kina. Senator Chiles, it seemed to me that the Congress of
the United States, specifically the U.S. Senate, went to elaborate
lengths to make sure that people who are ultimately sworn in as U.S.
district judges have experiences and qualifications to do the job.

Here we have this elaborate procedure set up to put people on the
bench who have practiced law many yvears, and who have the requisite
experience to handle the sentencing function which in our opinion is
probably the most serious aspect of what trial judges do.
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So it occurred to me that what was happening, whether totally
innocently, but what was happening was that at the minute judges
got appointed with all of this vast experience, with Senate, all their
mvestigations and in checking made sure that they had, Justice
Department, and the President, all these procedures, the first thing
the judge did was to abdicate this responsibility in the sentencing
area to usually two very fine, very decent, very honest assistant
Federal public defenders and assistant U.S. attorneys with a combined
total experience of perhaps a year or two out of law school, in terms
of practice of law. 1 thought that the people did not understand this
or approve of it. .

I believe that the people of America do not like plea bargaining and
don’t understand it. I have no quarrel with it, il others wish to do it.
I, mysell, saw too many instances where either the person, the indi-
vidual involved was bargained into a much longer period of time In
jail than was appropriate, or on the other hand bargains were sug-
gested or recommended to the court that were entirely inappropriate
on the light side.

So, one, I was disappointed with the recommendations T was getting;
two, 1 think that the people do fiot upprove of it. Three, I think the
judges have the responsibility to face up to this and to do this, and
to bring to bear their years of experience in the practice of law or on
the bench or elsewhere in doing it and should do it.

Hence, I elected to do this about 5 years ago. We arbitrarily picked
o day of July 4, 1973 or 1974, whatever year it was, notified the strike
{orce attorneys and the U.S. Department of Justice and all the bar
assciciz:ltions that hereafter we would not have plea bargaining. It has
worked.

Senator Nunn. Is that just in your court, or is that in other dis-
trict courts here, too?

Judge Kina. No. I took this initiative on my own originally and
did not try to persuade my colleagues for the reason that it might
have cast an intolerable burden on a judge.

You see, the theory that you always hear when you get into plea
bargaining is the whole system will break down. Whitney Norris
Seymour, Jr., prominent and outstanding U.S. attorney for the
Southern District of New York, other authorities in the field have
said, well, if you don’t have plea bargaining the whole system will
break down. Well, I thought it was appropriate that somebody find
out and try it first if you believed as I (fid and do that it is not in the
best interests of the people. So I tried it.

I did it and the system has worked. The system has not broken
down but for the problem we described with the civil cases, but that
has happened throughout the court. So, in other words, you can
eliminate plea bargaining and the system will go forward, particularly
now that we have the judges.

Senator Nunw. Do you have a recommendaiion made to you by
the prosecuting attorney as simply a recommendation for sentencing
on a guilty plea or do you have no recommendation at all?

Judge Kinag. Generally no recommendation at all although my
sentencing hearings usually take longer than some of my colleagues
beeause I very carefully listen to whatever the defendant has to say,
his attorney has to say and if the Government has anything they
wish to say. Usually the Government does not.
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I do have, and this is vitally important to understand, a very
thorough and comprehensive presentence investigation report pre-
pared by very experienced and capable probation officers of this
court.

So it is not just my own individual thinking. They do make a
recommendation theremn. They do give me all the details about the
individual’s family, background, tralning, experience and so on.

Senator CHILES. Are any of the other judges in the southern district
following your procedure?

Judge Kina. Yes, Senator Chiles. There are two that do it either—
just one who does it just like I do it, and one who has a modified
version. I actually think that all of them in a sense have some sort
of modified version of what I do.

In the southern district I would say perhaps it is about half and
half.

Senator CuiLes. Judge Fay, what is your perception of the plea
bargaining aspect of the crimmal justice system?

Judge Fay. Senator, I am perfectly willing to accept two things at
the outset in approaching plea bargaining. No. 1, I understand the
position of the Department of Justice, that they must be able to
work with certain defendants, that they must be able to make these
deals and I will put the word deals in quotes, not indicating that
they are favorable or unfavorable to society in general.

Secondly, I think we have to accept the fact that the U.S. Suprema
Court has in essence said there is nothing improper with plea bargain-
ing. So accepting all of this on that basis, the two things that concern
me about plea bargaining are, first, plea bargaining is totally incon-
sistent with our judicial process. The foundation of our criminal
justice system is that a person is presumed to be innocent. That pre-
sumption, of course, remains with anyone accused of committing a
crime until and unless the Government is able to establish guilt
beyond all reasonable doubt.

When you talk about plea bargaining, you are talking about settling
a criminal case just as you talk about settling a civil case.

I don’t know how you settle a crimingl case, because the Govern-
ment can either establish guilt or it cannot. So that is the first thing
about plea bargaining that bothers me.

The second thing about plea bargaining that bothers me is the
criticism that you often hear and I think there is some validity to it,
and that is basically along these lines. The only people who are in a
})osition to bargain with the Government are those that are the ring-
eaders. They are the ones that are deeply involved. They know what
is going on. They know who the other coconspirators are. They know
who the suppliers are. They have all of this information, all of this at
their disposal, so they are the ones that can deal. They are the ones
that tell the prosecutor, if you go soft on me, I can help you here or
there. Maybe those are the very ones we shouldn’t be striking these
bargains with. Maybe those are the ones that ought to be buried under
the jailhouse, if you are going to do that to anybody. '

It seems to be sort of the situation where the people that are most
seriously involved should probably receive the most serious sentences,
the longest term of confinement if indeed the Government can estab-
lish their guilt are those that are striking the bargains and those that
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are sort of on the edges, the fringes, the periphery people are the ones
that don’t have any information to give. They go to trial, they receive
their sentences, they serve the sentences, and they are treated just as
the law says everyone should be treated when they are accused of a
crime.

Those are the two aspects of plea bargaining that bother me, but
T am perfectly willing to recognize the need by prosecutors and by the
Department of Justice, possibly under some circumstances, to deal
with those people and to work out these preference situations. But it
is not easy.

Senator Nunn. Judge King, have you seen a backup in your eriminal
court because of plea bargaining or have you seen district attorneys
and prosecuting attorneys trying to go to another judge with certain
cases because they know they can't plea bargain under you? How has
the caseload shifted by reason of your ples bargaining?

Judge Kina. In the southern district of Florida we have a blind
filing system so that there is no way that an individual or attorney
even if he should wish to do so can pick his judge. You just can’t get
it before a certain judge.

We have carefully structured this over the years to avoeid any pos-
sibility of judge shopping. So they can’t go to another judge, although
perhaps many of them would like to do so or might not like to do so.
I don’t know,

To answer your question specifically, Senator Nunn, I felt, I kept
some records on this and I felt that the first 4 to 6 months after I
instituted the court policy of no plea bargaining that more people
went to trial in criminal cases, that I had more criminal trials. I think
perhaps the lawyers were just seeing how this procedure worked and
finding out about it. :

Thereafter, it seemed to level off. And in our court we get about 40
percent of pleas in criminal cases. My percentage is about the same as
anyone else.

So I think that the answer to Mr. Whitney Norris Seymour and
other experts who say it can’t work is that it is working here. I under-
stand 1t 1s working in Colorade with a district court there, and another
judge is using it in Oregon, and perhaps others. I know 1t is working.
It can work.

Senator Nunx. We have a modified version, I think, in some of the
district courts in Georgia. I am not up to date on it. But back when
I was practicing law, the judge would not make any kind of advance
agreement with the district attorney or the prosecuting attorney that
he would accept the recommendation. Any criminal defendant or law-
ver that was in any way negotiating with the prosecuting attorney
underatood that his recommendation was in no way binding on the
court, but the bargaining took place only with the prosecuting attorney
stating to the defendant and his lawyer, if you plead guilty I can tell
you what I recommend or will recommend to the judge. I cannot in
any way tell you whether he will accept that recommendation or reject
that recommendation and sentence you to a much harsher term or a
much lighter term.

So maybe that is middle groand. I don’t know. Have you seen any-
thing or heard anything about that kind of operation, or is that, Judge
Fay, in any woy offensive to the same kind of thoughts you had on
the presumption of innocence?
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Judge Fay. There are many judges that do that, approach it on that
basis. Of course, under the ABA standards, the American Bar Associa-
tion standards, when you are in a preplea agreement situation, if
T can use that label, basically what you have is the situation where
the attorneys agree. In other words, the attorneys agree on whatever
it is they are going to agree to. It may be the Government will agree
that they will make a specific recommendation; maybe the defendant
will agree that he will enter a guilty plea to a certain charge in return
for that. Under the ABA guidelines, the additional step is this: If
the judge receives the guilty plea, then reviews the presentence in-
vestigation and decides that he cannot follow the recommendation, the
joint recommendation being made, then the defendant is allowed to
withdraw his guilty plea and proceed to trial.

I followed that procedure fur some time. It was recommended by
the American Bar Association, and 1 gave it a whirl, tried it, followed
that procedure, and it can work under some circumstances.

As Judge King said, the judges have to look at the specific case and
make their own determination and decide whether or not they can
in good conscience follow that joint recommendation.

Judge Kina. The Senator asked my good friend what he was going
to do just about the time he got appointed to the fifth circuit, though,
if he was going to change his procedure or not.

Judge Fay. I was getting closer and closer to Judge King’s position.
That is what he wants me to say. That I had about reached the point
where I thought there were more evils connected with plea bargaining
than benefits, and I was just about to adopt his procedure. Yes.

Senator Nunw. Judge King, do you preclude prosecuting attorneys
from making a recommendation if they decide they would like to voice
an opinion about what the appropriate sentence should be? Do you
have any kind of rule that your can’t make that recommendation?

Judge Kina. Absolutely not. Anyone involved with the sentencing
aspect is entitled to and invited to speak, because the judge, I am
making up my mind as to what the sentence should be. So by com-
ment of anyone, and there is where the Government is protected, you
see. If the Government has worked out or has been getting cooperalion
from someone, they make that known at that point in time. They
may urge me to put someone on probation or give him a little sentence.
That is the protection for the Government where they have a cooperat-
ing defendant.

Mr. Brock. Judge King, does your ban on plea bargaining include
a prohibition against dropping of counts? In other words, if a defendant
comes in charged with six counts of various offenses, is it the case ever
that the Government and the defense reach an agreement simply that
a number of the counts will be drooped and leave it at that?

Judge Kina. The actual requirement that I have is that the parties,
a defendant has a choice. He may either plead guilty to the charges
pending or he may go to trial. If he elects to go to trial, he will not be
penalized for insisting on his constitutional right to stand trial. I
firmly abide by that.

I recognize that the prosecutor has the absolute discretion to (a)
bring or not bring a charge or going back to take a matter to a grand
jury or not, to bring or not bring a charge. If he brings the charge and
indicts someone on five counts, that person is going o have to decide
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at gimle of sentence whether to plead to—guilty to five counts or go
te trial,

However, the prosecutor in his prosecutorial discretion and under
the law has the right to drop charges prior to sentences. If they arrive
at sentencing and there are five counts there, then my question is a
simple one: Do you plead guilty or not?

The prosecutors, of course, are very bright, able, sincere men and
women, and they have figured this out. They are not inexperienced
or inept. So frequently someone will appear and say, the prosecutor
will say: Judge, yesterday we dropped counts 1, 2, 3, and we only have
count 4 pending. The defendant stands up and says: I want to plead
guilty to count 4.

I know what has happened, but that happens belore I get to it.

Mr. Brock. Do you think that the prohibition on plea bargaining
can work across the board not only in the Federal courts, but is it
Tensible to do something like this in New York City, or Chicago, or
Philadelphia, where the volume of cases is much greater?

Judge Kine. You challenge me a bit here now. The volume of
cases, I don't want to embarrass our friends in New York and other
places, but the volume isn’t that much greater in the criminal field
particularly, because youn see in southern New York they have 27
judges and here we have 7. You have to look at the caseload per
judge, which I am sure you do and have done. .

We are actually, Florida southern is actually the third heaviest
court in the Nation in terms of criminal cases tried last year, exceeded
only by New York southern and California central. .

So we have almost as heavy a caseload as any court in the Nation.
We dispose of them in better time than any court in the Nation.

But the short answer, I am sorry, is yes; it can work in a heavy
metropolitan court and it is working.

Mr. Brock. Would you extend your views to local court systems
which handle a lot of the minor cases that the Federal courts do not?

Judge Kine. Yes. I am not sure that I would recommend or suggest
that this is something the Cirvcuit Court of the 11th Judicial Circuit
of Florida or State courts should do or metropolitan traffic courts
should do, because they are handling hundreds or thousands of cases.

It may well be that in those situations it fills a need, a proper need.
But I harken back to the one thing that is so important, that Senator
Chiles and Senator Nunn and to the judges involved, and that is
this: That the people do not approve of it. They do not approve of it
because they do not understand it. I am not suggesting there is any-
thing evil about plea bargaining. Under the ABA. guidelines, it is a
perfectly proper procedure, but the people do not understand it, in
my judgment, do not approve of it, and I think they are much happier
with the situation where you do not have it.

I received a number of letters and that sort of thing when it comes
out, you know, when it comes up. Somebody writes a story about it in
the paper or something, I get o flood of letters from folks saying, God
bless you, this is the right thing to do.

Again, T am not criticizing those that do it. But in the Federal
courts it can work, in my judgment. )

Senator CrrLms. How do each of you feel about minimum manda-~
tory sentencing requirements, statutory requirements?
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Judge Fay. T am not exactly sure how Judge King feeis. I am
opposed to it, Senator.

Briefly, the reason I am personally opposed to it is this basically:
There is nothing wrong with Congress approaching crimes or setting
what punishments will be for criminal activities. Certainly there
would be nothing wrong with Congress setting up categories. It would
be very appropriate. Sentencing is the toughest thing any trial judge
does. The imposition of a sentence is a judicial function upon an indi-
vidual, and the reason I have trouble with minimuin mandatory
sentences and if I could use a very gross illustration, let’s take the
drug areal

Certainly, you and I, anybody, could sit down and we could have
a general discussion and decide that anyone involved in the importa-
tion of cocaine should go to jail for at least 10 years. We could con-
vince ourselves that that would be very proper and very appropriate
and the thing to do. That is fine. I have no trouble with that.

The problem comes in the courtroom. When the defendant involved
is guilty, no question he is guilty. Again, hypothetically let’s assume
it 18 a young person, boy, girl, 18, 19, 20, been a straight A student all
their life, go to church, good solid folks, fine people, the kind of young
person you would like to have as your own child. No question they
have been wrong. They gotinvolved with the wrong people. They made
a horrible mistake. Now, you and I know from our personal experience
that if you sentence that individual to 10 years in jail, you might just
as well put a gun to their head and shoot them. You have destroyed
that individual.

So you can’t take the general application of the minimum mandatory
sentence and apply it to the individual.

Senator Nunw. I agree with you under those circumstances and vou
can’t make sweeping rules in Congress that apply to every case. But
what about the modified position that I believe is eventually going
to emerge from the Senate if we bring up the criminal procedure bill
again, that would allow for exceptions, simply have a rule that the
judge would have to commit his reasons for thoss exceptions, why he
made those exceptions to writing so that it would be a written part of
the record that would require the judge to go through this thought
process, starting with the legislative premise that there would be a
minimum sentence, but making exceptions on a case-by-case basis
with the public having the full right to review the reasons the judge
has given for those exceptions.

Judge Fay. T would have no quarrel with that at all. I think that
would be very appropriate because what we are talking about are
situations that are exceptional. What you ave really saying is that
maybe Congress ought to require a judge to attempt to put down in
writing or verbalize in the record the reasons for imposing that sentence
on that individual. T would have no quarrel with that.

I would respectfully submit that it may be extremely difficult to do,
but it is not unlike any other difficult chore that the U.S. Senators or
TFederal judges have to do on a daily basis. So I would think that might
be very appropriate.

Another alternative that has come to mind

Senator Nuxn. Excuse me. You at least go through that thought
process in making that exception anyway. So it would be a matter of
taking that thought process and committing it to some form of record.
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Judge Fay. Absolutely. ‘

The other alternative has been approached by various States, and
they have what they call enhancement statutes. In other words, they
might treat a repeat offender far differently than they would treat a
first-time offender. Congress could approach it on that besis as well,
Giving the judge great latitude for first-time offenders but taking
second- third-time offenders and putting them in a different category,
imposing severe minimum mandatory sentences, or for instance the
State of Texas leaves it up to the jury.

Third-time felony convictions, the jury can decide whether the
defendant should be sentenced up to a lifetime confinement. So there
are other alternatives. I am certainly not opposed to Congress servi-
ously considering those alternatives. I just say to you, be careful if
yvou are making blanket rules, because they can have disastrous results
n cases that I think this public that we are referring to would under-
stand just shouldn’t fall in that category.

Senator Criues. I think that your comments are very valid and if
we should, I think the reason that mandatory minimum sentences
is coming about, though, agnin stems very much {rom the people and
from their tremendous {rustration and disenchantment with what they
see some of the sentencing, and many times it is not always in the
area where it is the 18-year-old first-time offender.

We happened to look at one of the first major conspiracy cases
that DEA was able to successfully bring, the Alberto Cecelia Falcon
case that came out of the importation of heroin from Mexico into
California. Some of it was in exchange for guns; heroin for guns.
Multiple defendants in the case, tremendous sums of money, $10 or
$12 million in a safety deposit box that was traced into this, in cash.
All of the players including the hiring of private armies in which the
Falcon had a better army than the Federales in Mexico in regard to
the protecting of their fields and even combating the militia down there.

We looked at some of the sentencing on that. It was the greatest
disparagement in sentencing, and some of the major conspirators
were given suspended sentences, were given work-release, were given
very, very minimum time. All of the law enforcement officers that
operated, that participated in that, it was a great combined effort of
State, local, and Federal law enforcement officers, and many branches of
the Federal Government; at the end result, look at what some of the
results were. And sentencing, just had to be tremendously, not only
had to be, we found out how tremendously disheartened they were
in regard to being able to bring a case hke that. That operated
across many States, operated for a long period of timse, involved
every kind of underworld character in the world. Then seeing some of
the key conspirators come up with virtually nothing in regard to
sentencing and overall very light sentencing, that is, I think, the
reason for this great public disenchantment.

Judge Fay. Senator, certainly a lot is going on in the area of
sentencing and no one could serve as a judge for any substantial
period of time and not understand the controversy involving sentenc-
mg. As we all know, Congress is giving serious consideration to re-
vising what the present situation is basically being that the trial
judge has the total wide discretion to impose any sentence that he
{eels is appropriate in that case.
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Appellate review of sentencing has been discussed. Minimum man-
datory sentences have been discussed. I would only toss out a few
thoughts to you that you might consider and I do it most respectfully.

If Congress is going to attempt to get into this problem, I would
urge you to consider some sort of a review of sentencing but by trial
judges, and I say that as an appellate judge. Try to use some sort
of a system where you have a panel or a group of trial judges who are
faced with the problem on an everyday basis.

My short term on the court of appeals has convinced me that we
are even one more giant step away from real life and the trial judge
is in the courtroom everyday. He is the one imposing the sentences.

The other thought I would like to throw out to you is this: If you
are going to have some sort of a review of sentencing, give both sides
the right to petition for that review, the defendant and the Govern-
ment, and give that reviewing authority, whoever they are, not only
the authority to reduce the sentence but the authority to increase
the sentence for the reasons that you have just outlined so well.

Senimtor Nunw. If it is just a one-way review, everybody would
appeal.

Judge Fay. That is what we have now. One of the problems we have
now is the defendant takes an appeal, because under no circumstances
can he ever receive a greater sentence, even if there was an error in
his trial.

Senator Nunn. That means a well-financed defendant has every
incentive to appeal and appeal and appeal.

Judge Fax. Unless there have been intervening circumstances. I
should qualify. Every legal rule has an exception, but that is the
general rule,

Senator CHiLes. Again, under that same kind. of review, if there
was a review, you could address the problem that is also very much
there, and that is again the disparagement of sentences between
Federal judges sitting in the same district; for example, a judge might
be easy on one class of crime but his hangup comes with another
class of crimes.

You know that situation, and when it exists, and so depending
on who you happen to get in that random selection, if you get the
very severe sentencing judge, you may get 10 years; if you draw the
other one, you may get 1 year because of how they just look at a
particular crime. Yet both of those judges, if you looked at them in
their overall sentencing context sort of, you might say they are fair
within the overall.

So you could crank that into that kind of review if you had review.

Judge Kinag. Senator Chiles, you put your finger, of course, on the
critical problem that is disturbing to the American people as far as
sentencing is concerned, disparity of sentencing. There have been a
number of studies done on this by the Federal Judicial Center, by
committees of the Judicial Conference of the United States, and
Federal judges across the Nation in the last 5 or 8 years have had a
number of seminars, meetings, legislatures, studied the problem exten-
sively. No one is coming up with any good answer, unfortunately,
because there is the human factor.

Judges do look at things differently. Judge I'ay has pointed out the

" minus factor or the evil inherent in mandatory sentencing, mandatory
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minimum sentencing, and you certainly, you and Senator Nunn
have clearly pointed out the advantages. And somewhere therein lies
an answer to this which unfortunately we cannot suggest to you at
this point in time.

I don’t know that anyone ever can. I would say this, if I may,
moving back to Senator Nunn’s original question of Judge Fay on
minimum mandatory sentencing. I think Senator Nunn that probably
throughout the United States the Federal judiciary if they were
surveyed on this point would not be in opposition to minimum man-
datory sentencing provided there was the type of safeguard which you
outlined.

It is extra work for the judge to articulate his reasons or to indeed
write his reasons, if he should do that. But as you peint out, he goes
through that process anyway and most of us tell the defendant our
reasons at time of sentencing; because you are dealing with a human
being. It is only fair and reasonable.

You know, fellows just brought in as someone did this morning at
Fort Lauderdale Airport—you may be interested to know that the
law enforcement authorities apprehended this morning an individual
who was flying an airplane and landed at Fort Lauderdale Airport
with 40 pounds of cocaine. This typifies the type of offenses that ave
occurring in this community almost daily.

A few years ago 40 pounds of cocaine would have been a very sub-
stantial amount of narcotic substance. Without passing on the merits
of the case, which I do not know at all, I am just advised this has
occurred this morning, it is very pertinent to your hearings. Here
you are having these hearings on this subject.

But I don’t know. I got off the point that the Senator asked. You
articulate your reasons. If someone has been tried and found guilty
by a jury and you are sentencing him and he brought in 30 pounds of
cocaine or 10 pounds of cocaine, you don’t have to say a whole lot to
him in explaining why you are sending him to jail for a long period of
time, if he is found guilty after s fair and reasonable trial.

But if you are dealing with that young person that Judge Fay was
talking about, I know Judge Fay always did this, I know that I
always do this, we go into some detail with that person. Their pavents
are in the room, their families are there. You try to tell those folks,
impress on them the seriousness of it and explain what you are doing
and why because it may have an effect, a profound effect on that
person.

! Senator Nunn. Judge King, one of the things that is troubling to
us in this whole narcotics area has been the number of people who have
been apprehended and indicted, brought before the bars of justice for
at least arraignment and left the country, or left the jurisdiction
without ever appearing for trial because they basically skipped bond.

That gets to the whole question of bail and the Bail Reform Act. I
know there are many different aspects of it. But do you have any
observations about the present system as to whether it does work or
whether there needs to be any kind of additional discretion to judges
in certain circumstances to deny beail to people not just in the narcoties
area but others who might be repeat offenders or people who are likely
to leave the jurisdiction?
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I guess my question to you is, do you have the authority now to
deny bail in the kinds of circumstances wherein you think bail should
be denied?

Judge King. Your question now is directed to the situation before
trial?

Senator Nuny. Before trial.

Judge Kina. Before trial.

Senator Nuxwy, I want to ask you another question about the situa-
tion after trial. But I would like to ask you about pretrial matters now.

Judge K1ina. The short answer to your question about matters prior
to trial when there is still a presumption of innocence that has attached
to that individual defendant and remains with him throughout the
trial, at that point in time, under the Bail Reform Act, 18 U.S.C.
3148, that was adopted back in 1968, there is no discretion to deny
bail to such a person unless he is charged with a crime punishable by
death.

Interestingly enough, the Federal statute provides that under those
circumstances bail can be denied that individual. But that is the only
instance in that. If we focus in on narcotics cases, which I think is a
major part of your review here these last few days, there is no pro-
vision under the law as it now stands to require a person to remain
incarcerated pending trial.

Senator Nunn. Do you think under certain circumstances, for
instance, repeat offenders, people who are apprehended with huge
gsums of money on them, indicating that they could very readily put
up beail and perhaps never show up for trial, those kinds of circum-
stances, do you think there should be even considering the presumption
of innocence some additional discretion for the judge to deny bail in
noncapital offenses?

Judge Kina. Senator, I would like to answer you directly and my
ultimate answer will be that yes with a lot of safeguards. I think that
is something that the committee that you and Senator Chiles are on
should take a good i..rd look at. It is something that properly written
into the law, very carefully written in the law, is vesting a lot of
discretion in the magistrate or judge, is something that I think is
appropriate in the serious narcotics case.

But T have to say that we have got to very carefully balance the
rights of individuals who are at that point cloaked with the presump-
tion of innocence against benefits to society of insuring that person
remain {or trial.

If T may, I will refer to a case that I had about 7 years ago which
1s long since concluded and not pending to emphasize and perhaps
dramatize what I am talking about. In that instance, an individual who
owned a large commercial airline in Argentina and was in possession of
extreniely large financial assets and means was apprehended shortly
before Christmas Day of 1969 or 1970 supervising the transfer of 200
pounds of almost pure heroin. It was the only time the man, the indi-
vidual, had ever been in the United States of America.

Ile 1s & very prominent citizen in his country, close {riend with a
number of very influential people in government and in the military.
His brother was head of the Army. Ie owned the airline. They were
all friends with the then administration of Argentina.
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I know this because I received letters from all these people at the
time of sentencing telling me of his many charities and his good work
and good deeds in Argentina, all of which I am sure is true.

But he was apprehended with this, in this situation, the supervising
the delivery to some known Mafia people of enough heroin to get every
man, woman, and child in the United States of America high or what-
ever happens, I don’t know. But anyway, it was enough substance
there to affect every man, woman, and child in America.

Well, here was a man with unlimited ability to flee. All he had to do
was pick up the phoune, have one of his pilots pick him up in a 707
Argentina jet or whatever. So in those days we didn’t have magistrates.
I fixed very substantial bon« because he had the ability to make a very
stubstartial bond.] think it was $390,000 or so.

His lawyer, as the law permitted, came into court every few days to
got the bond reduced because he was sitting in jail. We gave him a
prompt trial which is the alternative and the judge’s tactic for han-
dling this problem, You give somebody a quick trial if they want out of
jail. You see to it that they are tried promptly.

So we did. He was tried, convicted, he was sentenced to the maxi-
mum that the law provided, which in those times required no probation
and no parole, and is in Atlanta Penitentiary today.

The point of the story is a few years later his lawyer passed me in the
hall and said, Judge, we had three hearings on that and you reduced
the bond by $50,000. You got it down from $900,000 to $850,000,
whatever it was, and he says, you know if you ever had gotten that
bond down to $800,000, we were going to post. I had a suitease with
$1 million in it in cash, and we were going to go down to the clerk’s
office and dump it out on the table when it got to be $800,000.

1 said, why $800,000, I am curious. He said, the difference between
the $1 million and whatever the bond was, was my fee.

(Laughter.]

Judge Kina, There are those who would argue that that lawyer who
now is retived, I am told, there are those who would argue he wasn’t
exactly looking for the best interests of his client. I am sure his client
would think so. The point is the bond is no deterrent to someone
deeply involved in the narcotics business, the type of person you have
described.

So my recommendation would be carefully structured discretion
should be granted in proper circumstances to a magistrate to deny
bond, coupled with a prompt trial, just as we have in capital cases,
n first degree murder cases m the State system, or capitsl cases in the
Federal system.

Senator Nunn., We are still talking about pretrial. Do you have
the authority to set the bond at such a high figure that you have in
effect denied bond in those kind of cases? I know that Is probably
appealable.

Judge King. Not to the judge who is trying to comply with the
spirit of the Bail Bond Reform Act; in the spirit of what Congress
intended. A judge should not set, and I know there are many judges
across the country that do. We talk to them in the judges’ meetings.
We could give you districts and cite you examples, but. it would serve
no purpose. There are a number of them that say, well, that fellow




784

was caught redhanded, involved with 20 tons of marihuana, and I
made sure he didn’t get away before I got him tried and sentenced.
Well, unfortunately, that is not the spirit of the act. The act says
that you shall, you must set a bond that a person can reach. You start
with releasing them on their own recognizance. That is the first
element that you must look at, and you work down through the
categories. You ultimately set a bond that a person can make.

If he stays in jail, then that is proof that he cannot make it, so then
you have to review your bond and reduce it. So when I gave you my
little example which happened a long time ago, perhaps I wasn't
complying with the spirit of the act.

I think I was because I rationalized and justified it on the basis
that a man owned an airline with assets of $40 million:

Senator Nuxn. You didn’t know he had a $200,000 lawyer.

Judge Kine. That isright, I didn’t. .

Judge Fay. If I might interrupt only to supplement what Judge
King has said or to demonstrate that judges don’t always agree more
often than U.S. Senators. There are provisions under the same act
that Judge King is referring to through which a judge can decide
that a defendant must be held without bond but, of course, he has
to articulate those reasons, and the statute speaks in terms of reason-
ably assuring his appearance.

Senator Nuny. You are speaking of noncapital cases?

Judge Fay. Yes, sir. So there are situations, and I know Judge King
didn’t mean to exclude those, he is just not thinking about those
at this time, but as he undoubtedly did in the case he was telling you
about, defendants can be held without bond if the prosecuting arm
presents evidence and the judge finds and articulates why m his
opinion no bond will reasonably assure that particular defendant’s
appearance in court, he can be retained without bond.

Senator Nuny. Is that used very often?

Judge Fay. Very seldom because it is very difficult to do if you
have a defendant who has any ties with the community.

Senator CurLes, If you have a Gary Bowdach who has been s
strongarm man, who has beat people with baseball bats, stuck them
with an icepick, you have got him before you under charges, even for
extortion or mayhem.

As long as he has some ties with the community, you must release
him on bond even though either one of you would know that he is
going to be out on the street that alternoon——

Senator Nunw. Killing witnesses.

Senator CuiLes. Yes; going after witnesses and going after money
to pay for the bond that he has made and to pay for the best criminal
attorney that he can hire under the act. You still would have to give
him bail, even kuowing that.

Judge Fay. It is worse than that. I don’t want to refer to an indi-
vidual. You understand my constraints. They may not be yours. But
il the individual is a repeat offender and has indeed appeared every
time he has been ordered to, that merely reinlorces the fact that the
judge must release him.

Senator Cuines. Bowdach told us that. He said that was one thing
about it. He said, T always went, I always appearved, they always
knew where I was, and he said there was no way they could ever deny
me.

{

=
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Judge Fay. The sole test as set up under the legislation is whether
or not that defendant will appear.

Senator Nunw, If you had some strong reason to believe that a
particular defendant would appear, but you felt he might go out and
Intimidate and/or harm potential witnesses against him, would that
kind of finding, even if you made it hypothetically, warrant you
denying bail?

z{udge Fay. Not under my interpretation of the statute as it exists
today.

Se;?mtor Nunn. Should there be a broader discretion in judges, in
certain specifind type cases with certain findings to deny bail belore
trial, Judge Fay? Do you think there should be?

Judge Fay. It is very difficult to answer that question because you
have so many different factors to consider sz you can understand, I
think No. 1 would be whether or not Congress would feel it would be
appropriate. Then, of course, I would have to inject that it would be
reviewed for its constitutionality.

I just don’t know the answer to that question. It might very well
be before our courts. So I probably shouldn’t comment upon it. But
those are the factors that you would have to consider,

Judge Kina. I think you have a medel and the model would be the
various States, State statutes that have decreed that there shall be
no bond in first degree murder cases.

If Congress, in its wisdom, should decide that navcotics cases pro-
foundly destroys so many lives and profoundly affects so many people,
and is inherently such an evil that it falls within the same category
as murder, then Congress could vest the discretion or-could say there
shall be no bond.

But T would urge that Congress should vest the discretion in the
unusual case, in the cornmittes magistrate.

Senator Nunwy. I have a bill in the Senate which would do that.
It would also give the judge the right to show discretion, and would
set forth certain aveas where he could deny bail if he made certain find-
ings, including the hypothetical situation cited—vitness intimidation.

But T again agree it has to be approached very cautiously; and even
as I have introduced this bill {for discussion purposes and hope to
pursue it, I want to pursue it with my eyes open and listen to argu-
ments on the other side.

Judge King. In 1966, when Congress passed the Bail Reform Act,
they simply didn’t have in mind, nor could they at that time, the
serious narcotics case. It didn’t exist then. There may have been
problems with street use of marihuana, pills, or something, but we
didn’t have the types of cases that your committee has been investigat-
ing these last months.

Senator Nuxnn. On the question of bail, could T get both of your
views on the distinetions now and the type of discussion we have had
between pretrial bail, which we have been talking about, and post~
trial bail, finding of guilt, appeal bond kind of a situation as to whether
the law now is adequate in those kinds of cases to give the judge the
right to deny bail in appropriate circumstances?

Judge King, could we get your view on that? o

Judge Kina. As your staff knows, Senator, because we have talked
about this matter when they came and discussed this with me and
later with Judge Fay, I have rendered some opinions, one opinion,
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the first one was United States v. Miranda, which is now on appeal to
the fifth cirenit.

Bt P particular decision, and the denial of bail after conviclion
by & jury and after finding of guilt by the court, has been affirmed.

So, yes; there is a provision in the law in my judgment that permits
a trial judge upon a finding that a person is a danger to the community,
o danger to society, to deny a supersedeas bond while the appeal penels.
I have done so.

I have articulated my reasons as I was required to do under the law
in the Miranda case, and I have done so in other cases.

The case stands {or the proposition that conviction of an individual
charged with a serious narcotics offense in and of itself, if the situation
is so aggravated and the individual’s involvement is so great, so as
to warrant the denial of bond. I can’t say a whole lot more than I did
say in the case. ‘

Senator Nunx I would like to get a copy of that and make it a
part of the record. I will ask staff to get with your office and get a copy
of that. We can put it in the record at this point.

[The document referred to was marked “Exhibit No."64” {or refer-
ence and follows:]

Exmumsir No. 64

Unitep States Districr Court, SourHERN DistricT oF FLORIDA
Case No. 76-292-Cr-JLIK

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, PLAINTIFF,

v.
FERNANDO MIRANDA, ET AL.,, DEFENDANT
Order denying bond pending appeal

This cause came on for consideration upon the petition of defendant, Fernando
Miranda, to be released on bond pending the appeal of his conviction by a jury
on December 6, 1977, The court, having considered the record and having heard
oral argument on this matter, finds and concludes that the petition should be
denied.!:

I. FACTUAL BACKGROUND

On January 31, 1076, state and federal authoritics uncovered a shipment of
twenty-three (23) tons of marijuana at Bella Vista Point, Florida. As a result of
the arrests made ut that time, an indictment was returncd in June of 1976 charging
several defendants with various violations of federal law. Defendant, Fernando
Mirands, was not indicted at that time. However, he was indicted subsequently
in September of 1976, That indictment charged Miranda and others with violating
five statutory provisions, one of wiich was dismissed by this court at trial. The
four remaining counts charged Miranda with:

(i) participation in a conspiracy to import quantities of marijuana into the
United Stotes; 2
(if) imporitation of this substance;3
(iii; possession of this substance;*
(iv) unlawful possession of a fivearm: to wit, three shotguns possessed during
};l{({) eé.\xr;mission of the offense of possession of marijuana with intent to dis-
ribute.

*7ae court enters this order to reflect the disposition rendered with regard to this matter
(}mmig the hearing of December 7, 1977. During this hearing, which was several hours in
dnration and devoted exclusivily to a consideration of bond pending appeal, extensive oral
argument was provided by both counsel. In addition, this argument was supplemented by
the testimony of defendant. Ii‘innn{. this court notes that it has serutinized, quite care-
fully, notes made during the trial that it presided over in sr@ving at a determination of
this matter,
321 U.8.C. §963.

re!
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A jury found defendant guilty on each of these four counts. As a result of this
conviction, defendant could be ordered to serve o maximum sentence of twenty-
five years.? :

On or ahout March 1, 1976—one month after the 23 ton shipment was uncov-
ered and six months before defendant was indicted—a second fifteen (15) ton
shipment of marijuana apparently occurred at No-Name Key. Defendant Miranda
is presently under investigation for this offense. Further, the government’s chief
witness in the cage which resulted in defendant's conviction has stated, to an
ggtqnt 17vho testified before this court, that defendant was involved in this impor-

ation. B

In April of 1976, the defendant Miranda fled to Spain. F.B.I. Agent John
Peterson testified at the bond hearing that during a conversation with Nora
Gonzales, the former wife of Carlos Hernandez-Rumbaut, Ms. Gonzales informerl
him that she had been in Spain in the fall of 1976. Carlos Hernandez is an indicted
co-defendant in this matter and he is currently a fugitive, While in Spain, she
visited the residence of her former hushand in Costa del Sol. At that time, she
spoke with Fernance Miranda and, on the basis of her conversation, she con-
cluded that he had been living with Carlos Hernandez for an extended period of
time. In addition, the court believes, on the basis of the trial and the subsequent
hearing, that Fernando Miranda and Carlos Hernandez-Rumbaut were the
principals in these importations of drugs.

Defendant Miranda remained outside the United States from April of 1976 to
June of 1977. By defendant’s own admission, he knew of the indictment pending
against him as carly as November of 1976, but waited until February 1977 hefore
contacting his attorney to arrange a voluntary surrender in this matter.

In June of 1977, defendant Miranda surrendered to authorvities in this country.
During the entire period that he lived in Spain and continuing through ta the
present, defendant has not had a visible source of income. Testimony at trial
revealed that Carlos Hernandez, discussed above, had assured all of the members
of the conspiracy of unfailing financial support. Tn addition, he apparently statecd
that he would furnish those members with any documents needed to protect them
in their activities or to catalyze their escape. Jose Perez, the principal witness in
1he case against Miranda, testified that his $40,000 bond had been furnished by
Hernandez and Miranda., Further, Perez testified that on one oceasion, Carlos
Hernandez literally “dumped’” $100,000 on a table, stating that such funds were
to be used for the protection of “his men”,

On November 28, 1977, the case against Fernando Miranda came to trial. The
trial ended on December 6, 1977 with o guilty verdict on all four counts. Defend-
ant now seeks release on bond pending his appeal.

11, DISCUSSION

This court recognizes its obligation, under Rule 9(h) of the Federal Rules of
Appellate Procedure, to designate the specific statutory provision upon which it
bases its decision. In addition, shis rule requires the court to delineate the rationale
underlying its choice of that specific provision. See, Weaver v. Uniled Slutes, 405
F. 2d 353 (D.C. Cir, 1968). However, hecause the court believes that its decision
herein represents a major step in the development of eriminal law in this circuit,
if not the nation, it will attemapt to set forth the concerns underlying its decision
to commit the defendant into custody without bond in greater detail than might
otherwise he mandated.

A. The criteria for denying bail

The Court notes, as a preliminavy matter, that the criteria for granting bail
pending appeal are far more stringent than the criteria applicable to a decision
on bail before a trial has commenced. See, 18 U.8.C, § 3148, This court is guided
in its bail determination by the Bail Reform Act, 18 U.S,0. §3148. That Act
designates two major faetors which this court must consider in its deeision-making
calculus in these matters: (i) the danger to the commumity posed by the defendant
and (i) the risk that defendant will fee the jurisdiction if permitted to remain
free on bond. See, nlso, United States v. Stanley. 469 F, 2d 576 (D.C. Cir. 1972).

o The first three of the above-mentioned four counts carry maximuig seutences of § years
each, The fourth carries a maximum sentence of 10 years,

7 Thig information was presented In the course of the testimory of Detective Hopking
who had questioned Jose Perez, the government’s chief witness, prior tu trial

88-746~~pt, 3—70—~——12
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These two factors embody several more specific concerns. These concerns have
been enumerated by the Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia in United
States v. Stanley, supra, as follows:

(i) the nature and circumstances of the offense;

(ii) weight of the evidence against the accused;

(iii) the defendant’s family ties;

(iv) the defendant’s employment status;

(v) the defendant’s financial resources;

(vi) the defendant’s character and mental condition;

(vii) the length of defendant’s residence in the community;

(viii) any prior eriminal record; and

(ix) any flight or failures to appear in court proceedings prior to or during

the time of the trial.

Because the bail determination is committed to the trial court’s diseretion, this
court believes that it is essential that it explain, in detail, the factors which have
been instrumental in its ultimate disposition of this matter.

1. Nature and circumstances of the offense

The defendant was convicted for importation of a massive amount of a con-
trolled substance; a conspiracy to import same; and possession of this substance.
In addition, defendant was convicted for the unlawful possession of firearms.

The court notes that the “street value’’ of the substance seized in this case is
enormous. It is critical that one recognize that defendant is not an individual
who merely unloads vessels utilized for the transportation of drugs nor is the
defendant a street ‘‘pusher’’. He has been convicted of imp . - mg twenty-three
tons of marijuana. Unlike the unloader or the pusher, he is : e source of the
drug traffic which currently plagues this nation.

The conviction for the unlawful possession of a firearm is also influential in
this court’s determination of the danger that this defendant represents to the
community. In fact, testimony at trial and the argument of the United States
Attornoy at the hond hearing indicate that several other weapons may have
heen involved in this matter. These weapons, known as AR-15s, are comparable,
according to the government, to the military’s M-16s. Thus, the weapons seized
in this matter may have been part of a larger arsenal available to the defendant
upon release.

2. Weight of the evidence against accused

The evidence against the defendant in this case is substantial. The government
presented, as their chief witness, & man who was himself indicted for the con-
spiracy and importation of the controlled substance involved herein. Further, this
same witness has stated, in the course of his questioning by an FBI Agent, that
he and the defendant were involved in a successful importation of 15 tons of
marijuana only one month after the one involved herein.

Defense counsel argue that there is a strong likelihood of reversal of the court’s
denial of their motion far mistrial made in the course of this trial. The court
notes that this motion was extensively argued during the trial and this court,
after careful deliberation, found no merit in that argument at that time.

This court believes that the evidence presented against the defendant at trial,
along with the evidence received at the bond hearing, is extremely unfavorable
to defendant.

8. Family ties

This factor cuts both ways in this matter. Defendant does have a father, mother,
brothers, children and wife residing in Miami, However, defendant is separated
from his wife. Further, defendant asserts that he visits his children regularly and
is providing for their support. However, defendant admitted to this court that
while he was a fugitive in Spain, he did not have hig first communication with his
family until eight months after his departure from the United States. In terms of
the support that he supposedly provides his children, the court reemphasizes that
this defendant has been without visible meuns of income for well over a year,

Had members of the defendant’s family come forward to testify on his behalf
at the bond heating, this court might have been more seriously impressed with
defendant’s claim of substantial family ties. But absent this occurrence, this
court deems defendant’s nctions with regard to his family as a factor which does
not militate in his favor. Iis theory that he is substantially committed to remain-
ing in the Miami ares is therefore without support.

R
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4. BEmployment siatus

The court is troubled by the fact that defendant has admitted to being un~
employed for over one year.

This lack of employment is particularly problematic here. Defendant has
existed for well over one year without a source of income. This fact, in conjunction
with the discussion that appears under factor ““5”, infra, compels the court to
conclude that large sums of money would be accessible to the defendant should
he be released at this time—money which is unconnected to any visible or lawful
means of employment.

While defendant’s lack of employment is not a factor of great weight in this
court’s balancing process, it clearly does not weigh in defendant’s favor.

6. Financial resources

According to defendant’s testimony, he owns few assets. Defendant presently
owns a small lot, approximately $25,000 in value, and he possesses equiby in a
duplex of approximately $27,000. Of greater significance to this court in its deter-
mination of bond is the fact that defendant has demonstrated a willingness to
depart from the Miami community—including his financial assets located
there—in the past. Therefore, they do not represent an item which would contain
defendant in his movement or encourage him to act in a lawful manner,

Further, as noted in connection with the discussion of item 4", supra, defendant
had lived in Spain for over a year without income. He travelled to this country and
paid his attorneys in that period—again, without income. Further proof of the
financial resources accessible to the defendant was provided by the testimony of
I.B.I. Agent Peterson, summarized in the factual background section of this
opinion. Carlos Hernandez, himgelf an indicted co-conspirator, had provided
lodging for the defendant and had supposedly displayed his willingness to arrange
for the protection of his “men’’ on several occasions in the past.

Thus, if defendant has any ties based on financial resources, those ties would
appear to emanate from the leader of a developed criminal organization which has
been responsible, in some part, for the defendant’s welfare and support in the last
year and a half, This court concludes that there are substantial resources available
to the defendant. They are of such a nature as would enhance the possibility that
he once again would engage in the activities for which he has just been convicted.

6. Character and mental condition
This is not a factor which militates one way or the other in the court’s determi-
nation of bond herein.

?. Length of residence tn community

Here again is a factor which militates both in favor of and agninst the defendant.
Prior to his seeking refuge in Spain, defendant had resided in this cornmunity for
several years. However, in April of 1976, Mr. Miranda departed for Spain and did
not return to this country until June of 1977—over one year later.

1t is apparent that defendant has lived outside of the United States for a far
greater period of time in the last two years than he has lived within its borders.
FYurther, defendant admits that he was awave of the warrant for his arvest in
November 1978 while he was still in Spain. He did not contact an attorney to
arrange for his surrender until February of 1977 and he did not ¢consummate that
surrender until June of that year.

Thus, the factor of residence primarily weighs against defendant herein,

8. Criminal Record
Defendant has no prior criminal record. This factor can only weigh in his favor.},

9. Flight
As has already been discussed, defendant Miranda was a fugitive from justice
for over one year prior to his return in June of 1977. The court notes, in defend-
ant’s favor, that he voluntarily returned to this country and that he has thus far
appeared on every court date scheduled. L.

Towever, the fact that defendant once fled this jurisdiction and the fact that
he lived without income while abroad and through to the present, serve as impor-
tant indications that he has conneetions with the kind of financial resources and
individuals required for the importation of large quantities of drugs. See, for
further discussion, items “4” and “5’ supra.
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The court wishes to make clear that the fact of prior flight is influential in this
court’s helief that defendant will be a danger to the community upon release—
not that defendant probably will flee again. This court believes that the greatest
risks of flight are in the period prior to arrest and subsequent to the affirmance of
the trial court on appeal. The period between conviction and the affirmance of the
appeal can often be as great as three years. During this time, a defendant who is
free on hond need not be concerned with confinement since he knows his freedom
continues until his appeal is finally determined,

We ignore the realities of the criminal justice system, as it is practiced in this
community, if we believe the possibility of flight is high prior to the determina-
tion of the appeal. It is a well known fact that affluent eriminal defendants are
carefully advised by their lawyers about the nature of the judicial process. When-
ever a jury returns a verdict of guilty, an appeal is routinely lodged, thereby
engendering o two to three year delay independent of any consideration of merit
in the appeal. With the announcement of the guilty verdict, astute criminal
defense lawyers automatically move for a supercedeas bond pending appeal. The
government has not objected and the judiciary, up to the present has perfunc-
forily granted the bond counscl have agreed upon. Therofore, the appearance of
a defendant at arraignment, trial and his sentencing does not constitute a gamble
since his freedom virtnally has been assured until the appellate process has run
its course.

Therefore, this court notes that defendant’s punctual appearance at the pro-
ceedings held thus far is inconsequential. In addition, the court reiterates that
the defendant’s prior flight is a factor more closely concerned with his danger to
the community than with his potential for further flight.

B. Legal foundation of ‘“‘danger to the communily”

A consideration of the above nine factors convinees this court thit defendant
represents a sufficient danger to the community that releasr on bond pending
appeal would be unwarranted. But there are several general concepts which first
must be enumerated before this court engages in a discussion of the particular
danger posed by this defendant to the cornmunity.

Tirst, it is beyond dispute that the criterion of “danger to the community,”
which is an explicit component of the Bail Reform Act, is not limited to the
potential for doing physical harm. See, United States v. Loute, 289 F. Supp. 850
(D.C.Cal. 1968). In the present case, the danger entailed by defendant’s release
is far greater than physical or pecuniary harm. Drug trafficking represents a serious
threat to the general welfare of this community. Drug importation and its even-
tual sale is dircetly involved in the furtherance of drug dependence and is con-
ducive to the proliferation of crimes related thereto. National statistics on armed
robbery, assault and murder have increased tremendously as narcotic addicts
have sought ways to obtain funds to feed their habits.

Second, the burden of demonstrating that one is not a danger to the community
is on the defendant under the Bail Reform Act. See, United States v. Quicksey,
371 T. Supp. 561 (D.C, W.Va. 1974). Rule 9(c) of the Federal Rules of Appellate
Procedure states that “the burden of establishing that the defendant will not
flee or pose a danger to any other person or to the community rests with the
defendant.” Finally, the court notes that the standards guiding its determination
of bail after conviction and pending appeal are more stringent than the standards
applicable to the determination of bail before the trinl when the defendant is
presumed innocent. 18 U.S.C, § 31.48.

Third, the danger to the community must be of such dimensions that the only
reasonable manner by which it can be averted is incarceration. If the court can
tailor the conditions of the defendant’s bond in such a manner that the danger can
be checked, the court must do so and not order that the defendant be confined
without bail. See Sellers v. United States, 89 S.Ct. 36 (1968).

In sum, bail pending appeal is hardly a certainty. As Justice Douglas noted in
Carbo v. United States, 82 S. Ct. 662, 666 (1962), a case in which bail was denied
pending appeal:

It would seem that while bail normally should be granted pending review
where the appeal is not “frivolous” nor “‘taken for delay’ there still is dis-
cretion to deny it. . . . If, for example the safely of the community would be
jccllnfa%dizcd, it would be irresponsible judicial action to grant bail. (emphasis
added).

With these general concepts as background, this court next addresses the most
critical issue in this bond determination, namely: whether drug trafficking is
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itself a sufficient danger to the comr unity to justify denying bond pending
appeal to a defendant found guilty of heing o dealer in drugs. The court believes
that the question must be answered in the affirmative.

This is'a question of first *mpression in this Circuit, While other courts have
threated this question beforc, none has egtablished that this one element—drug
trafficking—can serve as an independent foundation for a denial of hail.

Any discussion of this issue must hegin with the landmark cases of United
Stales v. Erwing, 268 F. Supp. 877 (D.C. Cal. 1967) (hereafter “Erwing I'") and
United States v. BErwing, 280 F. Supp. 814 (D.C. Cal. 1968) (heveafter “Hrwing
II?), In BErwing I, defendant had been indicted for smuggling and concealing
heroin and cocaine. While on bail pending bhis appeal from a conviction for the
sale of heroin, defendant was charged with concealing more heroin. In addition,
he had heen involved in a drug-related incident, for which charges were eventually
dropped, while on pre-conviction bail. The government moved to set aside the
bail under which defendant had remained at liberty pending his appeal.

The court ordered that the bail previously established be revoked, stating
that “‘the fact that there is reasonable cause to helieve that the defendant is stilt
engaged in his nefarious business’’ cannot be ignored. Erwing I, at 879. The court
was convineced that there was every reason to believe that if bail were not revoked,
defendant would resume his drug violations, including the sale and distribution of
such substances, The Erwing I court characterized the danger posed by such a
resumption as follows:

The community must be protecizd from violations of the law which prey on
the weakness of mankind. A wkolesale drug peddler, such as the defendant,
exploits this weakness and, in doing so, ceriainly poses a danger to the welfare
of the community. Brwing 1, at 879 (emphasis added).

Almost one year later, in Erwing I, the court was confronted with a motion
for reconsideration of the ovder it had previously entered revoking bail. In the
period subsequent to the court’s initial consideration of this matter in Erwing I
defendant had been indicted for other nareotics violations sustained while free on
his original bail (eventually revoked in Erwing II). The court emphatically con-
cluded that defendant was o ‘“non-addicted unlawiul trafficker in narcotices .
[who] would be a danger to the community.” Erwing II, at 817. Of grentest
significance is the justification provided by the cowrt for its decision to maintain
the bail revoeation rather than to release defendant upon conditional bond:

[tThe very make-up of the narcotics traffic, #s secrecy end its clandesline
nature tend to militate against the plan of conditional or supervised release.
Irwing I1, at 818 (emphasis added). .

The Brwing court clearly was impressed by the danger posed to the community
by trafficking in drugs. This case thus established an important foundation for
the concept of “drug trafficking’” as a danger independently sufficient to support
the denial of bond pending appeal. However, the strength of this concept for pres-
ent purposes is somewhat diminished by the fact that the defendant in Erwing
had repeated his activity of drug traflicking while on hail—a factor not present
in the case sub judice.

A few years later, Chief Judge Atkins of the Southern District of Florida wrote
an opinion which more nearly established the concept of “drug traflicking’” as a
sufficient danger to support bond denial. Uniled Stales v. Nelson, 346 T. Supp. 920
(8.D.Fla. 1972), aff’d 462 F. 20 D44. Nelson presented a factual situation somewhat
similar to that before the Krwing court. Defendant was donvicted in 1966 for the
purchase of hercin. Six years later, he was indicted for possession of cocaine and
subsequently was convicted on that charge. One month after the cocaine indict-
ment, he was indicted for illegal distribution of heroin and subscquently convicted
thereon, Later that same year, defendant was found in his house with cocaine,
nareotics-cutting equipment, snd unexplained sums of money. Along with these
activities, defendant had repeatedly violated the conditions of his prior bond by
leaving the Miami area. Thus, unlike the case sub judice, defendant had provided
vivid proof of his inability to he released without reverting to his prior unlawiul
behavior, Finally, the Nelson court found that defendant’s appeal was frivolous.

Thus, there were several factors present in Nelson, cach of which eould have
provided independent support for for the court’s decision to deny bond pending
appeal. Risk of flight, frivolity of appeal, and repeated drug violations separate
from the violation for which he was convieted, were factors present in Nelson
that are not truly present in the case hefore this court. Beeause of the presence of
these factors, the Nelson court’s decision to demy bond is not truly helpful in
deciding this case. However, the dictum contained within that opinion is especially
noteworthy.
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The Nelson court preliminarily noted that the question of whether continued
narcotics trafficking constitutes a danger to the community is one “of first im-
pression in the Fifth Cirvcuit.””® Nelson, supra, at 927. The court responded by
stating that such a question must be answered in the affirmative. The crucial
dictum is contained in its explanation of this conclusion:

{allmost daily the misery occasioned by such traffic in heroin and cocaine
is vividly illustrated in our courts by the plight of both narcotics users and
vietims of criminal acts committed to obtain the exorbitant funds necessary
t0 satisfy the addiction. Nelson, supra, at 927,

The foundation was thereby further cemented for the establishment of the concept
of drag trafficking as a danger to the community.?

This court recognizes that the case before it is not of the same cast as the one
before the court in Nelson. However, it should riot be forgotten that defendant
Miranda has been linked subistantially to a fifteen ton shipment of marijuana
currently being investigated by the government, in addition to the twenty-three
ton shipment and weapons offense for which defendant was just convicted.

Miranda’s involvement with these drug shipments, in combination with his
ability to flee and survive for well over one year without & source of income,
suggests that defendant is involved in an unlawful network operating at a level of
low visibility. This inference is further supported by the fact that defendant
resided, during his year abroad, on the grounds of the alleged “kingpin” of these
operations—Carlos Hernandez-Rumbaut.

These operations are sufficiently well hidden from this court’s view that it
would be impossible to restrain defendant from reengaging in them. To borrow
from the Erwing court, supra, the ‘‘secrecy’” and the “clandestine nature’ of drug
traflicking militates against conditional release here.

More recent support for this position can be found in United Stales v. Twomey,
484 1.2d 874 (7th (E,ir. 1973). In that case, bail was denied pending appeal on the
basis of two factors: defendant’s appeal did not present arguable questions and
defendant possessed a strong potential for further drug trafficking. Either factor,
alone, could have supported the denial of bond. Therefore, Twomey, like the other
cases discussed above, did not establish that drug trafficking was a danger to the
;onx(rlrxunity of such magnitude that it independently could support a denial of

ond,

However, because most of the court’s opinion focussed on the second factor—
that is, the defendant’s potential for further drug trafficking—several valuable
insights are provided therein. In T'womey, defendant had been convicted for
possession of heroin and marijuana. He had been sentenced to seven to fifteen
years on the heroin count alone, In addition, narcotics had been found in de-
fendant’s ear when he met with the accident that eventually gave rise to his.
arrest. The heroin involved had an estimated street value of $20,000 and defendant
was carrying a loaded pistol in a shoulder holster at the time of his arrest.

Notwithstanding these factors, each of which is quite comparable to those
before this court in the case sub judice, the Twomey court relied upoh defendant’s.
potential for further drug trafficking &s the primary justification for its decision
1o deny hond. As the court explained

[tlhe circumstances clearly indicated that he, with his passenger, was on

is way to make sales of heroin in several small towns. Twomey, supra, at 877.

In the case sub judice, this court goes one step further. This court asserts that
the potential for further drug traflicking can be more than the primary justification
for denying bond. It can be the sole justification for such a denial.

Simply stated, it is time for the merchants of misery, destruction and death to
be put out of husiness. The hideous evil wrought by these eriminals through their
unlawful importation and distribution of narcotics and controlled substances is.
unforgiveable. ngulfed by their greed, these individuals have shown no concern
for the thousands of lives that they have ruined and the unimaginable sorrow
th%p they have heaped upon the people of this community, this state and this
nation.

8The court notes that Leary v. United States, 431 F.2d 86 (5th Cir. 1070) does not
threaten the foundation of this courts opinion herein. In Leary, the Fifth Circuit stated
that a court could not deny bail pending appeal slmply because the defendant was likely
to engnge in the nctivity of advocating the use of drugs upon his release. The Fifth Circuit
clearly (id not preclude the development of the concept of drug trafficking as a danger to
the community with its opinion in Leary,

¢ The Pifth Clreuit afiirmed Nelson without an opinion.
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Yet as destructive as these eriminal ventures have been to the victims, they have
been equally profitable to the criminals who have promoted them. The immense
wealth that these drug dealers amass from the misery of many provides these
criminals with funds sufficient to satisfy the highest bonds and to acquire the
services of the most experienced and expensive defense attorneys available.

_This court is not alone in its opinion nor does it mean to suggest that it is a
pioneer in this area, The saddest aspect of this national problem is that almost
twelve years ago, Chief Justice Berger, then sitting on the District of Columbia
Court of Appeals, and Senior Judge Miller confronted a similar issuc in the con-
text of a bail decision pending appeal. Haunsford v. Uniled States, 353 F. 2d 838
(D.C. Cir. 1965). Their opinion is significant for its subtle understanding of a
problem that has grown to epidemic proportions since that day.

The defendant, in Hansford, had been convicted of the purchase and resale
of heroin, His record of prior sales of drugs was clear. Two previous narcoties
convictions and two apparen’ parole violations, along with the fact that he had
goods to finance his habit, impelled the Hansford, court to hold that,

it is mot reasonable for society’s—and Appellant’s—protection, that we
assume Appellant, if released on bail, will overnight cease to be an addict
or that he will confine himself to legitimate activities to finance his addiction.
If narcotics trafiic 1s e social and health hazard, then every narcotics dealer is @
danger to sociely; the fact that the cause of his peddiing of narcotice is related
ua %)a(.lr)t to his addiction is irrelevant. Hansford, supra, at 860. (emphasis
added).

Today, this court takes the final step in the process set in motion by Hansford.
Trafficking in drugs is a social hazard. Dvery dealer of substantial quantities is
o danger %o society. It is not incumbent upon this court to provide Fernando
Miranda with an opportunity to demonstrate his propensity to engage in further
drug trafficking. The size of the importation for which he was convicted and the
apparent nature of the organization surrounding him provide ample justification
for the denial of bond pending appeal in this action. As Justice Douglas cautioned,
““it would he irresponsible judicial action to grant bail. . . [if] the safety of the
?tl)ggél)unity would be jeopardized.”” Carbo v. Uniled States, 82 S. Ct. 662, 666

Accordingly, it is .

Ordered and adjudged that defendant’s petition for release on bond pending
ap%eal be and the same is hereby denied. -

19770110, and ordered in chambers at Miami; Florida, this 14th day of December,
Janmes Lawrence King,
U.8. District Judge.

Senator Nuwn. Your decision is part of the open record?

Judge King. My decision is part of the open file, If you will indulge
me just for a moment, because I feel so strongly about this, Senator
Nunn, this particular case, the defendant had been apprehended
while involved with importing 23 tons of marihuana into Coral Gables,
Fla., down here on the waterway, along with a large group of other
defendants.

After his arrest, he was released on bail as we just have been dis-
cussing. One month later, he was involved, according to the testimony
of DEA agents and a confidential informant, who actually testified
in this case; 1 month later, he was involved with another marihuana
shipment of 15 tons, which was a successful importation.

Within a 30-day period this individual was, one, convicted of
importing, being involved with importing 32 tons and being involved
with. another 15 tons.

He then fled to Spain, where he lived for a year. Then, he vol-
untarily surrendered, came back, was convicted.

I stated the issue to be whether drug trafficking is itself a sufficient
danger to the community to justily denying bond, pending appeal
to a defendent found guilty of being a dealer in drugs and relying
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on a case written by Justice Douglas years age, and melding and
blending Justice Douglas’ opinion with that of Chief Justice Burger,
which is sometimes a strange marriage, but they both had held the
same thing in diflerent cases in different times.

We were able to write an opinion that apparently convinced the
Fifth Circuit. This then is the law as far as this time and place is
concerned. It, T guess, is summed up toward the end, but this evidences
my feeling at least, and I would quote from the opinion where I say,
simply stated, it is time for the merchants of misery, destruction,
and death to be put out of business.

The hideous evil wrought by these criminals through their unlawlul
importation and distribution of narcotics and controlled substances
is unforgivable. Engulled by their greed, these individuals have
shown no concern for the thousands of lives they have ruined and the
unimaginable sorrow upon the people of this community, this State,
and this Nation.

Yet, as destructive as these criminal elements have been to the
victims, they have been cqually profitable after the criminals pro-
moted them. The immense wealth these drug dealers amass from the
miseries of the many provides these criminals with funds suflicient to
satisly the highest bonds and require the services of the most ex
perienced and expensive defense lawyers available.

That was my decision, Senator. It has been and is being followec
elsewhere. We have received inquiries for copies from other judges in
other parts ol the country.

Senator Nuwxn. Basically, you tied your decision legally to the
statute which says that you find danger to the community?

Judge Kina. Yes, sir.

Senator Nuxw. You found narcotics and the potential of additional
narcotic trafficking. while the defendant was out pending the com-
pletion ol the appellate process to be a danger to the community?

Judge Kina. In and of itself, and that is the first time that our re-
search indicated that it had been so held. All of the other opinions that
denlt with the denial of bond, and there have been others, did so on
the basis that the person was likely to flee.

Here, I specifically found that although this man had fled and lived
in Spain for a long period of time, that that was not the predicate upon
which this opinion was based, because I hoped to establish the principle
that if a finding, i a person is constricted, that is alter conviction, this
is not while he is cloaked with any presumption of innocence, but if a
man or women is convicted, the presumption of innocence vanishes,
at that point in time he is convicted and he has no presumption of
innocence.

In fact, there is a presumption of guilt, there is a finding of guilt at
that point in time, Il he is involved with narcotics business at that
point in time, in this case, theve is authority and I think, I know it is
based upon the statute that we referred to on the Bail Reform Act, but
it was the fivst time apparvently that it had been done at least to our
knowledge in the country, and it is being followed, and has been
{ollowed.

If Judge Fay and the two Senators will indulge me for another small
example, of a colleague of ours here on this court, who denied bail in a
substantial case.
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You have referred to this case in other hearings you have held in
Atlanta and elsewhere. But this judge denied bail after the conviction
of the individuals, The defense lawyer, in pleading for bail, urged the
judge in all sincerity, rhetorically said, isn’t there any amount of bail
that would satisly the Government?

The prosecutor, in open court of course, all these proceeding took
place there, said, Well, I guess if he put up a million dollars, that
would be all right.

The defense lawyer had a whispered consultation with his client,
contacted the judge’s office later that afternon, arranged for a hear-
ing 3 days later when they post bail. They did not post bail 3 days
later but at the hearing it was developed that the man was awfully
close to having $1 million.

So you see, there was nothing in the record except the man's
involverent in narcotics that would indicate that he had these vast
resources.

I suggest to you, most vespectfully, that people involved in, as I
have described it, this evil business, have to have substantial resonrees.

A person may get equipped to rob a bank by buying a Saturday
night special for whatever, $23, whatever 1t may cost. But you don’t
go into the narcotics business without having substantial funds,

You cannot go to Colombia and buy wholesale a kilo of cocaine {or
$20,000 without having the wherewithal. They are not geing to take
your I0U. When you bring it back here and sell it to, hupefully, an
undercover agent, but someone, for $40,000, you are generating o lot
of funds and then when it goes on, sold to New York City for $80,000;
$100,000; whatever it may end up being sold for, you are talking
about a lot of money.

The point of the whole story is this: You can’t get involved in the
narcotics business without having substantial financial backing. So
bail and bond, in the traditional sense of the fellow who robbed the
bank, which is o terrible crime, but it just has no meaning.

We suggest and invite your attention to that which, of course you
have already given.

Senator Nuxw. I agres completely. T apprecinte it. ,

Mr. Brocxk. Back to the situation of the person who is arrested and
has bail set. In interpreting the Bail Reform Act as it presently
stands, can the judge setting bail take into account the high percentage
of fugitives who are involved in major narcotics cases in determining
whether or not a person charged with a major narcotics transaction
will appear at trial? )

Judge Kine. I don't think so. Judge Fay can correct me if he hov o
different view. But 1 don’t think it is really appropriate to talk about
statistics. )

It is certainly appropriate for us to do so, but a judge or magistrate
sitting there, he would not want to listen to n U.S. attorney argue
that judge in this district we have had, whatever it is, 18 percent {lee,
or whatever it may be, ‘

I don’t suggest that is the ficure because you arve dealing, when you
get into court with individuals, the individual’s rights, and the -
dividual says, but judge, I have three children, first offense, never
been involved with anything before, and I am not going to flee,
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Don’t make me the victim of a statistic. I would point out, this is
something that is important for you all to understand in terms of the
process, that in the Faderal system today the initial appearance is
before a U.S. magistrate,

This person follows the Bail Relorm Act, which says you have got
to release them on their own recognizance, then next, the last resort
is a substantial bond.

However, the U.S. Attorney’s office and/or the delense counsel have
the absolute right to appeal that decision to a U.S. district judge.
There is an area where this is seldom done, very seldom done.

There is an area that your committee might want to take a look at.
If the Government is aggrieved or unhappy with the low bond, on
someone that they have reason to believe is a real serious person or
likely to flee, or any of these things, all in the world they have to do
is walk over to the clerk’s office.

They can get an appeal that afternoon or the next morning or the
next day at noon, or the next night probably, or the defense, if they
ave aggrieved. By the way, they do. The defense counsel go ahead and
take their appeals.

Of course, the judge is not bound by the restrictions.

Senator Cmines. But you very seldom see that the U.S. attorney
does that?

Judge Kine. Senator, that is right. They just seldom do it. They
are awlully busy; they are awlully involved. They seldom do it. By the
way, in many instances where the defense counsel has taken an appeal
to the U.S. district judge, complaining that the bond is too high, he
finds himsell in the predicament that the bond is raised.

Senator CHILEs. You can raise the bond?

Judge Kina. Oh, yes.

Mr, Brock. Do you agree with Judge King’s observation, Judge
Fay, that as it now stands the judge cannot and perhaps should not
take into account the statistics on the number of {ugitives involved
in the major narcotics cases when setting bail for the individual who
stands belore him?

Judge FAY. In general terms, yes, I probably agree with him, I
think 1t is like any other guestion that would involve an unknown. It
would depend on what the statistics show. Hypothetically, if the
statistics showed that 99 percent of all those accused of being involved
in the narcotics dealing fled, certainly I would answer your question
by saying I think that would be most relevant and most material.

So 1t would depend upon what the evidence is that you are going to
introduce. As Judge King pointed out, the judge’s ruling on an in-
dividual and under the statute the judge is determining whether or
not that individual will reasonably appear, is there a reasonable as-
surance that he will appear when he is ordered to do so.

The statistics may have some bearing, may have no bearing.

Mr. Brocx. Do you both feel it would be legitimate for the Congress
to look at those statistics and take that into account in a review of the
Bail Reform Act? Would it be appropriate to perhaps add with respect
to the question of whether the defendant will appear at trial, as an
additional consideration for the judge setting bail, that in fact in
these cases Congress has found that there is a very real danger of a
{ailure to appear for the proceeding?
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Judge Fay. I think it would certainly be appropriate for Congress
to look atit, yes. I don’t have any i¢sa what they would conclude after
they looked at it because I don’t know what the facts are.

Mr. Brock. Do judges right now have the right to look at the
source of the bail money? In other words, can the judge demand that
it come from a legitimate source? If he sets $500,000 bail for a narcotics
kingpin, can he demand to know where the bail money came from?
‘('an he refuse to accept illegitimate funds? Is there any power to look
into that?

Judge Fay, Not that I am aware of, no. The conditions are, of
wourge, if it is a surety bond, the surety has been approved, on an
approved list, met the statutory requirements.

1f vou are talking about cash, I assume thut is what you are talking
about, if it is lawful money of the United States. I am not aware of
any authority for a judge to go belind that and start investigating
‘where 1t comes from.

Judge Kina. The U.S. attorney has the broad investigative dis-
cretion to find out where the money came from and I am sure his
curiosity would be pigued if someone dumped, as they do occasionally,
half a million dollars on the clerk’s table.

The clerk, using a little side line, but the clerks down there some-
times, there is a lot of excitement in the clerk’s office when they have
to get three or four young ladies or men to sit there and leaf through
crumped up $5, $20, $100 bills, in a $300,000 or $400,000 bail situa-
tion. But that happens a lot. The U.S. attorney has the discretion.

Mr. Brock. 1f the U.S. attorney uses his discretion and through
his investigation concludes that the money is narcotics money, what
«ean he do at that point? Can he go to the—— ’

Judge Kinag, He could file an indictment. He could indict the man
for illegal activity, but it has no bearing on bond. The condition of
the bond is post $500,000, or whatever the amount.

If they post it, if they walk in, post it in anything that is lawful
tender, you have no right to deny it. You have very little—well, you
have almost no opportunity to second-guess it. You have guessed
and vou have set the amount. That is it.

Mr. Brock. Do you think there ought to be an opportunity to
allow for inquiry of some kind along those lines?

Judge King. As to whether they have got it for the court to do it?
I don’t think so. I think the traditional method of the U.S. attorney
who is involved always, he is always there wlen the bond is set; he
knows if the bond is made; he certainly would know large bond, if it
were paid in cash or whatever.

I thivk the traditional method, the U.S. attorney might want to
turn that over to the FBI or DEA and say, let’s investigate this, find
out where John got all of that money. If they can prove where he did,
and if they can prove it came from an unlawful source, they have got
another case, another indictment.

Mr. Buock. Do you have the diseretion in the southern district
here to allow someonse to post 10 percent of the bail that is listed?
I know in some districts that is the case, that the bail figure might be
$50,000 but it is only 10-percent cash, so that a person must post
only $5,000.
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Judge Kina. Yes; if you require a supersedeas bond, what you are
requiring is the posting of either the cash, $50,000, if that were the
amount, or a bond that would satisly that amount if the defendant
did not appear to serve the sentence after affirmance by the filth
circuit.

I say after affirmance by the fifth circuit because that happens more
frequently than I think the general public is aware. In 8§ or 10 years,
there have been about three or four reversals, three I think, out of
hundreds of cases, or maybe even thousands of defendants.

They all occurred alter my friend got on the court. But in any event,
it doesn’t happen very much. You are not reversed very much in
criminal case. So there are {rivolous appeals too, and a lot of them, if
I can direct your thinking that way.

Senator Nunn. I wanted to get both of your views to the extent
that you feel it is appropriate to comment, and I would hope you
wouldl be able to comment on the Speedy Trial Act. What do you
see coming from the District Clourt, Judge King, in terms of the Speedy
Trial Act? Will it achieve its purpose, or could it have some very
adverse effects on law enforcement?

Judge Kina. As I have indicated to you, we have made a very sin-
cere effort to comply with the Speedy Trial Act as mandated by the
(Congress, and we have been trying to do it even though it doesn’t go
officially into eflect with sanctions until July 1 ol next year.

Next year, this year, pardon me, July 1, 1978, if you do not try the
man or woman within 100 days from the date of arrest, you must
dismiss the charges.

Senator Nunw. Is thai in effect now?

sudge Kine. In 1979,

Judge Fay. July 1, 1979.

Judge King. But we are gearing up [or it. We are trying to do it.
Wo have not been succeeding in this district. We have made a good
elfort at it, but we have not succeeded. Last month, for example,
we only hit at 85.3 percent.

So there were 14 percent of the cases that would have, if we were ab
this point next year, that would have had to be dismissed, the charges
dismissed. So the intent was good. The intent was good.

Tt was to give people a prompt hearing so that if they are innocent
"~ they may be acquitted and go about their lives and get that behind
them, if they arve guilty, they will be promptly convicted, promptly
sentenced, and then go on appeal.

In any event, what is happening—what is the impact—S8 years
ago, the average length of time, the clerk gave us these figures this
morning; 8 years ago, the average length ol time to try all criminal
casclss tried in this district, in all jury criminal trials, was 2.4 days per
trial.

Last year, fiscal year 1978, the average length of time was 4 days per
trial. What has happened? Wehave the same judges, even alittle more
experienced perhaps. The time is almost double to try a case.

What will hapnan? Let’s look at what is going to happen next year.
I am not going to ¢verwhelm you with statistics, but bear with me
while we run through a couple of numbers. We are talking about 100
days, the magic 100 days from arrest to trial.
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That spans 3% calendar months. There ave eight Saturdays and

Sundays 1n each month presumably. That means that you have 26
days and 3-} calendar months during which trials are normally
not conducted, Safurdays and Sundays. That leaves 74 actual trial
days, working days, out of the 100 days.

In this district we have 15 criminal days per month, that amounts
to 50 cases. I will be assigned 50 cases for trial in 74 working days.
We know 40 percent plead guilty. I referred to that earlier. That
leaves 30 cases to be tried, 30 cases to be tried in 74 days.

We know that last year it took us 4 days per trial average, 4 days
per trial. Every time we try a case, we are losing a day and a half.
We are getting a day and a half further behind. So the bottom line
is thet if you had a series of 4-day trials, you would still in this district
fall behind.

Senator Nuxy., Even with the additional judges, or is that based
on the present number of judges?

Judge Kina, No; Senator Nunn, you are absolutely correct. We
are getting the five additional judges and that will be a tremendous
help to this district. But we are concerned because with each judge
comes either two or three additional U.S. attorneys, depending on the
decision of your good friend, Judge Griffin Bell.

But this district will probably get three. We will get 15 new as-
sistant U.S. attorneys. There is a formula that they have in the
Justice Department and the Administrative Office of the U.S. Courts
that will tell you exactly how many new cases that will crank out with
adding each new U.S. attorney, each new judge, marshals, clerks, the
whole paraphernalia.

They can tell you with precision how many more cases there will be.
I don’t know that figure to give you this morning, but we could all
easily find it out, your staff could.

There will be an increase in cases because we are not, as your
committee has so aptly and dramatically pointed out, we are not
rfzally doing a full job of catching all the criminals, So the cases are
there.

We are bringing in the new U.S. attorneys, new judges. We are
going to be cranking out more work, so these figures I respectfully
suggest are not really going to be that far off with the new judges,
coupled with the fact that buried in that 345 cases that I have pending,

- and every other judge in this district has pending, we don’t know how
many—2 months, 8§ months, antitrust, patent infringement, serious
class action case that needs to be tried.

So with the five new judges, our best estimate is that probably if we
did nothing but work on the backlog, it would take us about 3 years
to get current.

In the meantime, we are getting 15 new criminal cases per month,
which will predictably go up to 18, 20, so on.

Senator Numn. With the figures that you have worked through,
how many cases would hnve to be dismissed under the present statis-
tics if you didn’t have sny additional judges? How many cases would
have to be dismissed wuder the Speedy Trial Act if you had done
everything exactiy like you have done it up to this point in some
given period of time?
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Judge Kina, Senator, last month—I am reading from Speedy Trial
Act, excess time report, by the members of the Speedy Trial Planning
Group for this district—each court has a planning group that works
on the Speedy Trial Act.

They have a full-time reporter, that is sort of like I guess a secretary
or something, but thi. is a man who is very experienced in this field
that works with them. Under our report, [ am reading from it, we
would have to have dismissed 14.7 percent of the cases last month,
or five delendants. I don’t know how many cases that would be. It
might be five cases or some of those might be doubling up.

Senator Nuxw. Let me add one other point to it. Suppose the defense
attorneys got together. Let’s assume they came to the conclusion il
they cut out the guilty plead for a while that a huge number of them
were going to have to be dismissed. Hypothetically, is there any wuay
to prevent that?

Judge Kina. There is no way to prevent that. I understand from
discussing these matters from time to time with able defense lawyers,

that that has happened in some States, where they implemented the’

Speedy Trial Act.

Generally, everybody figured out: if you don’t plead guilty and you
just overburden the system, it will short-civcuit.

Senator Nuny. If the defense attorney has 20 cases himself, unless
something is changed rather dramatically in the capability of the
courts to handle cases, that defense attorney could assure & good many
of his clients that they would go free on the Speedy Trial Act just on
the statistical basis if he insisted all of them go to trial.

I am not saying the defense attorneys would do that kind of thing
311(:. it seems to me you are setting up an incentive system for them to

o 1it.

Judge King. You are correct. That act would be turned into a
sword instead of a shield. It will be used to get people out of their
predicament instead of helping individuals get prompt trials, which
was the spirit and intent of Congress.

We have in this district, I think, a very fine, excellent criminal
defense bar. We have some of the finest criminal defense lawyers in
the country. They travel all over the country. They are very ex-
perienced, very capable people. There is no doubt that the thought
will occur to them, as indeed it should, in protecting their client’s
interest that if they demand trials, do not plead guilty that they are
going to have this overburdening effect on the court.

But for every really capable lawyer, there is & reaction and inter-
reaction, and judges will of course figure out ways to react so that they
do not have to dismiss cases. What they will figure out to do, because
we are already talking about it, is to go ahead and try these cases in
the evenings, weekends, things like that; start trials within 100
days, pick a jury but continue 1t to other times, or even declare—this
is a terrible thing to say to the Senators, but even perhaps there are
some judges who have thought that perhaps the law may have some
constitutional infirmities and may not survive a real constitutional
test.

The question is who brings it. The defendant isn’t going to bring it
and the Government may not be able to. So you have a problem.
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. Senator Nunx. Probably under the Federal rules you have the
right to join the defendants in joint trials too. Isn’t that largely dis-
cretionary with the judge.

Judge King. Do you want to answer that?

Judge Fay. Itis with great limitations, Senator.

Senator Nuxx, But there would probably be s tendency to have
more joint trials with more defendants?

Judge Fay. There would be a tendency or force in that direction,
based upon the Speedy Trial Act, but based upon appellate decisions
that are coming out of both the U.S. Supreme Court and all of the
court of appeals, Torces in the other direction. It is harder and harder
to try defendants together because of the legal requirements.

If I might supplement Judge King’s remarks on the Speedy Trial
Act, with just one additional thought. I have no desire to delay what
%’ou are doing, but my very briel answer to your first question would
1ave been the Speedy Trial Act ought to be abolished.

Basically, the Speedy Trial Act provides for 30 days from arrest to
indictment. 1t provides 10 days from indictment to arrangement. It
provides 60 days for trial.

I am not going to try to expand Judge King's remarks on the practi-
cal problems of handling all of the criminal cases that are assigned to
any given Federal judge within 60 days, but it can’t be dene.

Let me then progress one step beyond that, if I may. Under the
provisions of the act, there are excludable periods of time. Ilustrations
of such periods could be psychiatric examinations, interlocutory
appeals, delays resulting from transfers {rom other districts, periods
of incompetency when a defendant cannot be tried, and things of that
sort.

What concerns me and many other Federal judges is, as the Speedy
Trial Act exists today, under section 3161, subparagraph (b) (8) (c)
and I will quote the language of the statute, “No continuance shall be
granted because of general congestion of the court’s calendar.”

If you couple the provisions of that section as the act is written with
other provisions under sanctions as the act is written, if a judge cannot
reach & case, he must dismiss the indictment.

Under the act it is not a ground for a continuance that he just
physically and literally cannot reach the case.

Then il you follow through with that and determine whether or not
the dismissal is going to be with or without prejudice and youn and I,
as lawyers, understand the meaning of that term, but if it is with
prejudice, that means the Government can never reindict, can never
bring those charges again.

If a judge in fact tried to dismiss it, without prejudice, I think under
the provisions of the act as they presently exist, he is just digging a
hole becsuse if the act specifically says that you cannot continue the
case because of court congestion, I doubt very sericusly that you could
ever bring within the terms of this act a legitimate ground which
must be articulated in the record for dismissing without prejudice
that same ground that the court just couldn’t veach the case, because
under the provisions of the act that is specifically excluded.

Senator Nunn. I can tell you it Wih cure the problem real fast
politically when the Federal judges all over the country start dis-
missing criminal cases because of this act. I think you will see a public
outery.
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It will be very unlortunate il we have to wait for that to occur to
make the reasonable adjustments that have to be made. It is pre-
dictable. You will see Congress act in the greatest haste they have ever
acted in,

Until then, I don’t know whether or not they will, because somebody
got it in their head that this is the way to cure all of the delays in
trials. You can just pass an edict saying there will be no more delays in
trial, just like you will say we ought to pass a law there will be no
more nflation.

Judge Fay. That is why Federal judges have been trying to speak out
about this. That is one of the reasons we are here. The judge is going to
have no alternative. It is also interesting to note that within the act
you will find a statement that none of the provisions of this statute
are to interfere with the prompt disposal of civil cages.

As you said, that is like trying to write and file an order that requires
someone to run a 3-minute mile. It just doesn’t work. It is not going
to happen.

Senator CuiLes. It sounds like the Humphrey-Hawkins bill,

Judge Fay. I will respectfully refrain from any comment.

[Laughter.]

Judge Kina. May I point this out? We bring you this message {rom
o lot of judges we have talked to that knew we were going to appear
here this morning. I would be remiss if I did not convey this to you.
That is, simply this: That the judges of America are going to faithfully
attempt to carry out the wishes of Congress, and if Congress wants
these cases tried in 100 days, we are going to do our best, and we all
personally know a number of judges who will let their health suffer or
whatever to comply. :

So we are not, we don’t want to convey an impression thet we are
not going to do our dead-level best.

Senator Nuny. Unless the law is declared unconstitutional.

Judge King. That may be a problem.

Judge Fay. That is certainly one alternative.

[Laughter.]

Mr. Brock. I would like to ask one further question. I a delendant
posts the money for his bail through & bail bondsman, and the de-
Tendant then becomes a fugitive, in theory the court has the power
actually to collect the money from the bail bondsman. Does that
always happen? Does it ever happen?

Judge Kina. Yes; in this district it always happens. In this district

it always happens.
4y The bondsman may request the 30-day extension to try to bring
“ the man back. The bondsman has broad authority under the law to
go and bring a person back. They utilize the full extent of the law to
the extent of being charged sometimes with kidnaping and all that,
but they try to bring their man back.

Of course, that is desirable. That is what we all want is for the
person to appear for trial. So we may grant a 30-day extension or
60-day extension sometimes. But then the bondsman pays, it is paid
into the Register of the Court, it goes to the treasury, and I might
add that ultimately, usually, that person is apprehended. It may
be 4 or 5 years later, but sooner or later that person walks across the
border somewhere and very efficient customs people and border
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patrols with all their computers now pick them up. So they don’t
gain much by it.

But, yes; they do pay.

That may not be true in other districts. I don’t really know. I
have never talked with the judges about it.

Senator CaiLes. With all deference, I think we will have to invoke
the speedy hearing rule before these two judges. We don’t have clo-
ture here. I think we are never going to finish this hearing.

I want to thank both of you very much for your appearance here
and for your testimony. I think it 1s very beneficial to our record. I
think it helps us very much to realize what happens in the judicial
branch and some of the laws that we passed in Congress.

‘We want to thank you very much for your appearance.

Senator Nuwnn. Neither of the judges was subpenaed. They ap-
peared totally voluntarily. We have set no precedent in the rela-
tionship between the judiciary and the legislative branch except a
very good precedent, I think, of getting frank and candid views from
people who really are on the frontline of the justice system in our
country today. It has been very helpful.

Before we close, I would like to give you both the opportunityy to
say anything else you would like to about legislative changes that you
think need to be made. T don’t want to limit you to our questions.
‘We may not have asked something that you might want to bring out.

Judge Fay, do you have anything else you would like to bring out?

Judge Fay. Yes, sir, I do. I was going to say I o, but I certainly
don’t want to incur the wrath of the U.S. Senate. There is one thought
I would like to leave with you, if I could, {or about 30 seconds. That
is, you are desling with one area that is a great problem in the Federal
courts, I know from listening to the former Solicitor General ol the
United States that a study was once instituted in essence revisiting the
jurisdiction of the Federal courts. I think the area you are dealing
with merely highlights that possibly Congress should ravisit the entire
purpose and mission of Federal courts.

It seems to me that along with what you are doing, you might con-
sider whether or not under these circumstances that exist in this
country today we can afford to have article ITI judges dealing with
small claims and admiralty cases.

I am taking a far-out illustration, but I think your area of concern
merely highlights the need for Congress to possibly review the entire
jurisdictional aspect of Federal courts. I am not indicating that the
passage of statutes and acts such as the civil rights or title VII or sny
of the others is good or bad. I am merely suggesting to you that the
Federal courts as they are presently designed today are not equipped
to handle all of the business that you are pointing in our direction.

You might very legitimately want to revisit the entire mission or
goal of the Federal courts and decide that maybe diversity or some
areas of admiralty or some areas of other litigation could be handled
just as well somewhere else, be it a social security claim or any other
type of agency review. Because this is also a problem that we are
having.

Senator Nuxnx. Thank you. Anything else, any other areas?

Judge Fay. Just thank you very much for allowing us to be here.
As you have just expressed, I think it is marvelous. If we could develop
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some .better communication between the legislative branch and the
judicial branch, and we welcome the opportunity to have some input
mto what may very well result in legislative changes that aflect every-
thing we do in our aspect of public services.

Senator Nunn. Thank you very much.

Judge King?

Judge Kma. Thank you, Senator Nunn, Senator Chiles. It has
been interesting to see our old dear friend, Senator Chiles, and to
meet, become acquainted with Senator Nunn.

We appreciate this opportunity. We hope that maybe we have laid
a predicate for a dialog between Senate committees and judges that
will be beneficial to everyone. We think maybe we have. We hope so.

Senator Nuxx., We have a situation in Congress where more and
more people in Congress are appearing before Federal judges for other
reasons, [Laughter.] It is good for a brief time to reverse the role.

I really do appreciate both of you appearing. It has been a great
help, T think our record here will be a firm foundation for further in-
quiry into thoughtful examination of the laws on the books today.

Judge FAY. You were certainly gentle in your cross-examination.
[Laughter.]

Senator Cuives. I want to take this opportunity to thank you,
again, Mr. Chairman, for bringing the subcommittee to south Florida.
You promised me about a year ago or so that we would be holding
hearings here. I appreciate very much your doing that—the entive
scope of the investigation that the subcommittee is taking on—and I
also want to thank Senator Perey and their staff for their endeavor,
too.

Senator Nuxwy., Thank you very much, Senator Chiles. We appre-
clate your inviting our attention to the serious problems here because
I think they are not unique to south Florida. They maybe are more
intense here, but I think they apply in varying degrees all over the
country.

It gives the subcommittee an opportunity to look at the laws that
are now on the hooks and those being proposed in a real life situation.

T think it will be very valuable to the U.3. Senate. In addition to the
witnesses we heard from today, we had scheduled Mr. Atlee Wampler
to testify. Mr. Wampler heads up the U.S. Strike Force.

We did not want to rush the judges’ testimony. We knew that we
had a deadline to meet because planes have to be caught. We did not
want to cut short their testimony, nor did we want to rush Mr.
Wampler's testimony.

What we have done is deferred his testimony. We will hear from
Mr. Wampler and the Justice Department at a later point, either here
in Florida or in Washington.

We will also want to hear from the FBI, DEA, and Customs, and
many other agencies which we have not heard {from. But the main
purpose of this hearing was to talk to the people on the frontline here
ab the local level and ot the State level, to find out the problems, and
also to talk to our good friends and colleagues and judges here who
have appeared today.

As {ar as any problems we might have had with the Justice Depart-
ment in scheduling these witnesses, Mr. Wampler has been very, very
cooperative with us. Any problems in scheduling or having withesses.

[
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appear, have basically been with Washington, the U.S. Justice
Department there.

Sometimes e agree; sometimes we see eye to eye, and sometimes
we don’t. We haven’t agreed with them on anything in this case, but
we will be pursuing that in o {riendly and constructive lashion when
we got back to Washington.

Thank you very mmch for appearing.

Again, let me express my deep appreciation to the news media {or
your cooperation, particularly in handling the witnesses who exer-
cised their right under our rules, not to be photographed frontally or
from a profile. We thank you {or your splendid cooperation.

I might also add that I have been informed by my staff and by many
others that the news media in this area know more about organized
crime and some of the problems than perhaps your counterparts do in
any other section of the country.

You have a reputation of being very thorough and having a great
deal of expertise in this area for which I congratulate you.

Again, I want to thank the marshals and all of their assistants who
have helped us get throngh these hearings and in carrying out the
purpose of our subcommittee,

BSenator Chiles, do you have anything else you want to say?

My thanks also to minority staff, Jerry Block, Stuart Statler, and
Senator Percy, {or splendid cooperation given us. I can’t close with-
out thanking Keith Adkinson, Larry Finks, Bill Gallinaro, David
Vienna, and our capable secretaries, for the excellent job they have
done in preparing these hearings.

The subcommittee is adjowrned.

[Whereupon, at 2:10 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, o recon-
vene subject to the call of the Chair.]

[Members of the subcommittee present at time of recess: Senators
Nunn and Chiles.]







APPENDIX

Exmsir No. 63
In Toe Suepreme Courr oF FLORIDA
The Public Report of the Second Stotswide Grand Jury on Hlegal Gambling
REPORT—GENERAL

In the name of the people of the State of Florida and by authority of the state-
wide Grond Jury Act:
INTRODUGTION

fll?‘qulib of the Second Statewide Grand Jury on Illegal Gambling in the State
of Florida. ,

On the 12th day of November, 1974, the Honorable Reubin Q’D Askew,
Governor of the State of Florida, petitioned the Supreme Cowrt of Florida for
an Order entpaneling a Second Statewide Grand Jury. (See Exhibit “1”’) Pursuant
to that petition the Supreme Court of Flarida, having found good and sufficient
reason, on the 19th day of December, 1974, ordered the empanelment of o Second
Statewide Grand Jury to investigate the commission of crimes involving illogal
gambling or conspiracies to commit violations of the cause involving gambling.

In the Order the Bupreme Court approved the designation of the Honorable
Eupgene T. Whitworth, State Attorney in nnd for the Kighth Judieial Circuit
to serve us the legal advisor tothe Second Statewide Grand Jury., The Order also.
approved the designation of the HMonorable Everett R. Richavdson, Circuit
Judge in and for the Fourth Judicial Circuit as the presiding Judge for the Second’
Statewide Grand Jury.

The Second Statewidg Grand Jury was empanelled on April 2, 1975, by the-
?gono§n}gle LEverett R. Richardson, Cireuit Judge in and {for the Second Statewide:

rand Jury,

On March 29, 1976, by Order of the Supreme Court of Florida the term of the
Second Statewide Grand Jury was extended to run from April 2, 1976, to and
including October 4, 1976. .

The Second Statewide Grand Jury derived its authority to inquire into and
regmrb on illegal gambling from Florida Statute 905.31—905.40 known as the
“Statewide Grand Jury Act.”’ (Sce Exhibit “2”) The Legislature of the State of
Florida enacted this law in 1973, to strengthen the Grand Jury system and enhance
the ability of the State to detect and eliminate organized criminal activity by
improving the evidence gathering powers on matters which transpire or have
significance in move than one County.

SYNQPSIS QF ACTIVITY

During the 18 months the Grand Jury was in existence, beginning April 2, 1975
until and including Qctober 1, 1976, Grand Jury Sessions were held in 10 differen
Counties throughout the State of Florida. The Grand Jury held eighteen sessions;
each session began on Wednesday morning and continued until some time Friday
when the Grand Jury recessed.

During the 18 sessions some 423 witnesses appeared before the Jury, (See
Bxhibis “3"") The Grand Jury also beard testimony and received gvidence from
Law Enforcement Officers from throughout the State of Florida which led to the
indictment of 330 individuals on 1,368 total counts; 415 of the counts were for.
felonies and 953 were misdemeanor counts. All bub one of the individuals were
persous who were involved in erimes of bookmaking or lottery.

The Law Enforcement Agencies who conducted the investigations of illegal.
gambling instituted over 50 court-suthorized wire intorcepts which along with,
physical surveillances resulted in the serving of over 100 search warrants..
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Duving the service of these search warrants over $100,000 in cash was seized and
voluminous amounts of evidence used in these illegal gambling activities
confiseated,

The Grand Jury, while investigating illegal gambling violations, also heard
evidence of other eriminal activities, Because these crimes did not fall within
the scope or authority of the Grand Jury, the Grand Jury was unable to in-
vestigate these matters. The erimes are as follows: Murder, extortion, loansharking,
horse race fixing, possession of stolen property, infiltrations of legitimate business,
and narcotics trafficking, The existence of these crimes in connection with illegal
gambling demonstrates that illegal gambling is not merely o harmless and vietim-
less crime, a view held by a great number of people.

ORGANIZED CRIME INFLUX

The Grand Jury in conducting its investigation discovered that the State of
Florida has become a haven for major organized crime figures. The influx of these
undesirable people into the State is without precedent in the history of Florida.
Representatives of at least 15 of the 27 identified Mafia and other organized
crime families from throughout the United States and Canada are currently
residing in Florida. A majority of these undesirahles fled the State of
New Jersey as a direct result of the New Jersey State Crime Commission’s in-
vestigation, The Grand Jury is confident that these individuals are continuing
their illegal activities but the Grand Jury was unable to inquire into activities
other than gambling because of the limited scope of authority.

ILLEGAL GAMBLING GROSS INCOME FIGURES

The Grand Jury's investigation, indictments, and arrests cost organized crime
figures millions of dollars., Making money is the primary aim of organized crime
and gambling is generally recognized as the number one moneymaker for organized
crime,

In Dade County alone, the law enforcement agencies monitored $1.6 million in
wagers during court-nuthorized wire intercepts. Based on these wagers, a con-
servative projection for a years’ gross handle for these particular hookmakers
would amount to approximately $44 million. This applies only to the hookmalkers
who were subjeet to law enforcoment investigation in Dade County. If it were
possible to gather the financial data for the whole State of Florida it is certain that
the amounts of monies handled by illegal gamblers would be in the hundreds of
millions, These same funds are being used to finance other illegal activities such as
loan sharking, naveoties, and organized crime’s infiltration of legitimate business,
It is through the ostensibly harmless and victimless activity of ganmbling that
organized crime has been able to permeate our society.

DON'T BE MISLED

Txpansion of organized crinie is not limited to South Florida, Old organized
crime organizations are re-establishing themselves while new organizations are
moving into Florida. Quietly, land acquisitions and investments in legitimate
business enterprises are taking place throughout the State. These acquisitions are
not being made hy retirement-minded or former organized crime figures for their
future comfort. You do not retirc from organized crime! The proceeds from or-
ganized crime’s illegal activities throughout the world are being funncled into
T'loridn. These activities touch and affect each and every citizen of this State.

INDIRECT BEFFECT OF STATEWIDE GRAND JURY

Probably one of the most, if not the most important result of the Grand Jury’s
investigation has heen the public exposure of identified organized crime figures
residing in Florida. If at all possible organized crime figures avoid public exposure.
They operate most effectivoly and efficiently when not subjected to public serutiny.
Tt is hoped that by exposing organized crime as it exists in Florida today, this
Grand Jury has made the general public aware of the magnitude of the problem,

Thore are critics of the Grand Jury wha will mensurs the success or failure of
these investigations by the number of convictions on indictments returned, Most
people including the Grand Jury members initinlly, were not aware that a Grand
Jury’s decision to indict or return a true bill is based on one-sided information
instead of testimony from both sides as occurs in a normal courtroom adversary
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proceeding. The effectiveness of the Grand Jury will be largely determined by the
action the legislature takes regarding its recommendations, and through inquiry
and follow-up concerning disposition of the cases throughout the state that were
dismissed for procedural reasons.

Allindications are, however, that organized crime was adversely affected by the
cxigtence of this Grand Jury. Reliable intelligence indicates that organized crime
figures in Florida are aware of the termination date of the Grand Jury and are
looking forward to resuming business on a full soale come October 4, 1976,

The following are specific findings of this Grand Jury regarding certain ille-
gal gambling activities. They are: (1) ontrack bookmaking, (2) illegal bookmak-
ing, (3) lottery, (4) bingo, (5) legalized gambling, and (6) recommendutions.

ONTRACK BOOKMAKING

The Jury found evidenece of extensive ontrack bhookmaking at various race
sracks in South Florida. It believes these conditions could not exist without the
knowledge of management and track security.

To better understand the findings and recommendations regarding ontrack
bookmaking it is necessary to take o look into the pari-mutuel system itself.

Parimutuel background

Parimutuel wagering is conducted in one form or another in 32 states which
contain approximately 80 percent of the Nation’s population. Most parimutuel
wagering tales place at horse races, and dog racing in the sccond most popular
parimutuel event, Such wagering on jai alai is currently allowed in only four
states. The total amount of money legally wagered nationally on parimutuel
racing in 1974 was approximately $G09 million.

The essence of the parvimutuel system of betting is that the bettors wager
againgt one another instead of against a Bookinaker. Prior to the distribution of
the betting pool to the winning players, approximately 15 to 17 percent of the
total amount het on the sporting event is deducted to cover state taxes, private
costs and profits, In parimutuel wagering, the odds cannot be caleulated in ad-
vance heenuse too many entries and combinations are involved. The winning
Dettor does not diseover his expet payoff until the conclusion of the e ent. If the
bettor is one of only a few winners among many bettors, the payofl on lis wager
can be quite high. .

Preliminary findings of the National Gambling Commission survey of Ameri-
can gambling behavior and attitudes indicate that 14 percent of the adult popu-
lation (about 20 million people) bet on horse races at the track in 1974, Four per-
cent of the adult population (5.8 million people) bet on dog mcins,f that year.
Betting at tracks tended to increase as income and educational levels inereased.
As was the ense with all forms of gambling, most vespondents attached relatively
little importance to adverse moral or social consequences of betting.

Findings

The existence of illegnl, ontrack bookmaking and race tampering was made
known to the Jury at its first session. Jury members were cautioned however that
while reliable evidence of its existence was on hand, proof sufficient for indict-
ment by the Jury would be difficult to obtain, Not only were the bookmakers
eautious in their operations, but seemingly alerted when investigative personnel
came on track., However through assiduous efforts a number of operations were
observed at several tracks over a period of time, and some were infiltrated, re-
sulting in several indictments,

Investigation in the State of Florida has revealed extensive ontrack book-
mnking at various race tracks in South Florida. The operations as observed by
undercover investigators are relatively oven, and appear to be undetected by
track security forces and management. The bookmakers cater to the heavy bet-
tor, therefore the impact of thelr combined operations results in a major loss of
revenue to the State as well as the tracks,

The Grand Jury did not receive any information which would indicate if any
on-track bookmaking was oceurring at traeks in other arveas of the State, This
does not preclude the existence of on-track bookmaking in these arveas and it is
strongly recommended that the law enforcement agencics in those aveas carry
out the investigative work necessary to uncover illegal on-track activities.

In its 18 months of investigations, no single finding has been of more concern to
the Jury. The Jury heard testimony that estimated on-track bookmaking and
wagering may approach the track parimutuel handle. This diversion of monies




810

from legitimate channels with the attendant losses of revenue is in itself a serious
matber. But much more serious in the Jury’'s estimation is the conspiracy that
exists which allows the on-track bookmaker to flourish, While “conspiracy’ is
o strong term to use, the Jury finds it apt in this situation, where so many persons
deny, overlook, and/or ignore a pattern of illicit operations which is readily ap-
parent to a knowledgeable observer.

The Jury found that, on-track hookmakers generally have conncctions with
organized crime figures. They usually operate in small groups, but oceasionally
they conduct their activities singly. A number of groups may operate simultane-
ously at a given track, having arrived at mutually agre¢able divisions of customers,
and territories inside the track. On-track bookmakers are also thought to be in-
volved in horse race fixing which is prevalent at a number of Florida’s tracks.

Ontrack bookmaling flourishes

The Jury found that on~track betting flourishes because:

(1) Wagers and bookmakers carry slips, odd sheets, and other gambling forms
without feur of arrest.

(2) Wagerers bet on oredit.

(3) No chance of court authorized intercepts of telephone conversations.

(4) Prompt awareness of changing odds,

(5) Bets placed with an on-track bookmaker do not influence track odds (unless
the bookmaker “lays-off” at the window to protect himself).

(6) Division of Pari-mutuel wagering cannot adequately patrol or investigate
the illegal activities.

(7) Inadequate intelligence regarding bookmakers.
Responsibility

Responsibility for the existence of these illegal activities must lie with track
security personnel, as they are responsible for detection, identification, and ex-
pulsion of on-track bookmaking operation(s). Track management must also sharve
in responsibility since they can hardly be unaware of the existence of on-track
betting, if not its extent, As managers, they have responsibility for supervising
and maintaining adequate track security. In some cases track management failed
to acknowledge the existence of any on-track bookmaking. Also the State division
of Pari-mutuel wagering must aceept some responsibility since they are charged
with overseeing all pari-mutuel wagering. While they have an oversight responsi-
bility we learned, they have inadequate intelligence on known bookmakers, are

lacking in proper dissemination of information and are severely understaffed and
underfunded.

“Why bet with a bookie?”

The reason for the bookmalkers operating at a track was a recurring question
to the Jury. Why would persons patronize a bookie, when with a little more effort
they could walk to the windows and place their bets legitimately?

The obvious answer—taxes—proved not to be the case. The Federal Govern-
ment requires winners to identify themselves and to fill out appropriate forms
only when the track payoff is at odds of 300-1 or better—which usually occurs
only on bets such as perfectas, trifectas, ete., which bets bookmakers will not
handle. As for the regular annua} income tax return, while gambling winnings in
oxcess of losses are supposed to be declared, it is very difficult for tax authorities
to audit the results of a person’s day to day wagering.

The Jury then is left with the conclusion that convenience is the principal
reason that the bookmakers are patronized. Bets may be placed on credit, ard
winnings or losses paid later, Another factor may be that hets placed with a bock-
malker do not influence track odds (unless the bookmalker “lays-off”’ at the window
to protect himself), One further factor may bie that the bettor preserves a certain
anonymity by betting vhrough a bookic rather than through the window.

ILLEGAL BOOKMAKING

. The majority of the cases prrsented to the Second Statewide Grand Jury
involved illegal bookmaking,.

Findings

The Jury finds there is widespread illegal gambling of & multi-county nature in
! lorida which handles millions of dollars a year in wagers. Many of these illegal
*otivities are run by or closely associated with known organized erime figures, a
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great_preponderance of these persons being from New York and New Jersey,
The Jury found gambling of an organized nature to be largely concentrated in
South Florida, however, testimony in other parts of the State revealed ties between
illegal activities in these aveas and organized gambling figures in South Florida,
Additionally, the Jury found widespread illegal gambling of & local nature, some of
which erossed County lines. The Jury found localized gamlling flourishing because
of public apathy, low priority of law enforeement, and lifetime freindships between
known gamblers and public officials.

The Jury also found that sports betting, i.e., betting on foothall, basketball and
bﬂsebz}ll, is rapidly replacing illegal betting on horses as the number one illegal
wigering activity. This is a consequence of the prominence of sporting events in
today’s society, particularly through the ever increasing television coverage. As a
result, sports bettors conceive themselves as expert handieappers eapable of
beating the odds because of their familiarity with these events as opposed to
handicapping of horses which requires considerable more skill and knowledge.

Through its investigation, study, and inquiry the Jury has determined that:

Ilepal wagering is the biggest souree of income for organized erime on 5 national
basis, Bookmaking is the greatest source of funds for organized crime. South
Florida s one of the most favored areas for bookmaking in the United States
due to the fact that South Florida is regarded as an open area for Mafia and
organized crime operations.

Bookmakers may well be the besl organized of various sources of illegal revenue
for organized crime. They have a chain of command from “money man’’ to book-
making clerk, lateral responsibility from lay-off, and at time schedule that must be
met daily. Bettors are persons generally from middle slass and up, and are engaged
in every walk of life, .

Constant enforcement curtails organized crime’s profit from illegal gambling
activities. Enforcement creates a constant awareness of the possibility of being
exposed and/or arrested and thereby causes the customer to shy away from the
bookmalkers who are arrested.

Ezrample of the money involved in bookmaking

The Dade County Public Safety Department and Florida Department of
Criminal Law Enforcement conducted court autharized wire intercepts on book-
malkers with said cases being presented to the Second Statewide Grand Jury. The
average length of time for each intercept was 6 days. The Police Officers monitored
wagers which occurred at 26 locations and recorded more than $1.6 million in
wagers during this period.This figure represents only a small portion of the hets
accepted by bookmakers operating in Torlda which is estimated to be several
hundred million dollars.

Problem. areas '

The Grand Jury has determined that enforcement of gambling laws suffers
from several constraints involving:

(1) Adverse influences of enforcement goals due to public apatliy. The com-
munity feels that gambling enforcement is a secondary issue if an issue at all,
There appears to be a lack of concern by the public as to the fact that gambling

rofits filtered back to organized crime supports many illegal activities such as:
mportations of narcotics and loansharking,
(23 Indifference by authorities due to personal and publie apathy.
- .(3) Inter-jurisdictional nature of gambling operations through the State. Local
police agencies have been restricted by jurisdictional limitations. The Florida
Department of Criminal Law Enforcement does not have the necessary manpower
tg cosrtdgct all of the gambling investigations of o multi-county nature throughout
the State. ’ :

(4) Failure to obtain a sentence that befits the erime after conviction. Through-
out the history in Florida courts, lenient sentences prevail, Traditionally, courts
have treated the sentencing of a convicted bookmaker as a waste of valuable court
time when the coury should be hearing the more important eages. .

The following is o passage from the Second Interim Report Commission on the
review of the national policy toward gambling regarding sentencing:

Sentencing

¥In aimost every State in the Nation, convicted gambling offenders are subject
to either moderate fines or sentences of probation, only in New Jersey does the
convicted gombler face a serious threat of signifiennt periods of incarceration.
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The result is that, outside of New Jersey, the Police lose one of their major tools
for enforcement—the threat of a substantial penalty. :

The Commission is aware that there is widespread disagreement as to the serious-
ness of gambling violations per se. In a system where convicted muggers often
receive sentences averaging no more than a few months in jail, it is difficult to
exhort judges to subject indiscriminately all convicted gambling operators to
lengthy sentences.”

onetheless, it should be noted that a strong majority of the citizens surveyed
by the Commission did agree that gambling violators should be jailed. In many
cities, there is widespread support for the notion that organized crime poses a
serious threat and that illegal gambling is an important part of this activity.
Judges who decide to impose substantial sentences on major gambling violators
will find strong support for their actions.

It is clear that many judges fear that imposition of heavy sentences in routine
gambling cases exposes them to the risk of many protracted trials. It should be
noted that in New Jersey, where judges have followed such a sentencing policy
for the past decade, excessive crowding of the court calendar does not appear.to
be a problem. Moreover, what the Commission is recommending to police andl
prosecutors is likely to led to the presentation of fewer and more serious gambling
cases in court.

LOTTERY
Introduction

Over the 18 months of investigation by the Grand Jury a number of indict-
ments regarding lottery operations was returned throughout Floride. The coses
brought before the Jury represented only a small segment of the total lottery
operations active in this State. The following background will provide the proper
perspective to evaluate the Jury’s conclusion and recommendations.

History

Lottery is a long tradition among certain elements of the community, especially
the Latins and Blacks. Betting on a number which may have personal significance
accounts in large part for its popularity, and the appeal to an individual’s supet-
stitions is apparent.

Lottery consisty of wagering on a number, generally from 0 to 99. “Hits” are
paid off at odds of 70 to 1. Occasionally hets are macde on three digits ranging up
to 999, with a payoff of 500 to 1, or two 2-digit parlays, paying 2,000 to 1.

The winning number is obtained in various ways. In the past, such figures
as the lagt several digits of the total handle at one of the major horse tracks, or
the daily bank clearing house figures were used to determine the winning number.
Now the most common method is to use certain winning quinella payoffs at a
particular dog track, the last (dollar) figure hefore the decimal point in the second
and third races (usually) determining the winning number. Another figure often
used is based on the winning numler in the Puerto Rico lottery, which is selected
each Wednesday morning.

Lottery operations are generally conducted along the following lines:

Bets are made with a “writer’. The hettor may or may not get a receipt.
Sometime before 7:30 P.M. the tickets or other listing of hets placed are turned
over to a “pick up man”, who may serve ten to twenty writers. The tickets
are then delivered to the “counting house’” where they are tabulated, and upon
determination of the winning number, payouts are computed. Sometimes there
is an intermediate, or & “main pick up man”, hetween the pickup man and fhe
counting house. The timing of the pick up is such that all tickets are delivered
to the counting house prior to the running of the first race. Money usually, but
not always, accompanies the betting slips to the counting house. Pick up times
are changed for betting in connection with the Puerto Rico lottery to conform
with its mid-morning selection of the winning number.

Payoffs are made the next day at some previously arranged convenient time.

Because of the regular times and patterns of activities, it is not too difficult
for investigators to learn of the lottery operation aud to identify many of the
individuals involved. The many tickets which must be handled, as well as the
money, all usually carried in Lrown paper sacks, present a ready target for law
enforcement (assuming sufficient personnel are available), however the pickup
men are especially wary and surveillance is not easy.

Once sufficient evidence is obtained so that a search warrant may be issued
and executed on a suspecterd counting house operation, the usual presence of
tickets, tally sheets, and adding machines all confirm the validity of the search
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warrant. The operation is disrupted, although as usually proves to be the ecase,
it is not terminatec.

However, while the counting house is the last stop for the tickets and the
point at which payouts are tallied, no one in law enforcement believes this is the
actual termination of the operations. The counting hotise personnel are assumed to
operate under a boss, who may or may not be the banker, supplying funds on
those occasions when the operations experience a net loss. The banker may
disperse funds for payoffs to various public officials to ensure something less than
vigorous enforcement of the law, and when arrests are made, they provide hond
and try to minimize prosecutorial and judicial action.

It is very difficult to trace the profits from lottery. Law enforcement officers
are sure that much of it ends up in the coffers of organized crime. It is a highly
profitable undertaking, and in contrast to narcoties trafficking, it is often viewed
as a harmless activity. In other states it has heen shown that lotteries are con-
nected with organized crime. In Florida, however, proving it to the satisfaction of
a cowrt of law would be extremely difficult, unless some of the persons involved
were granted immunity and compelled to testify.

Aside from the evils attendant to the use of profits realized by the backers of a
lattery operation, the potential for political influence is always present. A typical
lottery operation in South Florida involves approximately 20 to 50 writers, and
hundreds of bettors. The lottery operator endorsing a political candidate would
be able to influence the voting behavior of a large segment of the Community.
This would enhance opportunities for corruption through influence-peddling and
political favors in relation to law enforcement.

Findings and Observations

During its term of empanelment, the Jury returned many indictments for
illegal lottery operations. Much of this activity was in South Florida, and one such
example follows:

Raids conducted on nine major operations in Dade and Broward County by
extrapolition accounted for a total estimated annual handle of $31 million. The
gross annual take from these operations was estimated to be about $13,300,000,
with & net annual return to the baskers of $4,650,000. (See Exhibit 4" for the
basis of deriving these figures.) These operations represent only a small portion of
thosé operating in South Florida.

In addition, the Jury investigated and returned indictments against two major
operations in Central Florida, and several smaller ones. It is apparent that
lottery is prevalent in many counties in Florida and represents a major untaxed
source of revenue. The existence of illegal lottery should be a major concern to
Floridians, as will be seen in the conclusions.

BINGO :

Bingo could well be described as the great American game. Bingo has been
widely used by churches and charitable organizations as & means of raising funds
for their works in » manner widely accepted by the general public. While it has in
the past generally been illegal, that has been frequently overlooked by law enforce-
ment in most jurisdictions.

In 1965 the legislature legalized bingo by enacting Tlorida Statute 849.003.
This law placed numerous restrictions on bingo operations, directing that the
profits must go for such purposes as funding hospitals and welfare programs.
There were also limitations on the amount of the prizes that could be offered, and
as to how often a particular charity could sponsor a bingo session.

Since the legalization of bingo, bingo parlors have sprung up in many areas
throughout the state. Contrary to the spirit of the law, many of these are run by
professionals, and the sponsoring charitable organization is changed each session.

The jury has been told that in many of these operations, the original concept
of legalizing bingo has heen subverted. The proceeds going to the sponsoring
organizations have become quite small, with the major part of the profits apparently
bring retained by the operators. Of further concern is the reported financial
interest various identified organized crime figures now have in these operations.

Law enforcement officials have recommended various changes in the existing
law, so that bingo may be better reguiated. Their full report and recommendations
are included in the appendix.

The Jury thinks it is of particular interest to see how a game seemingly so
innocent as bingo can be subverted. It should be noted that Florida is not alone
in having this problem, New York for example having had to go to considerable
efforts in regulation of its bingo operations.
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. In addition to any changes the legislature might make in Florida Statute
849,093, we recommend the Department of Revenue take the necessary steps
required to strengthen reporting and accountability of revenue and expenses for
bingo operations.

LEGALIZED GAMBLING

While not a part of the assigned scope of investigation the matter of further
exterklj_ion of legal gambling has been a natural outgrowth of investigations of illegal
gambling,

‘Note that the issue is, “further extension of legalized gambling.”’ Flerida already
has 36 pari-mutuel operations consisting of 17 dog tracks, 10 jai alai frontons,
5 horse tracks, 2 harness tracks and 2 quarter horse tracks. In addition, there
are many legal bingo operations.

The Jury is divided on the merits of further extension of legalized gambling in
Florida, as for example by a State operated lottery, or by casinos. Therefore the
Jury offers pros and cons of legalizing additional gambling for consideration.

Proponents of legalized gambling offer the following arguments:

(1) Legalized gambling would reduce or eliminate many Iaw enforcement prob-
lems. A source of police corruption would be eliminated and police officers now
assigned to the enforcement of gambling statutes could be assigned elsewhere. It
would relieve the criminal justice system of the generally futile and always costly
task of prosecuting gambling violators.

(2) Legalization would open new sources of revenue to the various levels of
government, without corresponding inecreases in taxes, rather than enriching the
coffers of organized crime.

(3) Legalizing gambling would enhance an area’s attraction for tourists.

(4) Legalized gambling would remove the hypocrisy in which state-sanctioned
activities are legal, presumably moral, and to be encouraged, whereas virtually
the same activities without the formality of state licensing, etc., are viewed as
undesirabla, illegal and immoral.

The above propositions are yenerally countered by opponents to legalization
of additional forms of gambling as follows:

(1) Law-Enforcement does not agree that legalizing gambling would eliminate
or even substantially reduce their problem. Testimony supports that the exten-
sion of gambling serves to attract an undesirable element, and that there will be
a rise in other crimes as a consequence. Some of these are loansharking, robbery,
skimming, prostitution, murder, and narcotics,

" (2) Legalizing gambling has not resulted in reducing illegal gambling within
those states where lotteries and off-track betting has been instituted.

(3) Family tourisimn may suffer from further legalization of gambling.

(4) The introduction of additional legal gambling would increase the loss of
family income, drain money from families on welfare, and lead to crimes com-
mitted to repay gambling debis.

(8) Further legalized gambling would impose additional hardships on the already
financially troubled horse tracks in South Florida. Many of the present customers
would be drawn away from these tracks. This would have an adverse effect on the
overall economy of the State of Florida in that the thoroughbred industry is a
major source of revenue. '

The above arguments for and against further extension of legalized gambling
in the State of I'lorida represents testimony and inquiry made by or on behalf of
the Grand Jury. This October the National Gambling Commission is expected
to report to the U.S. Congress on its two year study. We strongly recommend this
more exhaustive study to be analyzed and studied by Florida Legislators, insofar
‘as it may bear on future state legislation.

RECOMMBNDATIONS

Recognizing the problems is the first step, what is now needed is the mechanism
or vehiele to combat organized erime in Florida. New and dramatic methods need
1o be developed to counteract organized erime’s updated and technologically ad-
vanced penetration into our communities. The State Legislature recognized the
problem and in 1973 enacted the Statewide Grand Jury Statute. This tool pro-
vided a meaningful beginning. However, based on this Grand Jury’s eighteen
inonths of experience, certain changes should be made in the present statutory
Jaw,

(g
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SUGGESTED CHANGES IN STATEWIDE GRAND JURY SYSTEM

The following is a list of changes in the law that this Grand Jury strongly rec~
ommends for the consideration of the people of the State of Florida and their
representatives in the Legislature,

1. A permanent Statewide Grand Jury should be established. The present sys-
tem being only temporary, subjects those involved in illegal activities to intense
public serutiny and investigation for only limited periods of time. Once the Statu-
tory period of time has run, it is business as usual for those involved in these
illegal activities. By enacting a change from temporary to permanent, continuous
pressure could be applied to organized crime,

2. The Grand Jury’s Order of Empanellment should not be limited to only
one of the enumerated criminal activities but should encompass all those activities
enumerated in the Grand Jury Statute so that indictments can be returned if and
when such crime is found to have occcurred and been related to the particular
criminal activity under investigation by a Statewide Grand Jury.

3. Pornography should be included in the enumerated criminal activities which
can be the subject matier of o Statewide Grand Jury investigation. Evidence
has shown that organized crime, on a multi-county basis, is heavily involved in
pornography and this Grand Jury uncovered evidence that gambling proceeds
are being used to fund pornography activities.

4. The Statewide Grand Jury should have a permanent legal advisor and staff.
Because of the temporary nature of the Grand Jury and because the assignment
to head up the Grand Jury’ lepal staff is transferred from one State Attorney to
another, the experience gained by one staff is lost upon the appointment of a new
prosecutor who in turn has to staff such a new effort with his own people. In
most cases the new staff would not have had the benefit of what has happened in
prior Statewide Grand Juries. Furthermore, most State Attorney’s Offices are
already understaffed and overworked and to further increase this work load is
unfaiv. By appointing a permanent legal advisor and staff the expertise and
experience would not he lost from one Grand Jury to another.

5. The Grand Jury Legal Staff needs to have statewide subpoena power to
depose witnesses prior to Graned Jury sessions. If the function of the Statewide
Grand Jury is to be truly investigative the staff needs to be able to depose poten-
tinl witnesses so as to (1) Eliminate from consideration those witnesses with
nothing really useful to the Grand Jury, (2) Develop new information on a con-
tinuous basis and thereby speed up the Grand Jury process, (3) Develop intelli-
gence and information which would be more veadily available to law enforcement
for further investigation. :

6. The length of the Grand Jury term should be limited to twelve months.
The amount of time and travel that each Grand Jury member has put into the
Second Statewide Grand Jury’s efforts have placed a great burden on each
member. By limiting terms to twelve months and increasing the per diem rate
beyond the $25.00 maximum such burdens to each citizen ¢ould be reduced to a
reasonable level.

7. The membership of the Grand Jury when empanelled should be inereased to
21 members instead of the present 18 members. The quorum for a session should
remain at 15 members necessary to be present and the afirmative vote of 12
members still required for indictment.

This Jury has had a struggle on several oceasions to have a quorum present over
its 18-month existence. One member moved to a foreign country; one member
suffered a severe injury and was totally incapacitated; and a third member suf-
fered a severe heart attack which caused that member to miss sessions, Therefore,
the remaining members who then constituted the quorum were required to he
present totally disregarding any pressing professional business of personal conflicts.

STATH COMMISSION OF INVESTIGATION

In addition the Grand Jury strongly recommends that serious consideration
be given to the creation of a State Commission of Investigation. In its interim
report this Grand Jury proposed such a Commission and after considering the
additional evidence it has received and the testimony it has heard, the Grand
Jury more so than ever, sees the need for such n Commission. .

Tt should be noted that the State of New Jersey has a State Commission of
Investigations which has been highly successful in its efforts to rid New Jersey.
of the organized erime influence. However, in ridding New Jersey of its problem it
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has created a problem for Florida in that most if not all of the organized crime
ﬁglll_l‘ies }\{hi(:h have left New Jersey because of the Crime Commission have settled
in Florida.

The Grand Jury makes the following recommendations for consideration in
setting up a State Commission of Investigation:

1. Provide legislation to set up a Commission of Investigation to attack
organized crime.

The following are suggestions which, if followed, would eircumvent hazards or
hurdles met by existing state commissions.

(Note: New York, New Jersey, Louisiana, Pennsylvania, and Virginia now
have epmmissions.)

(a) The Commission’s purpose should be to serve as a watchdog for the entire
system of criminal justice within the State of Florida.

() The Commission should be designed as a “fact finding”’ group with three
main functions: bringing facts to the public’s attention, referring criminal or
unethical circumstances to the proper authority for action, and making recom-
mendations to the Legislature for changes or additions in State laws.

(¢) The Commission should have the power and duty to conduct investigations
in conjunction with;:

(1) Execution and enforcement of the laws of the State of Flerida with par-
ticular interest to organized crime and racketeering.

(2) The conduet of publie officers and public employees and officers of public
corporations and utilitles.

(3) Any matter concerning the peace, public safety, and public justice.

{d) The Legislature by concurrent resolution may direct the Commission to
conduct a specific investigation.

(e) It is recommended that the Commission be staffed by:

(1) Executive director (appointed by the Commission with legislative approval),

(2) Chairman of the Commission, a member of the Commission and selected by
the remaining Commissioners.

(8) Commission membership of four or six attorneys whose backgrounds are
unquestionable and who owe no favors or allegiance as a result of previous
transactions.

(4) Experienced investigators, (eight to ten) who answer solely to the Com-
mission.

(5) Experienced accountants, (four to five) to investigate cash flow, determine
net worth, and assist investigators.

(6) Permanent legal staff of no less than four attorneys to advise and assist
investigators and accountants, and to present evidence at public and executive
hearings.

(7) Accompanying clerical staff,

(f) The Commission itself should be bipartisan and act in such a manner. Their
term should not coincide with those holding political office (i.e., a three or five
year term). The Commission should be comprised of attorneys who have no
political aspirations. No more than 50 percent of the Comamission should represent
a single political party. Legislative members should appoint 50 percent of the
Commission, while the Governor sclects 50 percent.

(9) 'The Commission shall he provided with the powers to:

(1) Conduct executive (private) hearings.

(2) Conduct public hearings.

(3) Subpocena witnesses.

(4% Grant immunity, (Witness Immunity Act).
(5) Charge civilly all refusals to testify after immunity has been granted with
Contempt of Court.

(6) Take testimony with the perjury statutes prevailing,
gh The Commission’s strong points would be:
1) Ability to conduct public hearings.

(2) Force testimony or incarceration.

(3) Ability to operate freely from any influence.

(4) Little or no involvement in court proceedings as all investigations are
referred to an appropriste agency, for action.

(5) Investigators may be present during executive sessions and may assist
the Commission in areas of questioning,.

(6) Expertise in analyzing financial records, ete., would be available statewide.
This is a necessity in evaluating the complex corporate structures and transactions.
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(7) Involvement of all local and state law enforcement departments as cases
are referred,

A case in point is the New Jersey Commission of Investigation which has the
prime responsibility, when it uncovers irregularities, improprieties, and cor-
ruption, to bring the facts to the attention of the public. It has subpoenzed
numerous individuals who have fled to other states to avoid appearances before
the Commission. Others have gone to jail rather than testify. ?f a subpoenaed
subject refuses to be granted witness immunity and to testify, he can be found
in civil contempt of the Commission’s subpoena power and confined until he
purges himself by appearing as a responsive witness.

OTHER RECOMMENDATIONS

An inquiry should be made into why indictments returned by the Statewide
Grand Jury were dismissed for procedural reasons. A determinaticn needs to be
made if the dismissals resulted from flaws in the Grand Jury statutes, a lack of
vigorous prosecution, judicial attitudes, or lock of substance.

To effectively assist the Grand Jury, and/or Orime Commission in any investi-
gation, additional investigative help, with Statewide jurisdiction, will be needed.
Organized crime ignores jurisdictional boundaries. To effectively and efficiently
counteract this threat, the ability to conduct statewide investigations is necessary.

The Florida legislature should give top priority to significantly increase the
Florida Department of Criminal Law Iinforcement's manpower and budget.
Florida Department of Crimdnal Law Enforcement is the only state ageney having
the necessary statewide jurisdiction and it is grossly underfunded and under-
staffed. The ninety-six sworn agents in the field cannot begin to investigate
organized crime with any sigi.ificant effect. New Jersey with approximately the
same population as Florida (and a much smaller geographical area to cover),
hos one thousand seven hundred sworn personnel with statewide jurisdiction.
Three hundred and fifty of these personnel are permanently assigned to the New
Jersey Statewide Grand Jury to assist in its efforts. They also assist the New
Jersey Crime Commission when needed.

RECOMMENDATIONS TO STOP ONTRACK BUOOKMAKING

1. The Governor should order an immediate and sweeping investigation of all
track operations by the Florida Department of Criminal Law Enforcement to
develop specific recommendations for submission to the next legislative session
for action. Additionally, legislative hearings should begin by appropriate com-
mittees of the House and Senate.

2. Statutory changes nced to be enacted in order that the persons responsible
for the enforcement at the pari-mutuel wagering plant would have the necessary
authority to bar and eject anyone who has been involved in any illegal activities
or who associates with individuals considered undesirable. Additionally they
would not be able to own any interest in, manage, operate any pari-mutuel
wagering establishinent, or be permitted on the grounds of any track in the
State of Florida,

3. Provide the pari-mutuel division with addjtional staff and funds to adequately
supervise track security personnel, and to develop up-to-date intelligence regarding
bookmakers and bookmaking operations.

4, Ultimately, state control by Florida Department of Criminal Law Enforce-
Ilgle‘gt t)o be corducted on a permanent basis. (As done in New Jersey by State

clice.

5. A cooperative effort between the division of pari-mutuel wagering, the track
managers, track security personnel, and Florida Department of Criminal Law
Enforcement aimed at excluding organized bookmaking activity on the track.

RECOMMENDATIONS TO STOP ILLEGAL BOOKMAKING

Public awareness programs should be instituted to apprise the citizenry of
organized crime influence and control of illegal gambling.

Develop State training programs and exchange of information on organized
{Jl'ixpe and gambling for local agencies throughout the State on a re-occurring
pasis.

Caution public officials on the advisibility of going on gambling junkets to
Las Vegas or off-shore gambling enterprises. The Jury heard testimony indicating
participation of public officials on these trips and questions their continuing
independence from these operations and their associates.
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_ Require mandatory jail sentences for convicted professional bookmakers.
Sentences should be for no less than one year and a $1,000.00 fine for anyone
convicted of handling more than five thousand dollars in wagers a week in illegal
bookmaking.

This thesis is supported by the Commission on the Review of the National
Policy Toward Gambling:

It appears that the information available to judges in the sentencing of
gambling offenders is often inadequate. Presentence reports are not routinely
requested and prosecutors often fail {0 present information concerning &
defendant’s organized crime connections. If major gambling offenders are to
receive serious sentences, sourts must have sufficient information at the time
of sentencing to determine the appropriate penalty. The Commission therefore
recommends an increased use of presentence reports in gambling cases. The
sentence should take into account both prior record of the offender and any
evidence presented at the sentencing hearing that concerns organized crime
activities. Where it can be shown that the offender is a major gambling figure
or is involved in organized crime, a sentence of at least one year in prison
together with a fine of $1,000 or more should be given, For lesser offenders, a
substantial fine alone is appropriate.

RECOMMENDATIONS T0O STOP LOTTERY

The Jury has found that enforcement activities againsi lottery operations are
suceessful to only a limited degree. The culmination of several months’ surveillance
and other investigative work has frequently resulted in a disruption of the organ-
ization. However, this disruption is most often only temporary. We hear that
number writers are often arrested, bonded out, and back writing numbers the next
night. When—and if—their cases come up for adjudication, more often than not,
{,lhe seéltences are so inconsequential as to be shrugged off as a normal business

azard.

If lottery is to be stopped, or even seriously impeded, it is essential that the
persons supervising the oversall activity and bankrolling the operation be brought
to justice. It appears that this only may be accomplished by a decision on the
part of the judiciary to impose stiffer penalties on the persons convicted of par-
ticipating in lottery operations. The threats of large fines and substantial jail
sentences may then influence them to cooperate with law enforecement in furnishing
evidence leading to arrest and conviction of the higher-ups in the organization, the
bankers and other “managing’ interests. The increased penalties would perhaps
fd%? tend to dissuade the lower echelon from continuing their illegal activities in
ottery.

One further element in combatting lottery operations is the federal tax liabili-
ties incurred through these operations. The Internal Bevenue Service is no longer
auditing the accounts of arrested lottery operators ¢r assessing federal income
taxes and penalties against those involved. The Jury hopes that the Internal
Revenue Service will soon be able to resume these activities.

ADOPT A RULE OF CRIMINAL PROCEDURE

The Jury recommends that the Florida Bar draft and submit to the Supreme
Court for adoption a rule of criminal procedure which would provida a clear
definition of false and/or evasive testimony.

The Jury in attempting to question organized crime figures it subpoenaed had
to contend with repeated false or evasive answers.,

The guidelines as set forth in previous Florida Court decisions make it difficult,
if not impossible to prove that the answers given constitute evasive contempt.
Before drafting a specific rule, it is suggested that the rule as recognized Ly the
State of New York be carefully considered in that it provides clear guidelines
‘which makes proof of fact more possible.

ADOPT A “USE IMMUNITY’ STATUTE

In order to break the conspiracy of silence characteristic of organized crime
activities, the Grand Jury may subpoena identified members of organized crime
as well as less conspicuous witnesses to organized crime activities. Once the wit-
ness is brought hefore the Grand Jury he must testify, provided that his fifth
amendment rights against self-incrimination are not violated. As a result of
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TFlorida’s automatic immunity Statute (914.04), any physical evidence or testi-
mony that he gives cannot be used against him. Similarly, if a witness refuses to
answer questions by validly usserting his fifth amendment rights, he must he
granted immunity in order to be forced to testify regarding those questions. Thus,
ghe burden of protecting the fifth amendment rights of a witness is placed on the
State,

Tlovida’s present immunity statute (914.04) provides “transactional immunity”
for a witness. This means the witness is exempt from prosecution for any offense
substantially connected with the transaction, matter or thing concerning which
the witness testified.

The scope of transactional immunity affords the witness considerably broader
rotection than does the fifth amendment privilege against self inerimination.
“or this reason the Grand Jury recommends that the Ilorida legislature revise

the Florida immunity statute to provide for “use immunity’’ rather than the
broader “transactional immunity’”’. The scope of ‘‘use immunity”’ has been
judicially determined to be coextensive with the fifth amendment privilege against
compulsory self-inerimination. Immunity from the use of compelled testimony
and evidence derived directly and indireetly therefrom affords this protection.
This would Iye identical to the protection afforded by the Federal Immunity pro-
vision, 18 U. S.Code 6002.

APPENDICES

(Exhibit 1)
In rae SuprEmE CoURT OF FLORIDA
(July Term, A.D. 1974)
In Re: Statewide Grand Jury.

PETI(TION OF THE GOVERNOR OF FLORIDA FOR THE ORDIRING AND EMPANELING
OF A SECOND STATEWIDE GRAND JURY

Reubin O’D. Askew, being duly sworn according to law upon his oath, respect-
fully petitions the Supreme Court of the State of Florida as follows:

1, Petitioner is the Governor of the State of Florida.

2. This Court has jurisdiction with regard to the instant matter pursuant to
the provisions of Florida Statutes, Chapter 905,33 (1973).

3. Petitioncr has been informed by the Director of the Dade County Public
BSafety Department that investigations conducted by that Department, and other
State, local and Federal law enforcement agencies into violations of the criminal
laws of Florida, have detected an organized and widespread criminal enterprise
involving violations of the laws regarding gambling,.

4, Petitioner has been further informed by said Director that said erimes or
wrongs are of a multi-county nature and are occurring or have occurred in two
or more counties as part of a related transaction and that the offenses perpetrated
hy the members of said criminal enterprise are or may be connected with an
organized criminal conspiracy or conspiracies affecting two or more counties.

5. Upon the basis of evidence and information acquired to date by the Dade
County Public Safety Department and others, petitioner has determined that said
crimes or wrongs, involving violation of the laws regarding gambling and attempts
or conspiracies to commit crimes involving gambling, are of o multi-county nature,
affect two or more counties, and have contacts and involve potential defendants
in numerous counties and other judicial circuits of the State of Florida.

6. Petitioner has determined that there is good and sufficient reason for, and
deems it to be in the public interest to, empanel a second statewide grand jury
with a jurisdiction which shall extend throughout the State to investigate, return
indictments, make presentments, and otherwise performn all functions of a grand
jury with regard to the offenses stated herein, as authorized under Florida Stat-
utes, Chapter 905.31 et seq. (1973), other statutory laws of Florida, and deci-
sional laws.

7. Petitioner has been informed by said Director that for the purpose of selecting
prospective jurors. under the provisions of Florida Statutes, Chapter 905.37(2) the
principal scope of vhe investigation, to be conducted by the second scatewide
grand jury into the commission of crimes of gambling, or attempts or conspiracies
to commit violations of the gambling laws of this State, is not confired or limited
1;(})1 mé}tr s%ection of the State, but rather extends, or may extend, to all sections of
the State.

38-746—>pt, 3—79-——14
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8. Therefore, pursuant to the provisions of Florida Statutes, Chapter 905.31
¢t seq (1973), the undersigned respectfully petitions this Court for an order em-
paneling a second statewide grand jury for a term of twelve calendar months, to
investigate, return indictments, make presentments, and otherwise perform all
functions of a grand jury with regard to the commission of crimes involving
gambling, and other crimes related thereto as may arise during the investigation
by the second statewide grand jury during its term and any extension thereof.

9. Petitioner further respectfully requests that this Court approve the designa-
tion by the undersigned of the Honorable Fugene T. Whitworth as the legal
advisor to the grand jury and such other Assistants as might b:e designated by
the legal advisor including but not limited to any of the several State Attorneys
or Assistant State Attorneys from the varicas Judicial Circuits of the State of
TFlorida, to attend sessions of the grand jury, and, in that capacity to examine
witnesses, present evidence, draft indictments, presentments and reports pursuant
to the provisions of Florida Statutes, Chapter 905.31 ec&lseq. (1973).

10, Petitioner further respectfully requests thau the Chief Justice of this Court,
simultaneous with the entering of an order by this Court empaneling a second
statewide grand jury pursuant to this petition, designate n judge of a circuit
court to preside over the second statewide grand jury under the provisions of
Florida Statutes, Chapter $05.33 (1873). i

Wherefore, Petitioner prays that this Court enter an Order as requested.

Ruusiy O’D. Asxew, Governor,

Swaorn to and subscribed before me this 12th day of November, 1974,

— , Notary Public.

(Exhibit 2)

905.31 Short title~~Scctions 905.31-905.40 shall be known and mey be cited
as the “Statewide Grand Jury Aet.”

905.32 Legislative tnlent.—It is the intent of the Legislature in enacting this
act to strengthen the grand jury system and enhance the ability of the state to
detect and eliminate organized criminal activity by improving the evidence
gathering process in matters which transpire or have significanse in more than
one country.

905.38 Petition to Supreme Court by Governors order.—

(1) Whenever the Governor, for good and sufficient reason, deems it to be
in the public interest to impanel a statewide grand jury, he may petition in writ-
ing to the Supreme Court for an order impaneling a statewide grand jury. The
petition shall state the general crimes or wrongs to be inquired into and shall
state that said crimes or wrongs are of multicounty nature, The Supreme Court
may order the impaneling of a statewide grand jury, in accordance with the peti-
tion, for a term of 12 calendar months. Upon petition by a majority of the state-
wide grand jury or by the State Attorney designated to serve as the legal advisor

to the statewide grand jury, the Supreme Court, by order, may extend the term .

of the statewide grand jury for a period of up to 6 months.

(2) The Chief Justice of the Supreme Court shall designate a Judge of a Circuit
Court to preside over the statewide grand jury: such judge shall be referred to
herein as the presiding judge,

905.82 Powers and dulies: law applicable~—The jurisdiction of a statewide
grand jury impaneled under this chapter shall extend throughout the state. The
subject matter jurisdiction of the statewide grand jury shall be limited to the
offenses of bribery, burglary, criminal fraud, criminal usury, extortion, gambling.
kidnapping, larceny, murder, prostitution, perjury, robbery, and crimes involving
narcotic or other dangerous drugs, or any attempt, solicitution, or conspiracy
to commit any violation of the crimes specifically enumerated above, when any
such offense is occurring or has occurred, in two or more counties as part of a
related transaction, or when any such offense is connected with an organized
criminal conspiracy affecting two or more counties. The statewide grand jury
may return indictments and presentments irrespective of the county or judicial
circuit where the offense is committed or {riable. If an indictment is roturned, it
shall be certified and transferred for trial to the county where the offense was
committed. The powers and duties of, and law applicable to, county grand juries
shall apply to a statewide grand jury except when such powers, duties, and law
are inconsistent with the provisions of ss. 905.31-905.40 ‘
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806.836 Appointment of foreman and depuly foreman.—The statewide grand jury
shall eleet, by majority vote, o foreman and deputy foreman from among its
members. .

906.36 Duty of State Attorney or other legal advisor; presentation of evidence.—A
HBtate Attorney designated by the Governor with the approval of the Supreme
Court shall attend sessions of the grand jury and serve as its legal advisor. The
State Attorney, the Btate Attorney and one or more of his assistant state attorneys,
or one or more assistant state attorneys shall examine witnesses, present evidence,
and draft indictments, presentments, and reports upon the direction of the state-
wide grand jury. The State Attorney may designate one or more assistant state
attorneys to accompany and assist him in the performance of his duties, or he
may designate one or more assistant state attorneys to attend sessions of the state~
wide grand jury and perform such duties.

906.87 List of prospective jurors; impanelment; composition of jury;, compenso-
tion.—(1) On or before July 15, 1973, and not later than the first week in Decem-
ber of each year thereafter, the chief judge of each judicial eircuit shall cause to
be compiled a list of persons called and certified for jury duty in each of the several
counties in the cireuit. From the lists of persons certified for jury daty in each of
the several counties in his judicinl circuit, the chief judge shall select by lot and at
random a list of eligible prospective grand jurors from each county. 'I“,he number
of prospective statewide grand jurors to be selected from ench county shall be
determined on the basis of three such jurors for each 3,000 residents, or fraction
thereof, in each county, When such lists are compiled, the Chief Judge of each
judieinl eireuit shall eause the lists to be submitted to the state courts administra-
t;»r (mf or hefore August 15, 1973, and not later than February 15 of each year
therenfter,

(2) The state courts administrator, upon receipt of the order of the Supreme
Court granting petition to impanel a statewide grand jury, shall certify and submit
to the presiding judge the lists sybmitted by the chief judge of each judicial circuit.
The Supreme Court shall provide in its order impaneling the statewide grand jury
whether the prospective jurors are to be drawn from the jury lists, as sclected,
certified, and submitted pursuant to this section, {rom a designated circuit or
eircnits or from a statewide list containing the names of all persons who are named
in the certified jury lists submitted by the chief judge of each judicial circuit. If the
Supreme Court determines, based upon the facts set forth in the Governor's
petition, that the principal scope of the investigation to be conducted by the
statewide grand jury is limited to a particular region or section of the state, or if,
in the interest of convenience to the prospective grand jury witnesses, law enforce-~
ment officers, or others, the investigation could more appropriately operate within
a particular region or section of the state, then, in either such event, the Supreme
Court may designate the judicial circuits within said region of the state which
shall be the base operating area for the statewide grand jury, from which desig-
nated eirenits the prospective jurors of the statewide grand jury shall be selected.
The pregiding judge shall, by lot and at random, select and impanel the statewide
grand jury from the jury lists of the designated circuits certified and submitted
through state courts administrator, or of the composite statewide list, in accord-
ance with the order of the Supreme Court. In selecting and impancling; the state-
wide grand jury in the manner preseribed herein the presiding judge shall select
10 less than one statewide grand juror from each congressional district in the state.
Lach such prospective juror may be excused by the presiding judge upon a show-
ing that service on the statewide grand jury will vesult in an unreasonable personal
or financial hardship by virtue of the location or projected length of the grand jury
investigation.

(3) A statewide grand jury shall be composed of 18 members, of which 15 mem-
bers shall constitute & gquorum. Each member of the smtewicie grand fury ghall
have been a vesident of the state for not less than 1 year and otherwise qualified
as a juror in the county in which he resides. In all other respects a statewide
grand juror shall have the same qualificntions as provided in this chapter in the
case of a county grand jury.,

(4) While serving on the statewide grand jury, each grand juror shall receive
mileage and a per diem allowance of $25 per day. Upon receiving n summons {o
report for jury duty, any employee shall, on the next day he iy engaged in his
employment, exhibit the summons to his immediate superior, and the employee

shall thercupon be excused from his employment for the period that he is actuaily

reguired to be in court attendance, plus reasonable travel time.
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9056.88  Summoning of jurors—The Clerk of the Supreme Court, upon receipt
of the venire for the statewide grand jury from the presiding judge, shall issue
and cause to be delivered to the sheriff of the county in which a member of the
statewide grand jury resides, n venire of the grand jury commanding the sheriff
to summon, in accordance with the venire, the persons named in the venire who
reside in the county.

90589  Judicial supervision; returns.—Judicial supervision of the statewide
grand jury shall be maintained by the presiding judge, and all indictments,
presentments, and formal returns of any kind made by such grand jury shall be
returned to the presiding judge.

905,40 Payment of costs and expenses~—The costs and expenses incurred by
the statewide grand jury in the performance of its functions and duties shall be
paid by the state out of funds appropriated to the circuit courts.

(Exhibit 3)
WITNESS LIST

A

Sitting in: Broward County. '
Date 4-23-75—4-25-75,

Clarence Jones Joseph Laplaca, 3

Fred Frances James DMiller R

John Camp
Meyer Lansky
Milton Weiss
Morris Katz
Arthur Young
Walter Miller

Sitting in: Broward County.
Date: 5-14~75—5-16-75.

Iyman Lazar
David Green
Marty Lewis
Michael Tucker

Sitting in: Broward County.
Date: 6-11-756—6~13-75,

Meyer Lansky
David Green
Jorry Wexler Jr,
Alfie Mart
Richard Franecioni

Sitting in: Leon County.
Date: 7-9-76—7-11~75.

Wayne Byrd
Marvin Pittman
Wayne Graham
Bob Neyendorf
David Green
Lester Baker
Bob Allen

Fred Wooldridge
Don West

Edward Vose
David Green
David Goodhart
Joseph Galante
Myron Wisotsky
Charles Salisbury

Dave Marder
Milton Nadel
Meyer Lansky

Marty Lewis
Deborah Placey
Frank Pelliccio
John Tronolone
Walter Philbin

James Mc¢Donald

Burl Peacock

H. Morrison : 'y
Lloyd First '

Bob DeCarlo

Raymond Hamlin

.Yiarry Campbell

James Boyd i
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Sitting in: Broward County.
Date; 8-13-75—8~15-75.

David Green

Joe Clark

Marion Teems
Alan Moriarity
Nick Navarro

.Jerry Peterson

Dale Strange
Lucille Hubbard
Stan Rowell
Frank Boni
Emelio Delio

-Jack Mack
-Joseph Ippolito Jr.

Michael Spinelli
Anthony Accetturo
Ross Lambert
Richard Purdy

Sitting in: Palm Beach County,
Date: 9-10-75—9-12-75.

David Bloodworth
Jan Thornton
Marion Teems
Richard Hanna
Sam Ferris
‘Charles B. Kimberly
Ralph Purvis
David Green
Richard Roehm
James Boyd
Larry Campbell

Sitting in: Collier County.
Date: 10-15-=75—10-~17-75.

David Green
Joe Pierce

Joe I’ Alessandro
Richard Gerstein
Richard Roehm
Wayne Graham
Herald Tord
William Heitman
Joseph Paterno

Sitting in: Hillsborough County.
Date: 11~19-75~~11-21-75,

David Green .
Mike Laffrado
Bob Cummings
Mario Natalizio
Danny Johnson
{zlen Darty
Richard Riley
Alfonzo L. Hall
‘Greg Gilliland
Willlam Whitney
Phillip Ramer
John Barr
Emelio Delio
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Frank Troy

Len Qlivieri
Heyward Spires
Eugene McCormack
Judith Greer
Walter Shaw
James Boyd
Howard Robbins
Barbara Katzen
Mario Natalizio
Michael Viscito
Joseph Covello
Joseph Paterno
Joseph Coletta
Dorothy Ross
James Longo

Jose Perez

Len Olivieri

Sharon Holmes

Tim Hannon

George Georgopolos
William G. Bennett Jr.
Marlene Sylvestri
Nick Navarro

Frank Boni

Dale Strange

Troy L. Shearer
Joseph Coletta
Aubrey Rogers
John Woodruff
Frank Wanicka
Ray Yahl
Morgan Housge
Dale Strange
Emelio Delio

I, J. Salcines
Larry Campbell
Larry Claus
Frank Troy
William Straley
John Smith
Sheldon Watson
Doug Pyle
Edward Williams
Manny Funes
Ron Tucker

A. Florian
Charles O. Jackson




Sitting in: Orange County.

Date: 1-21-76—1-23-76.

Dominic Altieri
Nate Farber

Vito Devanzo
Henry Beardsly

E. F. Vickers

Russ Calamia

Fred Wooldridge
B. Haynie

J. Diamond

Lee Lockett
Roosevelt Armstrong
Doris Goggins
Pete Melwid

John Rayl
Seymour Franco
Francisco Jose Diaz
Alfonzo Scaglone
Steve Guggino

Sitting in: Orange County.

Date: 2-18-76—2-20-76.

David Green
Dave Richards
Mike Reed
Philip Moscotto
Alfie Mart
John Lovell
Vernon Ashley
Robert Simon
Milton Shapiro
Johun Rayl

L. St. Laurent
Larry Claus
Beverly Bogus
Pat Murphy
Steve Benn

8. R, DeWitt
Nick Long
Lawrence Titzpatrick
Dominic Altieri
John Lovell
Tony Orlando
Stanley Pred
Joseph Covello

Sitting in: Lee County.
Date: 3-24-76—3-26-76,

Joe D’ Alessandro
. Fernandez
Ralph Cunningham
Red King
Ray Hillmeyer
Sergio Abren
ouis Shapiro
Mike Glenson
Linda Lowe
Ed Shulte
Calvin Addison
John Rayl
Diane DuPree
Marie Santos
William Nychyk
Donpld Davis
Bruno Gerillo
James Lapara
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Tony Orlando

Seymour Franco

Anthony Accetturo

Leroy Kusch

A. Florian

Wiley Clark

W. Sawyer

J. Johnson

John Hart

Louise Crawford

0. B. Smith

David Green

Richard Roehm

Michael Viscito I
John Demmi i
Abegale Hero

Harlan Blackhurn
Fred Wooldridge
Al LeMay

James Lapara

Sam Longobardi
Dale Lockett

Diane Dupree
Fllen Lasher

Gary LeMay
Ralph Cunningham
Santo Trafficante
Mildred Varing
Jim Wirkus

Theo York

Leigh Wilson

Moe Kirschenbaum
Dow Helton

David Nye

Steve Guggino
Henry Beardsly
Tommy Griffin
Vito Devanzo
Anthony Accetturo

L. St. Laurent A
Frank Wanicka

Bill McGuinn

David Patterson

Mike Laffredo {
George Clenny g
James Duffy

Melvin Ford

Simon Finman

John Girot

David Green

Robert Simon

Milton Shapiro

Ronald Long

Barney Baron

Ronnie Lee

Sam DeCalvacante

Jason Queen




Sitting in: Broward County.
Date: 4-21-76—4-23-76.

David Green
Louis Imburgio
Billy Owens
Charles Tourrine
Douglas Stevens
Ira Vernon
William Breen

Sitting in: Volusin County,
Date: 5-19-76~—5-21-76.

David Green
(3erald Catena
Alvin Malnik

Sam Berry

Louis. Misita
Anthouy Mcenaco
Francis P. Monaco
X. Fernandez
Anthony Salerno
Tim Elder
Salbane Mangascle
Melvin Fields
Doug Pyle

Jack Mack

Sitting in: Volusia County. .

Date: 6-16-76—6-18-76.

David Green
Harry Thomas
John Simone
Irving Swartz
Jackson Bragg
John Crerar
Irwin Kane
Joe Scatanic
Dean Biown
Carl Krantz

"Frank Holstein

Sitting in; Orange County.
Date: 7-14-76—7-16-76.

David Green
Harold Rosen
George Levine
Mel Coleman
James Harris

Roy L. Davig
Anthony Plate
Anthony Calangelo
Frunk Diecidue
George Pag:e
Mathew Kensey
Matt Touchton
Joseph Carlucei
Joe Kicklighter
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Albert Facchiano
Vincent Terriaca
Joe Pierce
Norman Rothman
Jim Collins

John Rayl

Louis Rotundo

John Anderson
Tom O'Brien
Bob DeCarlo
Charlie T, Johnson
Anthony Ricea
Fred Wooldridge
Bruce O’'Malley
John Narducei
Steve McAlvin
Betty Johnson
L, Wolfeson
Milton Shapiro
Diane Dupree

Fred Wooldridge
Jack Cooper
John Tronolone
Isanc Silber
John Kaye

Ron Tutor
Michael Viscito
Louis Misita
Ceasar Prado
Joseph Rodriguez
James Collins

J. P. MeCann
Sebastian Buifa
Lloyd Hough
Ron Powell
Charlie Jones
Joseph Covello
Sheldon Watson
John Guemple
Pagquale Matassini
Kathyrn Quinn
Lee Munro

Bob Murphy
Gene McCloud
Jose Seda




Sitting in: Dade County.
Date: 8-18-76-—8-19-76.

David Green Charles DelMonico
Dennis Goddard Billy Oweris

W. C. Fisher Daniel Laratro
Guido Penosi Frank Boni
Isaac Silber Ron Hansen
Hank Messik Jack Cooper
Irving Cowan John Simone
Steve McAlvane Augustino Amato
Sam Green Curtis Brown
Yiddy Bloom Mae Arnold -
Alvin Alce Frank Ippolito
Tito Carinci John Faucett
James Tortoriello Ed Woiton
Richard Wood Adele Corey
Stella Trujilo Armando Mira
Frank Sawyer Meyer Lansky
Robert Baker Larry Campbell
Ralph White Tony Hernandez

James Boyd

Sitting in: Duval County.
Date: 9-15-76-—0-17-76.

Dennis Wood Albert Wood
Morris Foster McEvoy Sal Zeboni
Wesley Bradley Truby Byrd
James Boyd Lee Munro
(Exhibit 4)
LOTTERY

Published dollar amounts attributed to lottery operations are sometimes greeted
with skeptieism, as being wild guesses made for headline grabbing purposes,. In
fact however, because of the detailed records a lottery operator must keep to
operate, it is rather easy to arrive at a total annual handle. By further analysis
it is possible to arrive at a rather close estimate of the operation’s profits.
The following describes how this analysis is made for the typical South Florida
operation.

To assess the probable profits from a lottery operation, the first consideration
is to establish whether it is predominently a Latin or a Black operation, as the
two cultures have different betting patterns, ’ .

Among the Blacks, approximately 80 percent of the bets are ‘on two-digit
numbers, 5 percent on three-digit. numbers, and 15 percent on parlays. (two 2-
digit numbers,) The writers are customarily paid 25 percent of the amount written.

Among the Latins, approximately 50 percent of the bets are on two-digit num-
bers, and 25 percent each on the other two types of bets. Writers are paid 25 per-
-cent on the two-digit bets and 30 percent on the other two types.

Payofls are customarily made at 70 to 1 on two-digit bets, 500 to 1 on three-

digit biets, and 2,000 to 1 on parlays.

In addition to the payouts for winnings and the fees to the writers the operators:

will have overhead expenses of about two percent. :
The two charts on the following page illustrates the divisions of proceeds, based

on the ahwva figures. o
It was stated earlier in this report that during the Jury’s term of empanelment,

nine major lottery operations were raided in South Florida. These had an esti-

mated annual handle of $31 million. Using the percentages shown on the following

charts, the estimated returns to the operators may be computed as follows:
43 percent of $31 million equals $13,300,000 (gross annual take).
15 percent of $31 million equals $4,650,000 (net annual return).
(Note—as some of the operations raided were Black operated and others Latin,
an average percentage figure was used above.)
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Distrihution of lottery proceeds based on South Florida betting pattern

payout to
winners
expenses 61.5%

2%

commission
25%

TYPICAL BLACK OPERATION

payout to
winners
182,5%

expenses
2% —

commission
27.5%

TYPICAL LATIN OPERATION
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(Exhibit 5)

GamBLing IN Its Varieo Forms Is THE SiNGLE LargesT CONTRIBUTOR OF
REVENUE T0 OraanNizip CRIME

Bingo, the great American gambling game, is one of those devices of gambling
that add to the coffers of arganized crime in Florida.

Bingo was first introduced into prominence in Florida in 1965 when the legis-
lative passed the necessary legalizing legislation Florida Statute 849.093, two
amendments were introduced and passed in 1973.

When bingo is legalized hy a State, the annual handle usually drops to about
one-third of ‘the previous illegal handle. This is due in part to the fact that the
State places so many restrictions on the games’ operation that many of the former
illegal promoters quit. Business also drops because the size of the jackpot prizes
permitted are much smaller. This has been found to he true until the promoters
of the game find a way to circumvent these restrictions. The players of course do
not object and the loeal politicians and law enforcement agencies do not want to
buclk the thousands of hingo players who vote, especially when the hingo sessions
are run under the auspices of religious, civie, henevolent, educational, veterans,
and charitable organizations, with the profits allegedly going toward the support
of hospitals, schools, and welfare programs. There can, however, e no argument
that bingo has raised more money for more charitable organizations than any
gth]e.r form of fund raising. Many synagogues and parishes owe their very start

o bingo.

Bingo is a version of the still popular Italian parlor game of lotto, which in turn
was derived from the more than 444 year old Italian National Lottery. The Ttalian
Iotto is patterned after Lo Giucco del Lotto del Italia (The Italian Nation Lottery),
which has been in almost constant weekly operation since it began in 1530. This
was the first money lottery to be operated anywhere in the world,

The lottery uses the numbers 1 to 90—bingo uses the numbers 1 to 75. The
Italian lottery heads each line of its five-numbered squares with the name of an
g'\IhaNn éitcs)r. Bingo heads cach line of its five-numbered squares with the letters

Bingo as it is played today is actually a form of lottery except that the cards
cannot he purchased outside the Bingo premises and each player must be present
to cover the drawn numbers on the bingo card with markers while the actual
drawing is taking place.

Bingo cards are made either of cardboard or paper and the playing surface
bears a printed design of 5 rows of 5 squares each—25 squares in all. The letters
B-I-N-G-0 appear above this design, each letter above one of the vertical columns.
}M] ‘chle squares contain numbers except the center square, which is considered a
free play.

The most widely used device for selecting numbers is the bingo bowl, often

-called the hingo cage, a spherical wire mesh cage about 9% inches in diameter into

which the bingo halls are placed. It is mounted on a hase and has a crank turning
hall selecting cleviee. There are 75 bingo balls, each of which bears one of the letters,
of the word, bingo and a number—I through 75. When the operator turns the
crank, the wire cage revolves and the players can see the halls heing mixed. When
he stops turning the crank, an opening at the bottom of the cage releases a single
ball. An announcer, known at the caller, calls the letter and number of the re-
leased hall over a loudspeaker. If, for example, B5 is called, a player with the
number B5 on his card places a marker on that number. This is called covering the
board. The caller them places the drawn hall on a master board, which in turn is
projected on closed circuit TV—so that the players may see, along with hearing
the number and letter drawn. As soon as any player succeeds in covering five num-
hers in a straight line, vertically, horizontally, or diagonally, that player shouts
“Bingo’ and a floor man or woman goes to.the player and reacs the numbers
marked on the card aloud to the caller for verification. If the numbers are con-
firmed, that player wins that game and prize.

There are many variations of bingo and the particular type of play for any on
Bingo parlor is left strictly to the imagination of the operator.

Bingo’s popularity is due primarily to two factors: The game is simple to
play and every game produces one or more winners; since 30 to 65 games are
played in any one session. It is obvious why so many people participate in this
form of gambling,.

T R
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Most State Officials welcome legalization of bingo, beeause it settles a very

-disputable controversy. Wien the question of bingo arises, the issue is not do

we want bingo gambling—but should it be made legal.

Many public spokesmen feel that legalization of bingo keeps out the racketeer,
but also admit that enforcing the law is no easy task. The reason for this is three-
fold. Florida law regulating bingo is easily misconstrued and such a low prize has
bheen affixed to each game that there is no competition other than awarding
larger prizes. Further, law enforcement personnel are not particularly interested
in spending the time it takes to make a case on a Bingo operator. When an operator
is arrested or given & summons, he continues right on with his prior activities.
The general consensus of opinion of law enforcement officers is—why spend the
time when all the offender gets is a minimal fine which he can well afford.

Florida Statutes 849.903, which governs and sets out the guidelines as to
when and how bingo may be legal, is a subsection of the Florida Gambling
Statute. If these guidelines are not followed, then technically you are gambling
and until 1973, guilty of a felony of the third degree. As of 1973 Florida legislative
session, it is a miscdemeanor of the first degree to knowingly and wilfully violate
any of these provisions.

840.093: Charitable non-profit organizations; certain endeavors permitted—
(1) None of the provisions of this chapter shall be construed to prohibit or prevent
non-profit or veterans organizations engaged in charitable civie, community,
benevolent, religious, or scholastic works andfor other similar activities, which
organization has been in existence for a period of three years or more, from
conducting bingo games or guest games, provided that the entire proceeds derived
from the conduet of such games shall be donated hy such organization to the
endeavors mentioned above. In no case shall the proceeds from the conduet of
such games be used for any other purpose whatsoever.

{2) If an organization is not engaged in efforts of the type set out above, its
right to conduct bingo or guest games hereunder shall be conditioned upon the
return of all the proceeds from such games to the players in the form of prizes.
If at the conclusion of play on any day during which bingo or guest games are
allowed to be played under this section, there remain proceeds which have not
heen paid out as prizes, the non-profit organization conducting the game shall
at the next scheduled day of play conduct hingo or guest games without any
charge to the players and shall continue to do so until the proceeds carried over
from the previous day's play have been exhausted. This provision in no way
extends the limitation on the number of prizes or jackpot games allowed in one
night as provided for in subsection (4) of this section.

(3) The number of days during which such organizations are authorized here-
under to conduct bingo or guest games per week shall not exceed two.

(4) No jackpot shall exceed the value of one hundred dollars in actual money
or its equivalent and there shall he no move than one jackpot in any one night,

(58) There shall be only one prize or jackpot on any one day of play of 3100,
All other game prizes shall not exceed $250.

(6) All persons involved in the conduct of any bingo or guest game must be
residents of the community where the organization is located and bona fide
members of the organization sponsoring such games and shall not be compensated
in any way for operation of said bingo or guest game.

(7) No one under 21 yeass of age shall be allowed to play.

(8) Bingo or guest games shall be held only on property owned by the non-
profit organization or by the charity or organization that will benefit from the
proceeds, on property leased full time by such organization for a perfod of not
less than one year, or on property owned by and leased from another non-profit
organization qualified under this section.

(9) Any organization or other person who wilfully and knowingly viclates any
provisions of this section is guilty of a misdemeanor of the first degree, punishahle
As provided in Section 775.082 or 775.083. For & second or subsequent offense,
the person or orgniazation is guilty of a felony of the third degree, punishable
as provided in Section 775.082, 775.083, or 775.084. .

As the reader can see, it is very easy to misconstrue these guidelines. Here is
an example of how the so-called professional bingo operator in Iorida gets around
the law. An individual will lease a building or hali large enough to accommodate
several hundred persons. He will then purchase or rent the necessary tables, chairs,
bingo cards, and paraphernalia needed to operate a bingo game. Next, the operator
will contact a legitimate non-profit organization and advise them that he will
pay them, for example $100 a night for 2 nights or sessions of bingo play, for the
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use of the charitable organization’s name to sponsor the bingo play. If the chari-
table organization agrees, which it usually does, the operator will then have the
organization sign a sublease and have at least one person from the organization
present on each sponsored session of bingo. As you can see, we are now circum-
venting guidelines one and eight. Guideline three is taken care of by getting at
least four legitimate organizations to cooperate with this format. The promoter
further requests the organization to furnish himself and the persons employed
by him, caller and card sellers, membership cards in the organization. Guideline
six is thus taken care of. Since jackpots are limited to one one-hundred dollar
jackpot per session, and all other games with prizes of not more than twenty-five
dollarls per game, the promoter to entice players advertises a free Xeno. Anyone
can play.

A%layer or any person who wishes may get a free Ieno card. This card containa
s0 many numbers, usually 10. The bingo caller will eall 20 numbers and if the
player is holding a card with 10 of the 20 numbers called, he is the winner. As
long as the cards are free and there is no obligation to play, it is perfectly legal.

‘When a bingo promoter of the type set out above is accosted as to his lack of

legalities, almost always the response is, “I’'m not making any money.” ,

Bingo is generally played 7 days or nights, and sometimes both, a week; but
for comparison, we will use 7 nights a week. A hall with a capacity of 400, spend-
ing an average of $15 each, a conservative figure which we will soon see, adds up
to a sizable amount of money. The promoter will sell the playing cards in pack-
ages of §5, $8, $10, and $12 denominations. These generally are enough cards to
play most of the games. To vontinue, 400 persons at $15 per person comes to
$6,000 per night for selling packages of cards alone. Multiply this by seven (num-
ber of nights play) and you have $42,000 per week. The promoter counters this
figure with his expenditures—prize money, maintenance, ete., and after expenses
the charity gets what is left.

The promoter would like you to think he is doing this out of the kindness of
his heart. If there is $100 jackpot session and all the other game prizes ave $25,
and 30 games arc played per session, we have a total of 85,000 in prize money
paid in seven sessions of bingo. The difference hetween $42,000 taken in from

seven sessions and $5,000 paid out for the same seven sessions is o difference of

$36,400. How much ean maintenance and expenses cost? But let’s not stop there,
What about the night owl games and the special games or extra cards that are
sold during the course of the play. It is estimated that $4 per person is spent per
night or session of bingo play on these extra games. Sc, $4 x 400 persons for 7
sessions comes to an additional $11,200. Even if we were to deduct the $100 per
session given to the charitable organization, we are still only deduecting $700 from
$42,000—and still we have $35,000 per week for the promoter.

If these charitable organizations would only get together, they could be getting
this money themselves. The way it is set up now, the organization has no output
or risk, yet receives approximately $10,000 per year for the use of its name, as
compared to approximately $1,092,000 per year for the Bingo hall. Using Broward
County as an example with its eight professional Bingo halls, and assuming that
each hall does approximately the same business, we have an unnual income to
organized crime for just one County alone of over $8 million.
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CERTIFICATS OF STATE ATTORNEY

1, E. T. Whitworth, State Attorney of the Eighth Judicial Cirenit of Florida,
and Legal Advisor to the Second Statewide Grand Jury, do hereby certify that
as such State Attorney and Legal Advisor, and as authorized and directed by
law, I have advised the Grand Jury in regard to returning the within Report.

This duy of 1976.

Stale Attorney for the Eigh,th
Judicial Circuit of Floridae, and
Legal Advisor lo the Second
Stalewide Grand Jury.
Respectfully submitted.
Carn A. MARGENAT,
Foreman of the Grand Jury.
CuaARrLIE PERRITTI,
Vice Foreman of the Grand Jury.
Frank J. BeLsITO,
EpmuNDp A. CONNOR,
Kunnete A. CoweN,
ToMm DENSMORE,
Lonnie M. Furcn,
Georas H. HAckMAN,
Carriz L. Hamzs,
Dororny H. Harrwig,
Cuanvorrs M. Hrapry,
Juris W. HENRY,
Joun R. MurprHy,
Janer L. SHaw,
Frep L. THOMAS,
ELLeN YEARGAN.












